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1 MR. MILLER: We do appreciate everybody for

2 coming out tonight. I'm Chris Miller, Director of

3 Planning and Zoning for the Village of Wauconda. T

4 would like to introduce our representative from the

5 school district this year, that's Dan Coles;

6 representative from the fire district, Chief Dato, and
7 representative from the park district, Nancy Burton,

8 and thank yocu guys for coming out and -- on this Joint
9 Review Board meeting tonight.

10 Just for the court reporter I've got
11 a couple of things I want to enter into the record

12 right offhand. We have certified notices that went

13 out to all the taxing districts and I will give you a
14 copy of that for notice of this meeting today.

15 Just for the record, we alsc notified
16 roughly a thousand residents within the TIF District
17 and outside the TIF District of this meeting tonight
18 along with the recognizing -- or notifying them of the
1% pending Village Board meeting and public hearing that
20 would be on November 20th.
21 ["'m going to also hand to the court
22 reporter a copy ¢f the ordinance that was passed by
23 the Village Board to conduct the public hearing on

24 this proposed TIF District. 1t's officially being
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1 called Wauconda Redevelopment Project Area 1:

2 Triangle Area, RPA 1. I would like to refer to it as
3 a TIF District, it's a little simpler for me to say,

4 and all the dccuments are going to be —— which is

5 consistent with the State statutes of a redevelopment
6 project.

7 So we have copies of the ordinance

g8 that was established in this to give to the court

9 reporter. We have also copies of the original

10 ordinance that was -~- along with that are copies that
11 was received by all the -- all the taxing bodies, copy
12 of the Eligibility Study draft dated 9/3/13, a copy of
13 the Housing Impact Study that was dated 9/3/13, and a
14 copy of the Redevelopment Plan that was dated 9/3/13.
15 Also, we would like to enter into the
16 record a copy of the draft of the Redevelopment Plan
17 that's been available since -- it's dated 7 -- or

18 July 3rd, 2013.

19 Other documents to be entered into
20 the record are —— are the original ordinance that was
21 approved by the Village Board authorizing the
22 Feasibility Study tc be done along with an amendment
23 that was passed in June to expand the size of the
24 redevelopment area along with a copy of the -- of an
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1 ordinance that was passed by the Village Board to
2 establish an interested parties registry and adopting
3 rules and regulations associated with that registry.
4 Prior to this meeting we had an
5 informal public meeting that was held on Bugust 7th.
6 I would like to enter into the record copies of the
7 publication of that particular meeting along with
8 certified mailings that went out regarding that public
9 meeting to the taxing bodies and entered into the
10 record.
11 That takes us to Ttem No. 4 on our
12 agenda, which is selection of our public member.
13 Pursuant to the State statute the Village reached out
14 to and made a good faith effort to contact a resident
15 that lives within the study area to serve as part of
16 our Joint Review Board, and Laurel Deboer is here in
17 that capacity representing, and I would ask the
18 members of the group here to recognize and accept
19 Laurel to serve as a member of the Joint Review Board.
20 I would ask for a concensus from the three of you guys
21 over there.
22 CHIEF DATO: You want that in the form of a
23 motion?
24 MR. MILLER: No. Just a concensus is fine.
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1 All in favor?

2 DR. COLES: Yeah. That --

3 MR. MILLER: All in favor?

4 CHIEF DATO: Yes.

5 MR. MILLER: Any nays?

6 MS. BURTON: No.

7 MR. MILLER: Okay. So, Laurel, welcome and you
8 can serve as our public member that's also a resident
9 of the taxing district.

10 MR. YEKSAVICH: Mr. Miller, if you can have

11 Laurel list her address, also.

12 MR. MILLER: O©Oh, sure.

13 Laurel, you want tc give us your

14 address?

15 MS. DEBCER: 4Z21IB South Barrington Road.

16 MR. MILLER: The next item on our agenda here
17 1s the selection of chairman. That's up to the four
18 members of the joint committee and so if anybody wants
19 to be chairman of this meeting?
20 CHIEF DATC: 1 make a motion that Chris Miller
21 be chairperson.

22 DR. COLES: Second.
23 MR. MILLER: Okay. Thank you.

24 You want to vote on that? All in
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1 faveor?

2 (Chorus of ayes.)

3 MR. MILLER: Any nays?

4 (No verbal response.)

5 MR. MILLER: Okay. I will -- T will conduct

6 the meeting and at this point I'm going to --

7 actually we're on Item No. 7.

8 DR. COLES: Are we supposed to do a roll call?
9 I mean that's --

10 MR. MILLER: OCh, I'm supposed to do a roll call
11 on that. I'm sorry, Dan. I need to go back and let
12 me make the roll call.

13 Dan.
14 DR. COLES: Yes and here.

15 MR. MTLLER: Dan Cocles.

lée DR. COLES: Yes and here.

17 MR. MILLER: All right. Now, this is roll call
18 vote for the --
19 MR. YEKSAVICH: Roll call for the members that
20 already have been appointed.
21 MR. MILLER: Okay. So we're good?
22 MR. YEKSAVICH: Yeah. You just have to have
23 your roll call and make sure —-—
24 MR. MILLER: All right. So Dan Coles.
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1 DR. COLES: Here.

2 MR, MILLER: Dave Dato.

3 CHIEEF DATO: Here,

4 MR. MILLER: Nancy Burton.

5 MS. BURTCN: Here.

) MR. MILLER: And Laurel Deboer.

7 MS. DEBOER: Here.

8 MR. YEKSAVICH: Chris Miller?

2 MR. MILLER: Chris Miller.

10 All right. ©Now we're on the No. 7.
11 This is where we're going tc talk about the Joint

12 Review Board purpose and procedures and Jeramiah is

13 our TIF consultant and has been doing the studies and
14 so forth for us and I'm going to let him kind of brief
15 you on the particulars about this.

le MR. YEKSAVICH: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Miller.
17 As Mr. Miller already stated, I am

18 Jeremiah Yeksavich. I work for Rolf C. Campbell &

15 Assoclates, A Manhard Consulting Division. We've been
20 working with the Village since about January cn
21 reviewing and preparing the documents that have been
22 provided to you tonight.
23 The purpose of the Joint Review Board
24 :5 for you as the taxing bodies and the public member
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to review the documents tc date. These are draft
documents. Your explicit purpose is to read the
public record, planning documents and proposed
ordinance approving the Redevelopment Plan and
project.

Specifically, what you are reviewing
these documents for are threefold. First is you are
reviewing whether the provided documents establish
that the Redevelopment Project Area or TIF District
meets the eligibility criteria for the Eligibility
Study, that the plan document sets forth in writing
the programs to be undertaken including the
appropriate documentation on estimated Redevelopment
Project costs, satisfactory evidence that the RPA as a
whole has now been subject to growth and development
through investment by private enterprise and would not
reasonably be anticipated to be develcoped by the
option of Redevelopment Plan,

And, finally, that the implementation
of the plan will satisfy the objectives of the Act by
removing the conditions of blighting conditions that
may lead to blight through the implementation of
Redevelopment Plan and thereby enhance the tax basis

of the Taxing Districts that extend to the RPA.
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1 So this is your meeting tonight.
2 Those are the things that you will be reviewing and be
3 considering as we present the documentation. I will
4 turn it back over to the Chairperson. You have as a
5 right -- this is your Board to set whatever procedures
6 you wish such as whether you will receive public
7 comment or not, timing for public comment and the time
8 length of this meeting.
9 At the end of the meeting you will
10 have available to you four actions: either to
11 recommend approval tonight, recommend denial,
12 recommend the continuance of this meeting or take no
13 action at all.
14 No action at all eguals no objection
15 to the documents the municipality has submitted to
16 you. Cur goal is, again, at the end of my
17 presentation that you know what actions you have
18 available to you.
19 Depending on what action you take you
20 have the ability within 30 days -- or you have the
21 responsibility within 30 days to issue a
22 recommendation report to the -- to the municipality of
23 what revisions you would like to see to the documents.
24 The municipality then has the obligation to return to
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1 you within 30 days with potential revisions.
2 Your recommendation is nonbinding.
3 The municipality can override your decision with a
4 majority at the Village Board level, but it must make
5 a good faith effort to return with whatever revisions
6 as soon as possible within 30 days after your
7 recommended revisions.
g8 MR. MILLER: Just a couple of items -- or
9 questions for the Board is in terms of accepting
10 public comment. Any objection to allowing public
11 members after review and discuss making up to a
12 five-minute presentation or discussion on 1it?
13 CHIEF DATO: Five minutes 1s acceptable --
14 MR. MILLER: Okay.
15 CHIEF DATO -- per speaker.
156 MR. MILLER: Per speaker.
17 And, of course, I would ask the
18 public not to be redundant and ask the same questions
19 over again anad such, but we can do that and -- and
20 your —- the public would have a chance to comment
21 after the presentation after the questions from -— and
22 cemments from the -- the Board members.
23 So I think we covered it, Jeramiah.
24 Thank you. You can get started.
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MR. YEKSAVICH: Thank you.
Thank you for coming here tonight and
taking part in this Joint Review Board.

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: We should fire the tech

guy.
MR. YEKSAVICH: Briefly I will just go over

what we're going to be presenting here tonight. I

will give an overview of what TIF is. I will give a

curscry statement about what the program is and how it
works.

I will talk about the proposed TIF
area. Then I will present the draft documents as they
are to date for your consideration. Now, these are
drafts and open for your recommendation. Nothing is
final until the Village Board approves it as final.

I stated before this is your meeting
as the taxing bodies to review these documents and
provide input. We will briefly go over again what the
Joint Review Beoard is here to do and then we will look

at the next step beyond what the Joint Review Board

does.,

I'm going to be a little formal and
regimented in my speech tonight. I apologize it's not
as fluid as | wish it could be, but the State statutes
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1 need me to hit some high points and highlight some
2 things and make sure that all the things go along with
3 what they require. So if it sounds a little
4 mechanical, I apologize, at times.
5 You will alsc hear tonight some
6 terms, Redevelopment Project Area and TIF District.
L) They're interchangeable pretty much. Redevelopment
8 Project Area is just the State statute title for it.
9 So TIF District, tax increment, financing district is
10 also —-- 1s pretty much the colloguial term for what
11 we're talking about.
12 So what is TIF? A Tax Increment
13 Financing, TIF, is a State statutory economic
14 development program that municipalities can enact to
15 facilitate the continued development or redevelopment
16 of a specific geographic area and specifically
17 geographically down to a certain area.
18 The program works by capturing the
1% increases 1in property tax revenues called the
20 increment over existing base levels. TIF revenues can
21 be spent only on certain public realm investments and
22 only within the geographic boundaries of that TIF
23 District. TIF does not add new tax rates or levies,
24 Existing baseline taxes as of today or whatever date

LIDDELL COURT REPORTING
(847) 529-5552

Elactronically signed by Susan Pilar {(301-382-117-5633) b8150413-71ed-4a5f-91fb-6585cd9293ect



Page 13

1 it is established continue to go to the Taxing

2 Districts. 1In Illinois TIF Districts can only be up

3 to 23 years. Anything beyond 23 years reguires a

4 special act of the State legislature.

5 Just to give you a visual graphic the
o green level here represents the base level. At the

7 establishment of the TIF District that inner blue

8 triangle would be the tax increment. That's the money
9 that's levied on EAV increases that paid into the TIF
10 fund to pay for TIF projects.

11 At the end of the TIF District the

12 big blue at the end that represents the total increase
13 that goes back to all of the taxing bodies after the
14 TIF District is complete. So basically you continue
15 to receive as a Taxing District any taxes generated on
le the green portion that equalizes assessed value for

17 the life of the TIF District.

18 The additional increment goes to the
19 TIF funds spent on TIF public projects. The idea is
20 at the end of the 23 years everybody benefits by the
21 investments in the geographic area.
22 So related to an example here that's
23 a little more simple tc understand, a developer wishes
24 to replace an existing 2,000 square foot building with
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1 a 10,000 square foot building, but in order to do this
2 he needs a larger sanitary pipe, sanitary sewer pipe.
3 This larger sanitary sewer pipe is needed to service
4 the whole area and it's too much for this one
5 develcper to pay for.
6 The municipality can use TIF funds to
7 pay for that sanitary sewer pipe so that the owner can
8 service his development but also service additicnal
9 development in the future.
10 So with the existing building the tax
11 districts would say for the 2,000 square foot building
12 have $200,000 in the EAV. All the taxes generated on
13 that $200,000 EAV continues to go to the tax districts
14 for the life of the TIF Districts.
15 That extra 8,000 from the new 2,000
16 square fcot building results in an extra 800,000 in
17 EAV. The taxes from that go into the TIF fund to pay
18 for the sanitary sewer pipe.
18 At the end of the TIF District, the
20 23 years, the 10,000 square foot building goes fully
21 back in the tax rolls. It's a million dollars in the
22 EAV now and all of the taxes go to all the taxing
23 districts.
24 So by making investment it increases
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1 the EAV for everybody tc increase the tax levies and
2 amounts for everybody in the new development at the

3 end of the 23 years.

4 Right now in Lake County there are

5 about 20 area communities with active TIF Districts.
o They range throughout the county from Winthrop Harbor
7 in the north to Highland Park on the southeast to

8 Barringteon on the southwest all the way up to Antioch
9 on the north.

10 So geographically they're located

11 pretty much everywhere in the county, not one area of
12 concentraticn, not one certain economic strata, not
13 one certain type of area is where a TIF is located.
14 So it's pretty diverse where this area is.

15 Regionally where the proposed

16 Triangle RPA located in the village in the southwest
17 corner bounded on the north by Route 176, on the east
18 by Barrington Road, the central feature is Route 12,
19 Highway 12, and on the west by the west property —-- or
20 the west boundary line of the Village. 1It's roughly
21 triangular in shape. You zoom in & little cleser you
22 can see the boundaries here a little bit better.
23 In size it's about 235 acres. It
24 consists of 116 tax parcels with an extra eight
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parcels located in the right-of-way that are
right-of-way public property that have pins along with
them that have not been used for tax rolls, but all
intents and purposes it's 116 actual real properties
that exist in this area.

The reason this area was chosen for
study and potential recommendation of this TIF
District was the Village has identified it in its
comprehensive plan as an area for redevelopment,
mainly for commercial mixed use development and
industrial development to increase tax base and the
vibrancy of the Village.

Right now it's lacking in terms of
efficient road access and connectivity. Over the
years it's developed incrementally without a
consistence of the common plans with right access to
the interior portion of the RPA. It has aging
infrastructure and utility facilities. In general it
has an older style of development that's not common
with modern development.

The Village wants to find a way to
assist and bolster future development area and also
limit the existing conditions of blight that are in

the area that are identified also.
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1 The first document we're going to
2 talk about tonight is the Eligibility Study. It's a
3 required document outlining findings in regards to
4 statutory blighting criteria. When I say the word
5 blighting criteria, I don't want people to think it's
6 completely ugly, negative, not like a diseased blight
7 but similar to that.
8 They specifically defined it as
9 characteristics that are unattractive that are
10 hindering development and I will go through a list of
11 them here in a second that are specifically listed.
12 Each one has a definition under the Act.
13 For the Act there's three levels that
14 you need to determine. There's regular improved area
15 properties, which you must find five of 13 possible
16 blight criteria evident in the TIF District.
17 There is a conservation area for blue
18 properties where you must find three of 13 of those
15 same criteria plus 50 percent of the structures must
20 be 3b years or older.
21 And, finally, this unimproved
22 property criteria, which are vacant properties, and
23 there's two sets for these. There's multiple
24 requirements where you must find two of six possible
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1 or the single shop ones that are one of six possible,
2 and in general the criteria must be evenly distributed
3 over the TIF District and where they're located in the
4 District.
5 Just to briefly go over the blighting
6 criteria, like I said, each one of these has a
7 definition under the Act of what it specifically
8 covers.
9 For the blighting and conservation
10 area we have dilapidation, obsolescence,
11 deterioration, presence of structures below minimum
12 code standards, illegal use of individual structures,
13 eXcessive vacancies, lack of ventilation, lights or
14 sanitary facilities, inadequate utilities, excessive
15 land coverage and overcrowding of structures and
16 community facilities, the deleterious land use or
17 layout, environmental cleanup needs, lack of community
18 planning and lag in EAV,
15 For the unimproved blighting multiple
20 requirements we have obsolete platting of vacant land,
21 diversity of ownership, tax delinquencies,
22 deterioration of adjacent structure or site
23 improvements, environmental hazard costs and lag in
24 EAV.

LIDDELL CQURT REPORTING
(8471 529-5552

Electronically signed by Susan Pilar (301-382-117-5633) bh9150413-71ed-4a5f-91fh-6685d9293ect



Page 19

1 For the single shot unimproved

2 blighting criteria we have unused quarries and mines,
3 unused rail structures, flooding, disposal sites,

4 undeveloped town or village center or previously

5 gualifying as a blighted improved area.

6 You received the Eligibility Study

7 that details -- in detail I should say -- shows the

8 detail of how the TIF area meets these certain

9 criteria. I will go through some of the major ones

10 here briefly.

11 The definitions are also in that

12 Eligibility Study so if you want to delve into them —-
13 I don't want to go exhaustibly into them and put you
14 to sleep, but we will go over some of the major ones.
15 In general how we looked at reviewing
16 this area we broke it up into 13 study area sections,
17 nine improved sections, which included 94 tax parcels
18 and 63 zoning lots, and then we broke it up into four
19 improved secticns with 23 tax parcels and 23 zoning

20 lots.
21 There's actual 117 parcels here

22 instead of 169 noted because one of the parcels gets
23 split by Route 12. The part with the BP actually has
24 a small vacant site. When Route 12 was put in, they
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never got disconnected from it so it's technically one
parcel, but for the study they could never be
developed together because Route 12 runs down the
middle of it.

For the conservation blighting
criteria our study found 11 of the 13 blighting
criteria exhibited. We also found that 52 percent of
the principal structures were 35 years or older so it
can qualify to a lesser conservation area.

The difference between the
conservation area and the regular improved area is the
conservation area is meant Lo address blighting
criteria so they don't fall further into
deterioration.

It's to help address areas that are
overdevelopment and bolster them and revitalize them
with TIF. So it's a lesser bar. It's used mainly for
older areas such as this one that we developed
previously to help, you know, address those blighting
criteria and make them more attractive to development.

We found these criteria present to a
minor and major extent on varicus levels. Ones we
found with dilapidation, cbsclescence, deterioration,

presence of structures below minimum code standards,

LIDDELL COURT REPORTING
(847) 529-5552

Electronically signed by Susan Pilar (301-382-117-5633) b9150413-71ed-4a5f-91fb-6585d9293ect



Page 21

1 excessive vacancies, inadequate utilities, excessive
Z land coverage and overcrowding of structures and

3 community facilities, deleterious land use or layout,
4 lack of community planning, envircnmental cleanup and
5 lag in EAV.

6 I will go over just some of the major
7 ones we saw. Not -- I'm not trying to insult people

8 by saying the area is blighted. Tf you live in a

9 blighted area, it's just the statutory definition of
10 blight. Overall, most of the structures were well

11 maintained. Pecple did take care of the properties.
12 It's that these statutory criteria were being

13 exhibited so

14 For deterioration we found with the
15 majority it was pretty well kept up in terms of

16 buildings. Only 33 percent of the lots showed minor
17 need of repairs.

18 The main thing we found were site

19 improvements were needed of at least minor repairs.
20 These are sidewalks on private property, parking lots,
21 streetlights, signs, things of that nature. The
22 minor -- the sifte improvements propcsed to the
23 buildings.
24 The public improvements, which are
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1 the roadways and anything in the public right-of-ways,
2 we found approximately 27 percent of the area parcels
3 assocliated with these needs minor repair.
4 Just to show yocu some of the -- what
5 gqualifies as deterioration the top left photo is of
6 alligator cracking on a driveway. It reguires at
7 least minor to major repair for that driveway.
8 There's some potholing in the lower left corner.
9 Upper right is more alligator
10 cracking of parking lots and then, similarly, in the
11 lower right some potholing, alligator cracking and
12 things of that nature.
13 The level of minor versus major is --
14 really minor repair it's, you know, five cents -- it's
15 half dollar teo a dollar for seal cracking per square
16 foot. You know, it's minor repair. You get into 54
17 to $8 per square foot for seal cracking and then
18 really major repair you're locking at $12
19 reconstruction per square foot for redoing pothcling
20 and things that so that's the kind of deteriorating
21 associated with deterioration.
22 We also have 17 codes (sic) below
23 minimum structures (sic). So these are lots that
24 weren't presently meeting the modern zoning code of
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the Village or other development codes of the Village.

Just to give you the range here we
found about 41 percent of the lots did not meet
minimum yard recguirements. Rear yard requirement was
mostly not —-- at least the lots -- some of the lots
did not meet the side yard and street corner side yard
requirements or exceeded maximum coverages. This is
traditional with an area that might be a conservation
area that was developed under clder development
practices.

So in order to address some of the
things —-- issues cf these blight criteria, TIF funding
could be used to address, you know, ways to ameliorate
this tc a more modern zoning code standard for
appearances and things of that nature.

One of the things that also qualifies
is parking standards and the big highlight one here is
right now 47 percent of the lots did not meet the
modern parking standards.

We heard a lot about parking in the
previous informal meeting being an issue in the TIF
District because there's not enough parking, which is
obvious because, you know, it doesn't meet the modern

parking standards. One of the ways TIF can be used.
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1 More importantly is under the

2 [1linois Accessibility Act you are required to have a
3 certain number of accessible parking spaces and about
4 44 percent of the lots did not have enough accessible
5 parking. So that's a big state law that is required.
6 Traditiconally older areas didn't

7 account for this and it wasn't required back in the

8 day so now 1t's below those standards.

9 Inadequate utilities. We have the

10 Village engineer review. He found 20 of the %4 lots
11 suffered from a lack of adequate storm water

12 facilities in terms of drainage. He filed a report

13 that is part of the Eligibility Study.

14 Overall, the Village engineer also

15 found that the area suffered from a comprehensive

16 utility master plan to service future development in
17 the area. This is especially notakle for the southern
18 portions of the area where utilities have not been

19 extended yet or there's no master plan to extend them.
20 Presently there's sanitary sewer leaking down in that
21 area. There's nc master plan for looping.
22 It's developed incrementally over the
23 years so facilities that have been extended have been
24 on a per parcel basis without conscientious thinking
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1 how can we service development in the future.
2 Finally, one of the big criteria,
3 lack of community planning. As T mentioned, it's
4 developed incrementally over time. 1It's kind of a
5 hodge-podge of different development patterns with no
6 mass comprehensive scheme. Thirty of the 94 parcels,
7 36 percent, in other words, lack access to a publicly
8 dedicated right-of-way, which is a requirement of the
9 Village.
10 Nine of the parcels are only
11 accessible via one-way traffic on Highway 12, which
12 presents accessibility issues, some safety issues with
13 accessing these parcels for their current develcpment
14 as well as future development.
15 We have discussed previously at the
16 informal meeting and at length about the lack of an
17 east/west central road in the District to provide
18 access the southern pertions of the RPA.
189 Just to briefly touch on this, this
20 has been something that's been discussed since the
21 1867 comprehensive plan. You see it here clearly on
22 the plan from 1967 that at cone time and had been
23 continually thought about was some sort of east/west
24 extension of what at that time was 0Oak Avenue
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connecting over here to the north.

Whether that's possible now with the
modern development that's already in there is
uncertain, but the Village has made a plan on its
current 2011 plan for some type of east/west road to
connect through there.

As the area developed incrementally,
this was never accommodated so it's limited
development in certain portions of the TIF District.
Or the proposed district.

Another criteria is the lack of EAV.
For this finding to exist for three out of the last
five years either the EAV of the total improved
properties had a decrease and/or it had to lag behind
the CPI, Consumer Price Index, that is put out by the
federal government.

The TIF improved properties have
lagged for four years —-— or decreased for four years
from 2009 to 2012 and they've also lagged behind the
CPI from 2009 to 2012 as you can see right there.

For the wvacant areas, the unimproved
blighting criteria, we found four of the six criteria
present throughout the TIF District and we found one

of the single shop criteria found con a number of
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the -- the TIF Districts.

For the multiple requirement we found
obsolete platting of vacant land, diversity of
ownership, deterioration of adjacent structures or
site improvements and lag in EAV. For the single shop
requirement we did find evidence of flooding and
drainage issues.

For obsclete platting of vacant land
we go back to a similar standard that we saw in
improved properties that a number of the properties
didn't have adeguate access to a publicly dedicated
right-of-way and are only accessible by a one-way
direction of traffic, which is not comparable from
underdevelopment. We found 17 of the 22 parcels or 74
percent of the wvacant parcels exhibited this -- this
evidence.

Five of the 23 parcels were
substandard with respect to underlying zoning
standards or 22 percent. That means either they were
not of minimum lot size requirements tc be developed
on their own. They're vacant properties so
technically a person who came in could petition for
the development, but they would have to get variations

potentially for a side yard setback, front yard
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1 setbacks to meet the limits of the development area.
2 They don't meet the minimum standards for lot
3 development under the zoning code.
4 Just like the improved area we have a
5 lag in the EAV for vacant property. It's the same
6 criteria on getting a lag three out of five years or
7 decrease three out of the five years.
8 The unimproved properties for three
9 or four out of the five years decreased overall in
10 2008, 2010, 2011 and 2012. They also lagged behind
11 the CPI for those same years as published by the
12 federal government.
13 Flooding was also an issue in the TIF
14 District. Per the Village engineer's report, ten ocut
15 of 32 parcels suffered from adverse drainage patterns.
le As you can see from this map here, the light blue
17 lines represent wetlands that need to be addressed for
18 future development that are entering development.
19 The green parcels, which are the
20 vacant parcels, you can see it's guite —-- quite
21 extensive. There's also some statutory floecd plains
22 in the northwest corner of this area. It's fully
23 detailed in the engineer's report on the Eligibility
24 Study.
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For distribution of these criteria 11
of the 13 criteria will come from improved in
conservation area as we noted. Of those 13 —-- of the
nine improved areas —-- that were improved areas, the
minimum criteria that were exhibited were seven in one
criteria. BSo at least seven were found in all the
nine improved areas.

For the multiple requirements four of
the six criteria were present as we noted. The
minimum we found in any area was four. So they're all
present there. And then unimproved single requirement
we found evident on almost all the vacant areas. All
the vacant areas.

Another requirement the document you
received to review is the Housing Impact Study. We
are reguired to submit this document since it may
potentially occur that ten of the housing units in the
area might be relocated at some time.

We'll talk a little bit more about
that. TIt's not the Board's intenticn to actively do
this, but since there is potential for redevelopment
to occur in the area, it could relocate ten or more
units. If it were 35 or more units, we would

ultimately have to do -- we would ultimately have to
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1 do this study.

2 In general what this study does is

3 provides an ocutline of existing housing conditions and

4 outlines a commitment of the Village to provide

5 relocation assistance per requirements as may be

6 reguired.

7 We would also specifically -- in

8 terms of housing conditicns, we looked at

9 single-family and multi-family units, number and types
10 of rooms in units, units inhabited versus uninhabited.
11 For this study we found that -- we

12 assumed that all units were inhabited and -- or at

13 least moderate income or lower households and we also
14 look at racial and ethnic mixture of units per the
15 2010 census.

1le In terms of relocation assistance, we
17 had tc determine the number of residential units that
18 may be removed. The Village took the conservative
19 approach and said there's potential that all units may
20 be relocated even though it's not the Village's
21 intention to relocate them, but that's a conservative
27 effort of the Village tc make a commitment to relocate
23 if necessary.
24 The Village reviewed its plan for
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1 assistance, available comparable properties of
2 relocaticns and the type and extent of assistance that
3 may be provided.
4 This map kind of highlights where the
5 housing units are located, primarily in the eastern
6 portion of the TIF District. There's a few dotted in
7 the western portion. There's a parsonage with a
8 church up on Route 176 and two houses located just off
9 Route 12.
10 Further review of the housing study,
11 37 housing units were identified. Twenty-eight of
12 these were permanent housing units and nine were
13 non-permanent housing units.
14 The non-permanent housing units were
15 located with respect to the Healthcare and
le Rehabilitation Centre in the central portion of the
17 TIF District, which according to the census count was
18 one housing unit and then the mectel, which alsc had
15 eight available rooms.
20 Those are different quality of home
21 in terms of permanent housing and relocation
22 assistance as covered by the census bureau as well as
23 any potential relccation needs of that nature.
24 Unit types included single-family
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1 homes, apartments, accessory dwelling units and
2 non-permanent units. Acccording to 2010 census, the
3 study area had 163 residents. Overwhelmingly, the
4 majority were Caucasian descent with a few of Latin
5 descent as well.
6 Just to highlight, the study dces
7 indicate it is the Village's intention to actively --
8 it is the Village's intention not to actively relocate
9 housing units. Any purchase of property in the TIF
10 District is expected to be conducted between private
11 parties on their respective terms.
12 Now, with that said, the Village does
13 make the statement as required by the statute to
14 provide relocation assistance per the terms of the
15 Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property
16 Acquisition Policies Act of 1970 and any other
17 regulations.
18 The final document we're going to
19 talk about briefly here is the Redevelopment Plan.
20 This is the main statutory document that provides
21 guidance for the TIF District and its implementation
22 s a whole.
23 There's a lot ¢f statutory language
24 in there that needs to be addressed and these plan
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components pretty much address each of those statutory
components.

We will outline the redevelopment
goals, including the land use and estimate of future
EAV, we provide a redevelopment program and plan, cost
of financing -- cost and financing of the redeveloped
project area including itemized costs of potential
prcjects as an EAV source of funds, nature and terms
of obligations that may be issued by the Village.

We reviewed the impact and effect on
taxing districts, phasing and scheduling of the RPA,
commitment to fair employment practices and
affirmative action policies, provisions for amending
the Redevelopment Plan and a list of the recent EAV
for the whole three month project here.

One of the main things the Village
has defined and T listed earlier in your review of
responsibilities is the but for statement. In general
this can be summarized as follows that but for
adopting the TIF District the Village would not expect
to reasonably redevelop this area or redevelopment
would not reascnably be expected to occur in the
regular means without additional assistance.

The Village Redevelopment Plan
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1 outlines that the area as a whole has experienced
2 limited development cover the past ten years. As a
3 whole the RPA has had negative EAV growth for four out
4 of the five last years. That EAV has also lagged
5 behind an increase in the CPI for four out of the five
6 last years.
7 As enumerated previously, there are
8 numercus lighting criteria in that particular area
9 that need to be addressed to make the area attractive
10 for future private development, and as conservation if
11 this blighting criteria is not addressed, it could
12 make things worse to -- worsen the appeal of the RPA
13 as a whole.
14 There are eight redevelopment project
15 goals outlined in the study. I am not going to read
16 them all for you, but they in general only talk about
17 what the Village intends to do with the RPA.
18 The Village's main objective is to
19 attract private investments to increase the EAV, to
20 increase tax revenues for all the taxing bodies.
21 These goals ocutline that specifically.
22 The other major objective is to
23 provide ways to address the blighting grid area that
24 we coutlined to make the area more attractive for
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1 investment.

2 Basically this includes addressing =--
3 providing streetscape improvement, providing utility

4 services, providing that secondary access potentially
5 through other means, marketing the area, providing for
6 planning and studies of the area to address this

7 development.

8 Finally, one of the things the

9 Village will do if required or needed is the

1¢C relocaticn assistance that is required by the Act and
11 also provide job training for businesses that want to
12 locate in the RPA.

13 As discussed, the 2011 Comprehensive
14 Plan outlines the general pattern of development of

15 the area. As you can see, this provides the rocad

16 network in yellow lines that is envisioned needed to
17 service the area for redevelopment.

18 This isn't going to happen overnight.
19 Cne of the major goals of the RPA is to provide a
20 funding source so incrementally over the next 23 years
21 this plan can come to fruition. It requires a lot of
22 party action net only by the Village but by the
23 property owners and also the taxing district because
24 this will benefit the area as a whole.
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1 These will be minimal investments,

2 but they are necessary to provide a way to maximize

3 the development area. This is the eastern portion.

4 Similarly, the western portion has to
5 find ways to maximize the use of Route 12 for future
6 commercial mixed use development, industrial

7 development.

8 One of the things you will note is

9 the west of Route 12 there are approximately three

10 streetlights in almost under a quarter mile. That's
11 staggering development right now in terms of -- or

12 startling traffic, I should say, in terms of passing
13 through. O©One of the things to address is a more

14 efficient way to get cars through there as well as to
15 provide more land for development.

16 The RPA is in conformance with the
17 Comprehensive Plan. The RPA suggests the area could
18 be uses for mixed use, which includes all uses

19 possible, residential, industrial, commercial,
20 employment, conservation and open space land as well.
21 Now, here's the one that really
22 affects you. We'll talk about some of these for a
23 second. What the RPA projects to do over the next 23
24 years in terms ©of assessed values.
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1 Right now the current tax rate in the
2 area is 10.482. The present total EAV for the whole
3 RPA 1is about 17 million. With the Redevelopment Plan
4 with its projected -- project costs and investments it
5 hopes to levy between $40 and $50 million in total EAV
6 at the end of the 23 years, which is about 4.2 to 5.2
7 million in taxes.
8 So right now EAV is generating for
9 the area $1.8 million in taxes. The Village through
10 its investments heopes to attract enough development to
11 increase that to $4.2 to $5.2 million annually. So
12 the EAV leveraged growth would be between $23 and $32
13 million over 23 years, which would increase taxes by
14 $2.3 to $2.4 million per year for everybody at the end
15 of the TIF District.
16 The way the Village wants to get
17 there is through making a range of investments in the
18 area that are eligible for redevelcopment project costs
19 per the statutes. So such things as site preparation,
20 clearing, demolition, acguisition of easements and
21 right-of-way, rehabilitation of buildings and
22 structures, electric and related utilities, lights,
23 signage, traffic lights, water system Improvements,
24 sanitary sewer improvements, storm sewer improvements,
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1 roadway and streetscape improvements, other

2 infrastructure projects, housing relocaticn and job

3 assistance, master planning economic development and

4 marketing and other projects and programs.

5 The Village may or may not make all

6 Tthese investments. It will be dependent on how it

7 works in the private market to make those investments
3 work to leverage private market investments.

9 In order to pay for these the Act has
10 a number of funding sources available to it. The

11 Village has made its intentions known at the previous
12 meeting that it wants a pay—-for-pay system, which

13 basically means if the developer wants tc get TIF

14 funding for a public improvement, they have to show

15 investment dollars immediately.

le So they make the improvement, the

17 Viillage gets the EAV into the TIF fund and pays it out
i8 over a certain time period. Pays for whatever

19 improvement that that developer provided.
20 The Village will consider all
21 possible funding sources allowed under the Act. Bonds
22 and securities will operate on a civil and annual
23 basis according to the Village's intentions.

24 That's —-- they don't want anybody to
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1 pay for things that there's already money coming in
2 for or there's already a guarantee in some type way of
3 securing that these obligations will be paid for. Any
4 security obligation is expected to be retired by the
5 end of the lifetime of the TIF District.
6 Another one that's near and dear is
7 the effect on taxing districts. As we mentioned, the
8 taxing districts will continue to receive the tax
5 revenues that they already receive on the baseline
10 equalized assessed value.
11 The Village wants to make
12 conscientious developments that only increase EAV.
13 They want to lock at commercial development only,
14 industrial and potential mixed use. Sc things that
15 have a higher equalized assessed value.
16 Redevelopment procjects are almost
17 always negotiated as party-to-party contracts so any
18 impacts that may occur on a taxing district might be
19 included to be addressed as part of those contracts.
20 As outlined, redevelopment investments are intended to
21 eliminate blight.
22 In terms of taxing districts, the TIF
23 District Act provides certain ways of remunerating
24 taxing bodies 1If things are seen as increases on their
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1 services. So 1if the school district sees more

2 students, there is a provision under the Act that

3 allows payment of funds to pay for these students.

4 There's also a way to pay for capital
5 expenditures. So if the fire district needs a new

o fire truck because someone is building a ten-story

7 building, that could be paid for through TIF funds

8 because it's an additicnal service that wasn't

9 provided for before.

10 The TIF Act also provides the

11 municipality to arrange for a pro rata share of the

12 TIF funds to go back to each of the taxing districts
13 based on their existing tax rate.

14 And, finally, as I mentioned, these
15 are private party contracts between the municipality
16 and the developer and certain arrangements can be made
17 on that contract basis so

18 Finally, that's the end of reviewing
19 the Eligibility Study, the Housing Impact Study and
20 Joint Review Plan. We can go back over what we're
21 going to -- your responsibilities are here tonight.
22 You're here to review the
23 documentation you received, the presentation that we
24 just gave on the findings, the housing study and the
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1 eligibility and Redevelopment Plan. The Jecint Review

2 Board will have discussion, can open it up to public

3 comment as they wish as they've decided they will.

4 The JRB can elect to make

5 recommendation tonight. It can elect to make a

6 recommendation of approval or disapproval. If those

7 are the actions, within 30 days they have to submit a

8 finding of what that action is to the Village Board.

9 The JRB can continue this meeting or you can take no
10 action at all and as I mentioned, no action equals a
11 no objection vote by the Joint Review Board.

12 So if you do issue a -- a finding

13 within 30 days or even as of tonight, the Village has
14 30 days to address your revisions as you see fit and
15 to resubmit the documents and have another meeting for
16 you to review those changes. Once again, your

17 recommendation is advisory and only can enfcrce a

18 majority vote at the Village Board level.

19 After this meeting if there is

20 additicnal JRB meetings that are regquired, that will
21 be next. Village revisions of documents as necessary.
22 There will be additicnal noticing. You've probably
23 already been noticed to death, but State statutes

24 requires us to notice of owners -- the Village has to
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1 notify owners. Tentatively the public hearing is
2 scheduled for November 20th. That may be cpened and
3 continued depending on the actions of the JRB tonight.
4 The Village Board Review has 14 to 90 days after the
5 public hearing to act on the findings of the public
6 hearing.
7 Finally, the documents will be
8 transmitted to the county clerk for certification and
9 a baseline EAV will be set by the county assessor if
10 the documents (inaudible).
11 And that concludes my presentation
12 tonight. I, once again, appreciate you sitting
13 through that and I'm open for questions as well as
14 Mr. Miller here who 1is available as well.
15 MR. MILLER: Thank yocu, Jeramiah.
16 At this time we would open up the
17 Board members. Are there any questions? One person
18 at a time speak. Any members any questions?
19 CHIEF DATC: 1 do. A couple things caught my
20 eye as I read through the reportes initially. Where it
talks about impact con affected taxing districts, the
22 Village of Wauconda itself -- I found maybe some of
23 the verbiage rather questicnable.
24 It talks about municipal services are
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1 provided, sanitary sewer, public water, police, public
2 roads, et cetera, et cetera, and it says "The proposed
3 redevelopment RPA is not anticipated to increase the
4 demand for these services in the RPA,"™ which I find
5 hard to believe only because you're developing a lot
6 of area that has absolutely nothing on it right now.
7 So I think there would be an increase
8 in the demand for those services. So I think that
9 needs to be noted and maybe, you know, an analysis
10 that would try to guess -- because that's all it would
11 be would be a guess -- you know, what that might be.
12 Or how that may look.
13 MR. YEKSAVICH: Yes. Some of that is cutlined
14 in those redevelopment project costs. It would be --
15 anything above those costs would not be anticipated to
16 be increases.
17 So whatever is ocutlined in the
18 redevelopment project costs in terms of new
19 infrastructure or outlined in that period, but it's
20 routine services sc the Village isn't expected to
21 build a new water plant for the area, the Village
22 isn't expected to hire more police officers or need a
23 new police station or a bigger village hall or things
24 of that nature, but we can look at the verbiage and
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1 revise that to your --

2 CHIEF DATO: I mean if there is not any impact,

3 it would mean to me that there would be no change and,

4 obviously, the goal 1s to have change.

5 MR. YEKSAVICH: Correct.

6 CHIEF DATO: The other question I have is with

7 the -- I'm sorry, Dan.

8 DR. COLES: No. Go ahead.

9 CHIEF DATC: With the recent referenda to —-- or
10 referendum to provide, you know, Lake Michigan water,
11 that burden will be placed on all the existing
12 taxpayers from a property tax standpoint in addition
13 tc the increased water rates in the future.

14 How does that -- or how does this

15 district -- how is that impacted? So, in other words,
16 as we redevelop in this area, will they have to share
17 the same burden? I realize we're freezing, you know,
18 the property tax values for them. So what happens

19 there?

20 MR. YEKSAVICH: The only component that would
21 be increased is if anything is tied to property taxes
22 for the Lake Michigan water. I think I believe all of
23 that is going to be done through water rates, but T
24 will refer to Mr. Miller on how exactly they wish
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1 to —--

2 CHIEF DATO: Well, the bonds will be paid for

3 through property taxes.

4 MR. MILLER: Yes. Yes.

5 MR. YEKSAVICH: And so some of that burden will
© need to be looked at, you know, through the --

7 anything that's above the baseline with the TIF funds
8 to pay for whatever TIF improvements. So, yes, some

9 of that would be lost potentially. Yeah. We'll have
10 to review that.

11 CHIEF DATO: Okay.

12 MR. MILLER: We'll certainly review it.

13 MR. YEKSAVICH: I would also like to point out
14 that a representative of the Village engineer is here
15 tonight to answer any questions you may have on

16 {(inaudible).

17 DR. COLES: I have a gquestion and it segues off
i8 Chief Dato's. Are the monies really lost or are they
19 just shifted? For instance, if the TIF area increases
290 property taxes for all taxing bodies, which includes
21 the Village, and when they go to issue more bonds and
22 it raises the rate, the property tax rate, my
23 understanding of how the detail works is that you are
24 really taxing over an entire EAV area, equalized
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1 assessed value area, and that the taxing bodies garner
2 those taxes and any increase in CPI they access that
3 through their levy, that those dollars are still
4 captured.
) So I'm a little confused at the
6 notion that the taxes are lost to the taxing bodies
7 because I'm not quite sure that's an accurate
8 statement. I'm almost thinking that they're shifted
9 to these that are not in the TIF area.
10 MR. YEKSAVICH: The idea is that only that
11 geographic component, the TIF, that EAV, that number
12 right there, it's -- it's frozen. So the idea is that
13 anything that is not new to EAV will continue to be
14 taxed as normal rate and go to the taxing districts
15 with certain allocation and remuneration based on
16 agreements with the Village and through the TIF
17 District.
18 Any new reinvestment that relates to
19 any new EAV increase, if it's a new building of any
20 kind, if it's an expansion of any kind, whatever
21 change on that base EAV, that tax on that base -- on
22 that no longer base EAV does go to the TIF fund.
23 So it's -- in terms of the idea of a
24 shift, it's kind ¢f open for your point of view that's
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1 where it goes back to the but for statement because
2 whether the Village does find that but for doing this
3 there would be no new EAV.
4 That's what they're loocking at. So
5 but for doing this it would be a shift if there was
6 no -- if there was already going to be an investment
7 in the area. So that's -- that's kind of where -- I
8 kind of see where you're coming from on that, I hope.
9 Or am I missing it?
10 DR. COLES: It's a -- I understand the
i1 explanaticn of how the TIF District gets its dollars,
12 but I den't think it's clear as to how the taxing
13 bodies capture their annual property taxes from what
14 is a geographic area, which assessed through the
15 county assessor's office, and that still may not be
16 clear.
17 Another question I have is in reading
18 through this my understanding is that this Board,
19 which is basically required by State statute, other
20 than asking for certain questions to be answered and
21 done in a good faith effort on the part of the
22 Village, this Board really has no authority whatscever
23 in terms of voting aye, nay, abstain or any other type
24 of vote. &Am I correct in that?
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MR. YEKSAVICH: This Bocard can force a super
majority on the Village Board level with a nay vote.
So if you as a Board vote nay for any approval of any
documents, it requires a three-fifths majority at the
Board level to approve 1it.

DR. COLES: And how has the Village Board voted
on the proposals for the TIF in the past?

MR. MILLER: We've passed off of our ordinances
unanimously.

DR. COLES: OQkay.

CHIEF DATO : Dr. Coles -- I'm sorry, Nance.

MS. BURTON: No. Go ahead. 1I'll go after you.

CHIEF DATO: In regards to your previous
question, it started me thinking along the lines when
we do look at CPI and the cap and everything else, it
is based on a total number and if that number is
increasing on the -- in the TIF area, I guess my
question does it count toward our total EAV in
calculating the -- the cap? Is that what you were
asking?

DR. COLES: That's part of the egquation. Also
part of the equation is the total dollars that are
captured by the taxing body. For instance, if you

have an area that declines in EAV, the rest of the
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1 taxing area picks —-
2 CHIEF DATO: Right. Because the rate generally
3 goces up.
4 DR. COLES: That's correct.
5 MS. BURTON: Right. I mean that's right across
o our =-- our geographic boundary.
7 CHIEF DATO: So in my own mind I don't -- I
8 don't know if we have a clear answer as to whether
9 there's actually & loss of dollars to the taxing body
10 or if it's a shift tco other non-TIF properties.
11 DR. COLES: Correct.
12 MR. YEKSAVICH: We'll check into that and
13 provide an answer.
14 MS. BURTON: One question on the length ——
15 23-year length. Now, you're able to shorten that if
16 everything was redeveloped or is that set in stone
17 that it's 237
18 MR. YEKSAVICH: It can be set tc any date that
19 the municipality wishes up to 23 years. Now, in
20 general T have seen the range on, you know, projects
21 that I've worked on. Recently there was one in
22 Deerfield I think over a ten-year period. Other
23 places they tie 1t specifically to the bonds. You
24 know, bonds -- issue the bonds immediately. Once
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1 the boends are paid off they'll get rid of the TIF

2 District.

3 As stated by this Village, there's no
4 intention to levy bonds immediately or one -- to levy
5 bonds at all if at all possible. They're not going to
o (inaudible) .

7 CHIEF DATO: I have another question. When

8 does the lease end on the Dominick's property?

9 MR. MILLER: I believe its 2017. 2017.

10 Any further gquesticns?

11 CHIEF DATC: Yeah. One other note that I have
12 is that, obviously, one of our biggest concerns in the
13 community right now is acquiring Lake Michigan water.
14 I don't think we can lock into anything without that
15 happening first. Otherwise, we don't —-- we have a

16 significant need by most developers that we can't meet
17 and that being water.

18 You know, cne of cur biggest

19 arguments was we needed the bonds, we needed to raise,
20 you know, the water rates and everything else to have
21 Lake Michigan water in here because we're going to be
22 running out in the future and how can we add
23 additicnal demand for something we don't have?
24 And 1 know the Village Board is=

LIDDELL COQURT REPORTING
(8477) 529-5552

Electronically signed by Susan Pilar (301-382-117-5633) b9150413-71ed-4a5f-917b-6585d9293ect



Page 51

1 tonight meeting with CLCJAWA along with some other

2 representatives and T just want to go on record making
3 sure that that T is crossed before we do anything

4 else.

5 MR. MILLER: The joy ©of doing the water study,
6 the impacts, how much water would be needed by

7 projected hopeful growth of that area.

8 CHIEF DATO: Well, we're really talking five

9 gallons per square foot on the retail or scme other

10 larger —-—- or more impact on the institutional type use
11 and I think it's going to far exceed what we're seeing
12 out of that area right now maybe with the exception of
13 the use probably coming out of the care center.

14 MR. MILLER: Right. I agree.

15 DR. COLES: If the TIF were to continue to move
16 forward and be approved, how scon could a developer

17 get a shovel in the ground and from that point on how
18 soon could an actual viable business, retail, light

19 industrial facility be up and running and require that
20 new infrastructure? Not only the Lake Michigan water,
21 but whatever infrastructure else needs to be brought
22 into that area. How long does that take?

23 MR, YEKSAVICH: I will answer your first one.
24 There are a number of vacant properties in the area

LIDDELL COURT REPORTING
(847) 529-5552

Electronically signed by Susan Pilar (301-382-117-5633) b98150413-71ed-4a5f-91fh-6585d9293eck



Page 52

1 that are pretty much ready for development now. There
2 is the older shopping center that was torn down.

3 There's alsc what's the soccer property on the far

4 west side of the TIF. Those are available and could

5 have until we've extended through them.

& I'll refer to the Village engineer on
7 the capacity of the current system if you have any

g knowledge.

9 MR. STANCIK: I really don't know that. There
10 are some ways we can find out.

11 MR. YEKSAVICH: There are currently, you know,
12 underutilization. You know, Dominick's is probably

13 one right now. So there's certain capacity levels

14 that --

15 DR. COLES: So what would the time frame be in
146 terms of if ——- if the process continued -- and I know
17 you have to follow the State statute process where the
18 TIF District is now legally established, you could

18 move forward and development can occur.
20 How long would it be -- if a
21 developer came in and sald as soon as the Village 1is
22 done getting this TIF ready, we're ready to go and put
23 a shovel in the ground, how —- what's the time frame?
24 MR. MILLER: Dan, I will try to answer that.
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1 The typical development process is anywhere from six
2 months plus. We have projects that have been planned
3 tor == I can think of one on the north side of town
4 for about seven years now.
5 DR. CCLES: Right.
© MR. MILLER: 1It's still not developed. They
7 haven't even come in with the final development plan.
3 So, you know, it's a matter of the developer and the
S market being there and the developer choosing to move
10 forward on it, but -—-
11 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: As soon as the check
12 clears they can start digging.
13 MR. MILLER: The typical process is going to
14 be -- you know, just to go through the entitlement
15 process 1s three to six months, you know, and then
le you're talking about the design and the infrastructure
17 and all that stuff.
18 We just talked about a project that
19 we platted two years ago and it's just finishing up
20 its final improvements for that subdivision that
21 occurred. So it can -- you know, it's going to vary.
22 You know, Jeramiah talked about on
23 that property that we commonly refer to as Spencer's.
24 You know, the shopping center was tore down. There's
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1 three lots there. He is entitled to come right now
2 and, you know, he can apply for a building permit. It
3 would probably take about three months to process and
4 go through all the -- maybe less.
5 I would like to think less, but it
6 depends on the consultants and the level of detail
7 they provide and the information and —-- but -- so it
8 could be -- if all the -- we have all the zoning, they
9 don't need to go through the zoning process, I would
10 like to say we do could do one in 30 days, but that's
11 going to be a rare situation.
12 We're trying to encourage planned
13 type cf development as opposed to just what's been
14 occurring cver the years where it's you've got a lot
15 of building going on. So it's more of a comprehensive
16 apprecach.
17 And I'm going to try to touch on,
18 David, your comment about the water situation.
19 Whenever there is a development proposal, we certainly
20 look at the capacity of our system in order to serve
21 that and if we don't have the water available to
22 service them, the development is not going to go
23 forward.
24 To the best of my knowledge in all of
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1 our water lines the systems -- there are some areas

2 that don't have pressure, you probably know better

3 than I do, and we're -- we couldn't have any new

4 development on, but that's part of the development

5 process. Once again, it needs -- that could extend

6 out the time period before -- you may have to bring in
7 a water line to address.

8 CHIEF DATC: I think my main point to the whole
9 water issue is we recognize that there's an issue.

10 Whether we put one more home up or whether we put a

11 thousand more homes up, it's the existing places that
12 are here that are going to need water long term and

13 until we get that other problem resolved, you know, it
14 just doesn't make sense to add additional concern or
15 burden to the big picture.

16 I mean -- and that's my only point

17 and I hope the Board, you know, will work forward with
18 CLCJAWA or whomever the vendor will be, but if it

19 doesn't make sense to move forward with
20 redevelopment -- because you know as well as T do, you
21 know, developers come in, they say -- they look at,
22 you know, what your various resources are and -- and
23 what the long~term viability of those resources are.
24 Chris, on the -- you kncw, this
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1 project involves some significant shifts in roadways

2 and things like that. What conversations, if any, has

3 the Village had with IDOT on reconfiguration of some

4 of that route -- not necessarily the Route 12/176

3 thing. I think I will be long gone before I ever see

G that change, but at least the roadway coming off the

7 ground street and maybe going up through and coming

8 off of 12.

9 MR. MILLER: Well, we have met with the IDOT as
10 recent as two years ago to talk about a traffic light
11 at Brown Street and that was an IDOT-initiated
12 meeting.

13 We are in the process of advancing

14 our transportation planning component and gathering

15 data and putting together a package and we're going to

16 go talk to IDCT about adding those elements.

17 CHIEF DATO: I mean because the plan makes a

18 lot of sense as far as rocadway improvements, but, you

19 know, there's an awful lot of moving parts here to --

20 MR. MILLER: ©Oh, absolutely. Yocu know, as
Jeramiah pointed ocut, (inaudikle) planning and

22 additions and we work towards that and it takes the

23 cooperation of the parties. That's the biggest

24 challenge that we have 90-some-cdd property owners,
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1 11e¢ different parcels and we've got to try to get them
i all to work together and have some meaningful units

3 that are going to benefit those -- those property

4 owners and they all come together.

5 So there's a lot of work ahead of us.
6 This is Jjust an econcmic development tcool that we need
7 to extend out. As represented in the dolilars that

8 Jeramiah presented there, it's very expensive to

9 develop property, you know, and so what we're lcoking
10 at i1s that partnership, if T may, to encourage people.
i We are —— we're prcomoting the fact

12 we're doing -- working on-a TIF study. We're

13 promoting the fact that we have Lake Michigan water

14 coming to town. So these are all issues that we are
15 doing as a part of our economic development practices
16 right now. So we've got to work through the process.
17 DR. COLES: Has the Board considered, you know,
18 issues on holdouts as far as property owner holdouts
19 or anything like that? Because that's -- I'm sure
20 that's one of the biggest concerns of property owners
21 and it's the C word, condemnation.
22 MR. MILLER: Well, that right is pretty much
23 available right now. We would only get involved in it
24 from the standpoint of street extensions or things of
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1 that nature where we -- public eminent domain issues.
2 That was discussed extensively actually by our -- at

3 our --

4 MS. NEMMERS: Excuse me. Mr. Miller, can you

5 speak up? I can't hear at all back here.

6 MR. MILLER: O©Oh, sorry, Carol,

7 That was discussed extensively at the
8 earlier meeting. We had about 25 residents at our

9 initial meeting here back in August and so

10 CHIEF DATO: Okay. I mean it's, obviously, a
11 question I would have as someone who has property or
12 lives in that ares.

13 MR. MILLER: No. It's fully the intention of
14 the Village to not utilize any eminent domain. We're
15 hoping to negotiate with the property owners.

16 CHIEF DATO: Okay.

17 DR. COLES: Chris, I noticed on our agenda that
18 after the Joint Review Board can make questions or

19 comments and that the publiic may do the same. 1 was
20 wondering if the Joint Review Beoard could reserve the
21 possibility of asking additional questions and making
22 additional comments after the public --
23 MR. MILLER: Absclutely.
24 DR. COLES: -- in case thelr guestions spark
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1 guestions in our minds.
2 MR. MILLER: Sure.
3 Are we through with guestions and
4 comments?
5 (No verbal response.]
6 MR. MILLER: Let me open up the meeting then tc
7 the public. Do you wish to makes any comments or ask
8 any questions? Please state your name and as we
9 talked about earlier, we would like to limit your
10 questions and comments to five minutes, but there's
11 not a big crowd here so we may be able to extend that
12 a little bit.
13 So if you want to raise your hand and
14 state your name and, again, we have a court reporter
15 here.
16 MR, YEKSAVICH: Mr. Miller, they can come up to
17 the lectern and that way everybody can hear.
18 MR. MILLER: That's probably a good idea,
159 which, Carolyn, you're sitting back there with that
20 noisy machine.
21 MS. NEMMERS: Oh, yeah.
22 MR. MILLER: That's the =side of the room where
23 pecple have difficulty hearing so
24 MS. NEMMERS: You know, I guess one of my
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1 concerns is -- and I will just try and speak loudly.

2 MR. MILLER: Carolyn, Carolyn --

3 MS. NEMMERS: Oh, Carolyn Nemmers. I'm the

4 owner of Wauconda Animal Hospital. So that's on

5 Thomas Court.

) One of my concerns —-- and,

7 admittedly, I don't necessarily understand all the

8 econcmics of this, but as a small business owner, I

9 guess one thing I would also have a concern with and I
10 would wonder about other smsll businesses is how --

11 and probably everyone in town should be wondering

12 about this, too, because I have heard comments made in
13 the previous meeting that, you know, you really have
14 to —-- whether or not develcpers come in —-- you know,
15 people come in and -- and, you know, develop the area,
lée put their stores up and so forth, sort cf depends cn
17 what kind of a deal they can get and, vyou know, who

18 can offer them, you know, the most incentives to do

19 that.
20 And so if those incentives are ever
21 spoken of in terms of —-- which I'm sure they are —-

22 possible tax breaks, how are we going to generate
23 enough money from the tax increase in the TIF District
24 to pay for everything that's going to be done?
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1 And that's one of my worries as a
2 small business owner because I'm sure that, you know,
3 taxes are going to go up in that area -- you have said
4 so —-— due to improvements, and I don't want it to be
5 on the burden of just the small business owner mainly
3 to try and pay for that if the big people coming in
7 are goilng to be getting possible tax breaks to come
8 in. And that worries me.
9 MR. MILLER: Jeramiah, you want to =--
10 MR. YEKSAVICH: Yes.
11 The first thing is any of the
12 redevelopment project costs that are spent or menies
13 remunerated to developers are based on project
14 agreements. Those have to be public documents that
15 are publicly negotiated and agreed to by the Village
le Board.
17 In addition to that, each year this
18 Joint Review Board has a responsibility to audit any
19 and all investments that may come and those
20 investments are being spent properly. There has to be
21 a statement by the Village attorney that they're being
22 spent properly.
23 The Village is only going to be able
24 to spend mecney on public improvements so sewer pipes,
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1 roads, those type things and public improvements that
2 the general public benefits. So they can't just give
3 money. They're not -- extra money can't just be given
| them to give them a benefit to out compete the small
5 business.
6 MS. NEMMERS: No. I don't mean money.
7 MR. YEKSAVICH: Yeah.
8 MS. NEMMERS: T'm saying something such as a
9 tax break.
10 MR. YEKSAVICH: Yeah. Well, that's --
11 that's -- there is no tax break for them.
12 MS. NEMMERS: Mm—hmm.
13 MR. YEKSAVICH: 1It's their mconey that they are
14 going to pay on taxes to the TIF fund --
15 MS. NEMMERS: Mm-hmm.
16 MR. YEKSAVICH: -- that can be used to pay for
17 public investments that they make.
18 The Village can also set up different
19 programs for small business in the area -- and this is
20 a frequent one with TIF Districts -- such as for sign
21 grants. So for your business if you needed a new
22 signage, more attractive landscaping, they can set up
23 a ramp program for matching grants. That's frequently
24 the way TIFs are used to help small businesses in
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1 areas. There's some that are even used in

2 target-specific businesses to arrive -- provide for a
3 restaurant, for instance, to bring more people into

4 the area.

5 There is a wide variety of things,

) but the tax burden isn't supposed to be, you know,

7 shifted to somebody else in the TIF District. It's

8 supposed to be borne by everybody.

9 So the person that's coming in if

10 they're not generating more taxes, the Village isn't
11 going to give them more money to go back and -- they
12 can't give them tax breaks.

13 MS. NEMMERS: So people —-— there's not deals

14 made for any kind of tax break on any -- anything like
15 that?

16 MR. YEKSAVICH: Well, the only tax break would
17 be the extra tax increment they generate from their

18 equalized assessed value —--

19 MS. NEMMERS: Mm-hmm.
20 MR. YEKSAVICH: -- for investments they made on
21 public investments. So if they had to pay for a new
22 streetlight that's just them or they needed to pay for
23 a new roadway or they needed to pay for a new sewer
24 pipe, the taxes they generate from the EAV can be used
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1 in the increment to pay for any additional cost to

2 them.

3 MS. NEMMERS: Mm-hmm.

4 MR. YEKSAVICH: So the Village has already the
5 existing power to negotiate sales tax agreement with

6 anybody --

7 MS. NEMMERS: Mm—hmm.

g8 MR. YEKSAVICH: -- and that's up tc them.

9 That's the only really existing tax break power that
10 they have. They have other ones that aren't as

11 extensive in terms of property tax statements, but the
12 Village property tax levy isn't that great and they

13 never relinquish that.

14 The big thing with TIF is it's all of
15 these other parties tax rate levies being remunerated
16 to the special fund to pay for the public improvements
17 and that's -- that's where the funds come from and the
18 negotiations can occur with the developer to pay for
19 public benefits or to generate public benefit projects
20 such as a facade grant program or street improvement
21 program or we discussed a public parking garage to
22 improve the area.
23 That's what Libertyville did in their
24 TIF District. 1 believe Mundelein has also done a
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1 similar thing in their district.

2 MR. MILLER: Anyone else?

3 (No verbal response.)}

4 MR. MILLER: Yes, sir.

5 MR. BREDEMEIR: T am Ken Bredemeir. I have

6 lived outside the Village right behind the soccer

7 field. I guess I am within the 650-foot requirement

8 where you send me a notice.

9 My question is the TIF District is —-
10 in the soccer field is near a couple of properties,

11 small properties with small houses, that could easily
12 be incorpcrated into the development of the soccer

13 field if such development came along.

14 I don't know whether you are aware of
15 it, but the —— I see it posting now on the property

is right beyond the soccer field on 176 is for sale as

17 well, the two that are -- I spoke of earlier are on

18 Anderson Road.

18 Those would come right up to my back
20 door, and at my age I'm not sure whether I should be
21 objecting if they found somebody to develop a Zh-acre
22 plat of ground out there or not, but I'm just
23 wondering is it possible that this TIF District if the
24 developer came along and bought up the properties to
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1 commercially develcp them, could this be right in my
2 back door? Could it be enlarged, in other words,
3 without a whole lot of effort?
4 MR. YEKSAVICH: The properties in question are
5 cutside the Village's boundaries --
3 MR. BREDEMEIR: Yeah.
7 MR. YEKSAVICH: -- and so first they would have
8 to be annexed into the Village. Second, this TIF
9 District cannot be enlarged without going through the
10 same process it's going through now.
11 So all the same noticing, this same
12 meeting and another public hearing has to be brought
13 forth. So it's not something that just happens
14 overnight.
15 Since that is part of an annexation
16 agreement, the statutes require that the annexaticn
17 agreement if somebody wants tc be annexed and part of
18 the TIF District all at once, then anything in the
19 agreement have to be negotiated before the TIF
20 District. So it all has to go in the package.
21 I'm not going -- the long-term
22 development of the Village is, you know, long term so
23 could that be in the Village someday, I can't say vyes
24 or no, but I can tell you that it won't —- the TIF
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District will not be expanded without your notice and
it can't be done easily because, once again, we have
to call this Board again and have another public
hearing and a lot more notices. So that's the big
safeguard that you have in terms of whether it's going
to ke in your back door tomorrow so

CHIEF DATO: Okay. Question then. If -- let's
say a developer bought a parcel, you know, that was
adjacent to this gentleman's property and just needed
the land but didn't necessarily need the advantage of
a TIF District, then it's a simple annexation as
opposed to annexation plus TIF, correct?

MR. YEKSAVICH: Correct. But the Village can't
spend any TIF funds --

CHIEF DATO: Right. But if the developer was
interested in the property, you know, and the
gentleman is willing to sell, it's still -~ it may be
advantageous and he may be sitting on a gold mine
there.

MR. YEKSAVICH: That's also correct, but it's
st1ll an annexation, which requires public notice.

CHIEF DATO: Yeah. Oh, right.

MR. MILLER: Any other questions? Comments?

(No verbal response.)
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1 MR. MILLER: Seeing none I guess —-

2 DR. COLES: Can we come back to the Board?

3 MR. MILLER: Yeah. We'll come back to the

4 Board. I will just close the public comment guestion
5 portion of the meeting if that's all right and back to

6 the Board members if you have any questions or

7 comments.

8 DR. COLES: Just a few comments and I'm Dan

9 Coles, I'm the superintendent of Schocl District 118
10 speaking on behalf of the school district.

11 First of all, we would like to

12 commend the Village for developing a plan for retail
13 and commercial development. Schocl District 118 has
14 been promoting that notion for over two decades to all
15 the villages within our 28 square miles because we

16 know that when school districts are in areas that have
17 robust retail and commercial, it provides a much

18 bigger tax base and when you have a larger tax base,
19 the burden for homeowners is lessened because village
20 retail and commercial outlets help offset the costs of
21 not only running the school district but other
22 governmental entities.
23 And, furthermore, we don't get kids
24 from that area. Kids are expensive tc educate. And
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1 so when you have commercial and retail, it is in the

2 eyes of the school district a win/win for the property
3 owners.

4 We did attend the last meeting and we
5 did hear the concerns of the homeowners that live

6 within the proposed TIF District and we understand

7 their concerns. We're hopeful that whatever concerns
8 they cited can be worked out.

9 We're hopeful that they can find an
10 amenable solution te their own personal situation

11 working with the Village and we're hopeful that in the
12 end folks are satisfied with the end results of

13 whatever development occurs in the proposed TIF

14 District.

15 Finally -- and this is not a

le criticism of the Village of Wauconda in any way, shape
17 or form. It's a condemnation of the state of Illinois
18 and developing a process whereby which taxing bodies
1% that are affected by this are basically asked to come
20 to a meeting and have absolutely no authority in the
21 decision process.
22 We appreciate the Village inviting us
23 and we understand that they are required to do so by
24 Code and certainly we have a great working
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1 relationship with the Village of Wauconda and we have
2 a great working relationship with the taxing bodies,
3 but the state of Illinocis I believe struck out when
4 they developed this process because in a sense, you
5 know, we're here, but we really have no authority, and
o for that reason, you know, the school district feels
7 that the state of Illincis needs to revamp this
8 process to allow for much more meaningful
9 participation on the part of other taxing bodies who
10 are affected by this decision.
11 It's not a condemnation at all of the
12 Village of Wauconda. I think the development plan
13 that you put together and the cooperation that you
14 have extended to us has been very, very genuine, and
15 as I stated earlier, we commend the Village for
16 putting together a plan to in the end not only make
17 the town better and more viable but alsoc to assist
18 other properties taxpayers in their yearly burden of
19 supporting all ©of the taxing bodies. So thank vyou.
20 MR. MILLER: Thank you, Dan.
21 Any other questions?
22 CHIEF DATC: ©No. I think Dan Coles captured
23 very eloquently the similar thoughts ¢f the fire
24 district and, you know, I think it's very commendable
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1 of the Village the process that we have used through

2 this and I'll reserve my additional comments when we

3 need to take action on it.

4 MR. MILLER: Thank you.

5 Laurel, anything?

6 M5. DEBOER: No.

7 MR. MILLER: ©Okay. Nancy?

g MS. BURTON: No.

9 MR. MILLER: All right. We move on to our next
10 step. I guess it would be to consideration of a

11 recommendation to the Village Board.

12 MR. YEKSAVICH: Before that, Chris, give the

13 Village ordinance.

14 MR. MILLER: O©Ch, okay.

15 MR. YEKSAVICH: As part of this process what's
16 before you is a propesed ordinance. It's purely a

17 draft cordinance that will go to the Village Board if
18 the TIF District deces go forward.

19 This will be the first ordinance that
20 would need to be approved. This 1s approving of the
21 Redevelopment Plan. No c¢ther ordinances can be
22 approved before this ordinance so this is the main
23 ordinance.
24 [f the Village Board does approve
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1 this ordinance for accepting the Redevelopment Plan
2 based on your recommendations, they would alsc pass
3 two other ordinances subsequent to it, one designating
4 the official area as described in the Redevelopment
5 Plan, and then one setting up the mechanism for the
6 taxing and financing; namely, creating the Tax
7 Increment Finding fund method for its accounting and
8 things of that nature would all have to be done, but
9 this is the main ordinance for your review and
10 consideration. It is just a draft.
11 MR. MILLER: Jeramiah, 1s there -- there's no
12 need for them to act on this?
13 MR. YEKSAVICH: No. It's for their review.
14 It's something that they need for their documentation
15 and for consideraticn in their report of
16 recommendation or --
17 MR. MILLER: Does the Board want to take a few
18 minutes and look this over and —--
19 CHIEF DATO: Jeramiah, the Village would not
20 act upon this ordinance until they receive a
21 recommendation from us -- they receive some action
22 from us —
23 MR. YEKSAVICH: Correct.
24 CHIEF DATO: ~-- whether it's no recommendation
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or a down recommendation or hold off and get some
additicnal information?

MR. YEKSAVICH: Yes. Before the Village can
even act on this they have to hold their public
hearing, which is subsequent to the timing of where
you call for recommendation or approval, district
approval, reconvene the meeting or whatever action you
take.

This is something that is just for
your consideration. Like I said, this addresses only
that Redevelopment Plan which you were given here and
the acceptance of that as meeting the requirements.

MR. MILLER: Anyone see any guestions or
concerns?

MS. BURTCON: A question on Page 2 regarding the
no residences in the area will be displaced under the
Redevelopment Plan, is that just stating from the
Redevelopment Plan that you're planning on not -- I
mean, obviously, someone could be displaced at some
point.

MR. MILLER: Yes. 1If they sell their property,
they will -- and move away, they would be displaced.
That's —-- we have no intention of displacing any

property owners. Residents I should say.
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1 DR. COLES: Well, maybe add some clarity to
2 that. Is that where you're going, Nance?
3 MS. BURTON: I guess I'm --
4 DR. COLES: Because I think as Chris just
5 indicated, people will be displaced if they choocse to
6 be.
7 MS. BURTON: If they choose te. I guess
8 from —-
9 MR. YEKSAVICH: We'll have the Village attorney
10 review that to check that.
11 MS. BURTON: Okay.
12 DR. COLES: I don't know if someone is
13 displaced if they choose to sell their property and
14 move.
15 MS. BURTON: Yeah.
16 DR. COLES: That's their choice. Correct.
17 MS. BURTON: I just wanted to make it clear —-
18 clarify it a little. When I'm reading that, it says
19 no residents within the zar=a will be displaced. I
20 mean --
21 MR. MILLER: Quite honestly, that goes back to
22 Dan's point of the State statute and the way it's
23 written and the language.
24 Any other comments or questions

LIDDELL COURT REPORTING
{847) b29-5552

Electronically signed by Susan Pilar (301-382-117-5633) b9150413-71ed-4a5f-91Th-6585d49293ect



10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17

18

20
21
22
23

24

Page
regarding this? Again, this is -- we're not voting on
this. We just need to include it in the package or
recognize it -- acknowledge receipt of it and --

MR. YEKSAVICH: Correct.

MR. MILLER: -~ we include it in our report to
the -- to the Board.

MR. YEKSAVICH: Subject to the review of the
Board of the JRB.

MR. MILLER: And, again, there is a public
hearing that's going to be held on this ordinance and
actually this presentation Jeramiah made tonight T
believe i1s going to be presented again to the Board in
November.

We will discuss —-- once again, it
will be an opportunity for the public, once again, to
come and meet with the Becard members at the vVillage
Board meeting.

DR. COLES: Sc¢, Chris, as I look at the agenda,
I see a discussion, motion and second and rcll call
vote. Are you indicating that we're not required to
do that as a joint board?

MR. MILLER: No.

Jeramiah, you want tc --

MR. YEKSAVICH: It's up to you. Those four

75
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1 options I outlined you can discuss first what option
2 you want to take, whether you wish to recommend
3 approval or deny it, recommend disapproval with what
4 revisions you would like to see, continue this meeting
5 or take no action at all. So that's up to the Board
) discussion what action you would like to take.
7 DR. COLES: And if we take no action at all, if
8 you could clarify what does that mean for the process
9 for the Village?®
1¢C MR. YEKSAVICH: 1In the event the Board does not
11 file a report -- so you still have 30 days to act,
12 file your report, whether you want to make another --
13 call another meeting or not.
14 "In the event the Board does not file
15 a report within 30 days, it shall be presumed that the
16 taxing bodies find the redeveloped project area" --
17 THE REPORTER: Could you slow down, please.
18 MR. YEKSAVICH: -- sorry -- "satisfy the
19 objectives of this Act -- TIF Act and the plan
20 requirements and eligibility criteria.”
21 So whether you take an action tonight
22 or not you still have 30 days to reconvene a meeting
23 at any member's discretion, approve or disapprove,
24 continue more meetings or take no action. If no
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action and a report is filed, i1t's considered a no
objection.

CHIEF DATA: Jeramiah, what's your official
title as it relates to our activities here?

MR. YEKSAVICH: Tonight I am just a consultant
to the Village for the TIF District.

CHIEF DATO: I was just going to make a motion.
I would like to make a moticon to reconvene in the
future pending the receipt of additional information
as requested by the Village TIF District -- as
regquested of the Village TIF District consultant.

MR. MILLER: 1Is there a second on that motion?

MR. YEKSAVICH: And I would if I could just add
information requested tonight at this meeting by the

Board members stated in the public record.

CHIEF DATO: That would —-- that makes sense to
me.
MR. MILLER: Second on that motion?
MS. DEBCER: Second.
MR. MILLER: Laurel seconded.
Roll call. I guess I need to do the
roll call.

Dan Coles.

DR. COLES: Aye.
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MR. MILLER: Dave.

CHIEEF DATO: Yes.

MR. MILLER: Chief Dato.

Nancy Burton.

MS. BURTON: Yes.

MR. MILLER: Laurel.

MS. DEBOER: Yes.

MR. MILLER: Okay.

DR. COLES: Mr. Miller, you're a member of the
Board. You have --

MR. MILLER: Yeah. 1'll vote. Aye.

So we want to set up the next
meeting? Do you have this ready, Jeramiah?

MR. YEKSAVICH: Whenever the Board is available
we can meet to answer questions.

MR. MILLER: When are you guys available?

MS. BURTON: Tuesdays are bad.

MR. MILLER: Wednesdays work pretty good if
it's not on the first or the third for the Village
because I can have this rcom available. So like to
second and fourth Tuesday. Second Tuesday in October.
What's that?

M5. BURTON: Tuesday or Wednesday? I thought

you just said -- Tuesday I have a board meeting.
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MR. MILLER: Yeah. No. Not Tuesday. It's
Wednesday. It would be Wednesday -- Wednesday the
9th.

DR. COLES: Does that give you enough time to
post the required notices and send out the required
invites?

MR. YEKSAVICH: The only notice for this
meeting is required to be sent to you as the Board and
since you are continuing i1t the only notice that would
have to be sent has already been noticed. So anyone
who did not attend -- since you're making a public
statement of this it does not need any more notice to
continue.

MR. MILLER: TLet me take a brief recess and go
check the boardroom toc make sure there's no conflicts
for that night.

(Off the record at 6:32 p.m.)
(Resumed at ©6:33 p.m.)

DR. COLES: Jeramiah, I have a question. If
this Board meets again on Octobker 9th and the
questions that were posed get answered, no matter what
action you take does the 30-day clock start at that
point in time?

MR. YEKSAVICH: The 30-day clock started as of
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1 today.

2 DR. CCLES: It started as of today?

3 MR. YEKSAVICH: Correct.

4 DR. COLES: The fact that we're meeting again,
5 does that prevent the Village Board from having their
6 public hearing on November 20th?

7 MR. YEKSAVICH: No, it does not. The date --

8 that 30-day clock started teday.

9 DR. COLES: Okay.

10 MS. BARNAS: May I ask how does the public know
11 when these meeting are happening? I looked online

12 through all the Village meeting notes and everything
13 and there's no -- nothing about this meeting at all.
14 It's like a secret meeting. So I am kind of curious
15 on the October 9th one is that going to be a secret

16 meeting, too, or is there going to be some

17 notification somewhere?

18 MR, YEKSAVICH: The notification for this

18 meeting only had to technically go to the taxing
20 bodies and the public member. Notice was also sent to
21 all the properties within 750 feet that includes
22 within and outside the —-- the TIF District. That was
23 as a courtesy. It's not required by the statutes.
24 MS. BARNAS: We never recelived a notice of this
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1 meeting.
2 MR. YEKSAVICH: That was sent out by Chris
3 Miller and that was a courtesy one. Tt's not required
4 by law since this is a Board meeting specifically only
5 for the Joint Review Board members technically.
6 There will be a public hearing notice
7 that you will receive that will alsc be posted in the
8 paper when the public hearing goes in November, which
9 is the meeting that's available to the public to come
10 and comment at large.
11 After the meeting if you would like
12 to come check with Mr. Miller because I know he did
13 send out all notices to the 750 people within and
14 cutside of the TIF district. 8o we can check and make
15 sure we have the correct address for you going
16 forward.
17 MS. BARNAS: Okay.
18 MR. MILLER: The meeting -- the conference room
15 or the Village boardroom is open that night so that
20 works. What time would you like to convene? Does
21 5:00 work for everyone or would you prefer ancther
22 time?
23 DR. COLES: 5:00 is fine.
24 CHTIEF DATO: I like
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1 MS. BURTON: 5:00 is good.
2 MR. MILLER: 5:00 is good. Good. We'll
3 reconvene then at 5:00 on October 9th here at the
4 Village Hall.
5 DR. COLES: Chris, just in light of -- I'm
6 sorry, I don't know your name --
7 MS. BARNAS: ©Oh, Elizabeth Barnas.
8 DR. COLES: -- Elizabeth's request can this
9 Joint Review Board ask that this meeting be posted on
10 the Village website?
11 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yes.
12 DR. COLES: I know it's not required by
13 statute,
14 MR. MILLER: We can post to the Village
15 website.
16 MS. BARNAS: Thank you.
17 DR. COLES: Does the rest of the Village Board
18 feel the same way?
18 CHIEF DATQO: Yes.
20 MR. MILLER: Any place, Elizabeth, where you
21 would like to see it on the website?
22 MS. BARNAS: No. I just looked up under the
23 public meetings because =--
24 MR. MILLER: Yeah.
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1 MS. BARNAS: -- my parents told me the meeting
2 was today and it's -- nothing was listed. My mother
3 had spoken to you. That is the only reason she knew
4 of the meeting today.
5 MR. MILLER: Okay.
6 MS. BARNAS: And it just kind of with being in
7 this property that's being talked about kind of like
8 you feel like a blindside going back. You're like
9 really because, you know, we didn't have any other
10 notification. It's not to cause trouble. It's just
11 to be kept in the loop.
12 MR. MILLER: O0Oh, absolutely. Yeah. This is --
13 as Dan kind of pointed out earlier, this is just the
14 process that the State set forth and it's pretty
15 unique. This is really not any official --
16 MS. BARNAS: Right. No. I understand that.
17 It's just it does affect where we live, you know.
18 MR. MILLER: Yeah.
15 Ckay. I don't believe there's
20 anything further. We've discussed the timeline
21 procedure so we're going to adjourn and come back to
22 that point, I guess, on the 9th.
23 DR. COLES: Moticn to adjourn.
24 MS. BURTON: Second.
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1 MR. MILLER: We've got Dan and Nancy.
2 Okay. We're adjourned at 6:37.
3 Thank you, everyone, for coming out
4 and thank you representatives from the taxing bodies
5 and Laurel. Thank you.
6 (Whereupon, the meeting was
7 adjourned at 6:37 p.m. to be
8 reconvened on Wednesday,
9 October 9th, 2013 at 5:00 p.m.)
10
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NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING
TO JOINT REVIEW BOARD AND ILLINOIS DEPARTMENT
OF COMMERCE AND ECONOMINC OPPORTUNITY
WAUCONDA REDEVELOPMENT PROJECT AREA 1 (RPA 1)

Notice is hereby given to all interested parties that, pursuant to the requirements of 65 ILCS 5/11-74.4-1 et seq.,
the Village Board of Wauconda at its Tuesday, September 3, 2013 Regular Meeting has established the Public
Hearing regarding the proposed Redevelopment Project Area 1 Triangle Area (RPA 1) will be held on
Wednesday, November 20, 2013, at 7:00 p.m. at the Wauconda Viltage Hall, Board Room, 101 N. Main Street,
Wauconda, lllinois. Said meeting will be open to the public.

The boundaries are herby legal described as listed in the attached Exhibit A and generally as follows:

The RPA is approximately 225 acres in area that is a roughly triangular shaped area generally
centered around U.S. Highway 12 with the following boundaries:

o North: The RPA's northern boundary is formed by lllinois Route 176 running
approximately one and a quarter miles between the east right-of-way (R.O.W.) line of
Maple Avenue on the east to the approximately 850 feet west of the west R.O.W. line of
Anderson Road.

o Southeast: The RPA’s southeastern boundary is formed by Barrington Road running just
over half of a mile between east R.0.W. line of Maple Avenue on the northeast to west
R.0.W. line of U.S. Highway 12 on the southwest.

o Southwest: The RPA’s southwestern boundary is formed by the northern boundary line
of the Oak Grove subdivision, the east boundary line of the Aspen Grove subdivision,
and the Village's western boundary line south of IL Route 176 { Liberty Street).

Included with this notice are the following documents required for establishing RPA 1:

o 1) Redevelopment Development Plan (Dated 09/03/13)
o  2)Eligibility Study (Dated 08/03/13)
o 3} Housing Impact Study (Dated 09/03/13)

These documents are also available for inspection by the public at the Wauconda Village Hall 101 N. Main Street,
Wauconda, lllinois.

The Redevelopment Plan and its associated Eligibility Study and Housing Impact Study provide the statutory
grounds for establishing RPA 1,the general plan goals and objectives for RPA 1, a list of potential redevelopment
projects and estimated associated costs, methods for funding redevelopment projects, and all other statutory
requirements.

Comments regarding the establishment of RPA 1 and its associated documents are hereby solicited. Comments
may be submitted in writing to Chris Miller, Director of Planning and Zoning at 109 W. Bangs Street, Wauconda,
iL 60084.

Each taxing body which includes territory within RPA 1 shall have an opportunity for further comment during the
Joint Review Board meeting whose scheduled meeting date on Wednesday September 25, 2013 at 5:00 p.m.
which is being provided under a separate notice. All interested persons will be given opportunity to be heard at
the public hearing.

VILLAGE OF WAUCONDA
By: Chris Miller, Director of Planning & Zoning



Exhibit A: RPA 1 Legal Description

THAT PART OF THE SOUTH HALF OF SECTION 26 AND SECTION 27 AND THAT PART OF THE NORTH HALF OF
SECTION 35, TOWNSHIP 44 NORTH, RANGE 9 EAST, OF THE THIRD PRINCIPAL MERIDIAN, IN THE VILLAGE OF
WAUCONDA, COUNTY OF LAKE AND STATE OF ILLINOIS, DESCRIBED AS FOLLOWS:

COMMENCING AT THE SOUTHWEST CORNER OF THE SOUTHEAST QUARTER OF SAID SECTION 26; THENCE
NORTH ALONG THE WEST LINE OF SAID SOUTHEAST QUARTER, 550.01 FEET TO THE NORTH RIGHT OF WAY LINE
OF ILLINOIS ROUTE 176 AS SHOWN ON THE PLAT OF DEDICATION, RECORDED JUNE 03, 1929 AS DOCUMENT
337676, ALSO BEING THE POINT OF BEGINNING;

THENCE EASTERLY ALONG THE NORTHERLY LINE OF SAID ILLINOIS ROUTE 176 AS SHOWN ON THE PLAT OF
DEDICATIONS, RECORDED ON JUNE 03, 1929 AS DOCUMENTS 337676, 337377 AND 337378 TO THE
SOUTHWESTERLY LINE OF TRACT 1 AS SHOWN ON THE PLAT OF DEDICATION, RECORDED JUNE 03, 1929 AS
DOCUMENT 337679, ALSO BEING THE NORTHEASTERLY LINE OF MAPLE AVENUE; THENCE SOUTHEASTERLY
ALONG SAID SOUTHWESTERLY LINE 73.3 FEET TO THE NORTHWESTERLY LINE OF BARRINGTON ROAD {ILLINOIS
STATE BOND [SSUE ROUTE 59); THENCE CONTINUING ALONG A PROLONGATION OF SAID SOUTHWESTERLY LINE
TO THE SOUTHEASTERLY RIGHT OF WAY LINE OF SAID BARRINGTON ROAD (ILLINOIS STATE BOND ISSUE ROUTE
59} AS SHOWN ON THE PLAT OF WAUCONDA, RECORDED FEBRUARY 10, 1897, AS DOCUMENT 67027; THENCE
SOUTHWESTERLY ALONG SAID RIGHT OF WAY TO THE POINT OF BEGINING AS SHOWN ON THE PLAT OF
DEDICATION, RECORDED JANUARY 20, 1936, AS DOCUMENT 420937; BEING A POINT ON THE EASTERLY LINE OF
THE PUBLIC ROAD; THENCE SOUTHWESTERLY ALONG THE SAID SOUTHERLY RIGHT OF WAY LINE TO THE
NORTHERLY LINE AS DESCRIBED IN THE PLAT OF DEDICATION FOR FA ROUTE 60 (US ROUTE 12), AS DOCUMENT
657667, RECORDED NOVEMBER 15, 1948; THENCE EASTERLY ALONG SAID NORTHERLY LINE BEING A CURVE
CONCAVE TO THE SOUTH, HAVING A RADIUS OF 308 FEET, 349.2 FEET TO THE SOUTH LINE OF THE NORTHEAST
QUARTER OF THE NORTHEAST QUARTER OF SAID SECTION 35, ALSO BEING THE NORTHEAST CORNER DESCRIBED
IN THE PLAT OF DEDICATION OF SAID FA ROUTE 60 {US ROUTE 12), RECORDED JULY 15, 1949 AS DOCUMENT
674791; THENCE CONTINUING SOUTHERLY ALONG THE EASTERLY RIGHT OF WAY LINE BEING A CURVE WITH A
RADIUS OF 308 FEET, 554.10 FEET AS SHOWN ON SAID DOCUMENT TO THE NORTHERLY RIGHT OF WAY LINE OF
FA ROUTE 60 (US ROUTE 12) AS SHOWN ON THE PLAT OF SURVEY, RECORDED APRIL 06, 1948, AS DOCUMENT
639879; THENCE SOUTHWEST 200 FEET, AS MEASURED AT RIGHT ANGLES OF SAID RIGHT OF WAY, TO THE
SOUTHERLY RIGHT OF WAY PER SAID DOCUMENT; THENCE NORTHWESTERLY ALONG SAID SOUTHWESTERLY
RIGHT OF WAY LINE TO THE SOUTHEASTERLY LINE OF S.B.1. HIGHWAY 59; THENCE SOUTHERLY ALONG SAID
HIGHWAY TO A LINE 605 FEET NORTH OF AND PARALLEL WITH THE SOUTH LINE OF THE SOUTHWEST QUARTER
OF THE NORTHEAST QUARTER OF SAID SECTION 35 ALSO BEING THE NORTHERLY LINE EXTENDED OF PARCEL 2
OF OAK GROVE SUBDIVISION, RECORDED DECEMBER 24, 1998 AS DOCUMENT NUMBER 4264577; THENCE
WEST ALONG SAID LINE TO THE EAST LINE OF PARCEL 5 OF SAID SUBDIVISION, ALSO BEING THE WEST LINE OF
THE EAST 305.85 FEET OF THE SOUTHEAST QUARTER OF THE NORTHWEST QUARTER OF SAID SECTION; THENCE
NORTH ALONG SAID EAST LINE TO THE NORTH LINE OF SAID PARCEL 5, ALSO BEING THE NORTH LINE OF THE
SOUTHEAST QUARTER OF THE NORTHWEST QUARTER OF SAID SECTION;

THENCE WEST ALONG SAID LINE TO THE EAST LINE OF ASPEN GROVE UNIT 2 SUBDIVISION, RECORDED APRIL 22,
1993 AS DOCUMENT NUMBER 3319446, ALSQ BEING THE WEST LINE OF THE NORTHEAST QUARTER OF THE
SOUTHWEST QUARTER QF SAID SECTION; THENCE NORTH ALONG SAID WEST LINE TO THE SOUTH LINE OF THE
SOUTHWEST QUARTER OF THE SOUTHWEST QUARTER OF SECTION 26, TOWNSHIP 44 NORTH, RANGE 9 EAST OF
THE THIRD PRINCIPAL MERIDIAN; THENCE WEST ALONG THE SOUTH LINE OF SAID SECTION 26 TO THE EAST LINE
OF ANDERSON ACRES, RECORDED MARCH 28, 1956 AS DOCUMENT NUMBER 902448; THENCE NORTH ALONG
THE EAST LINE OF SAID ANDERSON ACRES TO THE SOUTHEAST CORNER OF LOT 2 WITHIN SAID ANDERSON
ACRES; THENCE WEST ALONG THE SOUTH LINE OF SAID LOT 2 TO THE SOUTHWEST CORNER OF SAID LOT 2 ALSO
BEING THE EASTERLY LINE OF ANDERSON ROAD; THENCE SOUTH ALONG THE EAST LINE OF SAID ROADWAY TO
THE INTERSECTION WITH THE SOUTHERLY LINE OF LOT 1, EXTENDED EASTERLY, OF PICK FARM SUBDIVISION,
RECORDED APRIL 3, 1946 AS DOCUMENT NUMBER 586227; THENCE NORTHWESTERLY ALONG THE SOUTHERLY
LINE OF LOT 1 AND LOT 2 OF SAID SUBDIVISION, TO THE SOUTHWEST CORNER OF LOT 2 IN SAID SUBDIVISION;
THENCE NORTH ON THE WEST LINE OF SAID LOT 2 TO THE SOUTHERLY LINE OF ILLINOIS ROUTE 176; THENCE



NORTHWESTERLY ALONG THE SAID SOUTHERLY LINE TO THE INTERSECTION OF A LINE DRAWN PARALLEL WITH
THE WEST LINE OF THE SOUTHEAST QUARTER OF SECTION 27, TOWNSHIP 44 NORTH, RANGE 9 EAST, OF THE
THIRD PRINCIPAL MERIDIAN FROM A POINT ON THE NORTH LINE OF THE SOUTHEAST QUARTER OF SAID
SECTION 27, THAT IS 1794 FEET EAST OF THE CENTER OF SAID SECTION 27; THENCE NORTH ALONG A LINE
DRAWN PARALLEL WITH THE WEST LINE OF SOUTHEAST QUARTER OF SAID SECTION 27 FROM A POINT ON THE
NORTH LINE OF THE SOUTHEAST QUARTER OF SAID SECTION THAT IS 1794 FEET EAST OF THE CENTER OF SAID
SECTION, TO THE NORTH LINE OF ILLINOIS ROUTE 176; THENCE SOUTHEASTERLY ALONG SAID NORTH LINE
EXTENDED TO A LINE LYING 50 FEET WESTERLY OF AND PARALLEL WITH THE CENTER LINE OF THE NORTHWEST
RAMP AS SHOWN ON THE PLAT OF SURVEY OF FA ROUTE 60 (US ROUTE 12), RECORDED JULY 13, 1948 AS
DOCUMENT 647885 TO A POINT 20 FEET NORTH OF THE NORTHERLY LINE OF STATE BOND HIGHWAY ROUTE
176, RECORDED JUNE 03, 1929 AS DOCUMENT 337675; THENCE SOUTHEASTERLY ALONG A LINE 20 FEET NORTH
OF AND PARALLEL WITH SAID NORTHERLY LINE TO THE INTERSECTION OF THE EASTERLY RIGHT OF WAY LINE OF
FA ROUTE 60 (US ROUTE 12) AND THE NORTHERLY LINE OF STATE BOND HIGHWAY 176 AS SHOWN ON THE
FINAL SUBDIVISION PLAT OF LIBERTY SQUARE SUBDIVISION, RECORDED FEBRUARY 18, 1987, AS DOCUMENT
2537219; THENCE EASTERLY ALONG THE SOUTHERLY LINE PER SAID SUBIDIVISON ALSO BEING THE NORTHERLY
RIGHT OF WAY LINE OF SAID HIGHWAY 176 TO THE EASTERLY LINE OF SAID SUBDIVISION, BEING A POINT ON
THE NORTHERLY RIGHT OF WAY LINE OF STATE BOND ISSUE HIGHWAY 176 RECORDED JUNE 03, 1929 AS
DOCUMENT 337675; THENCE CONTINUING EASTERLY ALONG SAID NORTHERLY RIGHT OF WAY LINE TO THE
POINT OF BEGINNING.



NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING

VILLAGE OF WAUCONDA, LAKE COUNTY, ILLINOIS
WAUCONDA REDEVELOPMENT PROJECT AREA 1 (“RPA 17)

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that on Wednesday, November 20, 2013 at 7:00 p.m., at
the Wauconda Village Hall at 101 N. Main Street, Wauconda Illinois, 60084, a public hearing will
be held to consider the approval of the proposed redevelopment plan and project (the
"Redevelopment Plan and Project") and the designation of that certain proposed
redevelopment project area to be known as the Redevelopment Project Area 1: Triangle Area (the
"Redevelopment Project Area” or “RPA 1”). The Redevelopment Project Area consists of the
territory described in Exhibit A attached and is generally described below:

The RPA is approximately 225 acres in area that is a roughly triangular shaped area
generally centered around U.S. Highway 12 with the following boundaries:

o North: The RPA's northern boundary is formed by Illinois Route 176
running approximately one and a quarter miles between the east right-of-
way (R.O.W.) line of Maple Avenue on the east to the approximately 850
feet west of the west R.O.W. line of Anderson Road.

© Southeast: The RPA’s southeastern boundary is formed by Barrington
Road running just over half of a mile between east R.O.W. line of Maple
Avenue on the northeast to west R.O.W. line of U.S. Highway 12 on the
southwest.

o Southwest: The RPA’s southwestern boundary is formed by the northern
boundary line of the Oak Grove subdivision, the east boundary line of the
Aspen Grove subdivision, and the Village's western boundary line south of
IL Route 176 (Liberty Street).

There will be considered at the hearing comments on whether to approve the
Redevelopment Plan for, and the designation of, the proposed Redevelopment Project Area
and adoption of tax increment allocation financing therefor. The proposed Redevelopment
Plan and related documents are on file and available for public inspection during normal
business hours at the Wauconda Department of Planning and Zoning at 109 West Bangs Street,
Wauconda Illinois, 60084.

Pursuant to the Redevelopment Plan, the Village proposes to reduce or eliminate those
conditions that qualify the Redevelopment Project Area as an area that would significantly impede
development or redevelopment from occurring and reduce or eliminate “blight” as these terms are
defined in the Tax Increment Allocation Redevelopment Act, as amended, and to enhance the
tax base of the Village and the taxing districts having taxable property within the
Redevelopment Project Area by utilizing tax increment financing to fund various eligible project
costs to stimulatc private investment within the Redevelopment Project Area. The
Redevelopment Plan related documents includes an eligibility report providing in reasonable detail

{20/74.43/TIF/00027544.D0CX}



Redevelopment Project Area 1: Triangle Area (RPA 1) and the designation of the
Redevelopment Project Area and the adoption of tax increment allocation financing therefor. The
hearing may be adjourned by the President and the Board of Trustees of the Village without further
notice other than a motion to be entered upon the minutes of the hearing fixing the time and
place of the subsequent hearing.

Chris Miller
Director of Planning and Zoning
Village of Wauconda, lllinois

{20/74.43/TIF/00027944.DOCX}



Exhibit A: RPA 1 Legal Description

THAT PART OF THE SOUTH HALF OF SECTION 26 AND SECTION 27 AND THAT PART OF
THE NORTH HALF OF SECTION 35, TOWNSHIP 44 NORTH, RANGE 9 EAST, OF THE THIRD
PRINCIPAL MERIDIAN, IN THE VILLAGE OF WAUCONDA, COUNTY OF LAKE AND STATE
OF ILLINOIS, DESCRIBED AS FOLLOWS:

COMMENCING AT THE SOUTHWEST CORNER OF THE SOUTHEAST QUARTER OF SAID
SECTION 26; THENCE NORTH ALONG THE WEST LINE OF SAID SOUTHEAST QUARTER,
550.01 FEET TO THE NORTH RIGHT OF WAY LINE OF ILLINOIS ROUTE 176 AS SHOWN ON
THE PLAT OF DEDICATION, RECORDED JUNE 03, 1929 AS DOCUMENT 337676, ALSO BEING
THE POINT OF BEGINNING;

THENCE EASTERLY ALONG THE NORTHERLY LINE OF SAID ILLINOIS ROUTE 176 AS
SHOWN ON THE PLAT OF DEDICATIONS, RECORDED ON JUNE 03, 1929 AS DOCUMENTS
337676, 337377 AND 337378 TO THE SOUTHWESTERLY LINE OF TRACT 1 AS SHOWN ON
THE PLAT OF DEDICATION, RECORDED JUNE 03, 1929 AS DOCUMENT 337679, ALSO BEING
THE NORTHEASTERLY LINE OF MAPLE AVENUE; THENCE SOUTHEASTERLY ALONG
SAID SOUTHWESTERLY LINE 73.3 FEET TO THE NORTHWESTERLY LINE OF BARRINGTON
ROAD (ILLINOIS STATE BOND ISSUE ROUTE 59); THENCE CONTINUING ALONG A
PROLONGATION OF SAID SOUTHWESTERLY LINE TO THE SOUTHEASTERLY RIGHT OF
WAY LINE OF SAID BARRINGTON ROAD (ILLINOIS STATE BOND ISSUE ROUTE 59) AS
SHOWN ON THE PLAT OF WAUCONDA, RECORDED FEBRUARY 10, 1897, AS DOCUMENT
67027, THENCE SOUTHWESTERLY ALONG SAID RIGHT OF WAY TO THE POINT OF
BEGINING AS SHOWN ON THE PLAT OF DEDICATION, RECORDED JANUARY 20, 1936, AS
DOCUMENT 420937; BEING A POINT ON THE EASTERLY LINE OF THE PUBLIC ROAD,;
THENCE SOUTHWESTERLY ALONG THE SAID SOUTHERLY RIGHT OF WAY LINE TO THE
NORTHERLY LINE AS DESCRIBED IN THE PLAT OF DEDICATION FOR FA ROUTE 60 (US
ROUTE 12), AS DOCUMENT 657667, RECORDED NOVEMBER 15, 1948; THENCE EASTERLY
ALONG SAID NORTHERLY LINE BEING A CURVE CONCAVE TO THE SOUTH, HAVING A
RADIUS OF 308 FEET, 349.2 FEET TO THE SOUTH LINE OF THE NORTHEAST QUARTER OF
THE NORTHEAST QUARTER OF SAID SECTION 35, ALSO BEING THE NORTHEAST CORNER
DESCRIBED IN THE PLAT OF DEDICATION OF SAID FA ROUTE 60 (US ROUTE 12),
RECORDED JULY 15, 1949 AS DOCUMENT 674791; THENCE CONTINUING SOUTHERLY
ALONG THE EASTERLY RIGHT OF WAY LINE BEING A CURVE WITH A RADIUS OF 308
FEET, 554.10 FEET AS SHOWN ON SAID DOCUMENT TO THE NORTHERLY RIGHT OF WAY
LINE OF FA ROUTE 60 (US ROUTE 12) AS SHOWN ON THE PLAT OF SURVEY, RECORDED
APRIL 06, 1948, AS DOCUMENT 639879; THENCE SOUTHWEST 200 FEET, AS MEASURED AT
RIGHT ANGLES OF SAID RIGHT OF WAY, TO THE SOUTHERLY RIGHT OF WAY PER SAID
DOCUMENT; THENCE NORTHWESTERLY ALONG SAID SOUTHWESTERLY RIGHT OF WAY
LINE TO THE SOUTHEASTERLY LINE OF S.B.1. HIGHWAY 59; THENCE SOUTHERLY ALONG
SAID HIGHWAY TO A LINE 605 FEET NORTH OF AND PARALLEL WITH THE SOUTH LINE
OF THE SOUTHWEST QUARTER OF THE NORTHEAST QUARTER OF SAID SECTION 35
ALSO BEING THE NORTHERLY LINE EXTENDED OF PARCEL 2 OF GAK GROVE
SUBDIVISION, RECORDED DECEMBER 24, 1998 AS DOCUMENT NUMBER 4264577, THENCE
WEST ALONG SAID LINE TO THE EAST LINE OF PARCEL 5 OF SAID SUBDIVISION, ALSO
BEING THE WEST LINE OF THE EAST 305.85 FEET OF THE SOUTHEAST QUARTER OF THE
NORTHWEST QUARTER OF SAID SECTION; THENCE NORTH ALONG SAID EAST LINE TO

{20/74.43/TIF/00027944,DOCK}



NOTICE TO CONVENE JOINT REVIEW BOARD
WAUCONDA REDEVELOPMENT AREA 1: TRIANGLE AREA (RPA 1)

Notice is hereby given to all interested parties that, pursuant to the requirements of 65 ILCS 5/11-74.4-1
et seq., the Village Board of Wauconda calls to convene a Joint Review Board meeting to review the
establishment of the proposed Redevelopment Project Area 1: Triangle Area (RPA 1) and its associated
required statutory documents on Wednesday, September 25, 2013 at 5:00 p.m. at the Wauconda
Village Hall, Board Room, 101 N. Main Street, Wauconda, illinois. Said meeting will be open to the
public.

Each taxing body which includes territory within RPA 1 shall have received the following documents
under separate notice for the Public Hearing regarding the establishment of RPA 1:

o 1) Redevelopment Development Plan {Dated 09/03/13)
o 2) Eligibility Study (Dated 09/03/13)
0 3) Housing Impact Study (Dated 09/03/13)

These documents are also available for inspection by the public at the Wauconda Village Hall, 101 N.
Main Street, Wauconda, llinois

The purpose and procedures of the Joint Review are hereby attached as Exhibit A and the agenda for
the Joint Review Board is hereby attached as Exhibit B.

Comments regarding the establishment of RPA 1 and its associated documents prior to the Joint Review
Board Meeting or requests to reschedule the Joint Review Board Meeting date by a member of the Joint
Review Board may be submitted in writing to Chris Miller, Director of Planning and Zoning at 109 W.
Bangs Street, Wauconda, IL 60084.

VILLAGE OF WAUCONDA
By: Chris Miller
Director of Planning & Zoning



Exhibit A: Joint Review Board Purpose and Procedures

JRB Procedures

Summary; Joint Review Board (JRB) Requirements Tax Increment Allocation
Redevelopment Act (Illinois Compiled Statutes, Chapter 65, Section 5/11-74, 4-5(b).

JRB Mectings

All board members shall be appointed and the first board meeting shall be held at least 14 days but not mare
than 28 days after the mailing of notice by the mumicipality to the taxing districts as required by Section 1 1-74.4-6(c),
Such ndtice shall also advise the taxing bodies represented on the Joint review board of the time and place of the first
metting of the board, Additional meetings of the board shall be held upon the call of any member. The municipality
seeking designation of the redevelopment project area shall provide admmistrative support to the board.

JRB Duties and Proeedures

The board shall review (i) the public record, planning documents and proposed ordinances approving the
redevelopment plan and project and (i) proposed amendments to the redevelopment plan or additions of parcels of
property ta the redevelopment project area to be adopted by the municipality. As part of its dcliberations, the board
may hold additional hearings on the proposal. A board’s recommendsti be an adviso n-bindin
recommendation. The recommendation shall be adopted by a majority of those members present and voting, The
recommendations shal) be submitted to the municipality within 30 days after convening of the board. Failure of the
board to submit its report op a timely basis shall not be cause 1o delay the public hearing or any other step in the process
of designating or amending the redevelopment project area but shall he deemed to constitute approval by the joint
review board of the matters before it.

The board shall base its recommendation to approve or disapprove the redevelopment plan aud the designation
of the redevelopment project arca or the amendment of the redeveiopment plan or addition of parcels of property to the
redevelopment project area on the basis of the redevelopment proicct yeloprment satisfying the plan
requirements, the eligibility criteria defined in Section 11-74.4-3, and the objective of thig Act.

The board shall issue a written repart describing why the redevelopment plan and project area or the
amendment thereof meets or fails to meet one or more of the objectives of this Act and both the plan requirements and
the eligibility criteria defined in Section 11-74.4-3. In the event the Board does not file a report it shall be presumed
that these taxiag bodies find the redevelopment project area and redevelopment plan satisfy the objectives of this Act
and the pian requirements and eligibility criteria,

If the board recommends rejection of the matters before it, the municipality will have 30 days within which to
resubmit the plan or amendment. During this period, the municipality will meet and confer with the board and attempt
toresoive those issues set forth in the board's written report that led to the rejection of the plan or amendment.

Municipal Actions

Notwithstanding the resubmission set forth above, the municipality may commence the scheduled public
hearing and either adjoumn the public hearing or continue the public hearing until a date certain, Prior to continuing any
public hearing to a date certain, the municipality shall announce during the public hearing the time, date and location for
the reconvening of the public hearing, Any chenges to the redevelopment plae necessary to satisfy the issues set forth
in the joint review board report shall be the subject of a public hearing befors the hearing is adjourned if the changes
would 1} substantially affect the general fand uses proposed in the redevelopment plan, (2} substantially change the
nature of or extend the life of the redevelopment project, or (3) increase the number of inhabited residential aits to be
displaced from the redevelopment project area, as measured from the time of creation of the redcvelopment project area,
to a tofal of more than 10, Changes to the redevelopment plan necessary to satisfy the issues set forth in the Jjoint review
board report shall not require any further notice or convening of a joint review board meeting, except that any changes
to the redevelopment plan that would add additionat parcels of property to the proposed redevelopment project area
shali be subject to the notice, public hearing, and Jjoimt review board meeting requirements ¢stablished for such changes
by subsection () of Section 11-74.4.5.

In the event that the municipality and the board are unable to resolve these differences, or in the event that the
resubmitted plan or amendment is rejected by the board, the municipality may proceed with the plan or amendment, but
only upon a threg-fifihs vote of the corporate authority responsible for approval of the plan or amendment, excluding
positions of member that are vacant and thosc members that are ineligible to vote because of conflicts or interest,



Exhibit B: Joint Review Board Agenda
AGENDA
Joint Review Board Meeting
Wauconda Redevelopment Project Area 1: Triangle Area (RPA 1)
Wednesday, September 25, 2013
in the Wauconda Village Hali Board Room
101 N. Main Street, Wauconda, lllinois
5:00 p.m.

Call to order
Introduction of Representatives
Submittal of Proof of Notice
Selection of Public Member
Selection of Chairperson
Roll Call of Joint Review Board Members
Review of Joint Review Board Purpose and Procedures
Presentation of RPA 1 Eligibility and Redevelopment Plan
Questions and Comments
a. Joint Review Board Members
b. Public (State name and address)
10. Review of Proposed RPA 1 Ordinances
11. Consideration of a Recommendation to the Village Board
a. Discussion
b. Motion and Second
c. Roll Call Vote
12. Review of RPA 1 Timeline Procedures
13. Adjournment
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2013-0-_01

AN ORDINANCE PROVIDING FOR A FEASIBILITY STUDY
FOR THE PROPOSED TRIANGLE AREA
TAX INCREMENT ALLOCATION FINANCING DISTRICT

WHEREAS, the Village of Wauconda (the "Village") is studying the possible
designation of certain real property located in the Village (the "Property") as a "redevelopment
project area” as that term is defined in the Tax Increment Allocation Redevelopment Act, 65
ILCS 5/11-74.4-1, et seq. (the "Act"); and

WHEREAS, the boundaries of the Property are to be determined, and defined through
professional consulting assistance and in furtherance of proposing a “Redevelopment Plan and
Project”; a general map of the subject Properties is attached hereto as Exhibit “A”; and

WHEREAS, the general purpose or purposes of the desired "Redevelopment Plan and
Project" pertaining to the Property shall be developed consistent with the Tax Increment
Allocation Redevelopment Act, 65 ILCS 5/11-74.4-1, et seq. and as described in Exhibit “B”;
and

WHEREAS, a general description of tax increment allocation financing under the Act is
attached hereto as Exhibit “C” and incorporated herein by reference; and

WHEREAS, it is in the best interests of the Village to take the actions set forth below.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the President and Board of Trustees of the
Village of Wauconda, Lake County, Illinois, as follows:

SECTION I: The statements set forth in the preamble to this Ordinance are found to be
true and correct and are adopted as part of this Ordinance.

SECTION II: The Village hereby accepts the “Proposal for Tax Increment Financing
(TIF) District Review and Approval Services” and authorizes and directs Rolf Campbell and
Associates to prepare a feasibility study, redevelopment plan and heousing study and further
authorizes the Village’s appointed professional officers to assist in the development and
implementation of the study. Pursuant to Section 11-74.4-4.1 of the Act, the feasibility study
shall be a preliminary report to assist the Village in determining whether or not tax increment
allocation financing is appropriate for effective redevelopment of the proposed redevelopment
project area.

SECTION I1I: The Village hereby designates its Director of Planning and Zoning, Mr.
Chris Miller, as the municipal officer who shall manage and coordinate the administrative
details attendant to the development of the reports, studies and other matters preliminary to a
Redevelopment Project and Plan and the person who can be contacted for additional information
about the proposed redevelopment project area and who should receive all comments and
suggestions regarding the redevelopment of the areas to be studied.
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SECTION IV: The Village Director of Planning and Zoning and his‘her designee is
authorized and directed to immediately send a copy of this Ordinance to all taxing districts that
would be affected by the designation of the Property as a redevelopment project area.

SECTION V: All ordinances, resolutions, motions or orders in conflict with this
Ordirance are hereby repealed to the extent of such conflict. If any provision of this Ordinance is
held to be invalid by a court of competent jurisdiction, then that provision shali be siricken from
this Ordinance and the remainder of this Ordinance shall continue in full force and effect to the
extent possible,

SECTION VI. This Ordinance shall be in full force and effect from and after its passage
in the manner provided by law.

SECTION VII: Nothing in this Ordinance shall be construed 1o affect any suit or
proceeding pending in any court, or any rights acquired, or liability incurred, or any cause or
causes of action arising, acquired or existing under any act or ordinance or portion thereof hereby
repealed or amended by this ordinance; nor shall any just or legal right, claim, penalty or remedy
of any character of the corporate authority existing on the effective date hercof be lost, impaired
or affected by this Ordinance.

SECTION VIII: If any provision, clause, sentence, paragraph, section, or part of this
ordinance or application thereof to any person, firm, corporation, public agency or circumstance,
shall, for any reason, be adjudged by a court of competent jurisdiction to be unconstitutional or
invalid, said judgment shall not affect, impair or invalidate the remainder of this ordinance and
the application of such provision to other persons, firms, corporation, or circumstances, but shall
be confined in its operation to the provision, clause, sentence, paragraph, section, or part thereof
directly involved in the controversy in which such judgment shall have been rendered and to the
person, firm, corporation, or circumstances involved. It is hereby declared to be the legislative
intent of the corporate authorities that this ordinance would have been adopted had such
unconstitutional or invalid provision, clause, sentence, paragraph, section, or part thereof not
been included.

SECTION IX: This ordinance shall be in full force and etfect from and after its passage,
approval and publication in pamphlet form as required by law.

SECTION X: That the costs for establishing the TIF District are not to exceed a total of
$97,500.00 as itemized on Exhibit “D” attached hereto and incorporated herein.

Passed this_15™ day of _January , 2013,

Ayes: Nays: Absent/Abstain:

Lincoln F. Knight X o

John F. Barbini Ed.D X

Doug Buster _ X

Linda Starkey X

Ken Arnswald X

Chuck Black X

Pape 2 of 6
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Mﬂgaw: 01/15/201

MARK F. KNIGGE, MSor

ATTEST: '
.ftf . r
By: g M

GINGER IRWIN, Village Clerk

Presented and read, or reading having been waived, at a duly convened meeting of the Corporate
Authorities on _ Jaguary 2. ., 2013.

2013 as provided by law.

b Zi ‘
LA
GINGER IRWIN, Village Clerk
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EXHIBIT “A”

MAP OF GENERAL AREA TO BE STUDIED

Lake County Tax Parcel Map
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EXHIBIT “B”

PURPOSES OF PROPOSED REDEVELOPMENT PLAN AND PROJECT

T'he Redevelopment Plan:

The Village recognizes the need for implementation of a strategy to revitalize
properties within the boundaries of the RPA and to sitimulate and enhance private
development. Commercial and retail development is a key component of the strategy. The
needed private investment will be possible conly if Tax Increment Financing (TIF) is
adopted pursuant to the terms in the Tax Increment Allocation Redevelopment Act, [llinois
Compiled Statutes, chapter 65, Section 5/11-74.4-1 et. seq. as amended. Incremental
property tax revenue generated by the development will play a decisive role in
encouraging private development. Site conditions that may have precluded intensive private
investment in the past will be eliminated. Ultimately, the implementation of the
Redevelopment Plan and Project will benefit the Village and all the taxing districts, which

encompass the RPA in the form of a significantly expanded tax base.
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EXHIBIT “C”

GENERAL DESCRIPTION OF TAX INCREMENT ALLOCATION FINANCING:

Tax Increment Financing (TIF) allows municipalities to carry out redevelopment
activities on a local basis. The technique is used to pay for the public improvements
and other services needed to prepare the Redevelopment Project Area for private
investment. Through TIF, a community captures the increase in local real estate taxes,
which result from the Redevelopment Project Areas. This increase in taxes may be
used to pay for the public cost involved in the project.

Under TIF, the current equalized assessed valuation of all taxable real estate
within the designated area is "frozen" at that level. This is the base EAV. Taxes which
are levied on the base EAV in the Redevelopment Project Area, including the County,
school districts, township, etc.; however, the growth in property tax revenues as a
result of the private investment in the Redevelopment Project Area (the tax increment)
is put into a special "tax allocation fund." These funds are then used to pay for the
public investment and/or reimburse private investment made in the Redevelopment

Project Area.
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EXHIBIT "D“

Villaoe
( of e

MARK F. KNIGGE ‘ auco 5

TRUSTESS
101 NORTH MAIN STREET LINCOLN F. KNIGHT
WAUCONDA, IL 60084 JOHN F. BARBIN| ED.D.
PHONE B847.526.8800 Dous BUSTER
FAX BA7.526.8809 LINDA STARKEY

KEN ARNSWALD
CTHUCK BLACK

To: Zaida Torres, Administrator
Village of Wauconda

Fr: Chris Miller
Director of Planning & Zoning

Date: ianuary 14,2013

Re: Economic Development Incentives
Tax Increment Finance District (TIF)
Cost to form a TIF District

The Joint Economic Development and Building & Zoning Committee have discussed various “Econemic Development
Incentives” to assist in redevelopment of the Triangle Sub- Area a5 identified in the Village Comprehensive Plan. One of
the options discussed was forming a TIF District for the area, Among the TIF elements discussed by the Joint Committee
were the TIF process, tasks, tirning and costs and they requested the Village Attorney to prepare an appropriate
ordinance in order to begin the TIF formation process.

The foliowing is a breakdown of estimated costs which were previously discussed at the Joint Economic Development
and Building & Zoning Committee Meeting on December 11, 2012.

Studies f Costs Estirmated Costs
Feasibility Study, Re-Development Plan, $39,000 to 545,000
& Housing Impact Study
(RCCA/MCL 12/6/12 Praposal)

Legal Services $24,000 to $27,000
Engineering Services $5,000 to $10,000

| Legai Description and Survey $3,500 to 54,500
I"Notices / Publications $1,000 to $3,000
Village Staff Time 56,000 to $8,000
Total Estimate of Costs 578,500 to 597,500

Rolf C. Campbell & Associates/MCL (RCCA/MCL} 12/6/12 Proposal for Services is attached te “An Ordinance Providing
for a Feasibility Study for the Proposed Triangle Area Tax Increment Allocation Financing District” as drafted by the
Village Attorney. The RCCA/MCL proposal provides for a not to exceed costs to prepare three reports/studies needed to
meet the requirements of the lllinois Tax Increment Allocation Redevelopment Act which governs TIF Districts.

Village Board Action Requested: Authorize expenditures of up to 597,500 to create a TIF District and direct the Finance
Director to establish a Village account to track and account for expenditures.
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ROLF C. CAMPBELL & ASSOCIATES panvers
AMANHARD CONSULTING DIVISION r T Enpineers
Sureayors

December 6, 2012
‘\Water Resources Engineers

Mr. Chrls Miller, Director of Planning

Village of Wauconda

101 N. Main Street Construction Managers

Waucenda, lllincis 60084

Water & Wastewater Engineers

Environmental Scieniists

RE: PROPOSAL FOR TAX INCREMENT FINANCING (TIF) DISTRICT REVIEW Landscape Architects
AND APPROVAL SERVICES
Dear Chris:

Pursuant to our discussion, Rolf C. Campbell & Associates, a division of Manhard Consulting, Ltd.,
(RCCA/Manhard) is pleased to submit this Proposal lo provide services for assisting in the review and
approval process for the establishment of a new tax increment financing district (TIF) in the Village of
Wauconda (Village; Client). The proposed TIF District sludy area Is the roughly triangular area bound
by IL. Route 176 (Liberty Street) on the north, Bamington Road on the southeast, and U.8. Highway 12
on the southwest, which consists of approximately ninety tax parcels on approximately eighty acres.

Per our discussions, Village Staff would like to coordinate Vilage Staff versus Village Consultant
assignments in order to moderate costs of the TIF review and approval process and Village staff may
ba able 1o take an active part in some of the research and documentation associated with the process.
As such, an inltial step will be to review with Village Steff the distribution of labor on various task and
research items. Within that context, RCCA/Manhard offers to provide the following services on an
hourly not to exceed basis to assist with complefing the listed task:

Scope of Services:
Phase | - Ellgibility Study_ Hou mpact Study. & Redevelopment Plan

1. Initlal ngs;

A. RCCA/Manhard will attended an Initlal meeting with Village Staff and other Village
Consultants to outline a proposed work schedule, review necessary information and
data, outiine and assign tasks, and other initial project steps.

B. As requested, assist Village staff with meetings with other govemmental taxing bodies
located in the TIF District to review the process and goals for seeking to establish a
TIF District.

2. Ellgiblity Study;
A. Outline and create field review inventory map and worksheets for documenting
eligibility criteria.
Setup Inftial database to record findings and map location of eligibility criteria.
Gather, review, analyze, and request data available from other sources including, but
not limited, to the Village, other Vitlage Consultants, County, Township, and other such
sources.
Conduct field work to document eligibility criteria on a lot by lot basis.
Analyze and synthesize field work findings with other reviewed data,
Draft Eligibility Study documenting analysis and findings.
Review with Village Staff Draft Eligibility Study.
Conduct one (1) set of revisions to finalize Eligibility Study.

o

IETMMO

Rolf C. Campbell B Assoclates
510 Woodlands Parkway = Vernon Hills, Itlinois 60061

tel; B47.735.1000 » fax: 847.634.0095 » wyw.rccai.com
CALIFORNIA » COLORADO » GEORGIA » ILLINOIS = NEVADA



Mr_ Chris Miller
December 6, 2012
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B.
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Document will be provided in POF format for the Village's use and ability to publish.
|

Outfine data items to verify in conjunction with field inventory review.

Ressarch, review, and/or request data from Village or other governmental jurisdictions
in regards to types of dwelling units, number and types of rooms In dwelling units,
occupancy of dwelling units, and racial and ethnic composition of dwelling unit
residents.

Review with Village Staff potential TIF policies with respect to dwelling units fo be
removed/relocated, and possible type and extent of resident relocation assistance.
Review and identify replacement housing attemnatives in terms of type, location, and
cost.

Draft a Housing Impact Study documenting analysis and findings.

Review with Village Staff Draft Housing Impact Study.

Conduct ene (1) set of revisions to finalize Housing Impact Study.

Document will be provided in PDF format for the Village's use and ability to publish.

Redevelopment Plan:

A,

X & ™ mpm T em m §O O

Provide a map to the Village for it to obtain a legal description for the area to be
designated as a TIF District as determined by the Eligibllity Study. Note that the area
of the TIF District and its legal description are subject to fuither changes per review of
the Joint Review Board and Public Hearing meseting processes,

Review with Village Staff goals and objectives for the proposed TIF District.

Review and research the Village Comprehensive Plan and other planning documents
for elements to include in the Redevelopment Plan.

Review with Village Staff and Village Consuitants possible redsvelopment costs and
projects and possible funding methods.

Develop maps and exhibits outlining finalized TIF District with PINs and conformance
with the Comprehensive Plan and generalized land uses.

Research and outline support concerning "But For" section of the redevelopment plan.

Research and outline assessment of financial impact of the potential TIF District plans
and programns on any taxing district

Assist with documenting most recent equalized assessed valuation of the TIF District
and projecting equalized assessed valuation.

Draft a Redevelopment Plan containing the require statutory elements.

Review with Village Staff Draft Redevelopment Plan.

Conduct one (1) set of revisions to finalize Redevelopment Plan per Village staff
review.

Conduct one (1) set of revisions to finalize Redevelopment Plan per Joint Review
Board comments.

Conduct one (1) set of revisions to finalize Redevelopment Plan per Public Hearing
comments,

Document will be provided in PDF format for the Village's use and ability to publish.

11039RC-N
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Phage ll - Meetin aview, and roval

1.

4,

Noticing, Meeting Facllitation, and Qverall Coordination:

A. Per our discussions, the Village via Village Staff intends to review, research, perform,
and pay for all required noticing and announcements. for the TIF District approval
process. As applicable, RCCA/Manhard will assist with mapping and review of notices
as requested.

B. RCCA/Manhard will assist Village Staff with creating a timeline for meetings and
required notices.

Housing Impact Stud ting:

A. Review meeting objectives with Village Staff and assist with agenda. Meating may be
In either a standard meeting format or open house format.

B. Prepare Information and items to communicate the need and plan for the TIF District
and the findings of the Housing Impact Study.

C. Review for and present at mesting. .

Joint Review Board Meeting: (Note may require multiple meetings)

A. Review and assist Village Staff in Identifying and notifying Joint Review Board
Members made up of the TIF District area taxing districts and a public member.

B. Review with Village Staff objectives for mesting and assist with agenda.

C. Prepare brief presentation regarding Eligibility Study, Housing Impact Study, &
Redevelopment Plan.

D Attend and present information and analysis regarding proposed TIF District and
assist with meeting facllitation.

Public Hearing (Note may require continued Public Hearing meetings)

A, Review with Village Staff objectives for meeting and assist with agenda.

B. Revise presentation, as may be appropriate, from Joint Review Board regarding
Eligibitity Study, Housing Impact Study, & Redevelopment Plan.

C. Attend and present information and analysis regarding proposed TiF District and
assist with meeting facliitation.

Phase ] - Post-Approval

1.

Finalizatlon & Reporting of Documents:

A Finalize documents as described In Phase | and provide PDF format of documents to
Village Staff for recording TIF District as necessary,
B. Assist Village Staff with completing any required forms as may be necessary.

Continuln leme!

Provide continuing technical assistance on planning, zoning, economic development, and
other services as requested on the implementation and development of the TIF District.

11038RC-N




Mr. Chris Miller 11038REC-N
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Cost of Services:

To complete the above outlined Scope of Services, the following represents our estimated total fees:

Phase Cost
Phase | - Eilgibility Study, Housing Impact Study, & Redevelopment Plan $33,000 - $37,000
“Phase Il - Meetings, Review, and Approval $ 6,000-% 8,000
(Eslimated Range of Fees)
Phase Ill - Post Approval Per Hourly Rates

The listed fees for Phase 1 represent an upper end "not to exceed" fee. The listed fees for Phase |l
represent our estimated range of fees based on a routine, unchallenged, and non-lengthy approval
process, and if RCCA/Manhard perceives exceeding this amount, we will notify and meet with Village
Staff to review the conditions and arrangements assoclated with any greater expenditures. As
discussed in the introduction portion of this Proposal, RCCA/Manhard will work with Village Staft to
distribute tasks between Village Staff and RCCA/Manhard to moderate costs of the TIF District review
and approval process as practical.

The outlined fees will be billed monthly at the following hourly rates as follows:

Position Hourly Rate

Director of Community Development: $110.00
“Senior Planner: $ 95,00

Associate Planners & Designers: $ 75.00

In addition to RCCA/Manhard's costs, the Village needs to recognize that it will occur additional costs in
terms of Village Staff ime and expenditures related to Village Altorney, Englneer, and other Consuftant
services, noticing costs, legal description preparation, publication costs, and other simllar costs
necessary to review and approve the TIF District.

Project Timeline:

Per our discussion, It is our understanding that it is a Village objective to atlempt an expedited approval
process for the proposed TIF District with 2 timeline of generally six {o seven months. As we have
discussed, typically TIF Districts require approximately one year to be fully reviewed and approved due
to statutory timing requirements and the required participation of other tax districts and various other
parties. Per the Scope of Services, an initial task itern will be to work with Village Staff to create a
proposed timeline for the review and approval process. RCCAManhard commits to meet this proposed
timeline with respect to the items outlined in the above listed Scope of Services.
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The terms of the attached "General Terms & Conditions® dated March 1, 2010, which Client hereby
acknowledges receiving, are incorporated and made a part of this Proposal Billing will be on an hourly
basis consistent with the Cost of Services, If the above is acceptable, please have this Proposal
executed. We will begin work as soon as we receive an executed copy of this Proposal. This Proposal
will be null and void if not accapted by Faebruary 1, 2013.

Thank you again for the opportunity o submit this proposal. Should you have any questions, please do
not hesitate fo contact us.

Yours truly,
ROLF C. CAMPBELL & ASSOCIATES, A DIVISION OF MANHARD CONSULTING, LTD.

AL W asdon,

c@/"'i-’ﬂé- ( 2 Z- -

Al Maiden, AIGP .[Jeramlah Yeksavi ICP
Director of Community Development Senior Planner
AMIJY

The undersigned is the authorized agent of the municipality.

ACCEPTED:) VILLAGE OF WAUCONDA
b

By:

{Authorized Represantafive) & ’(

Title: Mavor

Date: January 15, 2013
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Co
Mareh 1, 2010

ONE INSTRUMENTANCONSISTENCIES ~ These GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS, and the RCCA/Manhard PROPOSAL ¢ which
these terme are attached (co¥actively (his “Agreement”) shell be desmed one Instrument. Wharaver thare Ia a conffict or incansistency
betwsen the proviaions of these GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS, the PROPOSAL, and any plans or specificalions, 85 appficable, the
provisions provided for in ihese GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS shall, In el Instances, control and prevall, These GENERAL TERMS
AND CONDITIONS shell apply o the work provided in the PROPOSAL fo which this is attached or an amendment or modification, including
an AGREEMENT FOR ADDITIONAL SERVICES.

ENTIRE AGREEMENT — These GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS, the PROPDSAL, and eny plens or specificalions reprasent the antire
Agreament betwsen the Parlies and suparcedes any and all prior orad or written understandings between lhe Paries. Chengea [o these
GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS shall onty ba binding when in wiiting and agresd to by both paties,

MEDIATION - All disputes betwaen relaling to this Agresmant or the Project (s definad In the Proposal) shall firs be submitted to mediation
vith a mediator selected by tha Parties. The costs of the madlator shal be split evenly batwean Cllent and RCCAManhard. If the Cllant and
RCCAManhard cannot agree on s mediator, then each of Clisnl and RCCA/Manhard 3he¥l nominate a medlator and the two neominated
meadiators shall select the ullinate medlator, Cllent snd RCCAManhard shall Include & shniiar mediation provision in all of thelr respective
asgresinents with other parties regarding the Project and wil require all such olher persons or entilies to include & almilar medialion provizion In
all agreemenis with thelr respactive subcontractors, eubconsullants, suppllers and fabricators. Such mediation shell be a condliion precedent
to a party filng any judicial of other proceeding agalnst the cther, except with regard 1o delingquant feas owed to RCCAMenhard.

AUTHQRIZATIDN TQ SIGN = The parson signing thia Agreament represents and warrants thal he/she is signing this Agreement on behalf of
the Client and Is suthorized to enter into this Agreement on tha Clieni's behalf.

EREACH AND COST OF COLLECTION — In the svent Cllent breaches the lsms of this Agreement, RCCAManherd shall be entitled, in
addition to he spediic remedies provided for In this Agresment, lo pursug all remedies avallable at law or in equity. Clienl further agrees that
RCCA/Manhard shall be entitled to recover ab costs Incumed In enforcing eny provislon of lhis Agreemend, Including courl coste and
reasonable atiomey’s fees. All payments received from the Client will be credited first to Interesl, {hen to the cost of enforcement, and then fo
the amouni due to RCCA/Manhard

CHANGES IN LATORY IRONMENT — The services provided by RCCA/Manhard under this Agreement were determined besed
upon the applicable municipal, county, state end/or fedaral regutations, codes, lzws and requirements that were In existence on the date of
this Agreement, Any material addillons, delafions or changes In the regulatory environment, which requlre sn Increase In ihe scope of services
i be parfarmed, will be an Additionel Service,

CONTROLLING LAW — This Agreemen s to be govemed by Lhe laws of the State of llincis.

CURE PERIOD - I during the project fenm, Client observes or becomes sware of any improper service which haa been provided by
RCCAMenhard, Cllent agrees fo immediately notify RCCAManhard of the eame, In writing. RCCA/Manharg ghall then have five working
days to cure, or begin 1o cure In & diffgent manner, such Improper service befors: Client may exsrcise s dghts under any defauk and remedy
provislon provided for in his Agreement, Including the right to leke corrective action prior o the termination of the cure period. i Cllent fails to
notly RCCA/Manhard of any defects within thiry {30} working days of leaming of the defacts, eny cbjections to RCCAManhard's work shall
be walved. RCCAManhard will nol accepl any backcharges unlese Clien! has comptlied with the (oregoing and afiowed RCCAManhard the
opportunily ko cure any problem.

DELAYS - Cliert sgrees that RCCA/Marhard shall not ba responsible for damsges arising directy from any delays for causes beyend
RCCA/Manhard’s control. For purpases of this Agreemen, such causes inciude, but are not fimited to, airkes or ather labor disputes, severs
weather disruptions of other natumal disasters; fires, vicks, war or olher emergencies o acte of God; faiure of any govemment agency Lo act in
8 limely manner fakura of parformance by the Client or the CHent's contractors or canaullants; or discovery of any hazardous substances or
differing site conditions, kn addRicn, f delays resulling frem any such causes incresee the cosl or fime required by RCCAManhard o perform
f1s services bn an orderly and efficlont manner, RCCA/Menhard shall be aniltied to an equitable adjustment in schedule andor compersaiion.

ENGINEER'S OPINIQN OF PROBABLE CQST — RCCA/Manhard's Oplnions of Probable Cosl providad for herein, If pplicable, are to be
made on the basis of RCCA/Manhard's experience and gualifications and represants RCCA/Manhard's judgmen] 89 an wiperianced and
qualified professicnal angineer generally femillar with the conslruction Industry. Howaver, bacause RCCA/Manhard hes ne contrel over the
caal of labor, materials, equipment or senvices fumished by othars, the Conlmetor's mathods ef determining prices, or compatitive bidding or
markat conditions, RCCAManhard cannol and doss nat warrant, represeni or guarantee Lhat proposals, biis or aclual construction cost wil
nol vary from RCCA/Manhsard's Opiniona of Probable Cost. If Client wishos greater assurance as to probable consiruclion cesl, Client shall
amploy an Indspendent coal estimator.

INDENMNITY = To the fullsst axdeni pemnitied by law, the Client shall walve any right of contribution and shall indernify and hold hanmless
RCCAManhatd, e agents, smployees and consultants fiom and egalnst sll clalms, damages, iosses and expenses, including but not limied
{0, attorneys’ fees, arising oul of or resulting from or In connection wilh the peitormance of the work which resulis frem Cllent's negligences or
ihe negligence of Client's apents. This indemnity shall not require the Client lo indemnffy RCCAManherd for the negligent acte of
RCCAManhard or it» agents,

CLIENT'S INSURANCE COVERAGE - The Client shalt cblaln, before work I commenced on tha sits, and maintain throughout the duration
of the projecis, insurance In a company or companies accoptable to RCCAManhard thet will indemnify RCCAMenhard from ell calms of
badlly injury or property damage lhat may occur 8t ihe site during the project or arizing out of the werk, Including, el a minimum, the following
coverages:

a Workmen's compensalion end occupationa! disease Insurence covering gl employe=s |n slatufory limits whe parform any
obligations aasumed under Contracl
b. Public liabilily and properiy damage lability Insursnce covering all operations undes Contrect; the limits for bodlly Injury er death not

less than $2,000,000 for each accident; for property damage, not less than $500,000 ior each gccident.
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14.

16.

17.

18,

19,

20,

c. Aulomobis fiability insurance on sll self-propelied vehicias used in connection with the Project, whethsr owned, non-owned or hired;
public lability livilts of not less than $1,000,000 for sach accidanL

d. RCCA/Manhard shal! be named me an addiionel Insured on all comprahensive peneral liability and aulomotive llabliity polides,
These policies shall further slate: The coverage afforded the addificnal insured shall ba primary insurancs for the edditional insured
with respect to clabms arising out of cpemtions performed on the projecl. If the additional Insureds have other insurance that ls
applicable to the loss, such other Insuranca shall be on an excess or contingent basts. The smount of the company's llabliity under
this insurance policy shall not be reduced by the existence of such other insurance.

'Y alégm.ruﬁmlnh "r’nust alate that tha coverage will not bs terminated or reduced without 30 daye advanced notice by cerified mall to
nha
f. The CHant shall supply RCCA/Manhard with @ Certificale of Insurance evidencing compiance with the above raguirements prior lo
beginning construction,
RCCA/MANHARD'S INSURANCE COVERAGE — Balfore work 18 commancad on the site, and {hroughodt the duration of the project,

RCCA/Manhard shall mainlaln the feliowing Insurance coverage 3o as to indemnlfy Client from all clalms of bedily Injury or property demege
that may oceur from RCCAManhard's negligence:

a Workmen's compansalion and eccupafional disease hsurance covering of smployaes in etatuioty Umits who perform any
cobligations assumed under Contract.

b. Public ifabillty and property damage liabllity Ineurance covering all oparations under coniract; the lmite for bodily Injury or death not
legs than $2,000,000 for each accident; fer proparty damage, not tess than $500,000 for esach accident.

& Automeobile liability ingurance on all seff-propalied vehicles used In connection with the Projact, whether owned, non-owned or hirad;

public kability imils of not leas than $1,000,000 for each accident,

At the Cllenl's request, RCCA/Manhard shall () provide a Certificata of Insuwrance evidencing RCCA/Manhard's compliance with the above
requirements, and (Il) Include Clieni as an "additional Insured” on the insurance palicy.

LIMITATION OF RCCA/MANHARD'S LIABILITY ~ In resognition of ihe relative risks of (he Project to the Clienl snd RCCAManhard, the
riske have been allocated such that the Clisnl agrees, (o the fullest extent parmitied by law, io Iimit the llabllity of RCCAManhamd and
RCCA/Manhar's consultants to Client, to Contractor and any Subcontmctor on the Project and lo these claiming by or through Cliant for any
and all claime, losses, costs, damages or claim sxpanass from any cause or Hablity of RCCAManhand's or RCCA/Manhard's consuliants to
all of these named hersln with respect fo the Project shall not excasd $50,000.00 or the agreed upen prafessional services fee, whichaver Ie
greater. Should Client desire & greater limiation of llebiity & s available for mn additionel fee ss egreed to in willing by Chant and
RCCA/Menhard

Chient acknowledges and understande Lhat RCCAManhand's liabliity exposura for pelential claims relaled Lo its performence of eervices ls
being apecifically limited by this Agrsernent, and thel Client's potentizl recovery In & claim sfuation is limited to the amount herein. Cllant
agress thet based upon RCCAManhard's fee and services, 1t s unreasonabls to hold RCCAMenhard reaponsible for Babily expesure
groater than the gst imit.

INFORMATION TO BE PROVIDED TO RCCA/MANHARD — Clant agress to provide RCCAManhard with such aite informatlon as may be
needed lo enable RCCA/Manhard 1o perform its services, Such information may Include but shall nol be limited to: katest plat of record; current
title repori and the documents contained therein, previous reporis; tile search repofi/cheln-of-Gile documents; copies of environmantal
pemiis, neglatrations, Bens, or cleanup records for the properiy; bullding plans and specificallons; lecalion, slevetion and sizes of existing gas,
{elephone, alectrical, sireat fighting and cabla television fines on-site and off-site; boundary survey; welland delinealion; soll borings;
archaeological phase 1 survey; first floor foundation plan and such other information as may be requested by RGCA/Manherd, from time 1o
lime. Clienl shall not be responsible for providing ste information which RCCAManhard has specifically agreed to provide in lis Proposal.

RCCAMANHARD'S RELIANCE ON INFORMATION PROVIDED — RCCA/Manhard may rely on the accuracy end cempleteness of any
information furnished to RCCA/Manhard by or on Clisnt's behalf, Furthermors, CRent agrees to hold RCCA/Manhard harmless from any

engineering errore, Including but not iimited to, grading, earthwork analysis and off-site slommwater owllets, resulting from inaccurate site
Information which Is provided by Chenl, Including topographical surveys which have been prepared by ecnsultants other than RCCA/Manhard

PAYHIENT — Inveicos are due within thirty days of randsring, Within [hifty days of racalpt of Invoice, Client shall examina the Involce in detall
1o salisfy themselves as to s sccumcy and complutensss and shall raise any question or objection that Client may heve regarding the invoica
within this thirty-day peried. After sixty (60) days from recelpt of Invoice, Cllent waives ary question or cbjeclien to the involee nat previcusly
ralgad. ) Cliant falls to make any paymenl due RCCA/Manhard for senvices and expenses within thily days after rocelpt of RCCAManhand's
Involce therafors, the amounis due RCCAManhard will be increased at fhe rate of 1.0 percenl per month {or the maximum rale of Interest
permitied by {aw, If less), from sald thirtieth day. In sddilon, RCCAManherd may, efler giving notice lo Cfient, suspend services under lhla
Agresment uniil RCCA/Manherd has been patd In full ell amounfs due for services, expenses and chames. In Ihe event RCCAManhard elects
tc suspend its services, and efier recaipt of payment In full by Cllent, RCCA/Manhard shall resume services under this Agreement, and the
time schedula and compensation shell be equitably adjusied lo compensats for the period of suspension plus any olher reasonable lime end
expanss necessary for RCCA/Manhard to resume performance. In addition, prior to commencing such services, RCCA/Manhard shall have
tha right, from time to lime, 1o require Client to provide a ratainer peyment for servicea lo be rendered. RCCA/Manhard shell have no Uablity to
Cllant for any costs or demages incurred a% & rezult of such suspension that ks caused by Cllent.

PERMITS AND FEES — Unleaa the Proposal specifically providas othenwise, Client ahell ba responsible for paying il applicetion and permit
fees and obialning all permiis. RCCAManhard does not warrant, reprasant or guarantes that (ha pamits o approvals will be lsauad.

RIGHTS.OF WAY & EASEMENTS - Client shall be responsible for oblaining (or vacaling) ell right-of-way, sasements, real covenants and/or
agreemenis necassery for tha proper devalopment of the property, Including bul nol imiled lo right-of-way and easernents which may be
nacassary for roadway and access Improvements: stormwater conveyancs and detentlon; sanitary sewsr colisction, pumplng and treatment
faclilies; waler distribution, treatmant or starege facfiles; and temporary conslruction access.

BLES - Reimbursabla expenses shall mean one hundred eighteen percant (118%) of all costs Incurred by RCCAMsnhard
relative to the Projedd, including without limitation all outside consuliants’ fees, reproduciion costs, messanger or speclel mall service, and
other Project-related expensas,



26,

28.

SEVERABILITY - # any clause or provision of this Agreement is determined fo be llegal, invalid or unenforceabls by any court of competent
jurisdictian, the romainder of this Agreement shall not be affected themaby and sheli remain in full force and sffect,

OF CARE — RCCAManhand will strive to perforrn B8 sarvicas in accordance with a manner consislont with the level of care and
akill ardinarly exerclsed by cther Deelgn Professionals In the same locale,

CN — This Contract shall tenminets et ihe time RCCAManhard has comipleted its services for Client, or prior o that Ume, if one
party provides to the olher party written nollee, whareby such terminetion date shall be affactive seven (7) days efter recelpt of such nolice.
Client agrees o pay for &ll services, expenses and charges, as agreod, which hava besn incurmed by RCCA/Manhard theough the dats of
termination.

THIRD PARTY BENEFCIARY - IT Cllent {5 & contractor for the owner of the property, the parties acknowledge thel RCCAManhard is
Intanded to be a third party beneficiary of the construction contract entared into betwean owner and Cllent.

USE OF DOCUMENTS AND ELECTRONIC RATA — All documenta (including drawings and specifications) as well as elscironic data
{including desipns, plans or data stored in machine readeble form} thal ara provided to Glient are instruments of sarvice with respect to the
Project. Client agrees not to reuse or make any modification to the documenis withaut ihe prior written authorizalion of RCCA/Manhasd The
authorized reproduction of the documents/electronic deta from RCCAManhard's system (o an zkemata system cannot be accomplished
without the infroduction of Inexactitudes, anomalles and smors, and thersfore, RCCA/Manhard cannct and dees not make any representations
regending such compatihiitty, With respect 1o such reproduction or unauthorized use, Client agrees to indemnify mnd hold RCCAManhard
hamless from oll clalms, damages, loases and expensas, including reasonable attorneys’ fees and costs, arisg from Chent's unauthorized
vse, mizuse, modification or misinterpretation of tha documents or alectronic data.

WAIVER (H 3 —Client and RCCAManhard mutually apree to waive all claims of consequential damages atising
fram disputes, claims or ofher matiers relating to this AgreemenL

ECUCA/MANHARD'S SITE VISITS - If requested by Cllent or as required by the Proposal, RCCAManhard shalt visil the sliie at intervals
appropriate {o the varlous stages of consirucllon as RCCA/Manhard deems necassary In order (o observe as an experlanced and qualified
design professional the progress and quality of tha varlous aspects of contrecior’s work. Construction steking or survey conlrol slaking fa not
considered e ake visll. Such visits and abservailons by RCCA/Manhard are nol Intendad o ba exhauslive or to extand lo every aspect of the
work in progress, of to involve inspections of the work bayand (he responsibiities specifically assigned o RCCAManhard in this Agreement,
but rather are to be limited to spot checking, and similar mathods of general observation of the work based on RCCA/Manhard's axercise of
professional judgment. Based on Informetion obtalned during sueh visits and auch abservations, RCCAManhard ahall endeavor fo delemine
in genera! if such work Is proceeding In eccordence with the contract documents and RCCA/Manhard shall keap Client Informed of the
progress of ths woik.

The pupose of RCCAManhard's visits to the site will ba to enable RCCA/Manhard to better cenry out the duties 2nd responsibilities assigned
to and undertaken by RCCA/Manhard hereunder including, but nat limtad 1o, visits during the Construction Phase and tha Surveying Phase.
RCCAManhard shall not, during such visite or as a result of such obsarvalions of work In propress, supervise, direct or have control over the
work, nor shall RCCA/Manhard have authorily over or responsibilly for the means, methods, techniquss, sequences et procedures of
censtruction selecisd by conlracier(s), for salety precautions and programs Incident to the work, for any fallure of contracior(a) 1o comply with
lews, rules, regulations, ordinances, codes or ordars applicable to the furnishing and performing the work or authority to stop the work.
Accordingly, RCCAManhard nelther guaranises the performance of any contractor(s) nor assumes responekbility for any contractor's faflure Lo
fumizh and pesform it work In accomdance with ihe contract documents. Should the Clien! dstermine thet such sarvics |s necessary,
RCCAManhard will provide such services as the reskdent project repreaeniative as an Additfonal Service.

RCCA/Manhard shall not have the autharity lo Insbruct any conlracior to suspand or terminate 4s work on the Project.  RCCAManhard shail
not be reeponsible for the acts or omissions of ahy conlracion(s), or of any subcontractor(s). any suppliars), or of any other parson or
organization performing or fumnishing any of the work.

DESIG ITHOUT TRUCTION ADMINISTRATION ~ Il is underslood and sareed that RCCAManhard’s basle services under ihks
Apreement do nol Include project observation or review of the Clienl’s perfcimance o any other conslruction phase senvices, and thet such
eervices will be provided for by Ihe Clent. The Cliant essumes a8l responsibility for interpretation of any coniract documents and for
construclion observation, and the Clent wefves eny claims egainst RGCA/Manhand that may be In any way connected tharelo, In addition, the
Cllant egrees, to the fultest extent pemitied by law, to indemnlfy snd hold harmiess RCCAManhard, Uis officers, direclors, emplovees and
subconauitans {coltectively, RCCAManhard) against all damages, Eabliities or costs, Including reasonable eillorneys' fees and defense cosls,
wrising out of or in any way connecied with the performance of such servicas by elher persons or entiles and from any and a¥ clains arising
fram modifications, clarifications, inlerpretations, adjustments or changes made to any contract documents ie reflect changed fiefd or olher
condRions, except for claims arising from the sofe negligence or wiliful misconduct of RCCAManhard  the Clienl requests in wriling thal
RCCAManhard provide any specific construction phase services end # RCCAManhard agrees In wiiting to provide cuch services, then
RCCAMeanhard shall ba cornpensated for Additional Services ae provided In Exhibk A.
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AN ORDINANCE AMENDING AN ORDINANCE PROVIDING FOR A FEASIBILITY ‘
STUDY FOR THE PROPOSED TRIANGLE AREA TAX INCREMENT ALLOCATION i
FINANCING DISTRICT

|

WHEREAS, the Village of Wauconda (the "Village") is studying the possible |

designation of certain real property, as described in this Ordinance, located within the Village

(the "Property") as a "redevelopment project area” as that term is defined in the Tax Increment
Allocation Redevelopment Act, 65 ILCS 5/11-74.4-1, et seq. (the "Act"); and

; WHEREAS, the boundaries of the Property are fo be determined, and defined through
i professional consulting assistance and in furtherance of proposing a “Redevelopment Plan and |
Project”; a general map of the subject Properties is attached hercto as Exhibit “A”; and

WHEREAS, on January 15, 2013 the Corporate Authorities passed “An Ordinance
Providing for a Feasibility Study for the Proposed Triangle Are Tax Increment Allocation
| Financing District” and said ordinance being designated as Ordinance No. 2013-0-01; and

WHERFEAS, the Corporate Authorities have determined that the study area described in
Ordinance No. 2013-0-01 should be enlarged to include adjacent and nearby other properties ;

within the description of the Property to be studied; and
|

WHEREAS, the general purpose or purposes of the desired "Redevelopment Plan and
| Project” pertaining to the Property shall be developed consistent with the Tax Increment
| Allocation Redevelopment Act, 65 ILCS 5/11-74.4-1, et seq. and as described in the Exhibit “B”
which was atfached to Ordinance 2013-0-01 and by this reference is hereby incorporated into this

Ordinance as Exhibit “B™: and

WHERFEAS, a the general description of tax increment allocation financing under the Act
was attached to Ordinance 2013-0-01 as Exhibit “C” and by this reference is hereby incorporated
into this Ordinance as Exhibit “C”; and

WHEREAS, it is in the best interests of the Village to take the actions set forth below.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the President and Board of Trustees of the
Village of Wauconda, Lake County, Illinois, as follows:

'SECTION L The statements set forth in the preamble to this Ordinance are found to be
 true and correct and are adopted as part of this Ordinance.

SECTION II: The Village hereby accepts the May 29, 2013 revised “Proposal for Tax
Increment Financing (TIF) District Review and Approval Services” and authorizes and directs
Rolf Campbell and Associates, a division of Manhard Consulting, to prepare a feasibility study
to include the enlarged study area, redevelopment plan and housing study and further authorizes
the Village’s appointed professional officers to assist in the development and implementation of
. the study. Pursuant to Section 11-74.4-4.1 of the Act, the feasibility study shall be a preliminary
‘ report to assist the Village in determining whether or not tax increment allocation financing is
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-appropriate for effective redevelopment of the proposed redevelopment project area as hereby
| enlarged.

| SECTION I11: The Village hereby designates its Director of Planning and Zoning, Mr.
Cliris Miller. os the municipal officer who shall manage and coordinate the administrative
details attendant to the development of the reports, studies and other matters preliminary to a |
Redevelopment Project and Plan and the person who can be contacted for additional information
about the propesed redevelopment project area and who should receive all comments and
suggestions regarding the redevelopment of the areas to be studied.

SECTION 1V: The Village Director of Planning and Zoning and his/her designee is
authorized and directed to immediately send a copy of this Ordinance to all taxing districts that
would be affected by the designation of the Property as a redevelopment project area.

SECTION V: To the extent any provision of this Ordinance conflicts with any provision
of Ordinance 2013-0-01, then the provisions of this Ordinance shall prevail and to the extent of
such conflict said Ordinance 2013-0-01 is hereby amended. If any provision of this Ordinance
is held to be invalid by a court of competent Jurisdiction, then that provision shall be stricken
from this Ordinance and the remainder of this Ordinance shall continue in full force and effect to
the extent possible.

SECTION Vi: This Ordinance shall be in full force and effect from and after its passage
in the manner provided by law.

SECTION VII: Nothing in this Ordinance shall be construed to affect any suit or
proceeding pending in any court, or any rights acquired, or liability incurred, or any cause or
causes of action arising, acquired or existing under any act or ordinance or portion thereof hereby |
 repealed or amended by this ordinance; nor shall any just or legal right, claim, penalty or remedy
of any character of the corporate authority existing on the effective date hereof be lost, impaired
or atfected by this Ordinance. -

SECTION VIII: This ordinance shall be in full force and effect from and after its passage,
approval and publication in pamphiet form as required by law.

SECTION X: That the costs for establishing the TIF District, as revised, are not to
exceed a total of $110,500.00 as shown on Exhibit “D” attached hereto and incorporated herein,

SECTION XI: To the fullest extent allowed and provided by law, the Village general
revenue fund shall be reimbursed for the Village’s qualifying expenses from the incremental
revenue fund of the TIF District if and when such fund is established and revenues are available
. therefrom.
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Passed this lgjd‘:lay of June, 2013,
Ayes: Nays: Absent/Abstain:

Lincoln F. Knight
John F. Barbini Ed.D

v
Teri Burke o7
Linda Starkey S
Ken Arnswald
. Chuck Black v
APPROVED:
B%)%ate: A gUCN( 3
FRANK A. BART, Mayor
: ATTEST

R N

k@H{A STRELECKI, Village Clerk

Presented and read, or reading having been waived, at a duly convened meeting of the Corporate
Authorities on _ Qi 1% , 52013,

I hereby cettify that the above ordinance was published in pamphlet form on ¢ .
2013 as provided by law.

Ao s

GINA STRELECK], Village Clerk
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EXHIBIT “A”
REVISED MAP OF GENERAL AREA TO BE STUDIED
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EXHIBIT “B”

PURPOSES OF PROPOSED REDEVELOPMENT PLAN AND PROJECT

The Redevelopment Plan:

E The Village recognizes the need for implementation of a strategy to revitalize

properties within the boundaries of the RPA and to stimulate and enhance private
development. Commercial and retail development is a key component of the strategy. The

| needed private investment will be possible only if Tax Increment Financing (TIF) is

adopted pursuant to the terms in the Tax Increment Allocation Redevelopment Act, lllinois

| Compiled Statutes, chapter 65, Section 5/11-74.4-1 et. seq., as amended. Incremental
property tax revenue generated by the development will play a decisive role in
encouraging private development. Site conditions that may have precluded intensive private
investment in the past will be eliminated. Ultimately, the implementation of the

Redevelopment Plan and Project will benefit the Village and all the taxing districts, which

- encompass the RPA in the form of a significantly expanded tax base.
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EXHIBIT «C»

GENERAL DESCRIPTION OF TAX INCREMENT ALLOCATION FINANCING:

Tax Increment Financing (TIF) allows municipalities to carry out redevelopment
activitics on & local basis. The technique is used to pay for the public improvements
and other services needed to prepare the Redevelopment Project Area for private
investment. Through TIF, a community captures the increase in local real estate taxes, |
which result from the Redevelopment Project Areas. This increase in taxes may be
used to pay for the public cost involved in the project.

Under TIF, the current equalized assessed valuation of all taxable real estate
within the designated area is "frozen" at that level. This is the base EAV. Taxes which |
are levied on the base EAV in the Redevelopment Project Area, including the County,

school districts, township, etc.; however, the growth in preperty tax revenues as a

- result of the private investment in the Redevelopment Project Area (the tax increment}

is putinto a special “tax allocation fund " These funds are then used to pay for the
public investment and/or reimburse private investment made in the Redevelopment

Project Area.
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ESTIMATED COSTS

Page 8 of 8




. Wauconda

——

TER @ g,
N o SP"'R!T & WOWMDER

EXHIBIT “D”

To:  Mayor Bart and Village Trustees
Village of Wauconda
Fr: Chris Miller, Director of Planning & Zoning
Date: June 11, 2013
Re:  Economic Development Incentives

Tax Increment Finance District (TIF)
Amended Costs to form a TIF District

Pursuant to discussions held at the June 4, 2013 Joint Economic Development and Building &

Zoning Committee Meeting the Village is proposing to expand the TIF Study area to include
property west of Route 12 and along the south side of Route 176. Costs associated with
expanding the TIF Study area is estimated at approximately $13,000 including the following:

RCCA Services ~ $9,500.00 (Amend Feasibility Study, Housing Impact Study,

Redevelopment Plan and including research and data collection)

RHMG Services - $3,000.00 (Amend TIF Area Survey and Legal Description)
Postage - $500.00 (estimated allowance)

The following table provides a total cost estimated in forming the TIF District:

Studies / Costs Original Study Area Expanded Study Area
Estimated Costs Estimated Costs

Feasibility Study, Re-Development Plan, $39,000 to 545,000 $9,500

& Housing Impact Study

(RCCA/MCL 12/6/12 Proposal)

(RCCA/MCL 5/25/13 Proposal}

Legal Services $24,000 to $27,000 -
| Engineering Services $5,000 to $10,000 $1,000
| Legal Description and Survey $3,500 to $4,500 $2,000

Notices / Publications 51,000 to 53,000 S500

Village Staff Time $6,000 to 58,000 -

Sub-total of Estimated Costs 578,500 to 587,500 $13,000
Total Cost Estimate $110,500

101 N.Main Street, Wauconda, 11 60084

&  Phone: 847-526-9600

www.wauconda-il.gov

&  Fax:847-526-8809
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E Manhard.

CONHSULYTING

May 20, 2013

Mr. Chris Miller, Director of Planning

Village of Wauconda

101 N. Main Stroet

Wauconda, lliinois 60084 ‘

RE: PROPOSAL FOR EXPANDED STUDY AREA OF PREVIOUSLY APPROVED STUDY
AREA FEOR TAX INCREMENT FINANCING ({TTF) DISTRICT REVIEW AND APPROVAL
SERVICES

Dear Chris:

Pursuant to our review meseting on May 20 at the Village Hall, Rolf C. Campbell & Assoclates, a
Division of Manhard Consulting, Ltd., (RCCAMenhard) is pleased lo submit this revised Proposal o
provide sefvices for assieting in the review and approval process for the establishment of a new tax
increment financing district (TIF) for a previously approved study area with an additional new
expanded giudy area portion in the Vilage of Wauconda (Villape; Client). The previously approved
TIF District study area included the roughly trisngular area bound by IL. Route 176 {Liberty Streat)
on the north, Banington Road on the southeast, and L.S. Highway 12 on the southwest, which
consista of approximately ninety tax parcels on approximately 120 acres including adjacent right-of-
way ereas, and the naw expanded study area Includes the area west of U.8. Route 12 In general
fronting along U.S. Roule 12 and iL. Roule 178, approximately twenty-six tax parcels an
approximately 100 acres. Phase A - Expansion Addandum outlines the edditional scope of services
for this revisad proposal,

Par our discussions, Village Staff would like to coordinate Village Staff versus Village Consultant
assignments in order to moderate costs of the TIF review and approval process and Village staff
may bz able o take an active part In some of the research and documentation associated with the
process. As such, an Intial step will be to review with Village Staff the distribution of Jabor on varous
task and research Items. Within that context, RCCAManhard offers to provide the following services
on an houriy not to exceed baeis to assist with completing the Bsted task:

ope rvices:
Phase 1A - Expanded Study Ares Portion

1. To the extent necessary the seivices from Phase | will be briefly reviewed with Village
Staff to confirm that the TIF policies from the previously approved study area are alsc
applicable to the expanded atudy area portion and the folowing specific services wil
be complsted for the expanded study area portion,

A, Review and revise Elligibility Study for the inclusion of an addifional 26 PINs west of
U.S. Route 12 {approximately 100 acres).
Review and revise Housing impact Study to include analysie of housing units
polentially located on the 268 PINs west of U.S. Route 12 (approximately 100 acres).

Manahard Consulting, Ltd,

800 Woodlands Porkway * Varron Hills, linge BOOG61

tel [B47]634-5550 * fax - 1B47] BAA-D0AE » wwy mannard com

ARIZONA » CALFDRNIA « COLORADC » GEORGIA « ALINDIS « MARYLAND « NEVADIA - VIFRGINIA



My, Chwis Mitler

May 29, 2013
Fage 2
Review and revise Redevelopment Plan to Include the 26 PINs west of U.S. Roltte 12
(appraxdmately 100 acres).
D. Provide support and assistance to Villege staff and consuitants resulting in expansion
of the study area,

These Phasa [ services have been substantially completed in draft form and hava been reviewed by
Village Staff and have been submitiad fo the Village Atlamey with the Village Attomey's review in
process.

The following items are for informational only purposes reviewing the steps completed for the
previously approved study area and the general revisw steps needed to be completed and applied to
the newly expanded study area portion.

1@ Im t

A RCCAManhard will attended an Iniial meeting with Vilage Staff and other Vilage
Consultants to outine a proposed werk schedule, review nacessary information and
data, cutline and assign tasks, and other initial project steps.

8. As requested, assist Villags staff with meetings with other govermmenta! taxing bodies
Jocated in the TIF District fo review the process and goals for seeking to establish a
TIF District,

2 Ellaiblity Study;
A Outline and creaie fleld review Inventory map and worksheets for documenting
gligibility criteria.
Setup initial database to record findings and map location of aligibility criteria.
Gather, revizw, analyze, and request data avaeilable from other sources including, but
nol imited, to the Viliage, other Village Consultants, County, Township, and other such
BOULCES.
Conduct field work to documant eligibility criteria on a lot by lot basls,
Analyze and synthesize field work findings with other reviewed data,
Draft Eligibility Study documenting anelysls and findings.
Review with Village Staff Draft Eligibility Study.
Conduct one (1) set of revisions to finalize Eligiblity Study.
Document will be provided in PDF format for the Village's uss and sbility to publish.

Om

~ZOMMO

3. Housl H

A, Outiine data ltems to verify in conjunction with field Inventory review,

B. Research, review, and/or request data from Vilage or other governmental jurisdiclions
in regards to types of dweliing units, number and types of rooms in dwelllng units,
occupancy of dwelling units, and racial and ethnle composition of dweliing unil
residents,

Review with Village Staff potentlal TIF policles with respect to dwelling uniis 1o be
removed/relocated, and possible type and extent of raskient relocafion assistance.
Review snd |dantify replacement housing altematives in terms of type, location, and
cost.

Draft a Housing Impact Study documenting analysls and findings.

Review with Village Siaff Draft Housing impact Study.

mmo o oo
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My, Chris MCles
May 29, 2012
Papge 3
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Conduct one (1) set of revisions fo finaltze Housing Impect Study.
Document will be provided in PDF format for the Village's use and ability to publish,

Provide a map to the Village for it to oblaln a legal description for the area to be
designated as a TIF District as determinad by the Eligiblity Study, Note that the area
of the TIF District and its Jega) description are subject to further changes per review of
the Joint Review Board and Public Hearing meating processes.

Review with Village Staff goals and objectives for the proposed TIF District.

Review and rescarch the Viilage Comprehensive Pian and other planning documents
for elements to inciude in the Redeveiopment Plan.

Review with Village Staff and Village Consuitants possible redavelopment costs and
projects and possible funding methods.

Devalop maps and exhibiis outiining finalized TIF District with PiNs and conformance
with the Comprehensive Plan and generalized land uses,

Research and outline support conceming "But For" section of the redevelopment plan.

Research and outine assessment of financial impact of the potential TIF District pians
and programs on any {axing district.

Asglst with documenting most recent equalized assessad valuation of the TIF District
and projecting equallzed assessed valuation.

Drafi a Redevelopment Pian containing the require statutory elements.

Review with Villaga Staff Drait Redsvelopment Fian,

conhzuct one (1) set of revisions to finelize Redevelopment Plan per Village staff
m .

Conduct one (1) set of revisions to finslize Redevelopment Plan per Joint Review
Board comments.

Conduct one (1) set of revisions to finalize Redevelopment Plan per Pubke Hearing
commants.

Documnent will be provided In PDF format for the Village's use and abliity to publish.

e |l - Meetin lew, and al
Applies to the previously approved study area and the newly expanded study arsa portions.

1.

Per our discuasions, the Village via Village Staff intends to review, research, perform,
and pay for all required noficing and announcements, for the TIF District approval
process. As applicable, RCCA/Manhard will assist with mapping and review of notices

a6 raquasiad.
RCCA/Manhard will mssist Village Staff with craating a timaline for meetings and

reguired nofices.

2 Housing Impact Studv Meeting;

A,
B.
C.

Review meeting objectives with Village Staff and assist with agenda. Mesting may be
in either a standasd meeting format or open house format.

Prepare information and tems fo communicaie the nead and plan for the TIF District
and the findings of tha Holsing impact Study.

Review for and present at meeting.

11036RCH



Mr. Chris Mitlar
May 29, 2013
Page 4
N
3. Joint Review Board Meeting: (Note may require multipie meetings)
A. Review and assist Village Siaff in identllying and notifying Joint Review Board
Members made up of the TIF District area taxing districts and a public member.
B. Review with Village Staff cbjectives for meeting and assist with agenda.,
C Prepere biief presentation regarding Efigiblity Study, Houslng impact Study, &
Redevelopment Plan.
D. Attend and present information and analysis regarding proposed TiF District and
assist with meeting facilitation,
4. Public Hesring (Note may require confinued Public Hearing meatings)
A, Review with Village Stalf objectives for meating and asalst with agenda.
B. Revise presentation, as may be appropriate, from Joint Review Board regarding
Eligibility Study, Housing impact Study, & Redevelopment Plan.
. Attend and present information and analysis reganding proposed TIF District end
assist with mesting facilitation.
Phas - Post-A
1. | ente:
A, Finalize documents &5 described In Phasa | and provide PDF format of documents fo
Village Staff for recording TIF District ag nacassary.
Assist Village Staff with completing any required forms as may be necessary.
2. Coptinuing Implementation:

Provide continuing technical essistance on planning, zoning, economic development, and
other services as requested on the implementation &nd development of the TiF District,

Cost of Sorvices:

To complete the above outiined Scope of Services, the following represents cur estimated totsl fass:
Note Phase |, I, & Ill were previously epproved by the Village on January 15, 20133 and only Phase
1A ara added as an additional cost at this time.

Phasaes

Cost

Fhase | - Eligibflity Study, Housing Impact S{udy, & Redevelopment Plan $33,000 - $37 000

FPhase |A ~ Expanded Study Area Portion $9,500

Phase |l - Meetings, Review, and Approval $ 8,000-8% 8000
{Estimated Rangs of Fees)

Phase Il| - Post Approvat Per Hourly Rates

The listed fzes for Phase | end Phase |A represeni an upper end “not to exceed"” fee, The listed fees
for Phase ||l represent our estimated range of faes basad on a routine, unchallenged, and non-
lengthy approval process, and if RCCA/Manhard perceives exceeding this amount, we will nolify and
meet with Village Staff to review the conditions and arrangements assoclaled with any greater
expenditures. As discussed in the introduction portion of this Proposal, RCCA/Manhard will work
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with Village Staff to distribute tasks betwesn Village Staff and RCCAManhand to moderate costs of
the TIF District mview and approval process as practical.

The outlined fees will be billed monthly at the following hourty rates as follows:

[ Position - Hourly Rate
Director of Community Development: $110.00
Senlor Planner: $ B5.00
Assoclate Planners & Designers: $75.00

In addition to RCCAManhard's costs, the Village needs o recognize that it will ocour addiional
costs In ferms of Village Btaff ime and expenditures related to Village Attomney, Englnesr, and other
Consuitant services, noticing costs, lagsl dascription preparation, publication costs, and other similar
cogts necessary to raview and approve the TIF Districl.

Prolsct Timeline:
Per our discusslon, it is our understanding that it is e Village objective o attempt an expedited
spproval process for the proposed TIF Disfrict with a timeline as determined in conjunciion with
Vikage steff. As we have discussad, typically TIF Districts require approximately ona year to ba fully
reviewed and approved dus to statutory timing requirements and the required pariiclpation of ather
tax districts and various other parties. Per the Scopo of Services, an inilial task item will be to work
with Village Staff to create a proposad timelina for the raview and approval procsss. RCCA/Manhard
commits {o meet this proposed timeiine with respect to the llems outlined in the above listed Scope
of Setvicas.

The terms of the atiached “General Terms & Conditions” dated March 1, 2010, which Client hereby
acknowledges recelving, are Incorporated and made a part of this Proposal. Billing will ba on an
hourly basie coneistent with the Cost of Servicas. if the above is acceptable, please hava this
Proposal executsd. Wa will begin work as soon a5 we receive an axecuted copy of this Proposal.
This Proposal wili ba nuil and vold if not accepted by July 15, 2013,

Thank you agaln for the opporturdty to submii this proposal. Should you have any questions, please
do not hesitata to contact us.

Yours truly, .
ROLF C. CAMPBELL & ASSOCIATES, A DIVISION OF MANHARD CONSULTING, LTD.
AL “Paiden, -/ .

Al Maiden, AICP ramiab Yek , AlC
Directer of Community Development Senlor Planner

AMIY

The uhdersigned is the authorized agant of the municipallty.

ACCEPTED: VILLAGE OF WAUCON

B}': W
A

Tite: PR )

Date: _ 2 SUN) [=

11030RC-H
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ONE MBTRUMENTANCONSISTENCIES - Thess GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS, snd the RCCAManhard PROPOSAL by which
thesa terme arw itached (cobeciively this "Agreemant”) shall be desmed one insbument Wherever therm ia a confici or inconsisiancy
between the provisions of these GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS, the PROPOSAL, and eny plana or spaciilcetions, as applicable, the
provisions provkied for is these GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS shall, in all instances. contro! and prevell Thoas GENERAL TERMS
AND CONDITIONS shal apply io the work provided in the PROPOSAL to which s iz ettachedd or an smendmant of modification, Inchuding
an AGREEMENT FOR ADDITIONAL SERVIGES,

ENTIRE AGREEMENT - Thessa SENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS, (e PROPOSAL, End any plany o7 specifications represand the entira
Agreemnen] between the Parfies and supercodes any and o) prior oml or wriltan understandings biwesn the Parfies. Chunges fo thesa
GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS shall only be binding when in writing mnd agread to by hoth parties.

MEDIATION — Al dispuies between relating to thiz Agreemen] or the Project (se defired In the Proposaf) shatl fist be submithed to mediaticn
with & mediater selected by the Perties. The costs of the rediator shall Be splil svenly bitwsan Client and RCCASMnkard, I the Cliont and
RCCAManherd cannot agrse on & mediater, then asch of Cllont and RCCARMAnbard shall nominpte » metlator and the twe nominated
medlatoss ahall salect the ultimate modiatcr, Clent snd RCCARManhurd shsl nciude & slmilar medigtion provision in all of teir reapactive
agreemsnts with other parties regaming the Projact end will require &1uch other persons or enlitiss e intiuds & simiar madiation provision In
ali agresmants with thair respective subcontracions, subzonsulania, supphers and fabicatons, Such mediaticn shall be 8 condiion precadent
to a pady filing any |udiclel or other proceading agatnat the other, excapt wilh regard to dalinquent fass owed to RECAMenhand,

AUTHORIZFATION TD JIGN — The person signing this Agreement represenis and wamanis That he/she i signing this Agresmsn? an behal of
the CRanl and is suthorized o emer into this Agreement on the Clent's behalf,

BREACH AND COST OF COLLECTION - Jn Hw avent Client branches the teams of this Agreement, RCCAManhsid shall be anttisd, in
addition 1o the specific lmadies provided for In this Agresmend, lo pursbe all remedias avalisble st kaw or In equily, Cllent further agrees that
RCCAMaphard ehel be entiled 1o recover al ensts Ticumed In enforcing any provislon of this Agreement, incding court costs and
reasonabls sttotney's fens. All paymants recelved from the Client will be credited first to Inksiwat, then o the ol of enforcement, and then to
the amount dua {0 RCCAManhard

N H LATD | - The aarvicea provided by RCCAManhard undor thia Agrsemani wemm dulemined based
upon the axplicable municipal, county, stats andler fedaral agulstions, codes, laws and requiremerts that were In exielence on the date of
this Agrearent. Any matarlal edditions, deletfone or changes [n the regulatery envircnment, which raquire an increass In tha scape of senvices
I b peiforrned, Wil be an AddRionel Service,

CONTROLLING LAW -~ This Agreement ks 1o be governed by tha laws of the State of ikncie.

CURE PERIOD — If during the project term, Client chaarves or becomea swere of any Impreper service which has baen provided by
RCCAManhard, Client aprees fo immediately nolify RCCAManhard of the same, In writing, RCCAManhard shall then have five werdng
days la cure, of beyin to cum in m diligsM manhar, such improper saivice bafore Siiant may axerciss B righle under any dofwulk Rnd remady
provislon provided for In this Agreement, including the right to Lake cormaciive action prior to the teqmination of the cure perad. N Cliant falls to
notily RCCAManhard of any defects within thirty (30) working days of laming of the defects, any objectione to RCCAManhard's work shal
be wilved. RCCAManhard will not ecoepl any backeharges uniass Cliant hes complied with the foregoing and aliowed RCCAManhard the
opportunily ie cure eny prablesm.

DELAYS ~ Clent sgrees that RCCAMzphard ehall not ba msponsible for damages grising divectly from any dalays for causes beyond
RCCAdenhand's control, For purposas of this Agresment, such causes Ihcluds, but se not limited to, sthes ar other labor disputes, sovere
wakther disruplione o7 other aalvral dlassiers; fires, ricts, war or other emergencias or acts of God: failure of any povemment aganey io ¢t In
a iimaly menner; failure of perfermancs by ths Client or the Cliznt's contrectors or consuliants; or discovery of any hezandous subsiances of
diffaring aita conditions, In eddition, If delays resulling from any such causes inoreas the cost or lie reguired by RCCAManhard to perform
is =arvicae n an ordery snd efficiant manner, RCCA/Manhard ahall be entitied to an equitabls adjisiment in achedite andfor pompensation.

ENGINEER'S OPINION OF PROBABLE COGY = RCCAManhards Opinions of Frobable Cost provided for hereln, if applicable, are to be
mace on the bmis of RCCA/Manhand's experience and quafications and represents RCCAManherd’s [udgmeni a3 an exparanced and

quaiified professions! enginser gensrally familiar with the consiruction Induslry. However, bacsuss RGCA/Manhard has aw contral over the
cost of labor, matedals, equipment or sarvices fumished by ofhers, the Contrecter's methads ol detesmining pricss, of compebiiya bldding of
mirket contitons, RCCANanhard sannol and does not warani, represani or guamenise thet propossia, bids o edurl tonslruction cosi will
not vary from RCCAManhard's Opinjons of Probeble Coat. i Client wishea grealar assurance aa lo probable consiruction soat, Client shall

empioy an independent cost estimalor.

INQEMMITY ~ To the Ales! exdent penmiliied by lew, tha Client shall weive any right of conlribution and shill indamnify and hold hamises
ACCAManhard, Bs agents, employses and consulants from snd agsinat aft clalms, damages, lossea and sxpenses, including but not fimBed
Io, @ttorneys’ {ees, arising out of or reswifing from or in connaction with the performence of the work which results from Client's nagligenca or
the negligence of Chents agents. This indemaity shall not require the Cllent fo Indemnily RCCAMManhard R the nogligent aels of
RGCA/Manherd or s agents.

CLIENT'S INSURANCE COYERAGE — The Clen! ehall obtrin, bafors work (s commenced on the sile, and malntzin throughowut the duration
of the projacls, insurance in @ Smpany o tompanies sccepleble fo RCCAMsnhard thet will Indemnily RCCAManhard from al daelns of

bedlly injury or preparly damege izl may ocour at the site during the project or arising out ef the wark, including, st & minfmur, the following
EoVeEgas;

a. Worlenen's compensation and occupational disesss insurance covaring all amployeer in statulory limis who perform any
chligations sssumed under Cratiract.
b. Fublic liabilily and property damage #ablity insurance covering el opernlions under Contract; Lhe fartlls Ko7 bedily jury or death not

loss than $2,000,000 for each accident, for propeity damage, nol leas than $500,000 fo7 bach accident,
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public Babifty fmis of not less than $1,000,000 for sach accidand.

d. Mnmmuumummmmmmmmmmw-mmmu
mmmmmmmmmmmlmmumwmsmmmuadmmm
with regpect to clalms arising out of operations performad an Lha project. If the addifionat sureds havi other insurance that i
lppliﬂblehﬂnhu.uwlauﬂlerhumnanhallbeuummwuﬁwdm.mmnIdHnmruhmlrum
this insurance poficy shall nal be raduoed by the mdyienos of such other insurance.

., Mm:;mmmmwmmhmwmmmwmmmmwmmm

1 mﬁu“-mmmﬂ%-%dlmmm&uwﬂmwmnﬂulbwamq!.ﬁmmmh
beginning conadruction.

WWMMME-MHMhmmMﬂ.NWNM of the projec],
RCCAMnhand shall mamtais the following insurance covermge o a¢ lo indemnily Cllant from all claims of bodily injury or propedy damage
that may ocour from RCCAManhends pegilgance:

a mmmmﬂmmummmnwhmmmmummm

cbligations sssuned under Confract

b. Publlc BzblRty snd preperly damags igbRYy ineurance covering rl operalions under contrack the lenits for bodily injury or death nol
lag5 than $2,060,600 for ench ucoldent; for praperty damags, net less than $500,000 for sach accident,

3 Automobe Feblldy insurence on all sei-propslled vehicles used in pornection with the Projae!, whathar owned, non-ownsd or Mmd;

putiic abilty limks of pot less than 51,000,000 for sach secident

Al the Chent's request, RCCAManhard shall (i) provida a Cartificats of Inursnce evidenchg RCCAManhard's complinnce with he above
raquiremenis, and () lnclude Cllent w5 an “addifiona) ksured” on the Insurmncs policy.

LIMTATION OF RCCA/MANHARD'S LIABILITY = in revognition of tha mintive risks of the Project lo the Cliend wnd RCQASMARATY, the
righs: have bewn wiocaled such that ihe Client agrees, fo the fulleet extent permited by ixw. to fimit the kabity of RECAManhard and
ROCAManhart's consulants to Clent, te Conlracior wnd any Subcontactons on the Prejoct and fo thos ¢iaiming by or through Chiant for any
nndalum,'louu,m.dunmmdainmumﬁmwmwlhbﬂtxdem’aochcAmmam'smmu
A[lnllmumnuhmhmnwmﬂnmlhnlmmmm.wmﬂnngreeduponpcmmmh.mmh
greater. Should Cient desie @ gremist limintion of kabity R b svallable for an sdditional feu ms spread lo in waiting by Clant snd

R

Cllent acknowiedges end undarstands that RCCAAMnhand's labiliy axposure for petentisl claims retsted Lo ks porformenca of semvicss i
balng specifically feiled by Lhle Agresmont, and that Chenl's potontial recovery In a claim aliuation is Imiled to the amount herstn. Clianl
sfrees that basad upan RCCAManhard's fse ohd sarvices, |t k¢ urveasonabia fo hold RCCAManhard reapangble for Babltly sxposurs

oregtar than the sat Bmit,

INFORMATION TO RE PROVIDED TQ RCCA/MANHARD - Gliond agrces to provide ROCAManhant with sush ske (tformition as may b
needed (o ansble RCCA/Manhard to perform s services, Such Infomation may tnclude but shall not ba limited fo: Jaiest plat of recasd; curran]
$tio Twport and the documents containad thereln; pravious repoiis; ¥He sasrch mporichainof4tla donuments: copiat of emdronmentat
penmita, registrazions, liene, of cleanup records for the property; bullding plany and spacificslions; Jocation, slevalion and sizes of mdating gas,
talephone, elecirical, sirest lighting and ceble Ielsvision inea on-sile and off-she; bowundssy survey; welland definsation; sofl borings:
archasological phase 1 survery; fitst floor foundation pian and such sther informetion ap may be raquestad by RCCAManhand, from time ko
tim@. Client shall net ba responsible for providing efie Information which RCCAManherd has specificelly agrasd to provide In it Proposal,

CAMA 'S REL| INFORM A’ wmnhdmynymhamqaﬁmnplﬁnmuaﬂy
infarmsticn furnished to RCCAManhard by or on Cllent's betalf. Furlhsrmens, Clent ngrees to hidd RCCAManhard hanmiess rom any
enginearing arsors, intdixiing bit aot imtied to, grading, ewrlwwerk enalysis and off-sie slomwator oullste, rosulting from Lhaccurate sfte
information whiich ie provided by Cllen), inciuding tnpographica! aurveys which heve basn prepared by consultanls other than RCCAManhand

PAYMENT - Involoas oro due within thirty days of rendering. WEhin inirty days of receipt of Invoica, Client shall examine the invoice in delah
lo salisfy Ihsmaelves aa lo lie Rocumcy and compleianess and shall rele any quastion or objection that Glant may have rganding the invoice
wilhin this thirty-day pariod, Afers sbxty (60) days from mecelp! of invoice, Chent walves any question or objection to ihe inveice rot pravicusly
rulsad, I Clleat falls to make any payment dus RCGAManhard for services and wrpanses within thidy days witer recelpl of RCCAManhond’s
invelce theralare, tha amotnts due RCCA/Nanhard wik be increaned st the ale of 1.0 percent par month {or the meximesn rale of inforvsd
pormitied by faw, if [ass), from eald Mirteth day. In sddion, RCCAManhard may, after ghving notice tn Cllent, suspend services under Ih
Agreement untiil RCCA/Manhard has basn paid in il sil amounts dee for senvices, sxpenses and chages. In the event RCCAMenhard alacts
to suspend Ka ssrvices, and afler recelpt of payment In full by Cllant, RCCAMMEnhard shatl resuma servioes undar This Agivement, and the
time scheduls and compensation shall be equitzbly sdiusted fo compensate for the period of suspansion plus any other masonable iime and
axpenss nacensary for RCCAMenhand 1o resume performance. In addition, priot 1 commoencing such servicey, RCCAAlsnhem shsdl have
the right, from Eme (o time. 1o Tequire Clerr to provide & mtalner paymen for services o be randerad, RCCAManherd shall have no Eabfty 1o
Ctiant lor any coste of damagey incurred e & nosul of such euspansian thed is caused by Cllenl

PERMITS AND FEES ~ tinless the Proposet speciically provides oltherwiae, Cliont shalk be responaibie for paying all spplcation and parmit
feae and obtalning al permits, RCCAAlRnhant doas not wamranl, reprasent or gusdanio thet the pormits or spprovale will be lasued.

- Cllam ehel bs rosponsible for sblalning {or vacating) sll rightof-way, sasements, real tevenants andior

BIGHTS-OF-WAY & EASEMENTS
agresmenls ndcevany for the proper development of the property, Inciuding but not fmited to tight-of-viay 8nd eassments which may be
necasaary for roadwey and sccoss improvemante; slormiwatst conveysnce Bnd datention; zankery sawsr collaction, pumplng and treatment

Faciiftias; weter distibution, imetment or storaps facililes; snd lmporary construction Rceess,

REMDURSABLES - Reimburssble uxpenscs shall mean one hundred eightsan pescent (118%) of ali cosls incurred by RCCASManhad
relative to the Preject, Inchuding without Bmitetion alf culside consulients’ feas, reproduction costs, messenger or spacial raal) sarvice, and
other Project-reiated sxpenses,
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BEVERABILITY ~ If any ¢lause of provision of this Agreement is datemuned to be Regel, invalid or unenforoeatrde by sy courl of competent
jurisdiction, the nermainder of this Agrasment shall net be affected therebry and shall roemsin in fid] force and affecl

STANDARD QF GARE — RCCAManhard wil sirive to perform Es services in attordance with @ manner consistent with the level of cars and
shil] ondinarlly exercised by other Design Professlonals in the sama loceke.

TION — This Contract xhall tenninats o1 e e RCCAManhand hes complatad e sedqvices for CSant, or prior (o that Eme, ¥ one
parly provides to the other parly writen notice, wharsby such fermination dute ahall be effective seven (7) davs efter mosipt of sich notice,
Cliert apress to pay for all sstvices, axpansss end charges, 83 sgreed. which have baan intured by RCCAManhard through the dale of
termination.

THIRD PARTY BENEFICIARY - I Client s m contractor for the pwner of ta property, the pasties acnowledpe that RGCAManhard le
intanded to be a third party beneficlery of the conatruchion contraci enteved Indo betwasn ownor and Cliant,

B DOCU A (2] — All documents (inchuding drewings ond spacifications) as well as slettronic deta
fincluding designs, plans of data siored in machne repdabls korm) et am provided to Client are instruments of sarvice with respedt 1o the
Project. Clisnt agreee not lo revae or maks any modification to the dacumants without the prior writien authorizetion of RCCAManhard The
audhoelzed reproduction of the decuments/elaciconic data from ROGAMEanhard's aysiem o an altemate systern cannot bp socemplished
withaut the introduction of nexmcliludes, anumalies snd arors, and therelom, RCCAMsnhand cennct end doos not make any repmeaniations
reganiing such campstibliity. Wiih respect % such reproducticn or unautherized wse, Cllont agrees to ndemnlly snd hokd RCCA/Manhan
harmiees from all claims, damages, insses ant sxpensses, including reasonatie ettomays’ fess and costy, arsing from Cllent's unauthorited
usa, misves, modification ¢r misinierpratation of the dacuments or electonic dala.

WANVER OF CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGE ~ Glisnt and RCCAManhord mutually sgree lo wakve all claims of consequential domages arhing
from dispuies, daims or other matisrs mizting 1o ths Agreoment.

BGCAIMANHARD'S SITE VISITS — H requestad by Cllent of & tequied by $1® Propossl, RCCAManhard sholl vish the site #1 ntervile
appropriate fo the verious stages of construction as RCCAManhard deams mecessary In oder 1o cbserve ee an experenced and qualified
design professionsd the progress and qually of the various spacts of cortmciors work, Comstruction stakdng or sirvey control staldng by nol
conslderad & alte vish. Such vialts and obsanvetions by RCCA/Manhard sre nol ntended to be exhaustive or i exdend 1o every hepect of the
work In progress, or Lo Involve inspeciiuns of the work beyond the resporabliies spaciically sasigned to RGCAManhand in this Agreament,
bud rather are to be Fmited to spoi checking, and aimiar melhods of general obaarvetion of the work bassd on RCCAManhard's sxecciss of
professional jrdgmant. Sased an informalion obtalnad during euch visits and such obssrvations, RCCAMERhard shall andaaver 1o dalermineg
in gorma!flf such work e proceeding in ececedance with the contrecl documents and RCCAManhand shall kesp Cllanl informed of the
prograss of this work.

The purpost of RCCAManhard’s visits in the sile will be to enabls RCCAManher] to belter catry oul thw dutiss and responsibiitias assigned
lo and undeneken by RCCAManhard hereundar including, bul not Emtted to, visits during the Construction Phase and the Surveying Phass.
RCCA/Manherd shall not, durng such visks or as 8 result of such ebservalions of werk In pregrees, supenyise, direct or hawd control over the
work, nor shal RCCAManband have suthorily over or reaponaibilty for the means, metheds, lechniques, sequencas o procadures of
congirustion ssiscted by conlracton(a), for safety precautione and programs Incident to the work, for any fallure of contracton(s) to comply with
lewa, rulos, reguiations, ordinences, sedes er arders spplicable to the fumishing and performing the work or authority 1o slep the work.
Accordingly, RCCAManhand naliher pusrantess the performanca of sny contracter{s) nor assumes respensibiity for any conlmacior's falture to
fumish ane perforn iz work in eccordanca with the conbrac! documents, Should the Client detssmine thet such sarvics = necessary,
RCCAManhard will provide such services #s (ha residerd projacd representative 85 an Addiional Service.

RCCAMarhand shak not have the authosity e nstrset any confracior o suapend or terminate its work on the Prejecl.  RCCAManhard ehsil
nat be responslble for e acts or omissions of sny canirecier(s), or of any subopntracten(s), ony suppileds), of of any olhwr pemon or
orgenlzation parfoming or furnishing any of the worle

T CONSTRUCTION AD = §i {s undsmelond and sgread thal RCOAManhard’s basic services under Lthis
Apreement o net Include projact obsenation or review of the Cllent's performence or any eiher tonstraction phase earvicas, and thal sush
sarvicee will be provided for by the Clieal The Cliant easurnes all responcbilty for inferpratation of sny contract decuments sod for
construction obsarvation, and the Cliant walves any claime sgainst RCCGAMarhard that may be In any way connectad tereto. In eddition, the
Cliont agrees, Lo the ullazi pxtent pemitted by law, to Indemnlly and hokd harmiess RCCAManherd, ks officers, directors, emplaysas and
subsansullanis {collectively, RCCAManhard) ageinst el damages, Uabllties or coste, Including raasonabls attomoys' feea and defanss cosis,
arislng oul of or in any way connacted with the performance of such seivices by other persans of sntfiss and from any and ell ciaime erdsing
from modiications, clarifcations, interpratallons, adjustments or chenges made do sny conirec documents to reflect changed fisld or ether
conditions, except lor claime arsing from the sofa negligence or wiliful misconducet of RCCAManhand If the Clianl mquests in writing that
RCCAManherd provide sny specific constriclion phese asrvices and ¥ RCCAManherd egreee In wiiting lo provide such senvices, then
RECAManhard shall be compensaied for Addftional Services as provided in Extilbil A
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I. INTRODUCTION

The purpose of document is to meet the statutory requirements set forth in the Tax
Increment Allocation Redevelopment Act (65 ILCS Section 5/11-74.4-3, et. Seq., as
amended) (the Act) for a Redevelopment Plan for the Village of Wauconda’s
Redevelopment Project Area #1 (RPA): Triangle Area. This Plan outlines items for the
RPA concerning a summary of current conditions, development/redevelopment goals,
expected tax increment growth, generalized expected expenditures over the TIF’s stated
lifetime, and other items stipulated by the Act. Ultimately, this Plan is meant to act as an
overall general guide for the implementation and direction of the RPA.

A. CURRENT CONDITIONS OF THE RPA

The proposed RPA is located toward the south central area of the Village, with its
northern portions forming part of the Village’s primary commercial corridor. Figure 1
iltustrates the boundaries and the location of the RPA within the Village. Figures 2
exhibit the current Property Identification Numbers (PINs), parcels, and boundaries of the
RPA.

The RPA is approximately 225 acres in area that is a roughly triangular shaped area
generally centered around U.S. Highway 12 with the following boundaries:

© North: The RPA’s northern boundary is formed by Illinois Route
176 running approximately one and a quarter miles between the
cast right-of-way (R.0.W.} line of Maple Avenue on the east to the
approximately 850 feet west of the west R.O.W. line of Anderson
Road.

o Southeast: The RPA’s southeastern boundary is formed by
Barrington Road running just over half of a mile between east
R.O.W. line of Maple Avenue on the northeast to west R.O.W. line
of U.S. Highway 12 on the southwest.

o Southwest: The RPA’s southwestern boundary is formed by the
northern boundary line of the Oak Grove subdivision, the east
boundary line of the Aspen Grove subdivision, and the Village's
western boundary line south of IL Route 176 (Liberty Street).

Figures 3 provide an illustration of the current land use pattern of the RPA which consists
of both improved and unimproved properties with the distribution of development being
unevenly spread due to staggered timing of development and removal of prior rundown
structures. The improved portions of the RPA are occupied by various land uses,
including commercial, industrial/employment, public/quasi-public, and residential uses.
In general, the commercial uses are located along the IL Route 176 and a small portion in

e ————————,— N,
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the southwest central area along the U.S. Hwy. 12 frontage. The industrial/employment
uses are concentrated in the east central portion of the RPA. The residential uses are
primarily located in the north cast corner of the RPA and along the Barrington Road
frontage. These residential uses primarily consist of the single family detached homes,
but also include a few apartments and accessory dwelling units. Due to the staggered
timing of the RPA's development, a number of the residential uses now have
incompatible land use arrangements with adjacent more intensive commercial and
industrial/employment uses due to lack of separation and/or screening buffering
techniques and improvements common with contemporary development patterns.

As an area that has developed incrementally for the last 100 years primarily after the
construction of U.S. Hwy 12 and its interchange with IL Route 176, the development
pattern has occurred with a lack of planning and contrary to the Village of Wauconda’s
first Comprehensive Plan in 1967 which sought to include a centrally located cast-west
dedicated roadway to provide frontage access for parcels in the interior of the RPA. This
pattern has left forty-two (42) tax parcels without direct frontage onto a publicly dedicate
roadway, which limits the ability to develop the parcels up to modern standards for
access, utility easement locations, and public sidewalk. Similarly, the development of lots
has occurred below modern standards with respect to setbacks, lot coverage, and required
parking spaces.

Within the RPA’s stated boundary, the area consists of 116 tax parcels’ and eighty-six
(86) individual zoning lots. These land divisions contain 129 total structures of which
eighty-onc (81) are principal structures. Forty-two (42) of these principal structures
(approximately 52% of the principal structures) are thirty-five (35) years old or older. As
with most arcas older developed areas, most of the RPA buildings, site improvements
(parking lots, etc.), and public improvements (roadways, etc.) exhibit noticeable signs of
deterioration and/or deferred maintenance.

A more complete description of the RPA and its current conditions is provided in the
Eligibility Study (Appendix C).

! Note, the RPA contains 124 PINs: 116 assigned to tax parcels and 8 assigned for portions of dedicated
R.O.W. areas.

m
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B. ELIGIBILITY STUDY
(Appendix C)

Attached as Appendix C is a separate Eligibility Study that reviewed the qualifying
conditions of blight in the RPA as outlined in the Act. The following section summarizes
the findings of the Eligibility Study.

For both improved and unimproved parcels, the RPA meets or exceeds the minimum
requirements of blight. Since over fifty percent (50%) of the structures are thirty-five
(35) years old or older, the improved portions of the RPA qualify for consideration as a
conservation area. The improved parcels qualify as being blighted improved land and a
conservation area by exhibiting eleven (11) out of the thirteen (13) eligibility criteria.
This level meets and exceeds the minimum number of three (3) criteria for a conservation
area and this level also meets and exceeds the minimum number of five (5) blighting
criteria for a blighted improved redevelopment project area. The unimproved parcels
evaluated qualify as being blighted by exhibiting five (5) of the twelve (12) criteria. Four
(4) of the multiple requirement criteria and one (1) of the single requirement criteria were
present in the unimproved parcels. This level meets and exceeds the minimum number of
two (2) multiple requirement blight criteria or one (1) single requirement blight criteria.
The qualifying criteria for both improved and unimproved areas of the RPA were
generally found to be reasonably distributed throughout the RPA. In sum, the quantity
and distribution of improved and unimproved blighting criteria qualifies the RPA as a
whole as eligible for consideration for a TIF District.

The following Improved Criteria were identified as being present throughout sections of
the improved land:

Dilapidation

Obsolescence

Deterioration

Presence of Structures below Minimum Code Standards

Excessive Vacancies

Inadequate Utilities

Excessive Land Coverage and Overcrowding of Structures and Community
Facilities

8. Deleterious Land Use or Layout

9. Lack of Community Planning

10. Environmental Clean Up

11. Lag in EAV

HNOo R L=

The following Unimproved Criteria were identified as being present throughout some
sections of the unimproved land:

Multiple Requirement Criteria
1. Obsolete Platting of Vacant Land
2. Diversity of Ownership

m
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3. Deterioration of Adjacent Structures or Site Improvements
4. Lagin EAV

Single Requirement Criteria
1. Flooding

The RPA meets the necessary eligibility criteria to qualify according to Illinois State
Statues to be considered for designation as a TIF District. This area suffers from factors
that would significantly impede development/redevelopment from occurring.

C. STATEMENT OF EVIDENCE AND CONDITIONS WITH RESPECT TO
LACK OF DEVELOPMENT AND GROWTH WITHIN THE RPA AND
POTENTIAL FOR FUTURE DEVELOPMENT AND GROWTH (‘BUT FOR’
TEST)

As a condition to determine the applicability of a TIF District for the RPA, the Village
has found that the area designated for the RPA has suffered from adverse factors of blight
that are hindering its continued development and redevelopment. As outlined in the
Eligibility Study, the RPA exhibits enough blighting conditions to meet the standards for
improved blighted land and a conservation arca for the improved portions and vacant
blighted land for the unimproved portions of the RPA. If these conditions are not
addressed and ameliorated, they represent a clear, serious threat to continne to degrade
and hinder the maintenance, sustainability, and potential development and redevelopment
of the improved area and to limit the development of the vacant portions.

Limited development has occurred in the RPA over the last ten (10) years. The main two
exceptions have been the development of the bank facility on IL Route 176 west of its
intersection with Brown Street and the small retail commercial center on Barrington Road
south of its intersection with Oaks Street. Despite these developments, the improved
portions of the whole RPA qualify as a conservation area due to their relative age whose
blighting conditions must be addressed in order to limit and prevent further degradation
of the area. Furthermore, this area has experienced continued disinvestment most
significantly exhibited by the need to raise the former 480 West Liberty Street
commercial building on IL Route 176 between Thomas Court on the east and Brown
Street on the west. This process has removed the improved assessed value and resulting
property tax revenues generated by the property. Another extreme example of blighting
conditions has been the continued vacancy since approximately 2006 of the Wauconda
Crossings Shopping Center former Dominick's grocery store, which at over 70,000 sq. ft.
of floor area is the largest single commercial space in the RPA. This continued vacancy
has contributed further to other blighting conditions in other portions of the shopping
center area by not providing a draw for other stores to develop complimentary
commercial linkages. Similarly, the blighting conditions for the vacant parcels have
impacted them to such a degree to limit their future practical development. In their
totality, the blighting conditions are of such a physical and financial scale that a
comprehensive program is needed to address their reduction.

“
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The area of the RPA, as exhibited in the Eligibility Study, has lagged in economic growth
in terms of Equalized Assessed Value (EAV) over the last five years. As outlined in the
table below, this lag of EAV is evidenced by the fact the total EAV has decreased for
four (4) out of the last five (5) years (2009-12) and lagged behind the average annual
growth rate of the Consumer Price Index for All Urban Consumers for four (4) out of the
last five (5) years (2009-12). Overall, this lag in EAV is indicative of the lack of
mvestment by the private market that has occurred within the RPA.

Table 1: Comparison of Change in the RPA's Equalized Assessed Value (EAV) and
the Consumer Price Index (CPI)

CPI
Entire RPA EAV CPI (Avg. Annual}

Year Entire RPA EAV Percent Change {Avg. Annual) Percent Change
2007 $ 17,804,339 207.342

2008 $ 19,034,903 6.91% 215.303 3.84%
2009 $ 18,808,216 -1.19% 214.537 -0.36%
2010 $ 17,842,008 -5.14% 218.056 1.64%
2011 $ 17,141,639 -3.93% 224,939 3.16%
2012 $ 16,883,649 -1.51% 229,594 2.07%

Sources: Wauconda Township Assessor, February & June 2013;
Consumer Price Index (CPT) for All Urban Consumers (Annual Average) U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau
of Labor and Statistics.
Prepared by Rolf C. Campbell and Associates, September 2013

Based on these conditions, the Village finds that the area has not been and could not be
expected to develop and redevelop solely through governmental programs and actions or
through traditional private market means without the assistance of TIF District benefits
and powers. Ultimately, the RPA is not likely to sustain or gain significant value in terms
of public revenues and private investment money without being designated as a TIF
District. To this end, the Village finds it necessary to designate the RPA as a TIF District
in order to overcome the criteria of blight outlined in the Eligibility Study and assist the
private market and other governmental programs in sustaining and improving the welfare
of the area.

T
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Il. REDEVELOPMENT GOALS

The RPA has suffered from a lack of overall new development and redevelopment for a
number of years. It is anticipated that with the adoption of the RPA and the reinvestment
of incremental dollars that the Village will be able to attract private investment in order to
bring about development and redevelopment of the RPA. The following is a list of
general goals that the Viilage wants to accomplish with the implementation of the RPA:

D
2)

3)

4)

5)

6)

7

8)

Seek to encourage new development/redevelopment of underutilized parcels.

Encourage development that will increase the tax base of the Village and other
governmental bodies.

Remove the conditions of blight outlined in the Eligibility Study through
encouraging and supporting the private market to make the necessary
improvements to existing developments and site conditions.

Provide the financial means to assist the Village with improving public
infrastructure and facilities. These investments could account for both current and
future demands within the RPA.

Coordinate development/redevelopment efforts between numerous public and
private interests to attempt to create an appropriate level of improvements that
will support the functionality and longevity of both public and private investments
and infrastructure in the arca.

Seek to improve the aesthetic character of the Village, especially the enhancement
of the commercial corridors and areas along Illinois Route 176, Barrington Road,
US. Hwy. 12 and other roadways, through the addition of streetscape
improvements, such as landscaping, decorative streetlights, street furniture,
removal/relocation of unsightly overhead utility poles and wires, and other similar
improvements.

Improve the safe and efficient access to and within the RPA through the
realignment and/or reduction of curb cuts, planning and development for new
roadways, additions of sidewalks and paths, and other similar improvements and
actions.

Provide any housing, job training assistance, and other such services and
programs required under the Act.

e —
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lll. REDEVELOPMENT PROGRAM AND PLAN
A. REDEVELOPMENT ACTIVITIES AND OBJECTIVES

The Village will structure and implement a coordinated program with a variety of
potential actions that can include land acquisition, site preparation, debris clearance,
building demolition, provision of public infrastructure and improvements, and the
rehabilitation of structures. These actions will occur when the Village Board has deemed
them necessary to bring about the stated goals of this Redevelopment Plan.

The following is a general list of actions and attempts to be as comprehensive as possible
at this time. Additions and revisions may be necessary as the redevelopment process

progresses.

1. Professional and Staff Services

a.

Continue refinements of conceptual level studies relating to all, but not
limited to the following: urban design and planning, engineering,
architecture, landscape architecture, environmental protection and
improvement, finance, accounting, and marketing with both additional
Village staff positions and consultants with particular specialties.

Provide assistance for supporting and expanding Village staff and officials
for administrating and implementing the TIF District.

2. Master Plan and Block Plans

a.

As an initial implementation step, develop a Master Plan for the RPA that
complements the adopted Village Comprehensive Plan's general
recommendations for the RPA and that will provide a development pattern
to unify individual blocks with details providing guidance on land uses,
development densities, roadway layouts, infrastructure improvements,
architectural and other development design guidelines, regulation
recommendations, and other related planning elements.

Develop and/or assist with the development of individual Block Plans
within the unified Master Plan that provide specific guidance on land uses,
development densities, infrastructure improvements, architectural and
other development design guidelines, regulation recommendations, and
other related planning elements.

3. Site Preparation, Clearance, Demolition, and Land Acquisition

a.

b.

Provide assistance for assemblage of appropriate sites to make
redevelopment feasible based on up-to-date codes and ordinances.

Acquire land when deemed appropriate to overcome obstacles to
development/redevelopment, especially for the improving and upgrading
of the RPA’s utilities and infrastructure.

Perform necessary clearance/grading to appropriate parcels.

Remove structures and improvements as deemed necessary for improving
the blighting factors within the RPA.

- = e v we e sree e
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4. Rehabilitation of Buildings
a. Research creating new standards for buildings’ appearance and
construction,
b. Provide assistance for repair of deterioration and other signs of wear,
when it serves to improve the functionality and aesthetics of the RPA.

5. Electric and Related Utilities
a. Relocate overhead wires and pole utilities so that they are in more
appropriate locations above ground or, where possible with respect to
functional and financial considerations, below ground.
b. Assist with the repairing and upgrading of electrical, communication, and
related utilities.

6. Water System
a. Upgrade to contemporary standards, repair, and/or add water mains,
hydrants, valves, and other such infrastructure improvements for both
domestic use service levels and for increased the levels of fire protection
throughout the area.

7. Sanitary Sewer
a. Upgrade to contemporary standards, repair and/or add sanitary sewer
system mains, manholes, lifi stations, and other related infrastructure
improvements,

8. Storm Water Management

a. Upgrade to modermn standards, repair and/or add storm sewer system
mains, manholes, catch basins, retention/detention ponds, and other related
infrastructure improvements.

b. Review and implement ways to reduce any drainage or standing water
issues on affected parcels and the RPA as a whole.

c. Assist with wetland mitigation and protection to aid developments with
conformance to appropriate codes and ordinances.

9. Roadways and Streetscape

a. Upgrade to contemporary standards, repair and/or add roadways, curbs,

gutters, sidewalks and other such infrastructure improvements.
. Review and acquire rights-of-way for public roadways.

c. Enhance roadways with streetscape and pedestrian amenities that would
include pedestrian safety/wayfinding signs, street trees, planters, benches,
and other features.

d. Coordinate and add decorative street lights into the streetscape amenities.

10. General Infrastructure and Development Improvements
a. Review, provide, and manage any capital improvements as allowed by the
Act to meet public service demands as generated by the RPA.

m
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11. Housing Relocation and Job Training/Retraining Assistance:

a. Review, provide, and manage housing relocation assistance costs and
services as may required for the displacement of inhabited housing units
within the RPA.

b. Review, provide, and manage assistance cost and services as may be
required for the training or retraining of workers to meet the employment
needs of businesses locating within the RPA.

12. Economic Development & Marketing:
a. Research, develop, and publish/broadcast materials associated with
marketing and advertising the RPA and its redevelopment, including, but
not limited to studies, brochures, fliers, and websites.

13. Other Projects & Programs:
a. Research, develop, and finance any other projects or programs as may be
permitted under the Act.

B. FUTURE LAND USE PLAN

As previously discussed, existing land uses within the RPA consist of commercial,
industrial, residential, institutional, mixed uses, and vacant land, which were detailed in
Figure 3. The Redevelopment Plan intends the RPA to be developed in a manner that
conforms to the Village Comprehensive Plan for the development as a whole as
stipulated in the Act. As outlined under the Redevelopment Activities and Objectives
section, an initial implementation step upon establishing the TIF District will be the
creation of a detailed Master Plan that outlines the overall development plan for land
uses, roadway layouts, infrastructure improvements, design standards, and associated
elements. It is intended that this Master Plan will be produced in part as an amendment to
the Comprehensive Plan for the area of the RPA. Following the creation of this Master
Plan, more detailed plans will be developed for cach block area either created by the
Village or in conjunction with development interests as part of development agreements.
Due to these scheduled activities, the included Figure 4: Future Land Use Map designates
the entire RPA for mixed use development which conforms to the range of uses
designated in the current Village Comprehensive Plan as well as providing the flexibility
for the development pattern to adapt to the proposed Master Plan.

Comeememe sem T T e e e s e e ey
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C. HOUSING IMPACT STUDY AND RELOCATION ASSISTANCE
(Appendix D)

Currently, the RPA contains approximately twenty-cight (28) permanent residence units
and nine (9) non-permanent residence units (motel & health care & rehabilitation care
centre) for a total of thirty-seven (37) housing units. Through the implementation of the
RPA, it is anticipated that some housing units will be displaced by redevelopment. Since
as, stipulated in the Act, more than ten (10) inhabited residential units are anticipated to
be displaced in the RPA, the Village has completed a Housing Impact Study that meets
the statutory requirements of the Act. This Housing Impact Study is attached as Appendix
D of this Redevelopment Plan and provides the detailed information concerning the
existing conditions and occupancy of the housing units as well as outlines the Village's
plans and types of relocation assistance and examples of comparable available
replacement housing units in the area. When determined necessary for any housing unit
relocation for low-income, very low-income or other applicable households, the Village
affirms it will provide affordable housing and relocation assistance per the terms of the
federal Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of
1970 and the regulations under that Act, including the eligibility criteria. For the purposes
of this section, “low-income households, “very low-income households”, and “affordable
housing” have the meaning set forth in the lilinois Affordable Housing Act (310 ILCS
65). The Village affirms it will make a good faith effort to ensure that this affordable
housing is located in or near the RPA within the Village.

s e o wess o —ewse o % e ey
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IV. COSTS AND FINANCING OF THE REDEVELOPMENT
PROJECT AREA

A. ELIGIBLE REDEVEL OPMENT PROJECT COSTS

Redevelopment project costs include all reasonable, necessary, and incidental costs
incurred or estimated to be incurred, as allowed by the Act over the lifetime of the TIF
District for the implementation of this Redevelopment Plan. Private investments and
grants are expected to exceed substantially such redevelopment project costs. Eligible
costs permitted under the Act which may be pertinent to this Redevelopment Plan
include:

1.

Costs of studies and surveys, development of plans and specifications,
implementation and administration of the redevelopment plan including, but not
limited to, staff and professional service costs for architectural, engineering, legal,
marketing, financial, planning, other special services, provided, however, that no
charges for professional services may be based on a percentage of the tax
increment collected.  No contracts for professional services, excluding
architectural or engineering services, may be entered into if the terms of the
contract extend beyond a period of three (3) years. In addition, “redevelopment
project costs” shall not include lobbying expenses. Before the commencement of
services, any consultant or advisor to a municipality that plans to designate or has
designated a redevelopment project area shall inform the municipality in writing
of any contracts that the consultant or advisor has entered into with entities or
individuals that have received, or are receiving, payments financed by tax
mcrement revenues produced by the redevelopment project area with respect to
which the consultant or advisor has performed, or will be performing, service for
the municipality.

a. Annual administrative costs shall not include general overhead or
administrative costs of the municipality that would still have been incurred
by the municipality if the municipality had not designated a
redevelopment project area or approved a redevelopment plan;

b. The cost of marketing sites within the redevelopment project area to
prospective businesses, developers, and investors;

Property assembly costs, including, but not limited to, acquisition of land and
other property, real or personal, or rights or interest therein, demolition of
buildings, site preparation, site improvements that serve as an engineered barrier
addressing ground level or below ground environmental contamination, including,
but not limited to, parking lots and other concrete or asphalt barriers, and the
clearing or grading of land;

e mr s s wwemesessme e e e ey
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3. Costs of rehabilitation, reconstruction or repair or remodeling of existing public or
private buildings, fixtures, and leasehold improvements; and the cost of replacing
an existing public building if pursuant to the implementation of a redevelopment
project the existing public building is to be demolished to use the site for private
investment or devoted to a different use requiring private investment; including
any direct or indirect costs relating to Green Globes or LEED certified
construction elements or construction elements with an equivalent certification;

4. Costs of the construction of public works or improvements, including any direct
or indirect costs relating to Green Globes or LEED certified construction elements
or construction elements with an equivalent certification, except that on and after
November 1, 1999, redevelopment project costs shall not include the cost of
constructing a new municipal public building principally used to provide offices,
storage space, or conference facilities or vehicle storage, maintenance, or repair
for administrative, public safety, or public works personnel and that is not
intended to replace an existing public building as provided under paragraph (3) of
subsection (q) of Section 11-74.4-3 unless cither (i) the construction of the new
municipal building implements a redevelopment project that was included in a
redevelopment plan that was adopted by the municipality prior to November 1,
1999 or (ii) the nwnicipality makes a reasonable determination in the
redevelopment plan, supported by information that provides the basis for that
determination, that the new municipal building is required to meet an increase in
the need for public safety purposes anticipated to result from the implementation
of the redevelopment plan;

5. Costs of job training and retraining projects including the costs of “welfare to
work”™ programs implemented by businesses located within the redevelopment
project arca;

6. Financing costs, including but not limited to all necessary and incidental expenses
related to the issuance of obligations and which may include payment of interest
on any obligations issued pursuant to the Act accruing during the estimated period
of construction of any redevelopment project for which such obligations arc
issued and for not exceeding thirty-six (36) months thereafter and including
reasonable reserves related thereto;

7. To the extent the municipality by written agreement accepts and approves the
same, all or a portion of a taxing district’s capital costs resulting from the
redevelopment project necessarily incurred or to be incurred within a taxing
district in furtherance of the objectives of the redevelopment plan and project;

a. A unit school district's increased costs attributable to assisted
housing units located within the redevelopment project area for
which the developer or redeveloper receives financial assistance
through an agreement with the municipality or because the
municipality incurs the cost of necessary infrastructure
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improvements within the boundaries of the assisted housing sites
necessary for the completion of that housing as authorized by this
Act, and which costs shail be paid by the municipality from the
Special Tax Allocation Fund when the tax increment revenue is
received as a result of the assisted housing units and shall be
calculated annually as follows:

For foundation districts, excluding any school district in a
municipality with a population in excess of 1,000,000, by
multiplying the district's increase in attendance resulting from the
net increase in new students enrolled in that school district who
reside in housing units within the redevelopment project area that
have received financial assistance through an agreement with the
municipality or because the municipality incurs the cost of
necessary infrastructure improvements within the boundaries of the
housing sites necessary for the completion of that housing as
authorized by this Act since the designation of the redevelopment
project area by the most recently available per capita tuition cost as
defined in Section 10-20.12a of the School Code less any increase
in general State aid as defined in Section 18-8.05 of the School
Code attributable to these added new students subject to the
following annual limitations:

For unit school districts with a district average 1995-96 Per Capita
Tuttion Charge of less than $5,900, no more than 25% of the total
amount of property tax increment revenue produced by those
housing units that have received tax increment finance assistance
under this Act;

Any school district secking payment under this paragraph (a.)
shall, after July 1 and before September 30 of each year, provide
the municipality with reasonable evidence to support its claim for
reimbursement before the municipality shall be required to approve
or make the payment to the school district. If the school district
fails to provide the information during this period in any year, it
shall forfeit any claim to reimbursement for that year. School
districts may adopt a resolution waiving the right to all or a portion
of the reimbursement otherwise required by this paragraph (a,). By
acceptance of this retmbursement the school district waives the
right to directly or indirectly set aside, modify, or contest in any
manner the establishment of the redevelopment project area or
projects;

b. A public library district's increased costs attributable to assisted
housing units located within the redevelopment project area for
which the developer or redeveloper receives financial assistance
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through an agreement with the municipality or because the
municipality incurs the cost of necessary infrastructure
improvements within the boundaries of the assisted housing sites
necessary for the completion of that housing as authorized by this
Act shall be paid to the library district by the municipality from the
Special Tax Allocation Fund when the tax increment revenue is
received as a result of the assisted housing units. This paragraph
(b.) applies only if (i) the library district is located in a county that
is subject to the Property Tax Extension Limitation Law or (ii) the
library district is not located in a county that is subject to the
Property Tax Extension Limitation Law but the district is
prohibited by any other law from increasing its tax levy rate
without a prior voter referendum.

The amount paid to a library district under this paragraph (b.) shall
be calculated by multiplying (i) the net increase in the number of
persons eligible to obtain a library card in that district who reside
mn housing units within the redevelopment project area that have
received financial assistance through an agreement with the
municipality or because the municipality incurs the cost of
necessary infrastructure improvements within the boundaries of the
housing sites necessary for the completion of that housing as
authorized by the Act since the designation of the redevelopment
project area by (ii} the per-patron cost of providing library services
so long as it does not exceed $120. The per-patron cost shall be the
Total Operating Expenditures Per Capita for the library in the
previous fiscal year. The municipality may deduct from the amount
that it must pay to a library district under this paragraph any
amount that it has voluntarily paid to the library district from the
tax increment revenue. The amount paid to a library district under
this paragraph (b.) shall be no more than 2% of the amount
produced by the assisted housing units and deposited into the
Special Tax Allocation Fund.

A library district is not eligible for any payment under this
paragraph (b.) unless the library district has experienced an
increase in the number of patrons from the municipality that
created the tax-increment-financing district since the designation
of the redevelopment project area.

Any library district seeking payment under this paragraph (b.)
shall, after July 1 and before September 30 of each year, provide
the municipality with convincing evidence to support its claim for
reimbursement before the municipality shall be required to approve
or make the payment to the library district. If the library district
fails to provide the information during this period in any year, it

e e = — = - === s |

Rolf C. Campbell & Associates, a Manhard Consulting Company 18



Village of Wauconda - Redevelopment Project Area 1: Triangle Area
REDEVELOPMENT PLAN

shall forfeit any claim to reimbursement for that year. Library
districts may adopt a resolution waiving the right to all or a portion
of the reimbursement otherwise required by this paragraph (b). By
acceptance of such reimbursement, the library district shall forfeit
any right to directly or indirectly set aside, modify, or contest in
any manner whatsoever the establishment of the redevelopment
project area or projects;

8. Relocation costs to the extent that the Village determines that relocation costs
shall be paid or is required to make payment of relocation costs by federal or state
law;

9. Payment in lieu of taxes;

10. Costs of job training, advanced vocational education or career education,
including but not limited to courses in occupational, semi-technical, or technical
fields leading directly to employment, incurred by one or more taxing districts,
provided that such costs (i) are related to the establishment and maintenance of
additional job training, advanced vocational education or career programs for
persons employed or to be employed by employers located in the Redevelopment
Project Area; and (ii) when incurred by a taxing district or taxing districts other
than the Village, are set forth in a written agreement by or among the Village and
the taxing district or taxing districts, which agreement describes the program to be
undertaken, including but not limited to the number of employees to be trained, a
description of the training and services to be provided, the number and type of
positions available or to be available, itemized costs of the program and sources
of funds to pay for the same, and the term of agreement. Such costs include,
specifically, the payment by community college districts of costs pursuant to
Section 3-37, 3-36, 3-40 and 3-40.1 of the Public Community College Act and by
school districts of costs pursuant to Section 10-22.20a and 10-23.3a of the School
Code;

11. Interest costs incurred by a redeveloper related to the construction, renovation or
rehabilitation of a redevelopment project provided that:

a) such costs are to be paid directly from the Special Tax Allocation Fund
established pursuant to the Act;

b) such payments in any one-year may not exceed seventy-five percent
(75%), for low-income or very low-income households (as defined in
Section 3 of the Illinois Affordable Housing Act), or thirty-percent (30%),
for all other households, of the annual interest costs incurred by the
developer with regard to the redevelopment project during that year;

c) if there are not sufficient funds available in the Special Tax Allocation
Fund to make the payment pursuant to this paragraph (10) then the
amounts so due shall accrue and be payable when sufficient funds are
available in the Special Tax Allocation Fund; and
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d) the total of such interest payments paid pursuant to the Act may not
exceed seventy-five percent (75%), for low-income or very-low income
households (as defined in Section 3 of the Illinois Affordable Housing
Act), thirty (30%), for all other households, of the (i) cost paid or incurred
by the redeveloper for the redevelopment project plus (ii) redevelopment
project costs excluding any property assembly costs and any relocation
costs incurred by a municipality pursuant to the Act.

¢) For low and very low-income households, as defined in Section 3 of the
Mlinois Affordable Housing Act, the municipality may pay from tax
increment revenues up to fifty-percent (50%) of the cost of construction of
new housing units. The standards for maintaining the occupancy by low-
income households and very low-income households shall be established
by guidelines adopted by the municipality. The responsibility for annually
documenting the initial occupancy of the units by low-income households
and very low-income houscholds shall be that of the then current owner of
the property. For ownership units, the guidelines will provide, at a
minimum, for a reasonable recapture of funds, or other appropriate
methods designed to preserve the original affordability of the ownership
units. For rental units, the guidelines will provide, at a minimum, for the
affordability of rent to low and very low-income households:

12. Unless explicitly stated herein, the costs of construction of new privately owned
buildings shall not be an eligible redevelopment project cost;

13. None of the redevelopment project costs enumerated in this subsection shall be
eligible redevelopment projects if those costs would provide direct financial
support to a retail entity initiating operations in the RPA while terminating
operations at another Illinois location within ten (10) miles of the RPA but outside
the boundaries of the RPA municipality. For purposes of this paragraph,
termination means a closing of a retail operation that is directly related to the
opening of the same operation or like retail entity owned or operated by more than
fifty-percent (50%) of the original ownership in a RPA, but it does not mean
closmg an operation for reasons beyond the control of the retail entity, as
documented by the retail entity, subject to a reasonable finding by the
municipality that the current location contained inadequate space, has become
economically obsolete, or was no longer a viable location for the retailer or
serviceman; and

14. Any other eligible costs listed presently in or amended to the Act.
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B. ESTIMATED REDEVELOPMENT COSTS

The following provides the generally estimate range of costs for the redevelopment of the
RPA. More accurate estimates of costs will be developed during the implementation of
the RPA through overall master planning and individual development proposals.

Table 2: Estimated Range of Redevelopment Costs

Redevelopment Project Category Low End High End
Estimate Estimate
1. Site Preparation, Clearance, Demolition, & $£5,000,000 $8,000,000
Acquisition
2. Rehabilitation of Buildings & Structures $500,000 $1,000,000
3. Electric & Related Utilities $4,500,000 $6,000,000
4. Water System $2,500,000 $3,000,000
5. Sanitary Sewer System $800,000 $1,000,000
6. Storm Sewer System $6,500,000 $8,000,000
7. Roadway & Streetscape $12,000,000 $14,000,000
8. Other Infrastructure Projects $300,000 $400,000
9. Housing Relocation & Job Training Assistance $10,000 $20,000
10. Master Planning, Economic Development & $300,000 $600,000
Marketing
11. Other Projects & Programs $2,000,000 $3,000,000
Total Estimated Redevelopment Costs $34,410,000 $45,020,000

Note: Professional service costs and administration costs are generally included in the

estimated project category costs. Estimates are in constant 2013 dollars.
September 2013

C. SOURCE OF FUNDS FOR REDEVELOPMENT PROJECT COSTS

The primary source of funds for redevelopment project costs is anticipated to be
incremental property tax dollars created by redevelopment projects. These funds can
come directly from property taxes paid by property owners afier new development has
occutred or in the form of municipal obligations secured based on the projected
meremental tax revenues to be provided by new developments. The Village may also
employ funds and municipal obligations from land disposition fees; local, state, and
federal grants and loans, investment income; private financing; and other fanding sources
as allowed under the Act. If the Village incurs redevelopment project costs from funds
other than incremental property tax revenues, the Village reserves the right to be
reimbursed for any such costs as is allowed under the Act. The Village may allow the
use of legal forums of security that may be provided by the private market.
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The Village may utilize revenues, other than State sales tax increment revenues, received
under this Act from one redevelopment project arca for eligible costs in another
redevelopment project area that is:

a. Contiguous to the redevelopment project area from which the revenues
are received;

b. Separated only by a public right of way from the redevelopment project
arca from which the revenues are received; or

¢. Separated only by forest preserve property from the redevelopment project
area from which the revenues are received if the closest boundaries of the
redevelopment project areas that are separated by the forest preserve
property are less than one mile apart.

The Village may jointly with another municipality undertake and perform redevelopment
plans and projects and utilize the provisions of the Act wherever they have contiguous
redevelopment project areas or they determine to adopt tax increment financing with
respect to a redevelopment project area which includes contiguous real property within
the boundaries of the municipalities, and in doing so, they may, by agreement between
municipalities, issue obligations, separately or jointly, and expend revenues received
under the Act for cligible expenses anywhere within contiguous redevelopment project
areas or as otherwise permitted in the Act.

The Village may utilize tax increment revenues for eligible costs that are received from a
redevelopment project area created under the Industrial Jobs Recovery Law that is either
contiguous to, or is separated only by a public right of way from, the redevelopment
project area created under this Act which initially receives these revenues. The Village
may utilize revenues, other than State sales tax increment revenues, by transferring or
loaning such revenues to a redevelopment project area created under the Industrial Jobs
Recovery Law that is either contiguous to, or separated only by a public right of way
from the redevelopment project area that initially produced and received those revenues;
and, if the redevelopment project area (i) was established before the effective date of this
amendatory Act of the 91st General Assembly and (ii) is located within a municipality
with a population of more than 100,000, utilize revenues or proceeds of obligations
authorized by Section 11-74.4-7 of this Act, other than use or occupation tax revenues, to
pay for any redevelopment project costs as defined by subsection (q) of Section 11-74.4-3
to the extent that the redevelopment project costs involve public property that is either
contiguous to, or separated only by a public right of way from, a redevelopment project
area whether or not redevelopment project costs or the source of payment for the costs
are specifically set forth in the redevelopment plan for the redevelopment project area.

D. NATURE AND TERM OF OBLIGATIONS TO BE ISSUED

The Village may issue obligations secured through incremental property tax revenues as
authorized under Section 11-74.4-7 of the Act. These obligations can come in the form of
bonds, loans, and other financial instruments allowed under the Act.
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The Village may in addition to obligations secured by incremental property tax revenues
pledge for a period not greater than the term of the obligations towards payment of such
obligations any part or any combination of the following:

a. Net revenues of all or part of any redevelopment project;

b. Taxes levied and collected on any or all property in the
municipality;

c. The full faith and credit of the municipality;

d. A mortgage on part or all of the redevelopment project; or

¢. Any other taxes or anticipated receipts that the municipality may
lawfully pledge.

All obligations issued to finance redevelopment costs shall be retired, no later than
December 31st of the year in which the payment to the Village Treasurer as provided in
the Act is to be made with respect to ad valorem taxes levied in the twenty-third calendar
year following the year in which the ordinance approving the Plan is adopted (assuming
adoption in 2013, by December 31, 2036, provided the lifetime of the RPA is not extend
pursuant to the provisions of the Act). Obligations may be issued in one or more series
bearing interest at such rate or rates as the corporate authorities of the municipality shall
determine by ordinance. Such obligations shall bear such date or dates, mature at such
time or times not exceeding 20 years from their respective dates, be in such
denomination, carry such registration privileges, be executed in such manner, be payable
in such medium of payment at such place or places, contain such covenants, terms and
conditions, and be subject to redemption as such ordinance shall provide.

E. VALUATION OF THE PROJECT AREA

For the tax year 2012, the total EAV of the property within the RPA is $ 16,883,649. In
the following section, Appendix B has listed the most recent complete set of EAV data
with respect to each PIN.

F. ANTICIPATED FUTURE EQUALIZED ASSESSED VALUATION

Upon completion of the anticipated development/redevelopment of the Redevelopment
Project Area over a twenty-threc (23) year period, it is estimated that the equalized
assessed valuation (EAV) of the property within the Redevelopment Project Arca will
increase by approximately $40,000,000 to $50,000,000 depending upon the scope of the
projects and actual market conditions”. The actual future EAV will be dependent on
considerations for size and mass of buildings, dedications of R.O.W.s, public land
dedications, and other such factors.

* Estimated future EAV based on a range of $250,000 to $350,000 per acre determined by a survey 2012
EAVs for a range of developed uses in Wauconda Township comparable to those expected to be developed
in the RPA. Discounts applied for some existing larger commercial developments. The RPA has
approximately 170 acres exclusive of existing R.O.Ws. Estimated in total EAV in constant 2013 dollars.
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V. IMPACT ON AFFECTED TAXING DISTRICTS

The complete extent and types of development/redevelopment for the RPA at this point
are not known. Therefore, the exact impact on the various taxing districts is also not
completely known. The nature of development, however, as outlined in this Plan has been
designed to present limited negative impacts on services and facilities provided by the
various taxing districts with territory in the RPA.

The following are the taxing districts to be affected by the implementation of the RPA
and analysis of the potential impacts on services they provide and potential programs to
address these demands on services.

Village of Wauconda: The Village provides the municipal services to the area
the RPA including sanitary sewer, public water, police, public works, and other
such services. The proposed redevelopment of the RPA is not anticipated to
increase the demand for these services in the RPA. Any improvements, capital
expenditures, and personnel to provide for expanded or improved services directly
related to the development of the RPA may be provided from collected
incremental tax funds as described in Section V of this Plan. The redevelopment
of the RPA is projected to increase significantly the EAV of the RPA which will
significantly increase the property tax revenue base, which will produce a positive
impact on the Village as a whole.

County of Lake: Lake County provides general government services to the RPA
as well as the remainder of the County. The area of the RPA, its potential
population from any new residential uses, and demands of new non-residential
uses are a minor fraction of the County (Approximately 300,000 total acres in
Lake County and approximately 225 acres in the RPA; Less than 1% of total Lake
County Area). As such, the RPA will have limited to no impact on the services
provided by the County. The redevelopment of the RPA is projected to improve
its property tax base and will have a net positive impact on Lake County at the
end of the RPA’s lifetime.

Township of Wauconda: Wauconda Township provides general sub-regional
government services to the RPA as well as the remainder of the Township. The
area of the RPA and its potential population is small portion of the Township and
any new devclopment is not anticipated to greatly increase the resident
population. As such, the RPA will have limited to no impact on the services
provided by the Township. The redevelopment of the RPA is projected to
improve its property tax base and will have a net positive impact on Wauconda
Township at the end of the RPA’s lifetime.
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* Road and Bridge District - Wauconda Township: The Road and Bridge

District is a separate taxing unit of Wauconda Township that services Township
owned roadways and bridges. The RPA does not contain any Township roads or
bridges and any development in the RPA is anticipated to have little or no impact
on the utilization and service capacity of Township roads and bridges. The
redevelopment of the RPA is projected to improve its property tax base and will
have a net positive impact on the Road and Bridge District at the end of the
RPA’s lifetime.

¢ Special Road Improvement Wauconda Gravel: The Special Road
Improvement Wauconda Gravel levy is a separate tax levy unit of Wauconda
Township that services Township owned roadways and bridges. The RPA does
not contain any Township roads or bridges and any development in the RPA is
anticipated to have little or no impact on the utilization and service capacity of
Township roads and bridges. The redevelopment of the RPA is projected to
improve its property tax base and will have a net positive impact on Special Road
Improvement levy at the end the of RPA’s lifetime.

¢ Wauconda Community Unit School District #118: Wauconda Community Unit
School District #118 (School District) is the public education service provider for

Kindergarten through twelfth (12th) grade for the properties located in the RPA as
well as approximately 17,540 total acres in six {6) municipalities. At the present,
the RPA contains twenty-eight (28) housing units that could produce student age
children that the School District would need to serve. The primary focus for the
redevelopment of the RPA is for non-residential uses. The potential does exist for
the redevelopment to produce new housing units, but for the most part, these units
would be smaller attached units, such as condominiums, townhomes, or
apartments, which traditionally have much lower student generation rates
compared to detached single-family homes or senior housing. The Village also
collects school impact and transition fees for the School District from any new
residential developments that will increase the demand on the schools capital
facilities and personnel. As such, the RPA is projected to have limited to no
impact on the School District’s facilities. The Village affirms that it will provide
the reimbursement of educational fees as may be required under the Act for
increased demand on educational services for any new students generated in the
RPA above the current level. Overall, the redevelopment of the RPA is projected
to improve its property tax base and will have a net positive impact on the District
at the end the of RPA’s lifetime.

¢ College of Lake County #532: The College of Lake County (College) provides
Junior college education services for all of Lake County. The RPA is only a small
portion of the entire County and it is anticipated that any resident population of
the RPA will be limited compared to the remainder of the County. Any
development in the RPA is anticipated to have little to no impact on the College.
The redevelopment of the RPA is projected to improve its property tax base and
will have a net positive impact on the College at the end of the RPA’s lifetime.
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* Wauconda Fire Protection District: The Wauconda Fire Protection District
(Fire District) provides fire fighting and prevention and emergency medical
response services for all of Wauconda Township including the existing the RPA
businesses and housing units. It is anticipated that the redevelopment will not
greatly increase the demand for additional fire protection services beyond those
already being provided. The Village already collects impact fees for the Fire
District from new developments that will have an impact on the facility and
service capacity of the Fire District. In special cases if new developments that are
proposed that will require specialty fire fighting and protection equipment (e.g.
new ladder truck to services certain building heights), the Village intends to work
with the developer to provide fees to cover partially or in whole such equipment
and the Village may explore use of incremental property tax fees from the RPA to
also supplement such costs. The redevelopment of the RPA will provide for
improved access for the Fire District to the parcels of the RPA in terms of both
roadways and water supply, which will increase the effectiveness and efficiency
of service to the area. The redevelopment of the RPA is also projected to improve
its property tax base and will have a net positive impact on the Fire District at the
end of the RPA’s lifetime.

¢ Wauconda Area Library District: The Wauconda Library District (Library
District) provides book lending, internet/multimedia access, and similar services
to residents in its boundaries. Similarly to the School District, the redevelopment
focus for the RPA is for non-residential uses. The potential does exist for some
residential developments to occur. The Village already does and will continue to
collect impact fees for the Library District from new residential developments that
are anticipated to have an impact on the facility and service capacity of the
Library District. As such, the RPA is projected to have limited to no impact on
the Library District’s facilities and services. The Village affirms that it will
provide the reimbursement of library service costs as may be required under the
Act for increased demand on educational services for any new students gencrated
in the RPA above the current level. The redevelopment of the RPA is projected to
improve its property tax base and will have a net positive impact on the Library
District at the end of the RPA’s lifetime.

¢  Wauconda Park District: The Wauconda Park District (Park District) provides
parks and recreation services for residents in and other users from in and outside
its boundaries. As mentioned, the redevelopment of focus of the RPA is primarily
for non-residential uses, which tend to generate substantial less users for parks
and recreation services than residential uses. The Village will also work to secure
dedications of land, fees-in-licu of, or alternative park and recreation facilities for
any new residential developments. Due to these conditions, it is anticipated the
RPA will have little to no impact on parks and recreation services beyond current
levels. The redevelopment of the RPA is projected to improve its property tax
base and will have a net positive impact on the Park District at the end of the
RPA’s lifetime.
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* Lake County Forest Preserve District: The Lake County Forest Preserve

District (Forest Preserve District) provides open space preservation and recreation
areas for the entire County. Lake County provides general government services to
the RPA as well as the remainder of the County. The area of the RPA, its potential
population from any new residential uses, and demands of new non-residential
uses are a minor fraction of the County. As such, the RPA will have limited to no
impact on the facilities and services provided by the Forest Preserve District. The
redevelopment of the RPA is projected to improve its property tax base and will
have a net positive impact on the Forest Preserve District at the end of the RPA’s
lifetime.

As outlined for each taxing district, the RPA is projected to have little to no impact on
facilities or services provided by the individual governmental taxing units while the RPA
will have a positive impact on these taxing districts as development and redevelopment
occur even before the end of the RPA's lifetime. The Village also has already in place
ways to collect fees and land donations for any potential impacts that may be created by
new development. The Village will also work during the development process to identify
ways to address in any anticipated extraordinary impacts on facilities and services created
by the redevelopment of the RPA. When the Act requires, the Village will commit to
providing incremental property tax revenues to offset any impacts on the costs of
providing services by governmental jurisdictions.
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VI. PHASING AND SCHEDULING

The development/redevelopment of the RPA is expected by the Village to occur over the
next twenty-three (23) years, as the provided lifetime in the Act. Actions will occur at
appropriate times either at the discretion of the Village or as part of public/private
cooperation agreements in the planning and scheduling of improvements. Due to the
function of the RPA in the Village’s overall planning and development as an assistance
based program, the Village is intending mainly to limit the use of the powers and monies
granted through the RPA to an as needed basis. Long term projects as described in the
Redevelopment Activities and Objectives section will be planned and phased
appropriately with respect to their need and extent of development. As to the investment
of monies raised from and levied for the RPA, the process described in the Funding for
Redevelopment Plan Costs section will be matched with an appropriate scheduling plan
as determined by the Village. The Village also plans to review and develop special
programs for the utilization of the raised funds that will further the goals and objectives
outlined in this Plan.

The Plan will be completed, and all obligations issued to finance redevelopment costs
shall be retired, no later than December 31st of the year in which the payment to the
Village Treasurer as provided in the Act is to be made with respect to ad valorem taxes
levied in the twenty-third calendar year following the year in which the ordinance
approving the Plan is adopted (assuming adoption in 2013, by December 31, 2036,
provided the lifetime of the RPA is not extended pursuant to the provisions of the Act).
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VIl. COMMITMENT TO FAIR EMPLOYMENT PRACTICES
AND AFFIRMATIVE ACTION

Per the Act, the Village attests to its commitment to fair and equal employment with
respect to the implementation of the Redevelopment Plan in terms of, but not limited to,
hiring, training, transfer, promotion, discipline, fringe benefits, salary, employment
working conditions, termination, etc., without regard to race, color, religion, sex, age,
handicapped status, national origin, creed, or ancestry. The Village will require and
encourage the above stated fair and equal employment practices for itself and with its
vendors and contractors.

VIiil. PROVISIONS FOR AMENDING THE
REDEVELOPMENT PLAN

The Redevelopment Plan may be amended pursuant to the provisions of the Act and at
the discretion of the Village.

m
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IX. APPENDIX A: LEGAL DESCRIPTION

THAT PART OF THE SOUTH HALF OF SECTION 26 AND SECTION 27 AND THAT PART OF THE
NORTH HALF OF SECTION 35, TOWNSHIP 44 NORTH, RANGE 9 EAST, OF THE THIRD PRINCIPAL
MERIDIAN, IN THE VILLAGE OF WAUCONDA, COUNTY OF LAKE AND STATE OF ILLINOIS,
DESCRIBED AS FOLLOWS:

COMMENCING AT THE SOUTHWEST CORNER OF THE SOUTHEAST QUARTER OF SAID SECTION
26; THENCE NORTH ALONG THE WEST LINE OF SAID SOUTHEAST QUARTER, 550.01 FEET TO THE
NORTH RIGHT OF WAY LINE OF ILLINOIS ROUTE 176 AS SHOWN ON THE PLAT OF DEDICATION,
RECORDED JUNE 03, 1929 AS DOCUMENT 337676, ALSO BEING THE POINT OF BEGINNING;
THENCE EASTERLY ALONG THE NORTHERLY LINE OF SAID ILLINOIS ROUTE 176 AS SHOWN ON
THE PLAT OF DEDICATIONS, RECORDED ON JUNE 03, 1929 AS DOCUMENTS 337676, 337377
AND 337378 TO THE SOUTHWESTERLY LINE OF TRACT 1 AS SHOWN ON THE PLAT OF
DEDICATION, RECORDED JUNE 03, 1929 AS DOCUMENT 337679, ALSO BEING THE
NORTHEASTERLY LINE OF MAPLE AVENUE; THENCE SOUTHEASTERLY ALONG SAID
SOUTHWESTERLY LINE 73.3 FEET TO THE NORTHWESTERLY LINE OF BARRINGTON ROAD
(ILLINOIS STATE BOND ISSUE ROUTE 59); THENCE CONTINUING ALONG A PROLONGATION OF
SAID SOUTHWESTERLY LINE TO THE SOUTHEASTERLY RIGHT OF WAY LINE OF SAID BARRINGTON
ROAD (ILLINOIS STATE BOND ISSUE ROUTE 59) AS SHOWN ON THE PLAT OF WAUCONDA,
RECORDED FEBRUARY 10, 1897, AS DOCUMENT 67027; THENCE SOUTHWESTERLY ALONG SAID
RIGHT OF WAY TO THE POINT OF BEGINING AS SHOWN ON THE PLAT OF DEDICATION,
RECORDED JANUARY 20, 1936, AS DOCUMENT 420937; BEING A POINT ON THE EASTERLY LINE
OF THE PUBLIC ROAD; THENCE SOUTHWESTERLY ALONG THE SAID SOUTHERLY RIGHT OF WAY
LINE TO THE NORTHERLY LINE AS DESCRIBED IN THE PLAT OF DEDICATION FOR FA ROUTE 60 (US
ROUTE 12), AS DOCUMENT 657667, RECORDED NOVEMBER 15, 1948; THENCE EASTERLY ALONG
SAID NORTHERLY LINE BEING A CURVE CONCAVE TO THE SOUTH, HAVING A RADIUS OF 308
FEET, 349.2 FEET TO THE SOUTH LINE OF THE NORTHEAST QUARTER OF THE NORTHEAST
QUARTER OF SAID SECTION 35, ALSO BEING THE NORTHEAST CORNER DESCRIBED IN THE PLAT
OF DEDICATION OF SAID FA ROUTE 60 (US ROUTE 12), RECORDED JULY 15, 1949 AS DOCUMENT
674791; THENCE CONTINUING SOUTHERLY ALONG THE EASTERLY RIGHT OF WAY LINE BEING A
CURVE WITH A RADIUS OF 308 FEET, 554.10 FEET AS SHOWN ON SAID DOCUMENT TO THE
NORTHERLY RIGHT OF WAY LINE OF FA ROUTE 60 (US ROUTE 12) AS SHOWN ON THE PLAT OF
SURVEY, RECORDED APRIL 06, 1948, AS DOCUMENT 639879; THENCE SOUTHWEST 200 FEET, AS
MEASURED AT RIGHT ANGLES OF SAID RIGHT OF WAY, TO THE SOUTHERLY RIGHT OF WAY PER
SAID DOCUMENT; THENCE NORTHWESTERLY ALONG SAID SOUTHWESTERLY RIGHT OF WAY LINE
TO THE SOUTHEASTERLY LINE OF S.B.I. HIGHWAY 59; THENCE SOUTHERLY ALONG SAID
HIGHWAY TQ A LINE 605 FEET NORTH OF AND PARALLEL WITH THE SOUTH LINE OF THE
SOUTHWEST QUARTER OF THE NORTHEAST QUARTER OF SAID SECTION 35 ALSQ BEING THE
NORTHERLY LINE EXTENDED OF PARCEL 2 OF OAK GROVE SUBDIVISION, RECORDED DECEMBER
24,1998 AS DOCUMENT NUMBER 4264577; THENCE WEST ALONG SAID LINE TO THE EAST LINE
OF PARCEL 5 OF SAID SUBDIVISION, ALSO BEING THE WEST LINE OF THE EAST 305.85 FEET OF
THE SOUTHEAST QUARTER OF THE NORTHWEST QUARTER OF SAID SECTION;

THENCE NORTH ALONG SAID EAST LINE TO THE NORTH LINE OF SAID PARCEL 5, ALSO BEING THE
NORTH LINE OF THE SOUTHEAST QUARTER OF THE NORTHWEST QUARTER OF SAID SECTION;
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THENCE WEST ALONG SAID LINE TO THE EAST LINE OF ASPEN GROVE UNIT 2 SUBDIVISION,
RECORDED APRIL 22, 1993 AS DOCUMENT NUMBER 3319446, ALSO BEING THE WEST LINE OF
THE NORTHEAST QUARTER OF THE SOUTHWEST QUARTER OF SAID SECTION; THENCE NORTH
ALONG SAID WEST LINE TO THE SOUTH LINE OF THE SOUTHWEST QUARTER OF THE
SOUTHWEST QUARTER OF SECTION 26, TOWNSHIP 44 NORTH, RANGE 9 EAST OF THE THIRD
PRINCIPAL MERIDIAN; THENCE WEST ALONG THE SOUTH LINE OF SAID SECTION 26 TO THE EAST
LINE OF ANDERSON ACRES, RECORDED MARCH 28, 1956 AS DOCUMENT NUMBER 902448;
THENCE NORTH ALONG THE EAST LINE OF SAID ANDERSON ACRES TO THE SOUTHEAST CORNER
OF LOT 2 WITHIN SAID ANDERSON ACRES; THENCE WEST ALONG THE SOUTH LINE OF SAID LOT
2 TO THE SOUTHWEST CORNER OF SAID LOT 2 ALSQO BEING THE EASTERLY LINE OF ANDERSON
ROAD; THENCE SOUTH ALONG THE EAST LINE OF SAID ROADWAY TO THE INTERSECTION WITH
THE SOUTHERLY LINE OF LOT 1, EXTENDED EASTERLY, OF PICK FARM SUBDIVISION, RECORDED
APRIL 3, 1946 AS DOCUMENT NUMBER 586227; THENCE NORTHWESTERLY ALONG THE
SOUTHERLY LINE OF LOT 1 AND LOT 2 OF SAID SUBDIVISION, TO THE SOUTHWEST CORNER OF
LOT 2 IN SAID SUBDIVISION; THENCE NORTH ON THE WEST LINE OF SAID LOT 2 TO THE
SOUTHERLY LINE OF ILLINQIS ROUTE 176; THENCE NORTHWESTERLY ALONG THE SAID
SOUTHERLY LINE TO THE INTERSECTION OF A LINE DRAWN PARALLEL WITH THE WEST LINE OF
THE SOUTHEAST QUARTER OF SECTION 27, TOWNSHIP 44 NORTH, RANGE 9 EAST, OF THE THIRD
PRINCIPAL MERIDIAN FROM A POINT ON THE NORTH LINE OF THE SOUTHEAST QUARTER OF
SAID SECTION 27, THAT IS 1794 FEET EAST OF THE CENTER OF SAID SECTION 27; THENCE NORTH
ALONG A LINE DRAWN PARALLEL WITH THE WEST LINE OF SOUTHEAST QUARTER OF SAID
SECTION 27 FROM A POINT ON THE NORTH LINE OF THE SOUTHEAST QUARTER OF SAID
SECTION THAT IS 1794 FEET EAST OF THE CENTER OF SAID SECTION, TO THE NORTH LINE OF
iILLINOIS ROUTE 176; THENCE SOUTHEASTERLY ALONG SAID NORTH LINE EXTENDED TO A LINE
LYING 50 FEET WESTERLY OF AND PARALLEL WITH THE CENTER LINE OF THE NORTHWEST RAMP
AS SHOWN ON THE PLAT OF SURVEY OF FA ROUTE 60 (US ROUTE 12), RECORDED JULY 13, 1948
AS DOCUMENT 647885 TO A POINT 20 FEET NORTH OF THE NORTHERLY LINE OF STATE BOND
HIGHWAY ROUTE 176, RECORDED JUNE 03, 1929 AS DOCUMENT 337675; THENCE
SOUTHEASTERLY ALONG A LINE 20 FEET NORTH OF AND PARALLEL WITH SAID NORTHERLY LINE
TO THE INTERSECTION OF THE EASTERLY RIGHT OF WAY LINE OF FA ROUTE 60 (US ROUTE 12}
AND THE NORTHERLY LINE OF STATE BOND HIGHWAY 176 AS SHOWN ON THE FINAL
SUBDIVISION PLAT OF LIBERTY SQUARE SUBDIVISION, RECORDED FEBRUARY 18, 1987, AS
DOCUMENT 2537219; THENCE EASTERLY ALONG THE SOUTHERLY LINE PER SAID SUBIDIVISON
ALSO BEING THE NORTHERLY RIGHT OF WAY LINE OF SAID HIGHWAY 176 TO THE EASTERLY LINE
OF SAID SUBDIVISION, BEING A POINT ON THE NORTHERLY RIGHT OF WAY LINE OF STATE BOND
ISSUE HIGHWAY 176 RECORDED JUNE 03, 1929 AS DOCUMENT 337675; THENCE CONTINUING
EASTERLY ALONG SAID NORTHERLY RIGHT OF WAY LINE TO THE POINT OF BEGINNING,

m
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X. APPENDIX B: CURRENT PIN & EAV LIST

Note: The following are the current EAVs at the time of adoption of this Plan. The total
bascline EAV for the RPA will be as certified by the Lake County Assessor after
approval the RPA.

2012 Equalized 2012 Equalized 2012 Equalized
Property Index | Assessed Value |Property index | Assessed Value |Property Index | Assessed Value
Number (PIN) {EAV) Number {PIN} (EAV) Number {PIN} [EAV)
09-26-300-033 $318,625 |09-26-422-010 $113,432 {09-35-200-017 $113,019
09-26-300-045 S0 |09-26-422-011 $56,425 |09-35-200-021 575,188
09-26-300-045 50 |09-26-422-012 512,921 |09-35-200-022 518,447
09-26-300-055 $23,265 |09-26-422-013 $34,783 |09-35-200-027 $28,304
09-26-300-063 $708,314 |09-26-422-014 $51,663 |09-35-200-028 554,453
09-26-300-081 5434,085 |09-26-422-015 $611 |09-35-200-030 57,863
08-26-300-098 $894,960 |09-26-422-016 533,214 |09-35-200-031 $1,220
09-26-300-101 5666,976 |09-26-422-017 548,578 109-35-200-045 50
09-26-300-102 $24,400 |09-26-422-018 $32,417 |09-35-200-046 528,215
09-26-306-001 S0 |09-26-422-019 $130,515 |09-35-200-047 $82,822
009-26-306-002 50 |09-26-422-023 $31,158 |09-35-200-048 519,824
09-26-311-002 S562,460 |09-26-422-024 $34,222 109-35-200-050 $67,367
(19-26-311-003 $2,113,607 [09-26-422-025 $140,110 |09-35-200-051 $8,649
09-26-311-004 50 [09-26-422-026 $82,673 |09-35-200-055 52,718
09-26-311-005 $386,143 |09-26-422-027 598,593 |09-35-200-056 51
05-26-313-001 $386,056 |09-27-402-010 $212,597 |09-35-200-057 $2,935
09-26-313-002 $191,255 |09-27-402-011 $756,132 |09-35-200-058 5108
09-26-400-022 $69,588 |09-35-100-005 $0 |08-35-200-05% $94,345
09-26-400-023 S0 |09-35-100-005 $0 |09-35-200-060 576,457
09-26-400-023 $0 |09-35-100-006 495,454 [09-35-200-061 $135,063
(19-26-400-026 $349,931 |09-35-100-007 $105,084 |09-35-200-062 $3,522
09-26-400-027 50 |09-35-100-008 545,559 |09-35-200-063 55,264
09-26-400-027 S0 |09-35-100-008 50 |09-35-200-068 $78,139
09-26-400-028 5$216,497 |09-35-100-012 $3,368 [09-35-200-069 534,938
09-26-400-029 $0 [09-35-100-014 $477,930 |09-35-201-001 56,378
09-26-400-030 $280,695 |09-35-100-015 S0 |09-35-201-002 521,785
09-26-400-034 $53,966 |09-35-100-016 $145,536 |09-35-201-003 56,668
09-26-400-035 50 |09-35-100-019 $66,338 |09-35-201-004 $14,665
09-26-400-035 S0 |08-35-100-022 50 |09-35-201-007 5423,536
09-26-400-036 $126,710 |09-35-100-022 $0 |09-35-201-008 S0
09-26-400-037 $0 |08-35-100-026 $137,908 |09-35-201-009 50
09-26-400-037 S0 |09-35-100-027 $45,066 |09-35-201-010 549,599
09-26-400-038 $150,594 [09-35-112-001 $12,633 |08-35-202-001 $119,055
09-26-400-039 $162,493 |09-35-200-003 519,367 |09-35-202-003 $38,670
09-26-420-001 $236 |09-35-200-004 596,471 |09-35-202-004 $6,743
09-26-420-002 $127,293 [09-35-200-005 50 |09-35-202-005 57,511
(09-26-420-003 $7,257 |09-35-200-006 $760 |09-35-202-006 $7,511
09-26-420-004 $1,417 |09-35-200-007 $60,932 |09-35-202-009 $210,896
09-26-422-002 $116,216 |09-35-200-009 $1,831,858 {09-35-202-010 576,176
09-26-422-004 $119,939 |09-35-200-010 $36,375 |09-35-202-012 $51,632
09-26-422-005 §79,713 |09-35-200-011 $12,640 |05-35-202-013 513,300
09-26-422-007 $132,074 |09-35-200-012 $121,619 |09-35-202-014 $53,618
09-26-422-003 $185,650 |09-35-200-013 $13,497 |09-35-202-015 542,166
09-26-422-009 587,111 09-35-200-014 $553,347 |09-35-202-016 $61,567

Total RPA EAV: 516,883,649

Source: Wauconda Township Assessor & Lake County Assessor
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Xl. APPENDIX C: ELIGIBLITY STUDY

Attached as a separate document at this time.
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XIli. APPENDIX D: HOUSING IMPACT STUDY

Attached as a separate document at this time.
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I. INTRODUCTION AND BACKGROUND

The purpose of this Eligibility Study (Study) is to review the proposed Redeveiopment
Project Area 1: Triangle Area (RPA) for compliance with the eligibility requirements of a
Tax Increment Finance (TIF) District as set forth in the Tax Increment Allocation
Redevelopment Act of the Illinois Municipal Code (65 ILCS Section 5/11-74.4-3, et.
Seq., as amended) (the Act). Rolf C. Campbell & Associates (RCCA) has completed this
Study in coordination with the Village of Wauconda staff and consultants,

In general, this Study documents the existing conditions within the RPA which may be
sufficient to designate the area as a blighted or a conservation area in order to qualify for
designation as a TIF District. RCCA staff surveyed and reviewed the existing conditions
in the RPA to determine whether it qualified as a blighted or a conservation area and
documented the qualifying conditions for eligibility. The improved and unimproved
areas were surveyed and analyzed separately with different criteria as stipulated by the
Act. The qualification criteria discussed within this report are defined pursuant to the
Tax Increment Allocation Redevelopment Act.

The proposed RPA is located toward the south central area of the Village, with its
northern portions forming part of the Village’s primary commercial corridor. Figure 1
illustrates the boundaries and the location of the RPA within the Village. Figure 2
exhibits the current Property Index Numbers (PINs) as of tax vear 2012, parcels, and
boundaries of the RPA.

The RPA 1s approximately 225 acres in area that is a roughly triangular shaped area
generally centered around U.S. Highway 12 with the following boundaries:

o North: The RPA's northern boundary is formed by Illinois Route
176 running approximately one and a quarter miles between the
east right-of-way (R.O.W.) line of Maple Avenue on the east to the
approximately 850 feet west of the west R.O.W. line of Anderson

Road.

o Southeast: The RPA’s southcastern boundary is formed by
Barrington Road running just over half of a mile between east
R.O.W. line of Maple Avenue on ihe northeast to west R.O.W. line
of U.S. Highway 12 on the southwest.

c Southwest: The RPA’s southwestern boundary is formed by the
northern boundary line of the Oak Grove subdivision, the east
boundary line of the Aspen Grove subdivision, and the Village's
western boundary line south of IL. Route 176 (Liberty Street).

DRAFT Rolf C. Campbell & Associates, a Manhard Consulting Company C- 1
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The area contains both improved and unimproved properties with the distribution of
these states of development unevenly spread throughout the RPA due to staggered timing
of development and removal of prior rundown structures. The improved portions of the
RPA are occupied by various land uses, including commercial, industrial/employment,
public/quasi-public, and residential uses. In general, the commercial uses are located
along the IL Route 176 and U.S. Hwy. 12 frontages. Two nodes of industrial/employment
uses are also located in the eastern and western portions of the RPA.

This Study used various sources of data to examine the area. The main source of
information used for this Study includes field surveys and inventories of the RPA
conducted in February and June of 2013. Other sources include information gathered
from Village, Wauconda Township and Lake County, such as the 2012 Comprehensive
Plan, Police Department records, Building Department records, Asscssor records, acrial
photographic inventories, and various other similar sources.

DRAFT Rolf C. Campbell & Associates, a Mankard Consulting Company C- 2
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Village of Wauconda - Redevelopmens Project Area 1: Triangle Area
ELIGIBILITY STUDY

DESCRIPTION OF THE RPA

The Village was incorporated in 1877 based on an original settlement started in the 1830s
by Justus and Mark Bangs. The Village did not begin to undergo significant development
until after WWII. As the Village has grown, it has incorporated portions of the RPA over
time with a number of the parcels just recently incorporated in the past year with all areas
of the RPA now fully incorporated. The main impetus for growth in the RPA occurred
with the development of U.S. Hwy. 12 and the development of its interchange with IL
Route 176.

The Village adopted its first Comprehensive Plan in 1967 and the most recent adopted
amendment to this plan occurred in 2012. Additionally, the Village did not adopt its first
zoning ordinance until 1967. Much of the development in the RPA in the past occurred
incremental and in a piecemeal pattern under various development regimes without strict
adherence to planning and development ordinances or standards. Indicative of these
conditions is the over parcelization of the RPA to point that forty-two (42) parcels do not
have direct frontage on a dedicated public road right-of-way. This arrangement has
created a system of substandard access drives and complete lack of pedestrian sidewalk
access to the interior portions of the RPA. Without dedicated rights-of-way, the provision
of public storm sewer, sanitary sewer, and water has been significantly limited to be
provided in an efficient and sound mamnner that meets contemporary standards for
development. Many lots have also been overdeveloped in terms of not meeting
contemporary standards for minimum sctbacks, appropriate transition areas between
varying intensity of uses, excessive impervious surface coverage of lots, and
developments that are below minimum standards per the Lake County Watershed
Development Ordinance.

Figure 3: Existing Land Use Map outlines the current existing land uses in the RPA. In
terms of commercial uses, the uses consist of a variety of retail uses, such as restanrants
and a gas station mini-mart, and personal service uses, such as banks and a hair salon.
The majority of the commercial uses are located on parcels directly fronting IL Route 176
as well as few fronting directly onto U.S. Hwy. 12 and Barrington Road. The
industrial/employment uses consist of a roofing supply yard and other materials storage
and supply uses. These uses are primarily concentrated in the east central portion of the
RPA.

The residential uses consist of single family homes scattered throughout the RPA creating
incompatible land use relationships as the more intensive land uses have developed
around them. The institutional/governmental uses are a senior residential care facility and
located in the east central portion of the RPA and a church located in the northwest
portion of the RPA. The RPA also contains small parcels of unimproved RO.W., a
telephone relay station, and electric utility facility substation.

As noted above the existing utility and roadway infrastructure improvements are limited,
particularly with respect to the interior portions the RPA. In general, most of the existing
improvements within the RPA are original and have not been rehabilitated, renovated, or
replaced in recent years. As such, they show signs of disrepair, deterioration, and
obsolescence. Furthermore, they lack the ability to service future redevelopment in a
manner envisioned in the Village’s current Comprehensive Plan.

DRAFT Rolf C. Campbell & Associates, a Manhard Consulting Company C- 5
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Village of Wauconda - Redevelopment Project Area 1: Triangle Area
ELIGIBILITY STUDY

OBJECTIVES OF REDEVELOPMENT AND TAX INCREMENT FINANCE
DISTRICTY (TIF) DESIGNATION

The potential for TIF designation is being reviewed in order to assist the Village’s pursuit
of an economic development strategy that is able to address comprehensively area-wide
conditions of blight. The designation would allow for coordinated redevelopment of the
RFP area in a manner envisioned in the Village’s Comprehensive Plan. The
redevelopment would also provide new jobs, increase the tax base of the Village and
other local taxing bodies, and provide an alternative mechanism for financing
infrastructure improvements which is currently not available to the Village.

The Village has determined that redevelopment within the RFP may only be feasible
through the establishment of a TIF District. Any potential creation and utilization of a
TIF District is intended by the Village to ameliorate or remove blighting conditions and
to help provide the assistance required for successful redevelopment of the RPA.

DRAFT Rolf C. Campbell & Associates, a Manhard Consulting Company C- 7



Village of Wauconda - Redevelopment Project Area 1: Triangle Area
ELIGIBILITY STUDY

[l. TIF QUALIFICATION CRITERIA

The qualifications for determining whether an area can be established as a
Redevelopment Project Area are specifically outlined in the Act. If the area qualifies for
a Redevelopment Project Area, the Village is then allowed to establish it as a TIF
District.

Argas eligible to qualify for a TIF District must meet certain criteria of blight and must be
at Jeast one and a half (1 '4) acres in size. A “blighted area” means any improved area,
vacant arca, or a combination of both within the boundaries of a redevelopment project
area located within the territorial limits of the municipality mecting the criteria as
described in the Act that are related in this section. Furthermore, improved areas may
qualify for being a “conservation area” by meeting other criteria of the Act that are also
detailed in this section.

IMPROVED LAND

If improved, industrial, commercial, and residential buildings or improvements are
detrimental to the public safety, health, or welfare because of a combination of five (5) or
more of the following criteria, each of which is (i) present, with that presence
documented, to a meaningful extent so that a municipality may reasonably find that the
criterion is clearly present within the intent of the Act and (ii) reasonably distributed
throughout the improved part of the redevelopment project area:

(A) Dilapidation. An advanced state of disrepair or neglect of necessary
repairs to the primary structural components of buildings or improvements in such
a combination that a documented building condition analysis determines that
major repair is required or the defects are so serious and so extensive that the
buildings must be removed.

{(B) Obsolescence. The condition or process of falling into disuse.
Structures have become ill-suited for the original use.

(C) Deterioration. With respect to buildings, defects including, but not
limited to, major defects in the secondary building components such as doors,
windows, porches, gutters and downspouts, and fascia. With respect to surface
improvements, that the condition of roadways, alleys, curbs, gutters, sidewalks,
ofFstreet parking, and surface storage areas evidence deterioration, including, but
not limited to, surface cracking, crumbling, potholes, depressions, loose paving
material, and weeds protruding through paved surfaces.

(D) Presence of structures below minimum code standards. All
structures that do not meet the standards of zoning, subdivision, building, fire, and
other governmental codes applicable to property, but not including housing and
property maintenance codes.

DRAFT Rolf C. Campbell & Associates, a Manhard Consulting Company C- 8



Village of Wauconda - Redevelopment Project Area 1 : Triangle Area
ELIGIBILITY STUDY

(E) Iltegal use of individual structures. The use of structures in
violation of applicable federal, State, or local laws, exclusive of those applicable
to the presence of structures below miniinum code standards.

(F) Excessive vacancies. The presence of buildings that are unoccupied
or under-utilized and that represent an adverse influence on the area because of
the frequency, extent, or duration of the vacancies.

{G) Lack of ventilation, light, or sanitary facilities. The absence of
adequate ventilation for light or air circulation in spaces or rooms without
windows, or that require the removal of dust, odor, gas, smoke, or other noxious
airborne materials, Inadequate natural light and ventilation means the absence of
skylights or windows for interior spaces or rooms and improper window sizes and
amounts by room area to window area ratios. Inadequate sanitary facilities refers
to the absence or inadequacy of garbage storage and enclosure, bathroom
facilities, hot water and kitchens, and structural inadequacies preventing ingress
and cgress to and from all rooms and units within a building.

(H) Inadequate utilities. Underground and overhead utilities such as
storm sewers and storm drainage, sanitary sewers, water lines, and gas, telephone,
and electrical services that are shown to be inadequate. Inadequate utilitics arc
those that are: (i) of insufficient capacity to serve the uses in the redevelopment
project area, (ii) deteriorated, antiquated, obsolete, or in disrepair, or (iii) lacking
within the redevelopment project area.

(I) Excessive land coverage amd overcrowding of structures and
community facilities. The over-intensive use of property and the crowding of
buildings and accessory facilities onto a site. Examples of problem conditions
warranting the designation of an area as one exhibiting excessive land coverage
are: (i) the presence of buildings either improperly situated on parcels or located
on parcels of inadegquate size and shape in relation to present-day standards of
development for health and safety and (ii) the presence of multiple buildings on a
single parcel. For there to be a finding of excessive land coverage, these parcels
must exhibit one or more of the following conditions; insufficient provision for
light and air within or around buildings, increased threat of spread of fire due to
the closc proximity of buildings, lack of adequate or proper access to a public
right-of-way, lack of reasonably required off-street parking, or inadequate
provision for loading and service.

(J) Deleterious land use or layout. The existence of incompatible land-
use relationships, buildings, occupied by inappropriate mixed-uses, or uses
considered to be noxious, offensive, or unsuitable for the surrounding area.

DRAFT Rolf C. Campbell & Associates, @ Manhard Consulting Compaeny - 9



Village of Wauconda - Redevelopment Project Area 1; Triangle Arca
ELIGIBILITY STUDY

(K) Environmental cleap-up needs. The proposed redevelopment
project area has incurred Illinois Environmental Protection Agency or United
States Environmental Protection Agency remediation costs for, or a study
conducted by an independent consultant recognized as having expertise in
environmental remediation has determined a need for, the clean-up of hazardous
waste, hazardous substances, or underground storage tanks required by State or
federal law, provided that the remediation costs constitute a material impediment
to the development or redevelopment of the redevelopment project area.

(L) Lack of community planning. The proposed redevelopment project
arca was developed prior to or without the benefit or guidance of a community
plan. This means that the development occurred prior to the adoption by the
municipality of a comprehensive or other community plan or that the plan was not
followed at the time of the arca’s development. This criterion must be
documented by evidence of adverse or incompatible land-use relationships,
inadequate street layout, improper subdivision, parcels of inadequate shape and
size¢ to meet contemporary development standards, or other evidence
demonstrating an absence of effective community planning.

(M) Lag in EAV. The total equalized assessed value of the proposed
redevelopment project area has declined for three (3) of the last five (5) calendar
years prior to the year in which the redevelopment area is designated or is
increasing at an annual rate that is less than the balance of the municipality for
three (3) of the last five (5) calendar years for which information is available or is
increasing at an annual rate that is less than the Consumer Price Index for All
Urban Consumers published by the United States Department of Labor or
successor agency for three (3) of the last calendar years prior to the year in which
the redevelopment project area is designated.

UNIMPROVED LAND

Unimproved land has two sets of potential criteria.

Multiple Requirement Criteria

If vacant, the sound growth of the redevelopment project arca is impaired by a
combination of two (2) or more of the following criteria, each of which is (i} present,
with that presence documented, to a meaningful extent so that a municipality may
reasonably find that the criterion is clearly present within the intent to the Act and (ii)
reasonably distributed throughout the vacant part of the redevelopment project area to
which it pertains:

DRAFT Rolf C. Campbell & Associates, a Manhard Consulting Compary C- 10



Village of Wauconda - Redevelopmen: Project Area 1: Triangle Area
EUGIBILITY STUDY

(A) Obsolete platting of vacant land. Obsolete platting of vacant land
that results in parcels of limited or narrow size or configurations of parcels of
mregular size or shape that would be difficult to develop on a planned basis and in
a manner compatible with contemporary standards and requirements, or platting
that failed to create rights-of-ways for streets or alleys or that created inadequate
right-of-way widths for streets, alleys, or other public rights-of-way or that
omitted easements for public utilities.

(B) Diversity of ownership. Diversity of ownership of vacant land
sufficient in mumber to retard or impede the ability to assemble the land for
development.

(C) Tax delinquencies. Tax and special assessment delinquencies exist
or the property has been the subject of tax sales under the Property Tax Code
within the last five (5) years.

(D) Deterioration of Adjacent Structures or Site Improvements.
Deterioration of structures or site improvements in neighboring areas adjacent to
the vacant land.

(E) Environmental Hazard Costs. The arca has incurred Ilinois
Environmental Protection Agency or United States Environmental Protection
Agency remediation costs for, or a study conducted by an independent consultant
recognized as having expertise in environmental remediation has determined a
need for, the clean-up of hazardous waste, hazardous substances, or underground
storage tanks required by State or federal law, provided that the remediation costs
constitute a material impediment to the development or redevelopment of the
redevelopment project ares.

(F) Lag in EAV. The total equalized assessed value of the proposed
redevelopment project area has declined for three (3) of the last five (5) calendar
years prior to the year in which the redevelopment project area is designated or is
increasing at an anmual rate that is less than the balance of the municipality for
three (3) of the last five (5) calendar years for which information is available or is
increasing at an annual rate that is less than the Consumer Price Index for All
Urban Consumers published by the United States Department of Labor or
successor agency for three (3) of the last five (5) calendar years prior to the year
in which the redevelopment project area is designated.

DRAFT Rolf C. Campbell & Associates, ¢ Manhard Consulting Company C-11



Village of Wauconda - Redevelopment Project Area 1: Trigngle Area
ELIGIBILITY STUDY

Single Requirement Criteria

If vacant, the sound growth of the redevelopment project area is impaired by one (1) of
the following criteria that (i) is present, with that presence documented, to a meaningful
extent so that a municipality may reasonably find that the criteria is clearly present within
the intent of the Act and (ii) is reasonably distributed throughout the vacant part of the
redevelopment project area to which it pertains:

(A) Unused Quarries and mines. The area consists of ane or more
unused quarries, mines, or strip mine ponds.

(B) Unused rail structures. The area consists of unused railyards, rail
tracks, or railroad rights-of-way.

(C) Flooding. The area, prior to its designation, is subject to (i) chronic
flooding that adversely impacts on real property in the area as certified by a
registered professional engineer or appropriate regulatory agency or (ii) surface
water that discharges from all or a part of the area and contributes to flooding
within the same watershed, but only if the redevelopment project provides for
facilities or improvements to contribute to the alleviation of all or part of the

flooding.

(D) Disposal sites. The area consists of an unused or illegal disposal site
containing earth, stone, building debris, or similar materials that were removed
from construction, demolition, excavation, or dredge sites.

(E) Town or village center designation. Prior to November 1, 1999, the
area is not less than fifty (50) nor more than 100 acres and 75% of which is vacant
(notwithstanding that the area has been used for commercial agricultural purposes
within five (5) years prior to the designation of the redevelopment project area),
the area meets at least one (1) of the Multiple Requirement Criteria, the area has
been designated as a town or village center by ordinance or comprehensive plan
adopted prior to January 1, 1982, and the area has not been developed for that

designated purpose.

(F) Previously qualifying as blighted improved. The area qualified as a
blighted improved area immediately prior to becoming vacant, uniess there has
been substantial private investment in the immediately surrounding area.

DRAFT Rolf C. Campbell & Associates, a Manhard Consulting Company C-12



Village of Wauconda - Redevelopment Project Area 1: Triangle Area
ELIGIBILITY STUDY

CONSERVATION AREA (IMPROVED LAND)

For any redevelopment project area that has been designated pursuant to this Section by
an ordinance adopted prior to November 1, 1999 (the effective date of Public Act 91-
478), conservation area shall have the meaning set forth in this Section prior to that date.

On and after November 1, 1999, a “conservation area” means any improved area within
the boundaries of a redevelopment project area located within the territorial limits of the
municipality m which 50% or more of the structures in the area have an age of thirty-five
(35) years or more. Such an area is not yet a blighted area but because of a combination
of three (3) or more of the following criteria is detrimental to the public safety, health,
morals or welfare and such an area may become a blighted area:

(1) Dilapidation. An advanced state of disrepair or neglect of necessary
repairs to the primary structural component of buildings or improvements in such
a combination that a documented building condition analysis determines that
major repair is required or the defects are so serious and so extensive that the
buildings must be removed,

(2) Obsolescence. The condition or process of falling into disuse.
Structures have become ill-suited for the original use.

(3) Deterioration. With respect to buildings, defects including, but not
limited to, major defects in the secondary building components such as doors,
windows, porches, gutters and downspouts, and fascia. With respect to surface
improvements, that the condition of roadways, alleys, curbs, gutters, sidewalks,
off-street parking, and surface storage areas evidence deterioration, inchuding, but
not limited to, surface cracking, crumbling, potholes, depressions, loose paving
material, and weeds protruding through paved surfaces.

(4) Presence of structures below minimum code standards. All
structures that do not meet the standards of zoning, subdivision, building, fire, and
other governmental codes applicable to property, but not including housing and
property maintenance codes.

(5) lllegal use of individual structures. The use of structures in violation
of applicable federal, State, or local laws, exclusive of those applicable to the
presence of structures below minimum code standards.

(6) Excessive vacancies. The presence of buildings that are unoccupied
or under-utilized and that represent an adverse influence on the area because of
the frequency, extent, or duration of the vacancies.

DRAFT Rolf C. Campbell & Associates, a Manhard Consulting Company C-13



Village of Wauconda - Redevelopment Praject Area 1: Triangle Area
EUGIBILITY STUDY

(7) Lack of ventilation, light, or sanitary facilities. The absence of
adequate ventilation for light or air circulation in spaces or rooms without
windows, or that require the removal of dust, odor, gas, smoke, or other noxious
airborne materials. Inadequate natural light and ventilation means the absence or
inadequacy of skylights or windows for interior spaces or rooms and improper
window sizes and mounts by room area to window area ratios. Inadequate
sanitary facilities refers to the absence or inadequacy of garbage storage and
enclosure, bathroom facilities, hot water and kitchens, and structural inadequacies
preventing ingress and egress to and from all rooms and units within a building.

(8) Inadequate utilities. Underground and overhead utilities such as
storm sewers and storm drainage, sanitary sewcrs, water lines, and gas, telephone,
and electrical services that are shown to be inadequate. Inadequate utilities are
those that are: (i) of insufficient capacity to serve the uses in the redevelopment
project arca, (ii) deteriorated, antiquated, obsolete, or in disrepair, or (iii) lacking
within the redevelopment project area.

(9) Excessive land coverage and overcrowding of structures apnd
community facilities. The over-intensive use of property and the crowding of
buildings and accessory facilities onto a site. Examples of problem conditions
warranting the designation of an area as one exhibiting excessive land coverage
are: the presence of buildings either improperly situated on parcels or located on
parcels of inadequate size and shape in relation to present-day standards of
development for health and safety and the presence of multiple buildings on a
single parcel. For there to be a finding of excessive land coverage, these parcels
must exhibit one or more of the following conditions: insufficient provision for
light and air within or around buildings, increased threat of spread of fire due to
the close proximity of buildings, lack of adequate or proper access to a public
right-of-way, lack of reasonably required off-street parking, or inadequate
provision for loading and service.

(10) Deleterious land use or layont. The existence of incompatible land-
use relationships, buildings occupied by inappropriate mixed-uses, or uses
considered to be noxious, offensive, or unsuitable for the surrounding area.

(11) Lack of community planning. The proposed redevelopment project
area was developed prior to or without the benefit or guidance of a community
plan. This means that the development occurred prior to the adoption by the
municipality of a comprehensive or other community plan or that the plan was not
followed at the time of the area’s development. This criterion must be
documented by evidencc of adverse or incompatible land-use relationships,
inadequate street layout, improper subdivision, parcels of inadequate shape and
size¢ to meet contemporary development standards, or other evidence
demonstrating an absence of effective community planning,
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Village of Wauconda - Redevelopment Project Area 1: Triangle Area
ELIGIBILITY STUDY

(12) Environmental Clean-up. The area has incurred Ilinois
Environmental Protection Agency or United States Environmental Protection
Agency remediation costs for, or a study conducted by an independent consultant
recognized as having expertise in environtnental remediation has determined a
need for, the clean-up of hazardous waste, hazardous substances, or underground
storage tanks required by State or federal law, provided that the remediation costs
constitute a material impediment to the development or redevelopment of the
redevelopment project area.

(13) Lag in EAV. The total equalized assessed value of the proposed
redevelopment project area has declined for three (3) of the last five(5) calendar
years for which information is available or is increasing at an annual rate that is
less than the balance of the municipality for threc (3) of the last five (5) calendar
years for which information is available or is increasing at an annual rate that is
less than the Consumer Price Index for All Urban Consumers published by the
United States Depariment of Labor or successor agency for three (3) of the last
five (5) calendar years for which information is available.
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ELIGIBILITY STUDY

lll. METHODOLGY OF EVALUTION

In evaluating the area’s potential qualification as a TIF District, the following
methodology was utilized:

1. Site surveys and exterior evaluations of the area for qualifying critcria were
completed for cach parcel, zoning lot, and adjacent R.O.W. within the area by
RCCA during March and June 2013.

2. RCCA reviewed various resources for qualifying criteria. Resources included tax
information from the Lake County Assessor Office, tax information from the
Wauconda Township Assessor, tax parcel maps, Village documents and studies,
Village records from the Police, Building, Code Enforcement, and Environmental
Quality Departments, and an evaluation of region-wide factors that have affected
the area’s development. Village redevelopment goals and objectives for the area
were also reviewed with Village officials and staff A historical aerial
photography analysis of the area was conducted and used to aid this evaluation,

3. Based on the sum of this analysis, the area was examined fo assess the
applicability for the different criteria required for qualification and how each
parcel, structure, and/or improvement measures as to the presence and extent of
the criteria. Improved land within the area was examined to determine the
applicability of the thirteen (13) different blighting and conservation area criteria
for qualification. Unimproved land was reviewed in relation to the six (6)
multiple requirement criteria and the six (6) single requirement criteria. The RPA
was analyzed for these various criteria by examining it as thirteen (13) study area
sections (See Figure 3: Study Area Sections Map) to review the overall
distribution of blighting and conservation area criteria for improved and
unimproved land. Sections 1 through 9 were evaluated for qualifications of
blighted improved land. Sections 10 and 13 were evaluated for qualifications of

blighted unimproved land.

4. With the extent and location of the criteria determined, the Study made a final
determination of eligibility as to whether the proposed RPA qualifies for TIF
District designation.
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IV. STUDY AREA

The entire RPA is approximately 225 acres in size, including rights-of-way, with 116
individual tax parcel numbers' (Treated as 117 individual tax parcels for this study; See
footnote), and eighty-six (86) individual zoning lots®. The following are thirteen (13)
different study area sections used to evaluate the distribution of eligibility criteria. While
separate improved and vacant criteria are used to evaluate areas for eligibility, the RPA
still forms a whole unit with interdependence between each part by which exhibited
blighting conditions affect to some extent every other part of the RPA. Therefore, the
findings with respect to each of these thirteen (13) different sections combine to form a
method for evaluating the RPA as a whole,

Figure 4: Study Area Sections Map on the next page exhibits the location of the sections
with respect to the PINs listed below.

IMPROVED SECTIONS (1 - 9)
(94 Tax Parcels & 63 Zoning Lots)

Section 1 is located in the northwest corner of the RPA and consists of eleven (11) tax
parcels and nine (9) zoning lots.

Section 2 is located in the southwest corner of the RPA along the west side of the U.S.
Hwy. 12 frontage consists of six (6) tax parcels and five (5) zoning lots.

Section 3 is located in the north central portion of the RPA at the southeast corner of the
U.S. Hwy. 12 and IL Route 176 intersection and consists of four (4) tax parcels and three
(3} zoning lots. Part of parcel 08-26-100-081 is considered a scparate tax parcel and a
separate zoning lot for this area.

Section 4 i3 located in the central portion of the RPA along the IL Route 176 frontage
consists of twenty (20) tax parcels and fifieen (15) zoning lots.

Section 5 is located in the northeast comer of the RPA consists of fourteen (14) tax
parcels and eleven (11) zoning lots.

Section 6 is located in the central portion of the RPA and consists of eleven (11) tax
parcels and six (6) zoning lots.

! Note, the RPA contains 100 PINs: 92 assigned to tax parcels and § assigned for portions of dedicated
R.O.W. areas. PIN 09-26-300-081 is partial split by U.S. Hwy. 12 and is treated as a separate tax parcel and
lot for this Study.

2 LOT, ZONING. A parcel of land, composed of 1 or more recorded lots, occupied or to be occupied by a
principal building or buildings or principal use or uses along with permitted accessory buildings or uses,
meeting all the requirements for area, buildable area, frontage, width, yards, setbacks and any other
requirements set forth in the Zoning Code. (Village of Waunconda Zoning Ordinance}
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Section 7 is located in the southeast portion of the RPA with frontage on Barrington
Road and consists of twelve (12) tax parceis and three (3) zoning lots.

Section 8 is located in the southwest central portion of the RPA with frontage on U.S.
Hwy. 12 and consists of five (5) tax parcels and three (3) zoning lots.

Section 9 is located in the southeast corner and the central portion of the RPA with
frontage along Barrington Road and consists of eleven (11) tax parcels and eight (8)
zoning lots.

UNIMPROVED SECTIONS (10 - 13)
(22 Tax Parcels & 22 Zoning Lots)

Section 12 consists of the vacant parcels in northwest portion of the RPA which inchides
five (S) tax parcels and five (5) zoning lots. Part of parcel 08-26-100-081 is considered a
separate tax parcel and a separate zoning lot for this arca.

Section 13 consists of the vacant parcels in the southwest portion of the RPA which
includes three (3) tax parcels and three (3) zoning lots.

Section 12 consists of the vacant parcels in the west half the RPA which includes seven
(7) tax parcels and seven (7) zoning lots.

Section 13 consists of the vacant parcels in the east half the RPA which includes eight (8)
tax parcels and eight (8) zoning lots.
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Village of Wauconda - Redevelopment Project Area 1: Triangle Area
ELIGIBILITY STUDY

V. QUALIFICATION OF REDEVELOPMENT AREA AND
FINDINGS OF ELIGIBILITY

Through RCCA’s and the Village’s analysis of the eligibility criteria detailed in the TIF
Qualification Criteria section, the Study determined a number of these criteria to be
present within the RPA. This section details the nature, quantity, and quality of each of
these criteria. To this end, each criterion that was found to be affecting the areca was
analyzed by section as to whether it was present to a minor or a major extent. Major and
minor extents are defined as meeting one or more of the following listed conditions for
each criterion.

O Major extent:
o Over one-third (33%) of the section’s area was affected by the
blight criterion.
o The presence of the blight criterion could affect health, safety, or
public welfare severely.
o The presence of the criterion impairs or detracts from the overall
character of the section to a significant degree.
o Several additional improvements or other actions would be needed
to address and to remove the presence of the criterion itself.
The presence of the criterion is a health, safety, or economic
hazard, or will scon become a hazard if it is not removed or
ameliorated.
At least two (2) types of indicators for the blighting criterion are
present.

(o]

0

0 Minor extent:

o Between approximately ten percent (10%) and thirty-three percent
(33%) of the section’s area was affected by the blighting criterion.

o The presence of the blighting criterion could affect health, safety,
or public welfare to a limited degree.

o The presence of the criterion impairs or detracts from the overall
character of the section to a minor extent.

o The criterion is limited to such an extent that it can be improved by
addressing a specific area or structure without affecting other
structures or areas within an analysis section.

o The presence of the criterion acts as a nuisance to the general area.
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GENERAL AGE OF STRUCTURES WITHIN THE RPA

As described as a condition for designating a Redevelopment Project Area as a
conservation area, the general improved area must meet the following requirement.

Age “Any improved area within the boundaries of a redevelopment project area
located within the territorial limits of the municipality in which 50% or more of
the structures in the area have an age of thirty-five (35} years or more.”

Evidence Criteria

In order for the RPA to meet this criterion 50% of the structures must be
thirty-five years (35) or older, which means they must have been built in

or before 1978.

The improved scctions of the RPA contain a total of 129 structures
according to Lake County GIS data records and conducted field reviews,
which includes both principal and accessory structures. Per Wauconda
Township records, eighty-one (81) are principal buildings for which age
records have been maintained. Principal structures define the primary use
of the zoning lots and therefore, define the extent of the improved nature
of the RPA. In total, at least forty-two (42) out of eighty-one (81)
structures within the improved portions of the RPA were built in or before
1978. Thus, at least approximatiely fifty-two percent (52%) of the principal
structures within the RPA were at least thirty-five (35) years old or older.

Findings

In the improved sections of the RPA, sutficient cvidence exists to show that
over fifty percent (50%) of the principal structures were over thirty-five (35)
years old, This condition qualifies all of the improved sections of the RPA as
being capable of being considered for a Conservation Area.
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IMPROVED AREA BLIGHTING AND CONSERVATION AREA CRITERIA
(Sections 1-9)

The following section provides a review of the improved blighted and conservation area
criteria qualifications present in the proposed RPA.

1. Dilapidation “An advanced state of disrepair or neglect of necessary repairs to
the primary structural components of buildings or improvements in such a
combination that a documented building condition analysis determines that major
repair is required or the defects are so serious and so extensive that the buildings

must be removed.”
Evidence Criteria

* As is detailed later under the Deterioration Criterion, approximately ten
percent (10%) of the sixty-three (63) improved zoning lots exhibit
buildings in need of at least major repair. These conditions are limited to
Sections 1, 4, and 5.

* As is detailed later under the Deterioration Criterion, approximately
twenty-nine percent (29%) of the sixty-three (63) improved zoning lots
have site improvements in need of at least major repairs. These conditions
are limited to Sections 1, 2, 4, 5, 8, and 9.

Findings

As exhibited by the evidence factors, the Dilapidation criterion is present to a
minor extent in Sections 1,2, 4, 5, 8and 9.

2. Ohbsolescence “The condition or process of falling into disuse. Structures have
become ill-suited for the original use,”

Evidence Criteria

* In Section 1, the Wauconda Crossings Shopping Center (PINs 09-26-311-
005 & 09-26-311-003) sizing and layout are obsolete with respect to
modern shopping center standards anchored by a grocery store. The
primary condition of obsolesce include lack of visibility along the
roadway frontage (II. Route 176} of the primary access drive and no
access connection from the secondary roadway visibility (Access drive for
U.S. Hwy. 12). The overall obsolescence of the center is evidenced by the
fact the center has been largely vacant since 2006 (Approximately 7

years).
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» In Section 2, Classic Look Body Works automobile shop (PIN 09-35-100-
006) and Homer Tree Care, Inc. office (PIN 09-35-100-007) are both in
converted single-family home buildings, which due to this conversion are
now ill-suited for their original uses. Thus, these buildings now suffer
from obsolescence.

# In Section 3, the 5/3rd Bank building (PINs 09-26-300-063 & 09-35-100-
(112) was built in 1975 and consists of approximately 25,000 square feet of
building area (including basement arca). Duc to the growth of online
banking services and the desire for banks to operate numerous smaller
branch banks versus large central facilities, a bank building of this size has
become obsolete for its original use. By comparison, the Chase Bank
building built in 2008 on the adjacent lot to the west is only approximately
4,100 sq. ft.

¢ In Section 6, the Wauconda Health Care and Rehabilitation outbuilding
(PIN 09-35-200-004) west of the main facility is a converted single-family
home building, which due to this conversion is now ill-suited for its
original use. Thus, this building now suffers from obsolescence.

Findings

The criteria indicate five (5) structures in Sections 1, 2, 3, and 6 suffer from
obsolescence. Therefore, obsolescence is present to a minor extent in Sections

1, 2,3, and 6.

. Deterioration “With respect to buildings, defects including, but not limited to,
major defects in the secondary building components such as doors, windows,
porches, gutters and dowmspouts, and fascia.  With respect to surface
improvements, that the condition of roadways, alleys, curbs, gutters, sidewalks,
off-street parking, and surface storage areas evidence deterioration, including, but
not limited to, surface cracking, crumbling, potholes, depressions, loose paving
material, and weeds protruding through paved surfaces.”

Evidence Criteria

* As part of field reviews, a qualitative visual survey of conditions with
respect to building, site, and public improvements was conducted for each
of the sixty-three (63) improved zoning lots. Building improvements
include principal and secondary buildings and structures. Site
improvements include parking lots, access drives, free standing signage,
free standing lighting and other such private site improvemenis. Public
improvements include roadways, sidewalks, street signs, street lighting,
manholes and sewer grates, curbs and gutters, and other such public
improvements. The general character of the improvements were assigned
one of the following ratings:
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H

iii.

iv.

Vi,

Excellent Condition: Improvements showed little to no signs of
wear or repairs needed exhibited.

Maintained Condition: Improvements showed aging but in general
appeared to show little to no signs of repairs needed.

Minor Repairs Needed: Improvements exhibited signs of need for
minor cosmetic and functional repairs. For buildings, these
conditions included wear of paint, need for tuck point, visual wear
of shingled roofs, and other such conditions. For site and public
improvements, these conditions include signs of need for minor
cracking and seal coating repairs of paved parking and road areas,
refurbishment of signage, and other such conditions.

Major Repairs Needed: Improvements exhibited signs of need for
major functional repairs needed and/or significant, multiple minor
repairs needed. For buildings, these conditions included cracking
or rotting of facade materials, cracking and/or slumping of
foundation elements, bowing of roofs or other visual super
structure issues, and similar such conditions. For site and public
improvements, these conditions include significant buckling,
cracking, and potholing of pavement, dilapidation or leaning of
signage and light pole fixtures, and other such conditions.

Severe Condition: Improvements exhibit signs that deterioration
had occurred to the extent of lack of functionality or complete
dilapidation. For buildings, these conditions include collapsing of
walls, visnal signs of foundation or structural failure, broken
windows, and other such conditions. For site and public
improvements, these conditions include signs of cracking,
buckling, and potholing of pavement to the extent complete
replacement was necessary, lack of improved paved drives and
roads, collapsed or missing signage and light poles, and other such
conditions.

Not_Present/Not Applicable: Improvements were not present for
review.
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The following tables outlined the distribution of findings for the visnal survey.

Table 1: Building Rating by Zoning Lot

Study Area Excellent Maintafned Minor Repairs | Major Repalrs Severe Not Present/

Section Condition Condition Needed Needed Condition Not Applicable
1 1 6| 0 0 1 1
2 1 i 1] 0, [y 2
3 Fi 1 0, 0 0 0
4 4 7 2 1 0 1]

__5 0 2 4 4 0 1

5 2 3 0 i 0 1
7 2 1 0 0 0 0
8 0 2 1 0 0 0
9 o 3 5 0 0, 0

Total: 12 261 13 5 1 6

Percent of

Improved

Area

(63 Zonlng

Lots) 15.0% 41.3% 20.6% 7.9% 1.6% 9.5%

Sources: RCCA Field review 03/08/13 & 06/t 7113

Prepared by Rolf C. Campbell and Associales, September 2013

Table 2: Site Improvement Ratings by Zoning Lot

Study Area
Section

Excellent
Condition

Maintained
Condltion

Minor Repairs
Needed

Major Repairs
Needed

Severe
Condition

Not Present/
Not Applicable
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Percent of
Improved

Area
(63 Zonling
Lots)

4.8%

34.9%

28.6%

17.5%

11.1%

3.2%

Sources: RCCA Field review 03/08/13 06717/13.

Prepared by Rolf C. Campbell and Associates, September 2013
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Table 3: Public Improvements Ratings by Zoning Lot

Public Improvement Rating by Zoning Lot

Study Area Excellent Maintained MinorRepalrs | Major Repairs Severe Not Present/

Section Conditlon Condltion Needed Needed Condition Not Applicable
1 0 9 0 0 0 [y
2| 0 5 v, [i] 0 0
3 0 2 1 0, 0 0
4 0 9 5 1 1, 0!
5 0 5 6 0 0 0j
[ [y 5 1 o) g
7 0 1 2 0 | 0
8t 0 3 0 0 [y 0

0 6 1 [+ 0 1

[Total: 0 45 15 2| 0 1

Percent of

Improved

Area

163 Zoning

Lots) 0.0% 71.4% 23.8% 3.2% 0.0% 1.6%

Sources: RCCA Field review 03/08/13 & 06/17/13,

FPrepared by Rolf C. Campbell und Associates, September 2013

Table 4: Zoning Lots Needing At Least Minor Repairs

Improved Burldir_|§ Rating Site Improvement Rating | Public Improvement Rating
StudyArea [Zoning Lotsin
Section Section Count Percent Count Percent Count Parcent
1 9 1 11.1% Fl 44.4% 0 0.0%
1 5 1 20.0% 3 80.0% 0 0.0%
3 3 [V 0.0% 1] 33,3% 1 33.3%
4] i5 3 20.0% 6 40.0% 6 20.0%
5] 1 8 72.7% g 81.8% 6 54.5%
5| [ 0 0.0% 2 33.3% 1 16.7%
7] 3 0 0.0% 2 65.7% 2 66.7%
gl 3 1 33.3% 3 100.0% 0 0.0%
9 8 5 62.5% 5 62.5%, 1 12.5%
Percent of
Improved
Area
{63 Zoning Lots) 63 19 30.2% 36 57.1% 17 27.0%

Sources: RCCA Field review 03/08713 & G6/17/13.

Prepared by Rolf C. Campbell and Associates, September 2013
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*  For building improvements, approximately thirty percent (30%) of the lots
exhibited conditions of needing at least minor repairs with the most
significant instances being located in the older developed sections of the
RPA along the eastern portions of IL. Route 176 and along Barrington
Road.

= For site improvements, approximately fifty-seven percent (57%) of lots
exhibited conditions of needing at least minor repairs and the evidence of
these conditions being fairly universal present in each section of the RPA.

» For public improvements, approximately twenty-seven percent (27%) of
the lots exhibited conditions of needing at least minor repairs with
¢xhibited conditions primarily on lots in the north fronting along IL. Route
176 or Barrington Road.

« Each study area section exhibits at least thirty-three percent (33%) of its
zoning lots exhibit conditions of needing at least minor repairs for at least

one of the three rating categories.
Findings

The identified evidence in Table 1 and 4 displays the presence of deferioration
located throughout the RPA and at least to a significant extent in each study
area section. In Sections 1 through 9, Deterioration criterion is present to a
major extent.

. Presence of Structures below Minimum Code Standards, “All structures that
do not meet the standards of zoning, subdivision, building, fire, and other
governmental codes applicable to property, but not including housing and
property maintenance codes.”

Evidence Criteria

+ A review of existing conditions for each of the sixty-three (63) improved
zoning lots with respect to the Village of Wauconda Zoning Ordinance
standards for required setbacks and lot coverage (Section 155.023 &
155.070) based on measurement with respect to the Lake County GIS data
and current aerial photography to document non-conformances was
conducted. Approximately forty-one percent (41%) of lots werc non-
conforming with respect to front yard setbacks. Approximately, nineteen
percent (19%) of the lots were also non-conforming with respect to side
yards, and approximately ten percent (10%) of lots were non-conforming
with respect to street yard setbacks. Nearly one quarter of the lots were
non-conforming with respect to lot coverage. Front yard setback non-
conformances were present in all but Section 1 and 3. Side and street yard
setbacks and lot coverage non-conformances were primarily located in
Sections 4 and 5. The following tablc outlines the complete findings of
this review.
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Table 5: Setback & Lot Coverage Non-Conformances by Zoning Lot

Non-Conforming | Non-Conforming | Non-Conforming | Nen-Conformlng
Improved | Minimum Front | Minimum Rear Minimum Slde [ Minlmum Street | Mon-Conforming
Study Area |Zoning Lots Yarg Yard Yard Yard Lot Coverage
Section inJSectlon | Count | Percent | Count [Percent | Court | Percent | Count | Percent | Count | Parcent
1 9 0 0.0% 0 0.0%, 1} 11.1% Y 1L1% 3] 333%
2| 5 2 40.0% 0, 0.0% 0 0.0% 0 0.0% 4] 0.0%
3 3 1] D.0% ¢] 0.0% a 0.0% 0 0.0% [#] 0.0%
4 15 11 73.3% 1 6.7% 9 60.0% 2| 13.3% 7|  46.7%
5 11 9 B1.8% 0 0.0% 1 9,1% 3 27.3% 4] 3I64%
b [ k| 15.7% 4] 0.0% o Q.0%, Y] 0.0% 0 0.0%
7] 3 I 33.3% 0 0.0% 0 0.0% 0 0.0% 0 0.0%
3 1 33.3% 1] 0.0% 0 QL% Q D.0%) ¥} 0.0%
9 ] 1 12.5% 2 25.0% 1 12L5% 0 G.0% D) 0.0%
Percent of
Improved
Area
{63 Zoning Lots) 63 26 413% 3 4.8% 12| 19.0% 6 0.5% 14] 22.2%

Sources: ROCA. Measurements with respect {o Lake County GIS Data and Aerial Photography, 2010,

L

Prepared by Rolf C. Campbell and Associates, September 2013

A review of existing improved and marked parking spaces for each of the
sixty-three (63) improved zoning lots with respect to the Village of
Wauconda Zoning Ordinance standards for required total off-street
parking for zoning use (Section 155.047) and to the Illinois Accessibility
Code for required accessible spaces. Nearly half of the improved zoning
lots have less than the required total parking spaces per the Village Zoning
Ordinance requirement, and approximately forty-four percent (44%) were
below the minimum number of spaces or completely lacked any dedicated
accessible parking spaces per the Illinois Accessibility Code requirements.
An example of the extreme lack of on-site parking is exhibited by the
Acres Group Landscape Service needing to use parking spaces for
employees at the Wauconda Crossings Shopping Center, The following
table outlines the complete findings of this review. These conditions were
primarily evident to a major extent in Sections 1, 2, 3, and 6.
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Table 6: Parking Non-Conformances by Zoning Lot

Nen-Conforming
Non-Conforming Minimum
Improved | Minlmum Total | Accessible Parking
Study Area |Zoninglots| Parking Spaces Spaces
Section inSection | Count | Percent | Count | Percent
1 g 5 55.6% 5 55.6%
2 5 1l 20.0% 3 60.0%
3 3 3] 100.0% 2 66.7%
q 15 11 73.3% 8 53.3%
5 11 6 54.5% 6 54.5%
6 6 0 0.0% 0 0.0%
7 3 0 0.0% 0 0.0%
8 3 3 100.0% 3] 100.0%
9 3 1 12.5% 1 12.5%
Percent of
Improved
Area
{63 Zoning Lots) 63 30( 47.6% 28| 44.4%

Sources: RCCA. Measurements with respect to Lake County GIS Data and Aetial Photography, 2010.

Prepared by Rolf C. Campbell and Associates, September 2013
Findings

The identified evidence indicates that RPA as a whole and in its individual
sections contains numerous developments below the minimum code
requirements of the Village Zoning Ordinance. In Sections 1 through 9, the
Presence of Structures Below Minimum Code criterion is present to a major

extent,
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5. Excessive vacancies. "The presence of buildings that are unoccupied or under-
utilized and that represent an adverse influence on the area because of the
frequency, extent, or duration of the vacancies.”

Evidence Criteria

¢ In Section 1, three (3) out of the four (4) units of the main Wauconda
Crossings Shopping Center building (PINs 09-26-311-003 & 09-26-311-
005) are vacant, representing approximately 75,000 sq. fi. of the
approximately 76,000 sq. ft in the building. The main large former grocery
store unit (approximately 72,000 sq. ft.) has been vacamt since
approximately 2006,

* Including the outlot commercial buildings on PINs 09-26-300-008 and 09-
26-311-002, there is approximately 124,000 sq. ft. of leasable commercial
arca in Section 1. The 75,000 sq. ft. of vacant store space represents sixty-
percent (60%) of the leasable area.

Findings

The outlined evidence indicates that the RPA is suffering from excessive
vacancies to a major extent in Section 1.

6. Inadequate Utilities. “Underground and overhead utilities such as storm sewers
and storm drainage, sanitary sewers, water lines, and gas, telephone, and electrical
services that are shown to be inadequate. Inadequate utilities are those that are:
(1) of msufficient capacity to serve the uses in the redevelopment project area, (i)
deteriorated, antiquated, obsolete, or in disrepair, or (iii) lacking within the
redevelopment project area.”

Evidence Criteria

e Per a review by the Village Engineer (Appendix B), adverse drainage
patterns exist that need to be addressed with improved storm water
management facilities on the following parcels:

1. In Section 1, four (4) parcels (PINs 09-26-300-033, 09-26-300-
098, 09-26-300-101, & 09-27-402-011) of eleven (11) parcels, or
thirty-seven percent (37%) of the Section;

ii. In Section 2, four (4) parcels (PINs 09-35-100-014, 09-35-100-
016, 09-35-100-019, & 09-35-200-068) of six (6) parcels, or sixty-
seven percent (67%).
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iii. In Section 4, one (1) parcel (PIN 09-26-422-007) of twenty (20)
parcels, or five percent (5%) of the Section;

iv. In Section 5, one (1) parcel (PIN 09-26-422-008) of fourteen (14)
parcels, or seven percent (7%) of the Section;

v. In Section 7, three (3) parcels (PINs 09-35-201-009, 09-35-200-
014 & 09-35-201-010) of twelve (12), or twenty-five percent
(25%) of the Section;

vi. In Section 8, five (5) parcels (PINs 09-35-200-017, 09-35-202-001,
09-35-202-012, 09-35-202-013, & 09-35-202-003) of five (5)
parcels, or 100% of the Section; and

vii. In Section 9, two parcels (PINs 09-35-200-021 & 09-35-200-047)
of eleven (11) parcels, or eighteen percent (18%) of the Section.

»  Furthermore per the Village Engineer’s evaluation, the RPA as a whole
was developed incrementally over time on a parcel by parcel basis without
ary master planning for storm sewer, sanitary sewer and public water
utilities or dedicated R.O.W.s with associated easements o accommodate
needed utilities. This condition has created a situation where the existing
utilities are below current standards and inadequate to support further
development/redevelopment of the RPA. A new master plan for utilities is
needed to support the sound redevelopment of the RPA.

Findings

The outline evidence indicates that the RPA is suffering from inadequate
utilities to support current uses as well as future redevelopment of the area. In
Sections 1 through 9, the Inadequate Utilities criterion is present to a major
extent,

. Excessive Land Coverage and Overcrowding of Structures and Community

Facilities. “The over-intensive usc of property and the crowding of buildings and
accessory facilities onio a site. Examples of problem conditions warranting the
designation of an area as onc exhibiting excessive land coverage are: (i) the
presence of buildings either improperly situated on parcels or located on parcels
of inadequate size and shape in relation to present-day standards of development
for health and safety and (ii) the presence of multiple buildings on a single parcel.
For there to be a finding of excessive land coverage, these parcels must exhibit
one or more of the following conditions: insufficient provision for light and air
within or around buildings, increased threat of spread of fire due to the close
proximity of buildings, lack of adequate or proper access to a public right-of-way,
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lack of reasonably required off-street parking, or inadequate provision for loading

and service.”

Evidence Criteria

» The following parcels lack proper frontage access on any publicly
dedicated right-of-way conforming to' the Village Subdivision Ordinance
(Section 154.25):

L

iii,

iv.

vil.

One (1) of ten (10) parcels (PIN 09-26-300-102) or ten percent
(10%), in Section 1;

Two (2) of six (6) parcels (PINs 09-35-100-019 & 09-35-200-068),
or thirty-three percent (33%), in Section 2;

Oge (1) of four (4) parcels (PIN 09-35-100-012), or twenty-five
percent (25%), in Section 3;

Seven (7) of twenty of (20) parcels (PINs 09-26-400-034, 09-26-
400-036, 09-26-422-025, 09-26-422-027, 09-35-201-001, 09-35-
201-002, & 09-35-201-003), or thirty-five percent (35%), in
Section 4;

Nine (9) of eleven (11) pazcels located in Section 6, or eighty-one
(81%), do not have any frontage on publicly dedicated right-of-
way conforming to the Village's standards;

Eight (8) of twelve (12) parcels (PINs 09-35-200-050, 09-35-200-
051, 09-35-200-055, 09-35-200-014, 09-35-201-010, 09-35-201-
008, 09-35-201-009, & 09-35-201-004) or sixty-six percent (66%)
in Section 7;

Six (6) of eleven (11) parcels (PINs 09-35-200-047, 09-35-202-
006, 09-35-202-010, 09-35-202-009, 09-35-200-012, & 09-35-
200-013), fifty-five percent (55%), in Section 9.

* As outlined above for the Presence of Structures below Minimum Code,
nearly half of the improved zoning lots have less than the required total
parking spaces per the Village Zoning Ordinance requirement, and
approximately forty-percent (40%) were either below the minimum
number of spaces or completely lacked any dedicated accessible parking
spaces per the Illinois Accessibility Code requirements. These conditions
were primarily evident to a major extent in Sections 1,2, 3, 4, 5, and 8.
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Findings

As the evidence indicates, significant portions of the RPA lack adequate
access to a public right-of-way and many lots do not provide an adequate
number of total and accessible parking spaces per applicable codes. In
Sections 1 through 9, the Excessive Land Coverage and Overcrowding of
Structures and Community Facilities criterion is present to a major extent.

8. Deleterious Land Use or Layout. “The existence of incompatible land-use
relationships, buildings occupied by nappropriate mixed-uses, or uses considered
to be noxious, offensive, or unsuitable for the surrounding area.”

Evidence Criteria

« Section 1 contains the Wauconda Shopping Center which has layout that
significantly reduces the visibility of the main shopping center building
from the road frontage of its primary access. This deleterious layout has
made this building obsolete with modern standards and has created a long
term vacancy condition.

» Section 1 lacks a central east-west access road between U.S. Hwy, 12
access frontage road on the east and Anderson Road on the west to
provide for viable secondary access for customer vehicles and service

trucks.

* In Section 1, the rear of the parcel (PIN 09-26-300-033) containing the
Bubbles and Suds Car Wash is being employed for use by the Acres
Group, Inc. Landscape Service storage yard which is industrial in nature.
This area directly abuts a number of single-family residential homes to the
west with limited planned screening and buffering. This condition directly
subjects these residential property to visual, sound, vibration, and odor
muisances from the operations of this use

» All the improved parcels in Section 2 can only be accessed via south
bound traffic on either US Hwy. 12 or its frontage access roadway, which
are controlled limited access roadways. Any exiting traffic from these sites
must merge perpendicularly with generally high speed traffic.

* Section 4 contains a single family home directly adjacent to commercial
uses with limited buffering or screening yards (PIN 09-26-400-034).

» Section 5 contains a mixture of residential and commercial uses either
located on the same lot or with limited setbacks and no buffering and/or

screening yards.
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 Section 6 contains a single family home bordering directly adjacent to a
landscape materials storage yard (PIN 09-35-200-003). This condition
directly subjects this residential property to visual, sound, vibration, and
order muisances from the operations of this use.

* Section 7 contains a single family home surrounded on three sides by a
commercial parking for a wholesale lnumber supply yard (PIN 09-35-200-
050}. This condition directly subjects this residential property to visual,
sound, vibration, and order nuisances from the operations of this use as
well as the cars and trucks accessing these industrial uses.

* The five (5) parcels (PINs 09-35-200-017, 09-35-202-001, (9-35-202-
0012, 09-35-202-013, & 09-35-202-003) of Section 8 only have roadway
frontage access to a curved section of U.S. Hwy. 12, which is a controlled
limited access, high speed divided highway in this area. Access to these
parcels is limited to one-way north bound traffic direction with no
appropriate deceleration lanes. Any exiting traffic from these sites must
merge perpendicularly with high speed traffic with limited visibility due to
the roadway curve,

* Section 9 contains a single family home bordering directly adjacent to an
industrial use (PIN 09-35-202-010). This condition directly subjects these
residential property to visnal, sound, vibration, and odor nuisances from
the operations of this use

» The access drive for Section 9 onto Barrington Road to service the internal
industrial uses directly abuts the adjacent residential uses and has no
separation or screening. These conditions directly subject these residential
properties to visual, sound, vibration, and order nuisances from cars and
trucks accessing these industrial uses.

* As outlined under the Excessive Land Coverage and Overcrowding of
Structures and Community Facilities criterion, Sections 1, 2, 3, 4, 6, 7, and
9 have parcels that lack adequate access to publicly dedicated R.O.W. that
meets Village standards.

Findings

As the evidence indicates, the RPA contains a number of areas where an
inappropriate layout of residential uses adjacent to non-residential uses which
creates nuisance conditions for these residential uses. Additionally, the RPA
has been subdivided without provision for appropriately designed and
dedicated public roadways. In Sections 1 through 9, the Deleterious Land Use
or Layout criterion is present to a majot extent.
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9. Lack of Community Planning. “the proposed redevelopment project area was
developed prior to or without the benefit or gnidance of a community plan. This
means that the development occurred prior to the adoption by the municipality of
a comprehensive or other community plan or that the plan was not followed at the
time of the area’s development. This criterion must be documented by evidence
of adverse or incompatible land-use relationships, inadequate street layout,
improper subdivision, parcels of inadequate shape and size to meet contemporary
development standards, or other evidence demonstrating an absence of effective
community planning.”

Evidence Criteria

The 1967 Comprehensive Plan was the first Comprehensive Plan for the
Village of Wauconda. The Plan depicted the development of a secondary
thoroughfare, an extension of Qaks Avenue, through the northern half of
the RPA parallel with IL Route 176 with planned intersection with an
extended Brown Street south of IL Route 176. This thoroughfare was to be
constructed as the area developed, but this thoroughfare was never
constructed. The current Comprehensive Plan, revised 2012, calls for the
development of a comprehensive public roadway system to address access
to the parcels within the RPA and to facilitate redevelopment.

The portion of IL Route 176 in the RPA west of U.S. Hwy. 12 consists of
a segment that has three lighted controlled intersections within a distance
of under 800 feet. Conventionally roadway planning standards for lighted
controlled mtersections is 2 minimum spacing of approximately one (1)
per 1,320 feet (1/4 mile} in order maintain a regular and even flow of
traffic. The present conditions hinder the flow of traffic and reduce
efficient access to existing commercial developments.

In Section 1, the commercial area fronting IL Route 176 southwest of its
intersection of U.S. Hwy. 12 was developed incrementally in an
uncoordinated and unplanned manner. Due to this condition, the area
suffers from incompatible land use arrangements with little or no
screening or buffering between uses, lack of visibility from IL Route 176
for interior parcels, below minimum code parking requirements with
respect to individual uses, and lack of efficient cross access and secondary
connections to Anderson Road and U.S. Hwy. 12.

As outlined above for the Presence of Structures Below Minimum Code
criterion, all sections except Section 3 had developed zoning lots that were
non-conforming with respect to zoning standards for setbacks and/or lot
coverage.
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¢ As outlined above for the Presence of Structures Below Minimum Code
criterion, nearly half of the improved zoming lots have less than the
required total parking spaces per the Village Zoning Ordinance
requirement, and approximately forty-percent (40%) were either below the
minimum number of spaces or completely lacked any dedicated accessible
parking spaces per the Illinois Accessibility Code requirements. These
conditions were primarily evident to a major extent in Sections 3, 4, 5, and
8.

e As outlined under the Excessive Land Coverage and Overcrowding of
Structures and Community Facilities criterion, Sections 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 7, and
9 have developed parcels that lack adequate access to publicly dedicated
R.O.W. that meets Village standards.

* As outlined in the Deleterious Land Use and Layout criterion, a number of
incompatible residential to non-residential land use arrangements and
layouts exist in the RPA,

* As outlined in the Deleterious Land Use and Layout criterion, all parcels
in Sections 2 and 8 only have inefficient access via one-way traffic flow
from U.S. Hwy. 12 or its frontage access road, which are controlled
limited access high speed roadways. Vehicular access to these parcels is
also unsafe due conditions because vehicles must enter U.S. Hwy. 12 or its
frontage access road in a generally perpendicular fashion against
oncoming high-speed traffic.

* As outlined under the Inadequate Utilities Criterion, the RPA was
developed without a master plan for storm sewer, sanitary sewer and
public water utilities that has created a condition of utilities below modern
standards to serve future redevelopment of the area and lacks adequate
easements or dedicated rights-of-way to provide for adequate utilities.

Findings

As outlined, the RPA exhibits a number of conditions that indicate that it was
developed with a lack of planning with respect to land uses, zoning
regulations, utilities, and roadways and access arrangements. As these
conditions are present within each study area Section as well as exhibited in
the RPA as a whole, the Lack of Community Planning criterion is present to a
major extent in Sections 1 through 9.
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10. Environmental Clean-up. “The area has incurred Illinois Environmental

11.

Protection Agency or United States Environmental Protection Agency
remediation costs for, or a study conducted by an independent consultant
recognized as having expertise in environmental remediation has determined a
need for, the clean-up of hazardous waste, hazardous substances, or underground
storage tanks required by State or federal law, provided that the remediation costs
constitute a material impediment to the devclopment or redevelopment of the
redevelopment project area.”

Evidence Criteria

¢ Per Illinois Environmental Protection Agency records, the improved
portions of the RPA contain three (3) documented Leaking Underground
Storage Tanks (LUSTs):
i. 521 W. Liberty Street in Section 3;
ii. 398 Liberty Strect in Section 4; and
iti. 308 W. Liberty Street in Section 5.

Findings

Evidence exists for a few specific incidences of possible issues in regards to
environmental clean up costs, Based on the outlined evidence, the
Environmental Clean-up criterion is present to a minor extent in Sections 3, 4,
and 5. This condition is only determined to be present to a minor extent at this
time subject to a more detailed environmental review to determine the extent
of needed remediation.

Lag in FAV. “The total equalized asscssed value (EAV) of the proposed
redevelopment project arca has declined for three (3) of the last five (5) calendar
years prior to the year in which the redevelopment project area is designated or is
increasing at an annual rate less than the balance of the municipality for three (3)
of the last five (5) calendar years for which information is available or is
increasing at an annual rate that is less than the Consumer Price Index for All
Urban Consumers published by the United States Department of Labor or
successor agency for three (3) of the Jast five (5) calendar years prior to the year
in which the redevelopment area is designated.”

Evidence Criteria

» For the years 2008 to 2012, the total EAV for the improved portions of the
RPA has declined for four (4) out of the five (5) years (2009, 2010, 2011,
& 2012) and has lagged behind the Consumer Price Index for All Urban
Consumers for four (4) out of the five (5) years (2009, 2010, 2011, &
2012).
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Table 7: Comparison of Change in the Improved Portion of the RPA's Equalized
Assessed Value (EAV) and the Consumer Price Index (CPI)

CP|

improved TiF Improved EAV CPI (Avg. Annual)
Year EAV Percent Change {Avg. Annual) Percent Change
2007 § 17,249,743 207.342
2008 $ 18,486,487 717% 215.303 3.84%
2009 $ 18,076,202 -2.22% 214.537 -0.36%
2010 $ 17,169,714 -5.01% 218.056 1.84%
2011 $ 16,488,772 -3.97% 224.930 3.16%
2012 $ 16,238,513 -1.51% 229,584 2.07%

Sources: Wauconda Township Assessor, February & June 2013;

Consumer Price Index (CPI} for All Urban Consumers (Annual Average) U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau
of Labor and Statistics,

Note: The improved portions include: 1) Eight previons PINs which were changed due to
resubdivision/consatidation (09-26-300-058, 05-26-300-059, 09-35-100-003, (9-35-100-004, 09-26-422-001,
09-26-300-061, 09-26-300-062, & (9-35-100-023). 2) Four parcels which had improvements through 2012,
but that will be rated as vacant in 2013 assessments (09-27-402-010, 08-26-400-038, 09-26-200-039, & 09-
35-200-048). 3) One parcel that was previously improved through 2010 {09-35-200-027).

FPrepared by Rolf C. Campbeil and Associates, September 2013

Findings

This factor is representative of the improved portions as a whole, and thus, it
is found in Sections 1 through 9. The Lag in EAV criterion is found to be
present to a major extent in Sections 1 through 9.

Other Improved Area Blighting and Conservation Area Criteria Evaluated

The presence of all other blighted improved and conservation arca criteria, which
inchuded:

» [Illegal Use of Individual Structures
* Lack of Ventilation, Light, or Sanitary Facilitics

were evaluated, but these criteria did not appear to be present within the RPA to any
significant extent.
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UNIMPROVED AREA CRITERIA
(Sections 10- 13)

The following section reviews the blighted unimproved criteria for Sections 4 and § of

the RPA,

Multiple Requirement Criteria

1. Obsolete Platting of Vacant Land. “that results in parcels of limited or narrow
size or configurations of parcels of irregular size or shape that would be difficult
to develop on a planned basis and in a manner compatible with contemporary
standards and requirements, or platting that failed to create rights-of-way for
streets or alleys or that created inadequate right-of~way widths for streets, alleys,
or other public rights-of-way or that omitted easements for public utilities.”

Evidence Criteria

In Section 10, one parcel (PIN 09-26-300-055) does not have access
frontage to any publicly dedicated right-of-ways and thus, are limited from
development in a manner compatible with contemporary standards and
requirements. Provisions could only be provided through dedications
across adjacent parcels.

In Section 10, three parcels ( PINs 09-35-100-026, 09-35-100-027, & 09-
26-300-081) are significantly limited from safe and efficient access up to
coniemporary standards and requirements of design for their development
due to the design of U.S. Hwy. 12, a limited access, high speed divided
semi-grade separated highway in this area. Presently, these lots would
only be accessible by one-way south bound traffic.

In Section 11, three parcels { PINs 09-35-200-027, 09-35-200-030, & 09-
35-200-069) are significantly limited from safe and efficient access up to
contemporary standards and requirernents of design for their development
due to the design of U.S. Hwy. 12, a limited access, high speed divided
semi-grade separated highway in this area. Presently, these lots would
only be accessible by one-way south bound traffic.

In Section 12, three (3) parcels (PINs 09-26-313-002, 09-35-200-006 &
09-35-200-046) do not have access frontage to any publicly dedicated
right-of-ways and thus, are limited from development in a manner
compatible with contemporary standards and requirements. Provisions
could only be provided through dedications across adjacent parcels,
particularly through the two vacant lots to the north (09-26-400-038 and
09-26-400-039).
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In Section 12, two (2) parcels (PINs (09-35-100-015 & 09-35-112-001) are
significantly limited from safe and efficient access up to contemporary
standards and requirements of design for their development due to the
design of U.S. Hwy. 12, a limited access, high speed divided semi-grade
scparated highway in this area. Presently, these lots would only be
accessible by one-way north bound traffic

In Section 13, four (4) parcels (PINs 09-35-200-010, 09-35-200-011, 09-
35-202-004, 09-35-202-005) do not have access frontage to any publicly
dedicated right-of-ways and thus, are limited from development in a
manner compatible with contemporary standards and requirements.
Provisions could only be provided through dedications across adjacent

parcels.

In Section 13, onc parcel (PIN 09-35-200-031} is significantly limited
from safe and efficient access up to contemporary standards and
requirements of design for their development due to the design of U.S.
Hwy. 12, a limited access, high speed divided semi-grade separated
highway in this area and Barrington Road which becomes grade separated
as a bridge over U.S Hwy. 12 in this area. Potential access to this parcel
could potentially be provided through the adjacent lot to the north (PIN
09-35-200-031).

In Section 10, the following parcel is substandard with respect to their
underlying zoning district standards for development:

o PIN 09-26-300-081 is under 10,000 square feet (approximately
3,000 square feet). This lot is zoned GB which has a minimum
lot area standard of 10,000 square feet for permitted uses with
community sewers.

In Section 13, the following parcels are substandard with respect to their
underlying zoning district standards for development:

o PIN 09-35-200-011 is under 40,000 square feet (approximately
33,000 square feet). This lot is zoned LI which has a minimum
lot area standard of 40,000 square feet for permitied uses.

¢ PINs 09-35-202-004 and 09-35-202-005 are both under 40,060
square feet in area (approximately 16,000 and 20,000 square
feet, respectively). These lots are zoned R-1 which has a
minimum lot area standard of 40,000 square feet for most
permitted uses.

DRAFT Rolf C. Campbell & Associates, a Manhard Consulting Company C-40



Village of Wauconda - Redevelopment Project Area 1: Triangle Area
ELIGIBILITY STUDY

o PIN 09-35-200-058 is a long narrow parcel that is just under
ten feet wide and only approximately 2,800 square feet in area.
This lot is zoned R-1 which has a minimum lot width standard
of 190 feet and minimum lot area standard of 40,000 square
feet for most permitted uses. Thus, this lot is substandard for

development.

Findings

Due to the platting conditions in Sections 10, 11, 12, and 13, seventeen
(17) parcels either do not have frontage access to a publicly dedicated
R.O.W. or lack the ability to have proper safe and efficient access and five
(5) parcels are substandard with respect to underlying zoning requirements

for development. The Obsolete Platting of Vacant Land Criterion is found
to be present to a major extent.

2. Diversity of Ownership. “Diversity of ownership of vacant land sufficient in
number to retard or impede the ability to assemble the land for development.”

Evidence Criteria

* In Section 10 and 13, PINs 09-26-300-081, 09-35-200-011, 09-35-202-
004, 09-35-202-005, and 09-35-200-058, which are substandard with
respect to lot standards for their underlying zoning districts, cach have a
different owner, as well as having different owners than adjacent vacant
and improved parcels. This diversity of ownership presents an impediment
to lot consolidation for these lots to be developed in a conforming manner.
One parcel (PIN 09-26-300-081) represents twenty percent (20%) of the
parcels n Section 10. Four (4) parcels (PINs 09-35-200-011, (09-35-202-
004, 09-35-202-005, and 09-35-200-058) represent fifty percent (50%) of
the parcels in Section 13.

Findings

As cxhibited by the evidence, the Diversity of Ownership criterion is present
to a minor extent in Section 10 and to a major extent in Section 13.

3. Deterigration of Adjacent Structures or Site Improvements. “Deterioration of

structures or site improvements in neighboring areas adjacent to the vacant land.”
Evidence Criteria
¢ As outlined in the Deterioration criterion for improved property, Sections

1 through 9 exhibited signs of buildings, site improvements, or public
improvements suffering blighting deterioration conditions. These Sections
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1 through 9 form the border areas for Sections 10, 11, 12 and 13. As such,
deterioration of adjacent improvements is present.

Findmgs

The Deterioration of Adjacent Improvements is present to a major extent in
Sections 10, 11, 12 and 13.

Lag in FAV. “The total equalized assessed value of the proposed redevelopment
area has declined for three (3) of the last five (5) calendar years prior to the year
in which the redevelopment project area is designated or is increasing at an annual
rate that is less than the balance of the municipality for three (3) of the last five
(5) calendar years for which information is available or is increasing at an annual
rate that is less than the Consumer price Index for All Urban Consumers
published by the United States Department of Labor or successor agency for three
(3) of the last five (5) calendar years prior to the year in which the redevelopment
project area is designated.”

Evidence Criteria

* For the years 2008 to 2012, the total EAV for the vacant portions of the
RPA has declined for four (4) out the five (5) years (2008, 2010, 2011, &
2012) end has lagged behind the Consumer Price Index for All Urban
Consumers for four (4) out of five (5) years (2008, 2010, 2011, & 2012).

Table 8: Comparison of Change in Unimproved Portion of the RPA's Equalized
Assessed Value (EAV) and the Consumer Price Index (CPI)
CPi
Unimproved EAV CPI {Avg. Annual)
Year Unimproved EAV Percent Change (Avg. Annual) Percent Change
2007 $554,506 207,342
2008 $548.416 -1.11% 215.303 3.84%
2009 $732,014 33,48% 214.537 -0.36%
2010 $672,384 -8.15% 218.056 1.64%
2011 $652,867 -2,90% 224,939 3.16%
2012 $644,136 -1.34% 229.594 2.07%
Sources: Wauconda Township Assessor, February & June 201 2;

Consumer Price Index (CPI) for All Urban Consumers {Annual Average) U.S. Department of Labor, Buieau

of Labor and Statistics,
Prepared by Rolf C. Campbell and Associates, September 2013

Findings

This factor is representative of the vacant portions as a whole, and thus, it is
found in Sections 10, 11, 12 and 13. The Lag in EAV criterion is found to be

present to a major extent.
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Single Requirement Criteria

1. Flogding. “The area, prior to its designation, is subject to (i) chronic flooding
that adversely impacts on real propertly in the area as certified by a registered
professional engineer or appropriate regulatory agency or (i) surface water that
discharges from all or a part of the area and contributes to flooding within the

same watershed, but only if the redevelopment project provides for facilities or
improvements to contribute to the alleviation of all or part of the flooding.”

Evidence Criteria
* As determined by a review of the Village Engineer (Appendix B), the
following parcels are subject to adverse drainage patterns that need to be
addressed through improvements in order to accommodate development:
o In Section 10, PINs 09-26-300-081 & 09-27-402-010;
0 InSection 11, PINs 09-35-200-030 & 09-35-200-069;
© In Section 12, PINs 09-35-200-006 and 09-35-100-015; and

o In Section 13, PINs 09-35-200-028, 09-35-200-031, 09-35-
200-058, and 09-35-202-004.

Findings

The Flooding criterion is found to be present to a major extent for the
listed PINs.
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Other Unimproved Area Blighting Criteria Evaluated

The presence of all other blighted unimproved area criteria, which included:

Environmental Hazard Costs

Tax Delinquencies

Umused Quarries and Mines

Unused Rail Structures

Disposal Sites

Town or Village Center Designation
Previously Qualifying as Blighted Improved

*® & &5 o & o 0w

was evaluated, but these criteria did not appear to be present within the RPA to a
significant extent.
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Vi. DISTRIBUTION OF ELIGIBILTY CRITERIA

All of the criteria that were present were distributed reasonably throughout the RPA.
Table 9 and Figure 6 on the following pages illustrate the presence and extent of each

criterion.

IMPROVED SECTIONS (1-9):

In Section 1, Deterioration, Presence of Structures Below Minimum Code Standards,
Excessive Vacancies, Inadequate Utilities, Excessive Land Coverage and Overcrowding
of Structures, Deleterious Land Use or Layout, Lack of Community Planning, and Lag in
EAV were criteria that were present to a major extent. In addition, Dilapidation and
Obsolescence were present to a minor extent.

In Section 2, Deterioration, Presence of Structures Below Minimum Code Standards,
Inadequate Utilities, Excessive Land Coverage and Overcrowding of Structures,
Deleterious Land Use or Layout, Lack of Community Planning, and Lag in EAV were
criteria that were present to a major extent. In addition, Dilapidation and Obsolescence
were present to a minor extent.

In Section 3, Deterioration, Presence of Structures Below Minimum Code Standards,
Inadequate Utilities, Excessive Land Coverage and Overcrowding of Structures,
Deleterious Land Use or Layout, Lack of Community Planning, and Lag in EAV were
criteria that were present to a major extent. In addition, Obsolescence and Environmental

Clean Up was present to a minor extent.

In Section 4, Deterioration, Presence of Structures Below Minimum Code Standards,
Inadequate Utilities, Excessive Land Coverage and Overcrowding of Structures,
Deleterious Land Use or Layout, Lack of Community Planning, and Lag in EAV were
criteria that were present to a major extent. Dilapidation and Environmental Clean Up
were present to a minor extent.

In Seetion S5, Deterioration, Presence of Structures Below Minimum Code Standards,
Inadequate Utilities, Excessive Land Coverage and Overcrowding of Structures,
Deleterious Land Use or Layout, Lack of Community Planning, and Lag in EAV were
criteria that were present to a major extent. Dilapidation and Environmental Clean Up
Wwere present to a minor extent.

In Section 6, Deterioration, Presence of Structures Below Minimum Code Standards,
Inadequate Utilities, Excessive Land Coverage and Overcrowding of Structures,
Deleterious Land Use or Layout, Lack of Community Planning, and Lag in EAV were
criteria that were present to a major extent. Obsolescence was present to a minor extent.
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In Section 7, Deterioration, Presence of Structures Below Minimum Code Standards,
Inadequate Utilities, Excessive Land Coverage and Overcrowding of Structures,
Deleterious Land Use or Layout, Lack of Community Planning, and Lag in EAV were
criteria that were present to a major extent.

In Section 8, Deterioration, Presence of Structures Below Minimum Code Standards,
Inadequate Utilities, Excessive Land Coverage and Overcrowding of Structures,
Deleterious Land Use or Layout, Lack of Community Planning, and Lag in EAV were
criteria that were present to a major extent. Dilapidation was present to a minor extent.

In Section 9, Deterioration, Presence of Structures Below Minimum Code Standards,
Inadequate Utilities, Excessive Land Coverage and Overcrowding of Structures,
Deleterious Land Use or Layout, Lack of Community Planning, and Lag in EAV were
criteria that were present to a major extent. Dilapidation was present to a minor extent.

UNIMPROVED SECTIONS (10 & 13):

In Section 10, Obsolete Platting of Vacant Land, Deterioration of Adjacent Structures of
Site Improvements, Lag in EAV, and Flooding were present to a major extent. Diversity
of Ownership was present to a minor extent.

In Section 11, Obsolete Platting of Vacant Land, Deterioration of Adjacent Structures of
Site Improvements, Lag in EAV, and Flooding were present to a major extent.

In Section 12, Obsolete Platting of Vacant Land, Deterioration of Adjacent Structures of
Site Improvements, Lag in EAV, and Flooding were present to a major extent.

In Section 13, Obsolete Platting of Vacant Land, Diversity of Ownership, Deterioration
of Adjacent Structures of Site Improvements, Lag in EAV, and Flooding were present to
a major extcnt,
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Village of Wauconda - Redevelopment Project Area 1: Triangle Area
ELIGIBILITY $TUDY

VIl. SUMMARY OF ELIGIBILTY FINDINGS

For both improved and unimproved parcels, the RPA mects or exceeds the minimum
requirements of blight. Since over fifty percent (50%) of the structures are thirty-five
(35) years old or older, the improved portions of the RPA qualify for consideration as a
conservation area. The improved parcels qualify as being blighted improved land and a
conservation area by exhibiting eleven (11) out of the thirteen (13) eligibility criteria.
This level meets and exceeds the minimum number of three (3) criteria for a conservation
area and this level also meets and exceeds the minimum number of five (5) blighting
criteria for a blighted improved redevelopment project area. The unimproved parcels
cvaluated qualify as being blighted by exhibiting five (5) of the twelve (12) criteria. Four
{4) of the multiple requirement criteria and one (1) of the single requirement criteria were
present in the unimproved parcels. This level meets and exceeds the minimum number
of two (2) muliiple requirement blight criteria or one (1) single requirement blight
criteria. The qualifying critcria for both improved and unimproved arcas of the RPA
were generally found to be reasonably distributed throughout the RPA. In sum, the
quantity and distribution of improved and unimproved blighting criteria qualifies the
RPA as a whole as eligible for consideration for a TIF District.

The following Improved Criteria were identified as being present throughout sections of
the improved land:

Dilapidation

Obsolescence

Deterioration

Presence of Structures below Minimum Code Standards

Excessive Vacancies

Inadequate Utilities

Excessive Land Coverage and Overcrowding of Structures and Community
Facilities

8. Deleterious Land Use or Layout

9. Lack of Community Planning

10. Environmental Clean Up

11. Lag in EAV

=l 3 RIS =

The following Unimproved Criteria were identified as being present throughout some
sections of the unimproved land:

Multiple Requirement Criteria

1. Obsolete Platting of Vacant Land

2. Diversity of Ownership

3. Deterioration of Adjacent Structures or Site Improvements
4, Lagin EAV

Single Requirement Criteria
1. Flooding

Rolf C. Campbell & Associates, A Manhard Consulting Company C - 50



Village of Wauconda - Redevelopment Project Area 1: Triangle Area
ELIGIBILITY STUDY

Vill. CONCLUSION

As exhibited by the findings of this Study, the proposed KPA meets the necessary
eligibility criteria to qualify according to Illinois State Statues to be considered for
designation as a TIF District. The area suffers from criteria that would significantly
impede development or redevelopment from occurring. As such, the Village’s
contempiated TIF District designation for each Section and the RPA as a whole is
consistent with the intent of the Tax Increment Allocation Redevelopment Act.

Rolf C. Compbell & Associates, A Manhard Consulting Company C - 51



Village of Wauconda - Redevelopment Project Area 1: Triangle Area
ELIGIBILITY STUDY

IX. Appendix C - A: Source Documents

10.

11.

12.

13.

14.

Wauconda Township Assessor Records; February & June 2013 (Current).
Lake County Assessor Records; February & June 2013 (Current).

Lake County GIS/Mapping Division Data, Records, & Aerial Photography (1974
& 2010); February 2013 (Current).

Village of Wauconda Environmental Quality Department Records; February 2013
(Current).

Village of Wauconda Building Department Records ; February & June 2013
(Current).

Village of Wauconda Police Department Records ; February & June 2013
(Current}.

Wauconda Fire Protection District Records; February & June 2013 (Current).

Village Engineer Report, Rezek, Henry, Meisenheimer, and Gende, Inc.; March
21, 2013.

Field Review and Visual Inspection Survey, Rolf C. Campbell & Associates;
March 8, 2013 & June 17, 2013.

Comprehensive Plan, Village of Wauconda; 1967, 1989, 1996, 2002, 2007 &
2012,

linois Environmental Protection Agency Leaking Underground Storage Tank
Incident Tracking Database (http://epadata.epa.state.ilus/land/ust/); February
2013 (Current).

Zoning Ordinance, Village of Wauconda, (Current),
Subdivision Ordinance, Village of Wauconda, (Current).

Tax Increment Allocation Redevelopment Act (65 ILCS Section 5/11-74.4-3, et.
Seq., as amended), (Current).
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X. Appendix C - B: Village Engineer Report
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www.rhmg.com 975 Campus Drive, Mundelein, L 60060 535 Tollgate Road, Sulte F, Elgin, IL 60123
847.362.5959 | Fax 847.362.0884 B47.742.5059 | Fax 847.742.0863

RHMG ENGINEERS, INC.

The HMG Group

June 27, 2013

Mr. Chris Milier

Director of Planning & Zoning
Village of Wauconda

101 North Mgin Street
Wauconda, IL 60084

Re: Wauconda Triangle TIF District
Environmental Considerations of Parcels
Project No. 21319045

Dear Mr. Miller:

We have reviewed the parcels as identified on the revised Environmental Considerations Map
prepared by Rolf C. Campbell and Associates and have identified areas of drainage and
wetlands which may adversely impact development of the vacant parcels and redevelopment of
the improved parcels. We have also examined the size and locations of the existing sanitary
sewers, watermains and storm sewaers for their capacity to provide service to the area if it were

to be developed.

There is one small area of mapped FEMA floodplains at the northwest comer of the proposed
TIF district on the south side of Liberty Street, which is approximately 0.13 acres. Additional
study will be required in order to determine the extent to which this floodplain may impact
development. However, based on a site Investigation and using the latest Lake County GIS
maps (see enclosed copies), two drainage swales and wetland areas were identified on portions
of the parcels. These areas will adversely affect the developmentiredevelopment of each ot as
the existing drainage patterns and wetland areas will need to be maintained.

These areas are identified on Exhibit A. Table A includes the vacant parcels and Table B
includes the improved parcels, by parcel number, with the watland and flood of record areas and
percentages of each lot. Table C inciudes the parcel with the FEMA mapped fioodplain. Exhibit
B contains photographs of the above mentioned areas.

The existing sanitary sewers, watermains and storm sewers throughout the proposed TIF district
were installed incrementally to serve the individual parcels as they were developed. They are
currently below typical standards required to develop the entire district area. A master plan
would need to be prepared to determine the location and size of the utilities required to properly
serve the developed/redeveloped district area.

HMG ENGINEERS, INC.  BHMG ENGINEERS, INC. © AHMGENGINEERS,ING.
Carlylg, 1L » Tray, IL = Mt. Vemmon, L Ameid, MO - Mt Vemon, 1L Mundedetn, 11 - Elgin, L




IBHMIGH ENGINEERS, INC.
Mr. Chris Miller
Re: Wauconda Triangle TIF District
Environmental Considerations of Parcels
Project No. 21319045
June 27, 2013
Page 2

Please contact me if you have any guestions or with to discuss this further in more detail,

Sincerely yours,

REZEK, HENRY, MEISENHEIMER AND GENDE, INC.,

SR

William R. Rickert, P.E., BCEE, CFM
President
Enclosures

WRR/DPS
ec: Jeramiah Yeksavich, Rolf C. Campbell & Associates




EXHIBIT A

Village of Wauconda

TIF District

TABLE A

Vacant Parcels which contain Wetlands and Dralnage concerns

Area Wetland Flood of Record
Parcel ID (Acre) Acre % [Acre) %
0935100015 1.02 0.08 7.8% 0.00 0.0%)
0935200006 0.71 0.24 33.8% 0.39 54.9%
(835200028, 4.34, 1.07 24. 7% 0.12 2.8%
0935200030 1.00 0.00 0.0% 0.30 30.0%)|
0935200031 1.14 0.90 78.9% 0.50 43.9%|
(0935200058 0.0y .03 42.9% 0.02) 28.6%
(935200069 4.44 1.77 35.9% 1.92 43.2%)
0935202004 (.36 0.01 2.8% 0.00) 0.0%]
0927402010] 278 0.56 20.4% (.35 12.7%
0525300081 2.43| 0.02 0.8% 0.00/ D.0%
TABLE B

Improved Parcels which contain Watlands and Drainage concerns

Area Woetland Flood of Record
Parcel ID {Acre) Acre % {Acre) %
0926300033 4,05, 0.06 1.534] 0.00 0.0%,
0926300038 0.07] 0.02 28.6% 0.00 0.0%;
0926300101 .05 0,13 1.8%, 0,00 0.0%]
0526422007 1.28 0.21] 16.4%) 0.05 3.9%
0926422008 2.75 0.56 20.4% 0.35 12.7%
0927402011 11.008 1.32 12.0% 1.27 11.5%
0935100014 11008 1.07 9,7%] 0.00 0.0%)
0935100016 14,75 9.77 66.2%; 4.1 2B.5%)
0935100019 5.00 1.22 24 A% 0.20 4,09
0935200014 2.58 0.60 20.1% .20 6.7%
0935200017 1.31 .62 47.3% 0.20. 15.3%
0935200021 2.27 0.15 6.6% 0.03 4.0%:
0935200047 3.16 0.90 28.5%) 0.38 12.0%:
0935200068 5.13} 1.65 32.2%| 1.74 33.9%)
0935201009 0.08 0.08] 100.0% 0,05 75.0%
0935201010 2.25] 1,28, 56.9%) 0.08 3.6%
0935202001 1.08| 0.61 565% .58 53.7%|
0935202003 1.95 0.80 41.0%] 0.89 45.6%,
0935202012 0.72 0.30) 41.7% 0.33 45,8%
0935202013 0.3 0.17 44.7% 0.21 55.3

TABLE C
Improved Parcels which contain FEMA mapped
fioodplain
!

Area Floodplain
Parcel ID {Acre) Acre %
0927401010 2.78 - 0.13 4.7%

Notes:

Wetland areas are based on the Lake County GIS data and are

classified as Isclated Wetlands of Lake County,

Flaod of record based on Lake County GIS and based on USGS

Hydraulic Atlas HA-207
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Locations of Mapped FEMA Floodplains in Lake County, lllinois
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Locations of Mapped Wetlands in Lake County, llinois
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Redevelopment Project Area 1: Triangle Area

HOUSING IMPACT STUDY

Date: 09/03/13
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910 Woodlands Parkway
Vernon Hills, 1llinois 60061
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Village of Wauconda - Redevelopment Project Area 1: Triangle Area

HOUSING IMPACT STUDY
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Village of Wauconda - Redevelopment Project Area |: Triangle Area
HOUSING IMPACT STUDY

I. PURPOSE

The purpose of this Housing Impact Study (Study) is to assess the current and proposed
housing unit conditions of the proposed Redevelopment Project Area 1: Triangle Area
(RPA) as required by the Tax Increment Allocation Redevelopment Act (65 ILCS
Scction 5/11-74.4-3, et. Seq., as amended) Section 11-74.4-3(n)(5). Rolf C. Campbell &
Associates (RCCA) has completed this Study in coordination with the Village of
Wauconda staff and consultants.

It should also be noted that two non-permanent residence unit types, Wauconda Health
Care and Rehabilitation Centre and Liberty Motel, are reviewed in this Study. These two
uses provide commercial services with a housing element and are not traditionally
considered part of a Housing Impact Study. They are included since the 2010 Census
counted the residents they contained at that particular time as part of the overall
population count in the RPA.

This Study provides a review and information concerning the fo llowing statutory
elements:

Part I: Existing Conditions Survey

Part I of the housing impact study shall include:

i Data as to whether the residential units are single family or multi-family units;
ii.  The number and type of rooms within the units, if that information is available;

ii.  Whether the units are inhabited or uninhabited, as determined not less than 45
days before the date that the ordinance or resolution required by subsection (a) of
Section 11-74.4-5 is passed; and

iv.  Data as to the racial and ethnic composition of the residents in the inhabited
residential units. The data requirement as to the racial and ethnic composition of
the residents in the inhabited residential units shall be deemed to be fully satisfied
by data from the most recent federal census.

Rolf C. Campbell & Associates, a Manhard Consulting Company D - 1



Village of Wauconda - Redevelopment Praject Area 1: Trizngle Area
HOUSING IMPACT STUDY

Part II: Impact Analysis

Part II of the housing impact study shall identify the inhabited residential units in the
proposed redevelopment project area that are to be or may be removed. If inhabited
residential units are to be removed, then the housing impact study shall identify:

i.  The number and location of those units that will or may be removed;

ii.  The municipality's plans for relocation assistance for those residents in the
proposed redevelopment project area whose residences are to be removed;

iii.  The availability of replacement housing for those residents whose residences are
to be removed, and shall identify the type, location, and cost of the housing; and

iv.  The type and extent of relocation assistance to be provided.

Rolf C. Campbell & Associates, a Manhard Consulting Company D - 2



Village of Wauconda ~ Redevelopment Project Area 1: Triangle Area
HOUSING IMPACT STUDY

IIl. Part I: EXISTING CONDITIONS SURVEY

Conditions Documentation:

As part of the review of the Eligibility Study completed for the RPA, information was
collected concerning housing units within the RPA. This documentation included a
review of Wauconda Township Assessor records, Lake County Assessor records, Lake
County GIS data and aerial photography, 2010 Census and other Census Bureau data, a
{ield review inventory of uses, and online real estate data listings. This information was
collected and synthesized to provide information for the following sections.

i. Number of Residential Unit Types:
"Data as to whether the residential units are single family or multi-family units"

Figure 1: Housing Unit Location Map provides the location of the buildings containing
housing units, and the following table is the breakdown of unit types in the RPA.:

Table 1: Housing Unit Counts by Type

Detached Units: Count:
Single Family Homes (Dwelling, Single Family): 22
Multiple Family Units/ Attached Units:

Apartment: 3
Accessory Dwelling Unit (Dwelling, Accessory): 3
Non-Permanent Residence Units:

Motel Units 8
Health Care & Rehabilitation Centre 1
Total: 37

Note: The 2010 Census counted the Health Care & Rehabilitation Centre as 1 group home unit.

Sources: 2010 Census; RCCA Field Survey (03/08/13 & 06/17/1 3} Wauconda Township Assessor Record; Lake County Assessor
Records; Lake County GIS Data; Zillow.com Listings {03/26/13).
Prepared by Rolf C. Campbell and Associates, September 2013

Rolf C. Campbell & Associates, a Manhard Consulting Company D - 3
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Village of Wauconda - Redevelopment Project Area 1: Triangle Area
HOUSING IMPACT STUDY

The following are the definitions used to identify the different housing unit types:

a. APARTMENT. One or more rooms comprising a dwelling unit, serving as the
residence of an individual, family or household (Wauconda Zoning Ordinance).

b. DWELLING, ACCESSORY. Dwelling unit that is an additional living quarter on
single-family lots that are independent of the primary dwelling unit (RCCA).

c. DWELLING, SINGLE-FAMILY. A dwelling containing 1 dwelling unit
(Wauconda Zoning Ordinance).

d. HEALTH CARE & REHABILITATION CENTRE. A facility that provides post-
hospital care, short-term subacute rehabilitation services, Alzheimer and dementia
care, traditional long-term care, respite, Hospice, and palliative care (RCCA).

¢. MOTEL. A building designed for transient occupancy containing rooms or suites
with separate entrances, providing living, sleeping and toilet facilities (Wauconda
Zoning Ordinance).

It should be noted that the accessory dwelling units in the RPA are located on lots with
single family homes in either stand alone buildings or attached to another accessory
structure (garage, cic.). The residents of these units are typically of familial relation to the
residents of the single family home on the lot (i.e. mother-in-law units). To some extent,
this unit type in terms of function may be considered as just an additional bedroom and
bathroom facility to the primary single family home. The Village Zoning Ordinance does
not presently explicitly address this type of unit on a single family lot.

It should also be noted the two non-permanent residence unit types, health care and
rehabilitation centre (Wauconda Health Care and Rehabilitation Centre) and motel
(Liberty Motel), are business uses that provide a commercial service and are not
traditionally included in housing unit impact analysis. They are included in this Study due
to the condition that information (population counts, race/ethnicity distributions, etc.)
related to these units was tallied as part of the 2010 Census.

Rolf C. Campbell & Associates, a Mankard Consulting Company D - 5



Village of Wauconda - Redevelopment Project Area |; Triangle Arca
HOUSING IMPACT STUDY

ii. Number of Rooms within Units:
"The number and type of rooms within the units, if that information is available;"

Available data about the number of rooms in each housing unit was limited for the RPA.
Wauconda Township records and Lake County Assessor records only had information
concerning the square footage of the living area and number of bathrooms for mainly
single family detached homes. U.S. Census Department data for the 2010 Census only
reports detailed housing characteristic information down to the tract level and the RPA
only makes up a limited portion of two overall tracts (13 of 108 total blocks or 12% & 5
of 148 blocks or 4%). Bedroom counts have been estimated for most of the units;
similarly, when data was available with respect to bathrooms, it was assumed each unit
had at least one bathroom. Table 2 provides the breakdown of the units by bedroom type
and Table 3 provides a more detailed information list with respect to each unit,

Table 2: Bedroom Counts by Unit Types

More Than
Studio/ 2 3 4 4
1 Bedroom | Bedrgoms | Bedrooms | Bedrooms | Bedrooms Total Units By Type
Detached Units
Single-Family Home 4 3 g 6 22
Multiple Family Units/Attached Units
Apartment 3 3
Accessory Dwelling Unit 3 3
Non-Permanent Residence Units:
Motel Units g 8
Health Care & Rehabilitation Centre 1 1
Total Units by Bedroom Count 11 5 7 5 1 37

Note: Bedroom data is limited for units in the RPA. Where data was not available on the number of
bedrooms, the bedroom counts have been estimated based on total living area using the following ranges:
<600 sq. ft = Studio/1 bedroom; 600-1,200 sq. ft. = 2 bedrooms, 1,201-2,000 sq. ft. = 3 bedrooms, &
>2,000 sq. ft. = 4 bedrooms.

Sources: 2010 Census; Field Survey RCCA (03/08/13 & 06/17/1 3); Wauconda Township Assessor Record; Lake County Assessor
Records; Lake County GIS Data; Zillow.com Listings (02/26/13).
Prepared by Rolf C. Campbell and Associates, September 2013

Rolf C. Campbell & Associates, « Manhard Consulting Company D - 6




Village of Wauconda - Redevelopment Project Area 1: Triangle Area

HOUSING IMPACT STUDY

Table 3: Master Housing Unit List

Market Value
forListed Unit
{2012 Assessor Total Living Area
Address Unit Type Estimate} Bathrooms | Bedrooms {5g. F1.)

1 [27159 North Anderson Road Single Family (Parsonage) Not Available 2 3 1,930

2 |26652 North US Highway 12 Single Family $199,014 2 3 1,922

3 [26662 North ILRoute 59 Single Family $234,417 2 4 2,496

4 1227 Barrington Road Apartment Not Available 1 2 860

5 |229Barrington Road Apartment Not Available 1 2 730

6 |303 Barrington Road Single Family $145,734 25 3 1,662

7 |313 Barrington Road Single Family $99,654 1 3 1,056

B |333 Barrington Road Single Family $155,003 2 2 1,182

9 [413 Barrington Road Single Family $202,116 3 4 2,420

10 421 Barrington Road (Surrounded Lot) Single Family $126,508 2 4 2,043

11 {421 Bamrington Road {Main Unit) Single Family $160,868 1.5 3 1,520

12 1421 Barrington Road [Accessory Unit) Accessory Dwelling Unit Not Available 1 1 613

13 1421 Barrington Road {Rear Lot} Single Family $228,551 3 4 1,872

14 1423 Barrington Road Single Family $185,739 1 3 1,326

15 |431 Barrington Road Single Family $55,341 1 2 634

16 |433 Barrington Road {Main Unit) Single Family $225,588 2 3 1,250

17 [433 Barrington Road (Accessory Unit) Accessory Dwelling Unit Not Available 1 1 302

18 435 Barrington Road Single Family $248,495 1.5 3 1,152

19 [398 W Liberty St. Apartment Not Available 1 2 900

20 |107 Thomas Court Single Family $161,912 2.5 3 1,243

21 |161 Thomas Ct. (Main Lot} Single Family $182,815 2.5 4 2,322

22 _|161{103) Thomas Ct. {Accessory Unit} Accessory Dwelling Unit Not Available 1 1 583

23 |180 Thomas Ct. Single Family $229,388 2.5 4 3,002

24 |338W. Liberty Street #1 Single Family {Cottage) Not Available 1 1 513

25 |338W. Liberty Street #2 Single Family {Cottage) Not Available 1 2 590

26 |338 W. Liberty Street #3 Single Family {Cottage} Not Available 1 1 388

27 [338W. Liberty Street #4 Single Family {Cottage) Not Available 1 1 584

28 |338W. Liberty Street #5 Single Family (Cottage) Not Available 1 1 564

29 |326W. Liberty Street #1 Motel Unit Not Available 1 1 Not Available
30 326 W. Liberty Street#2 Motel Unit Not Available 1 1 Not Available
31 [326 W. Liberty Street #3 Motel Unit Not Available 1 1 Not Available
32 1326 W. Liberty Street #4 Motel Unit Mot Available 1 1 Not Available
33 |326 W. Liberty Street #5 Motel Unit Not Available 1 1 Not Available
34 |326W. Liberty Street #6 Motel Unit Not Available 1 1 Not Available
35 [326W. Liberty Street #7 Motel Unit Not Available 1 1 Not Available
36 [326 W. Liberty Street #8 Motel Unit Not Available 1 1 Not Available

Health Care & Rehabilitation
37 _|176 Thomas Court Centre Not Available >4 >4 N/A

Note: Bedroom data is limited for units in the RPA. Where data was not available on the number of
bedrooms, the bedroom counts have been estimated based on total living area using the following ranges:
<600 sq. fi = Studio/1 bedroom; 600-1,200 sq. ft. = 2 bedrooms, 1,201-2,000 sq. ft. = 3 bedrooms, &
>2,000 sq. fi. =4 bedrooms. Bathroom data based on Wauconda Township & Lake County Assessor
records or estimated as 1 when data was not available. The homes at 338 W. Liberty Street do not have a
separate assigned market value since they share a common tax parcel.

Sources: 2010 Census; Field Survey RCCA (03/08/13 & 06/17/13);, Wauconda Township Assessor Record; Lake County Assessor
Records; Lake County GIS Data; Zillow.com Listings (03/26/ 13).
Prepared by Rolf C. Campbell and Associates, September 2013
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iii. Inhabited or Uninhabited Units

"Whether the units are inhabited or uninhabited, as determined not less than 45 days
before the date that the ordinance or resolution required by subsection (a) of Section 11-

74.4-5 is passe

d“

According to 2010 Census block data, the RPA had twenty-nine (29) inhabited units and
five (5) uninhabited units (85% and 15%, respectively). Based on the field survey
conducted on March 8, 2013, thirty-one (31) units appeared inhabited and two (2)
appeared uninhabited (91% and 9%, respectively). 313 Barrington Road and 421

Barrington Road (Rear Lot) appeared to be the only two uninhabited units.

For the sake of being conservative with respect to the statutory requirements, this Study
treats all units as being inhabited with respect to considerations of removal and relocation

of housing units discussed in Part II.

iv. Racial & Ethnic Composition
"Data as to the racial and ethnic composition of the residents in the inhabited residential
units. The data requirement as to the racial and ethnic composition of the residents in the
inhabited residential units shall be deemed to be fully satisfied by data from the most
recent federal census."

According to 2010 Census block data, the following table outlines the racial and ethnic
composition of the housing unit population:

Table 4: Racial & Ethnic Composition

% of Total
Not Population % of Total
Hispanic or Not Hispanic or | Population
Total % of Total Latino |Hispanicor| Latino |[Hispanicor
Race/Ethnicity Population|Population| |Population| Latino |Population| Latino
White 162 99% 150 9% | 12 7%
Black or African American 0 0% 0 0% 0 0%
American indian & Alaska Native 0 0% 0 0% 0 0%
Asian 0 0% 0 0% 0 0%
Native Hawaiian & Other Pacific Isfander 0 0% 0 0% 0 0%
Some Other Race [ 0% 0 0% 0 0%
Two or More Races 1 1% 1 1% 0 0%
Total Count 163 100% 151 93% 12 7%

Note: 112 people of the total population were attributed to the Wauconda Health & Rehabilitation Centre
and 50 were attributed to the other listed units. Due to the limited number of housing units, data was
unavailable for the three housing units west of U.S. Hwy. 12.

Sources: 2010 Census

Prepared by Rolf C. Campbell and Associates, September 2013

Rolf C. Campbell & Associates, a Manhard Consulting Company D - 8
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lil. Part lI: Impact Analysis

The following provides a review of the potential impact that the creation and enactment
of the RPA with its respective development and redevelopment goals may have on the
housing units within its boundaries. For the purposes of this analysis as discussed under
Part I, this Study treats all housing units as being fully inhabited in order to be
conservative in estimating the impact on the housing units and their inhabitants.

As briefly discussed before, the Wauconda Health Care Rehabilitation Centre and
Wauconda Motel are both business uses that provide a commercial service that have a
residential element with both uses having underlying business zoning, RB — Retail
Business and GB — General Business, respectively. For this reason, these units are not
considered as housing units in terms of being impacted by the redevelopment the RPA. Tt
is also anticipated that the Wauconda Health Care Rehabilitation Centre will remain or be
expanded in the future. Additionally, the redevelopment of the RPA may include another
hotel or motel use to take advantage of the proximity of the U.S. Hwy. 12 interchange.

i. Housing Units to be Removed
“The number and location of those units that will or may be removed”

As outlined, the RPA has twenty-eight (28) permanent housing units, which come in
three unit types: 1) Single Family Homes, 2) Accessory Dwelling Units, & 3)
Apartments. The redevelopment of the RPA is expected to take place in a market driven
incremental manner under the guidance of a master development plan developed by the
Village. It is anticipated that this master plan will be developed afier the establishment of
the RPA and prior to any redevelopment projects. This master plan will provide specific
recommendations for land uses and developed areas to remain intact, but ultimately, the
actual redevelopment pattern will be determined by the private market based on
developer proposals. As such, twenty-eight (28) housing units, listed in Table 3 as one (1)
through twenty-eight (28) with their listed respective locations, could potentially be
removed with the redevelopment of the RPA.

ii. Plans for Relocation Assistance

“The municipality's plans for relocation assistance for those residents in the proposed
redevelopment project area whose residences are to be removed”

The Village anticipates the redevelopment of the RPA to be lead by the private market in
terms of acquisition and redevelopment of any property. The acquisition of existing
housing units is anticipated to be purely private party transactions with the owners of any
property being compensated with fair market value for their property value and
complying with any standing lease agreements for rental properties. Under this
arrangement, relocation should occur in a manner on clear and equitable terms with any
residents of housing units.

Rolf C. Campbell & Associates, a Manhard Consulting Company D - 9
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For any Village lead property acquisition, the Village anticipates to attempt for the most
part to acquire property as described above for private market acquisitions. This method
will ensure that property owners are compensated fairly. The Village also anticipates
honoring any reasonable lease agreements (1 year or less in effective time length) as may
be in place at the time the of property acquisition. Both of these conditions should allow
for relocation to occur in a manner on clear and equitable terms with any residents of
housing units. For acquisitions requiring eminent domain, the Village will proceed in a
manner as required by federal and state statutes. In these cases, the Village will review
and outline a plan for relocation assistance as may be required on a case by case basis.
The Village will make a good faith effort to locate available replacement housing in or
near the RPA within the Village. The type and extent of relocation assistance is detailed
under Item iv. Type and Extent of Relocation Assistance below. The Village plans to pay
for any relocation assistance through available TIF District funds.

iii. Available Replacement Housing

“The availability of replacement housing for those residents whose residences are to be
removed, and shall identify the type, location, and cost of the housing”

The area in and around the Village of Wauconda has a significant amount of available
and comparable housing units to the RPA. For single family homes, the reviewed range
of size and cost is detailed in Table 2 and Table 5 (below). It should be noted that one
bedroom single family homes are below the sizing for contemporary market standards for
development within the Village, and thus, these units are generally obsolete in the market
arca. Due to this condition, occupants of one bedroom single family homes are expected
to be accommodated in either larger detached single family homes or other for sale or
rental units (apartments, townhomes, etc.). For apartments, the reviewed range of size is
detailed in Table 2, and the reviewed range of rental rates was $700 to $1,120 based on
the definition of affordable housing for low-income houscholds in the Illinois Affordable
Housing Act (310 ILCS 65)'. For accessory dwelling units, any residents are expected to
be accommodated in either additional rooms of single family homes or in rental units.

! " Affordable housing" means residential housing that, so long as the same is occupied by low-income
households or very low-income households, requires payment of monthly housing costs, including utilities
other than telephone, of no more than 30% of the maximum ailowable income as stated for such
households as defined in this Section. (310 ILCS 65)

"Low-income household" means a single person, family or unrelated persons living together whose
adjusted income is more than 50%, but less than 80%, of the median income of the area of residence,
adjusted for family size, as such adjusted income and median income for the area are determined from time
to time by the United States Department of Housing and Urban Development for purposes of Section 8 of
the United States Housing Act of 1937. (310 ILCS 65)

The current Census Bureau American Community Survey (2011) estimate for median houschold income
for the Village of Wauconda is $70,728. Based on the above definitions, a low-income household would
have an approximate median income between $35,000 to $56,000. 30% of these levels would equal a range

Rolf C. Campbell & Associates, @ Manhard Consulting Company D - 10
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Table 5: Single Family Housing Units in the RPA by Estimate of Market Value

Market Value: Count:
< $100,000 2
$100,001 - $150,000 2
$150,001 - $200,000 7
$200,001 - $250,000 5
>$250,001 0

Note: The 5 homes at 338 W, Liberty Street are not included in the table above because they do not have a
separate assigned market value since they share a common tax parcel.

Source: Wauconda Township Assessor Records,
Prepared by Rolf C. Campbell and Associates, September 2013

The Village has a large supply of existing single family homes which become routinely
available on the real estate market. The Village also has areas in the north for potential
new predominately single family home subdivisions. The following are examples of the
potential available replacement single family homes within the Village at any given time.

Table 6: Example Available Replacement Single-Family Homes within the Village

Location: Number of Bedrooms: Listing Price:
2545 Willow Road 3 $67,500
644 Clover Road 4 $69,900
232 Slocum Lake Road 3 $118,500
147 W. Maple Avenue 2 $147,900
1218 Baldwin Lane 4 $175,000
410 Kimball Avenue 3 $179,000
510 Old Country Way 3 $210,000
573 Chestnut Court 4 $224,900

Source: Zillow.com, 03/29/13.
Prepared by Rolf C. Campbell and Associates, September 2013

of $875 to $1,400 per month. Applying a 20% discount to account for utility costs, this range would be
reduced to between $700 to $1,120 per month available for housing.

Rolf C. Campbell & Associates, a Manhard Consulting Company D - 11
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The Village has a number of major apartment complexes as well as many smaller
buildings with rental units. These units frequently become available for rent. The
following are examples of the potential available replacement apartment units within the

Village at any given time.

Table 7: Example Available Replacement Apartment Units within the Village

Location; Number of Bedrooms: Cost Per Month:
105 S. Main Street 1 $725

450 N. Main Street 1 $800

Park Trails Apartments 1-2 $760 - $900
660 E. Liberty Strect

Source: Zillow.com, 03/29/13.; waucondaapartments.com, 03/29/13.

Prepared by Rolf C. Campbell and Associates, September 2013

iv. Type and Extent of Relocation Assistance
“The type and extent of relocation assistance to be provided”

As outlined in Item ii, Plans for Relocation Assistance above, the Village plans for most
relocation to take place in the private market place in an equitable manner to property
owners and housing unit residents. When determined necessary for any housing unit
relocation for low-income, very low-income or other applicable households, the Village
affirms that it will provide affordable housing and relocation assistance per the terms of
the federal Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of
1970 and the regulations under that Act, including the eligibility criteria. For the purposes
of this section, “low-income households, “very low-income households”, and “affordable
housing™ have the meaning set forth in the Illinois Affordable Housing Act (310 ILCS
65). The Village affirms that it will make a good faith effort to ensure that this affordable
housing is located in or near the RPA within the Village.

Rolf C. Campbell & Associates, a Manhard Consulting Company D - 12
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IV. Appendix D - A: Source Documents

10.

I1.

. Wauconda Township Assessor Records; February 2013 (Current).

Lake County Assessor Records; February 2013 (Current).

Lake County GIS/Mapping Division Data, Records, & Aerial Photography (1974
& 2010); February 2013 (Current).

Field Review and Visual Inspection Survey, Rolf C. Campbell & Associates;
March 8, 2013 and June 17, 2013.

2010 Census Data, U.S. Census Bureau, 2010.

2011 Census Burcau American Community Survey, U.S. Census Bureau, 2011.
Real Estate Listing, zillow.com; 03/26/13 & 03/29/13.

Apartment Listings, waucondaapartments.com; 03/29/13.

Zoning Ordinance, Village of Wauconda, (Current).

Tax Increment Allocation Redevelopment Act (65 ILCS Section 5/11-74.4-3, et.
Seq., as amended), (Current).

Illinois Affordable Housing Act (310 ILCS 65), (Current).
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l. INTRODUCTION

The purpose of document is to meet the statutory requirements set forth in the Tax
Increment Allocation Redevelopment Act (65 ILCS Section 5/11-74.4-3, et. Seq., as
amended) (the Act) for a Redevelopment Plan for the Village of Wauconda’s
Redevelopment Project Area #1 (RPA): Triangle Arca. This Plan outlines items for the
RPA concerning a summary of current conditions, development/redevelopment goals,
expected tax increment growth, generalized expected expenditures over the TIF’s stated
lifetime, and other items stipulated by the Act. Ultimately, this Plan is meant to act as an
overall general guide for the implementation and direction of the RPA.

A. CURRENT CONDITIONS OF THE RPA

The proposed RPA is located toward the south central area of the Village, with its
northern portions forming part of the Village’s primary commercial corridor. Figure 1
illustrates the boundaries and the location of the RPA within the Village. Figures 2
exhibit the current Property Identification Numbers (PINs), parcels, and boundaries of the
RPA.

The RPA is approximately 225 acres in area that is a roughly triangular shaped area
generally centered around U.S. Highway 12 with the following boundaries:

© North: The RPA's northern boundary is formed by Illinois Route
176 running approximately one and a quarter miles between the
east right-of~way (R.0.W.) line of Maple Avenue on the east to the
approximately 850 feet west of the west R.O.W. line of Anderson
Road.

o Southeast: The RPA’s southeastern boundary is formed by
Barrington Road running just over half of a mile between east
R.O.W. line of Maple Avenue on the northeast to west R.O.W. line
of U.S. Highway 12 on the southwest.

o Southwest: The RPA’s southwestern boundary is formed by the
northern boundary line of the Oak Grove subdivision, the east
boundary line of the Aspen Grove subdivision, and the Village's
western boundary line south of IL Route 176 (Liberty Street).

Figures 3 provide an illustration of the current land use pattern of the RPA which consists
of both improved and unimproved properties with the distribution of development being
unevenly spread due to staggered timing of development and removal of prior rundown
structures. The improved portions of the RPA are occupied by various land uses,
including commercial, industrial/employment, public/quasi-public, and residential uses.
In general, the commercial uses are located along the IL Route 176 and a small portion in

ey Ve
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the southwest central area along the U.S. Hwy. 12 frontage. The industrial/employment
uses are concentrated in the east central portion of the RPA. The residential uses are
primarily located in the north east corner of the RPA and along the Barrington Road
frontage. These residential uses primarily consist of the single family detached homes,
but also include a few apartments and accessory dwelling units. Due to the staggered
timing of the RPA's development, a number of the residential uses now have
incompatible land use arrangements with adjacent more intensive commercial and
industrial/employment uses due to lack of separation and/or screening buffering
techniques and improvements common with contemporary development patterns.

As an area that has developed incrementally for the last 100 years primarily after the
construction of U.S. Hwy 12 and its interchange with IL Route 176, the development
pattern has occurred with a lack of planning and contrary to the Village of Wauconda’s
first Comprehensive Plan in 1967 which sought to include a centrally located east-west
dedicated roadway to provide frontage access for parcels in the interior of the RPA. This
pattern has left forty-two (42) tax parcels without direct frontage onto a publicly dedicate
roadway, which limits the ability to develop the parcels up to modern standards for
access, utility easement locations, and public sidewalk. Similarly, the development of lots
has occurred below modern standards with respect to setbacks, lot coverage, and required
parking spaces.

Within the RPA’s stated boundary, the area consists of 116 tax parcels' and eighty-six
(86) individual zoning lots. These land divisions contain 129 total structures of which
eighty-one (81) are principal structures. Forty-two (42) of these principal structures
(approximately 52% of the principal structures) are thirty-five (35) years old or older. As
with most areas older developed areas, most of the RPA buildings, site improvements
(parking lots, etc.), and public improvements (roadways, etc.) exhibit noticeable signs of
deterioration and/or deferred maintenance.

A more complete description of the RPA and its current conditions is provided in the
Eligibility Study (Appendix C).

! Note, the RPA contains 124 PINs: 116 assigned to tax parcels and 8 assigned for portions of dedicated
R.O.W. areas.

Comromee — e o e e e e
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Village of Wauconda - Redevelopment Project Area 1: Triangle Area
REDEVELOPMENT PLAN

B. ELIGIBILITY STUDY
(Appendix C)

Attached as Appendix C is a separate Eligibility Study that reviewed the qualifying
conditions of blight in the RPA as outlined in the Act. The following section summarizes
the findings of the Eligibility Study.

For both improved and unimproved parcels, the RPA meets or exceeds the minimum
requirements of blight. Since over fifty percent (50%) of the structures are thirty-five
(35) years old or older, the improved portions of the RPA qualify for consideration as a
conservation area. The improved parcels qualify as being blighted improved land and a
conservation area by exhibiting eleven (11) out of the thirteen (13) eligibility criteria.
This level meets and exceeds the minimum number of three (3) criteria for a conservation
area and this level also meets and exceeds the minimum number of five (5) blighting
criteria for a blighted improved redevelopment project area. The unimproved parcels
evaluated qualify as being blighted by exhibiting five (5) of the twelve (12) criteria. Four
(4) of the multiple requirement criteria and one (1) of the single requirement criteria were
present in the unimproved parcels. This level meets and exceeds the minimum number of
two (2) multiple requirement blight criteria or one (1) single requirement blight criteria.
The qualifying criteria for both improved and unimproved areas of the RPA were
generally found to be reasonably distributed throughout the RPA. In sum, the quantity
and distribution of improved and unimproved blighting criteria qualifies the RPA as a
whole as eligible for consideration for a TIF District.

The following Improved Criteria were identified as being present throughout sections of
the improved land:

Dilapidation

Obsolescence

Deterioration

Presence of Structures below Minimum Code Standards

Excessive Vacancies

Inadequate Utilitics

Excessive Land Coverage and Overcrowding of Structures and Community
Facilities

8. Deleterious Land Use or Layout

9. Lack of Community Planning

10. Environmental Clean Up

11. Lag in EAV

Nk LN =

The following Unimproved Criteria were identified as being present throughout some
sections of the unimproved land:

Multiple Requirement Criteria
1. Obsolete Platting of Vacant Land
2. Diversity of Ownership

m
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Village of Wauconda - Redevelopment Project Area 1: Triangle Area
REDEVELOPMENT PLAN

3. Deterioration of Adjacent Structures or Site Improvements
4. Lag in EAV

Single Requirement Criteria
1. Flooding

The RPA meets the necessary eligibility criteria to qualify according to Illinois State
Statues to be considered for designation as a TIF District. This area suffers from factors
that would significantly impede development/redevelopment from occurring.

C. STATEMENT OF EVIDENCE AND CONDITIONS WITH RESPECT TO
LACK OF DEVELOPMENT AND GROWTH WITHIN THE RPA AND
POTENTIAL FOR FUTURE DEVELOPMENT AND GROWTH (‘BUT FOR’
TEST)

As a condition to determine the applicability of a TIF District for the RPA, the Village
has found that the arca designated for the RPA has suffered from adverse factors of blight
that are hindering its continued development and redevelopment. As outlined in the
Eligibility Study, the RPA exhibits enough blighting conditions to meet the standards for
improved blighted land and a conservation area for the improved portions and vacant
blighted land for the unimproved portions of the RPA. If these conditions are not
addressed and ameliorated, they represent a clear, serious threat to continue to degrade
and hinder the maintenance, sustainability, and potential development and redevelopment
of the improved area and to limit the development of the vacant portions.

Limited development has occurred in the RPA over the last ten (10) years. The main two
exceptions have been the development of the bank facility on IL Route 176 west of its
intersection with Brown Street and the small retail commercial center on Barrington Road
south of its intersection with Oaks Street. Despite these developments, the improved
portions of the whole RPA qualify as a conservation area due to their relative age whose
blighting conditions must be addressed in order to limit and prevent further degradation
of the area. Furthermore, this area has experienced continued disinvestment most
significantly exhibited by the need to raise the former 480 West Liberty Street
commercial building on IL Route 176 between Thomas Court on the east and Brown
Street on the west. This process has removed the improved assessed value and resulting
property tax revenues generated by the property. Another extreme example of blighting
conditions has been the continued vacancy since approximately 2006 of the Wauconda
Crossings Shopping Center former Dominick's grocery store, which at over 70,000 sq. fi.
of floor area is the largest single commercial space in the RPA. This continued vacancy
has contributed further to other blighting conditions in other portions of the shopping
center area by not providing draw for other stores to develop complimentary commercial
linkages. Similarly, the blighting conditions for the vacant parcels have impacted them to
such a degree to limit their future practical development. In their totality, the blighting
conditions are of such a physical and financial scale that a comprehensive program is
needed to address their reduction.

%
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Village of Wauconda - Redevelopment Project Area 1: Triangle Area
REDEVELOPMENT PLAN

The area of'the RPA, as exhibited in the Eligibility Study, has lagged in economic growth
in terms of Equalized Asscssed Value (EAV) over the last five years. As outlined in the
table below, this lag of EAV is evidenced by the fact the total EAV has decreased for
four (4) out of the last five (5) years (2009-12) and lagged behind the average annual
growth rate of the Consumer Price Index for All Urban Consumers for four (4) out of the
last five (5) years (2009-12). Overall, this lag in EAV is indicative of the lack of
investment by the private market that has occurred within the RPA.

Table 1: Comparison of Change in the RPA's Equalized Assessed Value (EAV) and
the Consumer Price Index (CPI)

CPI
Entire RPA EAV CP! (Avg. Annual)

Year Entire RPA EAV Percent Change {Avg. Annual) Parcent Change
2007 § 17,804,339 207.342

2008 $ 19,034,903 6.91% 215.303 3.84%
2009 $ 18,808,216 -1.19% 214.537 -0.36%
2010 $ 17,842,098 -5.14% 218.056 1.64%
2011 $ 17,141,639 -3.93% 224.939 3.16%
2012 $ 16,883,649 -1.51% 229.594 2.07%

Sources: Wauconda Township Assessor, February & June 2013;
Consumer Price Index (CPD) for All Urban Consumers (Annual Average) U.S. Department of Labor, Bureay
of Labor and Statistics.
Prepared by Rolf C. Campbell and Associates, June 2013

Based on these conditions, the Village finds that the area has not been and could not be
expected to develop and redevelop solely through governmental programs and actions or
through traditional private market means without the assistance of TIF District benefits
and powers. Uliimately, the RPA is not likely to sustain or gain significant value in terms
of public revenues and private investment money without being designated as a TIF
District. To this end, the Village finds it necessary to designate the RPA as a TIF District
in order to overcome the criteria of blight outlined in the Eligibility Study and assist the
private market and other governmental programs in sustaining and improving the welfare
of the area.

m
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Village of Wauconda - Redevelopment Project Area 1; Triangle Area
REDEVELOPMENT PLAN

Il. REDEVELOPMENT GOALS

The RPA has suffered from a lack of overall new development and redevelopment for a
number of years. It is anticipated that with the adoption of the RPA and the reinvestment
of incremental dollars that the Village will be able to attract private investment in order to
bring about development and redevelopment of the RPA. The following is a list of
general goals that the Village wants to accomplish with the implementation of the RPA;

1)

2)

3)

4)

5)

6)

7)

8)

Seek to encourage new development/redevelopment of underutilized parcels.

Encourage development that will increase the tax base of the Village and other
governmental bodies.

Remove the conditions of blight outlined in the Eligibility Study through
encouraging and supporting the private market to make the necessary
improvements to existing developments and site conditions.

Provide the financial means to assist the Village with improving public
infrastructure and facilities. These investments could account for both current and
future demands within the RPA.

Coordnate development/redevelopment efforts between numerous public and
privale interests to attempt to create an appropriate level of improvements that
will support the functionality and longevity of both public and private investments
and infrastructure in the area.

Seek to improve the aesthetic character of the Village, especially the enhancement
of the commercial corridors and areas along Illinois Route 176, Barrington Road,
US. Hwy. 12 and other roadways, through the addition of strectscape
improvements, such as landscaping, decorative streetlights, street furniture,
removal/relocation of unsightly overhead utility poles and wires, and other similar
Improvements,

Improve the safe and efficient access to and within the RPA through the
realignment and/or reduction of curb cuts, planning and development for new
roadways, additions of sidewalks and paths, and other similar improvements and
actions.

Provide any housing, job training assistance, and other such services and
programs required under the Act.

e e
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lil. REDEVELOPMENT PROGRAM AND PLAN
A. REDEVELOPMENT ACTIVITIES AND OBJECTIVES

The Village will structure and implement a coordinated program with a variety of
potential actions that can include land acquisition, site preparation, debris clearance,
building demolition, provision of public infrastructure and improvements, and the
rehabilitation of structures. These actions will occur when the Village Board has deemed
them necessary to bring about the stated goals of this Redevelopment Plan.

The following is a general list of actions and attempts to be as comprehensive as possible
at this time. Additions and revisions may be necessary as the redevelopment process

progresses.

1. Professional and Staff Services

a.

Continue refinements of conceptual level studies relating to all, but not
limited to the following: urban design and planning, engineering,
architecture, landscape architecture, environmental protection and
improvement, finance, accounting, and marketing with both additional
Village staff positions and consultants with particular specialties.

Provide assistance for supporting and expanding Village staff and officials
for administrating and implementing the TIF District.

2. Master Plan and Block Plans

a.

As an initial implementation step, develop a Master Plan for the RPA that
complements the adopted Village Comprehensive Plan's general
recommendations for the RPA and that will provide a development pattern
to unify mdividual blocks with details providing guidance on land uses,
development densities, roadway layouts, infrastructure improvements,
architectural and other development design guidelines, regulation
recommendations, and other related planning elements.

Develop and/or assist with the development of individual Block Plans
within the unified Master Plan that provide specific guidance on land uses,
development densities, infrastructure improvements, architectural and
other development design guidelines, regulation recommendations, and
other related planning elements.

3. Site Preparation, Clearance, Demolition, and Land Acquisition

a.

b.

Provide assistance for assemblage of appropriate sites to make
redevelopment feasible based on up-to-date codes and ordinances.

Acquire land when deemed appropriate to overcome obstacles to
development/redevelopment, especially for the improving and upgrading
of the RPA’s utilities and infrastructure.

Perform necessary clearance/grading to appropriate parcels.

Remove structures and improvements as deemed necessary for improving
the blighting factors within the RPA,

e T mser mem e s e s e wewees s e s sw ey
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Village of Wauconda - Redevelopment Project Area 1: Triangle Area
REDEVELOPMENT PLAN

4. Rehabilitation of Buildings
a. Research creating new standards for buildings’ appearance and
construction.
b. Provide assistance for repair of deterioration and other signs of wear,
when it serves to improve the functionality and aesthetics of the RPA.

5. Electric and Related Utilities
a. Relocate overhead wires and pole utilities so that they are in more
appropriate locations above ground or, where possible with respect to
functional and financial considerations, below ground.
b. Assist with the repairing and upgrading of electrical, communication, and
related utilities.

6. Water System
a. Upgrade to contemporary standards, repair, and/or add water mains,
hydrants, valves, and other such infrastructure improvements for both
domestic use service levels and for increased the levels of fire protection
throughout the area.

7. Sanitary Sewer
a. Upgrade to contemporary standards, repair and/or add sanitary sewer
system mains, manholes, lift stations, and other related infrastructure
improvements.

8. Storm Water Management

a. Upgrade to modern standards, repair and/or add storm sewer system
mains, manholes, catch basins, retention/detention ponds, and other related
infrastructure improvements.

b. Review and implement ways to reduce any drainage or standing water
issues on affected parcels and the RPA as a whole.

c. Assist with wetland mitigation and protection to aid developments with
conformance to appropriate codes and ordinances.

9. Roadways and Streetscape

a. Upgrade to contemporary standards, repair and/or add roadways, curbs,
gutters, sidewalks and other such infrastructure improvements.

b. Review and acquire rights-of-way for public roadways.

¢. Enhance roadways with streetscape and pedestrian amenities that would
include pedestrian safety/wayfinding signs, street trees, planters, benches,
and other features.

d. Coordinate and add decorative street lights into the streetscape amenities.

10. General Infrastructure and Development Improvements
a. Review, provide, and manage any capital improvements as allowed by the
Act to meet public service demands as generated by the RPA.

m
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11. Housing Relocation and Job Training/Retraining Assistance:

a. Review, provide, and manage housing relocation assistance costs and
services as may required for the displacement of inhabited housing units
within the RPA.

b. Review, provide, and manage assistance cost and services as may be
required for the training or retraining of workers to meet the employment
needs of businesses locating within the RPA.

12. Economic Development & Marketing;

a. Research, develop, and publish/broadcast materials associated with
marketing and advertising the RPA and its redevelopment, including, but
not limited to studies, brochures, fliers, and websites.

13. Other Projects & Programs:

a. Research, develop, and finance any other projects or programs as may be
permitted under the Act.

B. FUTURE LAND USE PLAN

As previously discussed, existing land uses within the RPA consist of commercial,
industrial, residential, institutional, mixed uses, and vacant land, which were detailed in
Figure 3. The Redevelopment Plan intends the RPA to be developed in a manner that
conforms to the Village Comprehensive Plan for the development as a whole as
stipulated in the Act. As outlined under the Redevelopment Activities and Objectives
section, an initial implementation step upon establishing the TIF District will be the
creation of a detailed Master Plan that outlines the overall development plan for land
uses, roadway layouts, infrastructure improvements, design standards, and associated
elements. It is intended that this Master Plan will be produced in part as an amendment to
the Comprehensive Plan for the area of the RPA. Following the creation of this Master
Plan, more detailed plans will be developed for each block area either created by the
Village or in conjunction with development interests as part of development agreements,
Due to these scheduled activities, the included Figure 4: Future Land Use Map designates
the entire RPA for mixed use development which conforms to the range of uses
designated in the current Village Comprehensive Plan as well as providing the flexibility
for the development pattern to adapt to the proposed Master Plan.
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Village of Wauconda - Redevelopment Project Area 1: Triangle Area
REDEVELOPMENT PLAN

C. HOUSING IMPACT STUDY AND RELOCATION ASSISTANCE
(Appendix D)

Currently, the RPA contains approximately twenty-eight (28) permanent residence units
and nine (9) non-permanent residence units (motel & health care & rehabilitation care
centre) for a total of thirty-seven (37) housing units. Through the implementation of the
RPA, it is anticipated that some housing units will be displaced by redevelopment. Since
as, stipulated in the Act, more than ten (10) inhabited residential units are anticipated to
be displaced in the RPA, the Village has completed 2 Housing Impact Study that meets
the statutory requirements of the Act. This Housing Impact Study is attached as Appendix
D of this Redevelopment Plan and provides the detailed information concerning the
existing conditions and occupancy of the housing units as well as outlines the Village's
plans and types of relocation assistance and examples of comparable available
replacement housing units in the area. When determined necessary for any housing unit
relocation for low-income, very low-income or other applicable households, the Village
affirms it will provide affordable housing and relocation assistance per the terms of the
federal Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of
1970 and the regulations under that Act, including the eligibility criteria. For the purposes
of this section, “low-income households, “very low-income households”, and “affordable
housing” have the meaning set forth in the Illinois Affordable Housing Act (310 ILCS
65). The Village affirms it will make a good faith effort to ensure that this affordable
housing is located in or near the RPA within the Village.

“
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IV. COSTS AND FINANCING OF THE REDEVELOPMENT
PROJECT AREA

A. ELIGIBLE REDEVELOPMENT PROJECT COSTS

Redevelopment project costs include all reasonable, necessary, and incidental costs
incurred or estimated to be incurred, as allowed by the Act over the lifetime of the TIF
District for the implementation of this Redevelopment Plan. Private investments and
grants are expected to exceed substantially such redevelopment project costs. Eligible
costs permilted under the Act which may be pertinent to this Redevelopment Plan
include:

1.

Costs of studies and surveys, development of plans and specifications,
implementation and administration of the redevelopment plan including, but not
limited to, staff and professional service costs for architectural, engineering, legal,
marketing, financial, planning, other special services, provided, however, that no
charges for professional services may be based on a percentage of the tax
increment  collected.  No contracts for professional services, excluding
architectural or engineering services, may be entered into if the terms of the
contract extend beyond a period of three (3) years. In addition, “redevelopment
project costs” shall not include lobbying expenses. Before the commencement of
services, any consultant or advisor to a municipality that plans to designate or has
designated a redevelopment project area shall inform the municipality in writing
of any contracts that the consultant or advisor has entered into with entities or
individuals that have received, or are receiving, payments financed by tax
increment revenues produced by the redevelopment project area with respect to
which the consultant or advisor has performed, or will be performing, service for
the municipality.

a. Annual administrative costs shall not include general overhead or
administrative costs of the municipality that would still have been incurred
by the municipality if the municipality had mnot designated a
redevelopment project area or approved a redevelopment plan;

b. The cost of marketing sites within the redevelopment project arca to
prospective businesses, developers, and investors;

Property assembly costs, including, but not limited to, acquisition of land and
other property, real or personal, or rights or interest therein, demolition of
buildings, site preparation, site improvements that serve as an engineered barrier
addressing ground level or below ground environmental contamination, inchiding,
but not limited to, parking lots and other concrete or asphalt barriers, and the
clearing or grading of land,;
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3. Costs of rehabilitation, reconstruction or repair or remodeling of existing public or
private buildings, fixtures, and leasehold improvements; and the cost of replacing
an existing public building if pursuant to the implementation of a redevelopment
project the existing public building is to be demolished to use the site for private
investment or devoted to a different use requiring private investment; including
any direct or indirect costs relating to Green Globes or LEED certified
construction elements or construction elements with an equivalent certification;

4. Costs of the construction of public works or improvements, including any direct
or indirect costs relating to Green Globes or LEED certified construction elements
or construction elements with an equivalent certification, except that on and after
November 1, 1999, redevelopment project costs shall not include the cost of
constructing a new municipal public building principally used to provide offices,
storage space, or conference facilities or vehicle storage, maintenance, or repair
for administrative, public safety, or public works personnel and that is not
intended to replace an existing public building as provided under paragraph (3) of
subsection (q) of Section 11-74.4-3 unless either (i) the construction of the new
municipal building implements a redevelopment project that was included in a
redevelopment plan that was adopted by the municipality prior to November 1,
1999 or (ii) the municipality makes a reasonable determination in the
redevelopment plan, supported by information that provides the basis for that
determination, that the new municipal building is required to meet an increase in
the need for public safety purposes anticipated to result from the implementation
of the redevelopment plan;

5. Costs of job training and retraining projects including the costs of “welfare to
work”™ programs implemented by businesses located within the redevelopment
project area;

6. Financing costs, including but not limited to all necessary and incidental expenses
related to the issuance of obligations and which may include payment of interest
on any obligations issued pursuant to the Act accruing during the estimated period
of construction of any redevelopment project for which such obligations are
issued and for not exceeding thirty-six (36) months thercafter and including
reasonable reserves related thereto;

7. To the extent the municipality by written agreement accepts and approves the
same, all or a portion of a taxing district’s capital costs resulting from the
redevelopment project necessarily incurred or to be incurred within a taxing
district in furtherance of the objectives of the redevelopment plan and project;

a. A unit school district's increased costs attributable to assisted
housing units located within the redevelopment project area for
which the developer or redeveloper reccives financial assistance
through an agreement with the municipality or because the
municipality incurs the cost of necessary infrastructure

“
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improvements within the boundaries of the assisted housing sites
necessary for the completion of that housing as authorized by this
Act, and which costs shall be paid by the municipality from the
Special Tax Alocation Fund when the tax increment revenue is
received as a result of the assisted housing units and shall be
calculated annually as follows:

For foundation districts, excluding any school district in a
municipality with a population in excess of 1,000,000, by
multiplying the district's increase in attendance resulting from the
net increase in new students enrolled in that school district who
reside in housing units within the redevelopment project area that
have received financial assistance through an agreement with the
municipality or because the municipality incurs the cost of
necessary infrastructure improvements within the boundaries of the
housing sites necessary for the completion of that housing as
authorized by this Act since the designation of the redevelopment
project area by the most recently available per capita tuition cost as
defined in Section 10-20.12a of the School Code less any increase
in general State aid as defined in Section 18-8.05 of the School
Code attributable to these added new students subject to the
following annual limitations:

For unit school districts with a district average 1995-96 Per Capita
Tuition Charge of less than $5,900, no more than 25% of the total
amount of property tax increment revenue produced by those
housing units that have received tax increment finance assistance
under this Act;

Any school district secking payment under this paragraph (a.)
shall, after July 1 and before September 30 of each year, provide
the municipality with reasonable evidence to support its claim for
reimbursement before the municipality shall be required to approve
or make the payment to the school district. If the school district
fails to provide the information during this period in any year, it
shall forfeit any claim to reimbursement for that year. School
districts may adopt a resolution waiving the right to all or a portion
of the reimbursement otherwise required by this paragraph (a,). By
acceptance of this reimbursement the school district waives the
right to directly or indirectly set aside, modify, or contest in any
manner the establishment of the redevelopment project area or
projects;

b. A public library district's increased costs attributable to assisted
housing units located within the redevelopment project arca for
which the developer or redeveloper receives financial assistance

= 1 e s =2
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through an agreement with the municipality or because the
municipality incurs the cost of necessary infrastructure
improvements within the boundaries of the assisted housing sites
necessary for the completion of that housing as authorized by this
Act shall be paid to the library district by the municipality from the
Special Tax Allocation Fund when the tax increment revenue is
received as a result of the assisted housing units. This paragraph
(b.) applies only if (i) the library district is located in a county that
is subject to the Property Tax Extension Limitation Law or (ii) the
library district is not located in a county that is subject to the
Property Tax Extension Limitation Law but the district is
prohibited by any other law from increasing its tax levy rate
without a prior voter referendum.

The amount paid to a library district under this paragraph (b.) shall
be calculated by multiplying (i) the net increase in the number of
persons eligible to obtain a library card in that district who reside
in housing units within the redevelopment project arca that have
received financial assistance through an agreement with the
municipality or because the municipality incurs the cost of
necessary infrastructure improvements within the boundaries of the
housing sites necessary for the completion of that housing as
authorized by the Act since the designation of the redevelopment
project area by (ii) the per-patron cost of providing library services
so long as it does not exceed $120. The per-patron cost shall be the
Total Operating Expenditures Per Capita for the library in the
previous fiscal year. The municipality may deduct from the amount
that it must pay to a library district under this paragraph any
amount that it has voluntarily paid to the library district from the
tax increment revenue. The amount paid to a library district under
this paragraph (b.) shall be no more than 2% of the amount
produced by the assisted housing units and deposited into the
Special Tax Allocation Fund.

A library district is not cligible for any payment under this
paragraph (b.) unless the library district has experienced an
increasc in the number of patrons from the municipality that
created the tax-increment-financing district since the designation
of the redevelopment project area.

Any library district seeking payment under this paragraph (b.)
shall, after July 1 and before September 30 of each year, provide
the municipality with convincing evidence to support its claim for
reimbursement before the municipality shall be required to approve
or make the payment to the library district. If the library district
fails to provide the information during this period in any year, it

%
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shall forfeit any claim to reimbursement for that year. Library
districts may adopt a resolution waiving the right to all or a portion
of the reimbursement otherwise required by this paragraph (b). By
acceptance of such reimbursement, the library district shall forfeit
any right to directly or indirectly set aside, modify, or contest in
any manner whatsoever the establishment of the redevelopment
project area or projects;

8. Relocation costs to the extent that the Village determines that relocation costs
shall be paid or is required to make payment of relocation costs by federal or state
law;

9. Payment in lieu of taxes;

10. Costs of job training, advanced vocational education or carcer education,
including but not limited to courses in occupational, semi-technical, or technical
fields leading directly to employment, incurred by one or more taxing districts,
provided that such costs (i) are related to the establishment and maintenance of
additional job training, advanced vocational education or career programs for
persons employed or to be employed by employers located in the Redevelopment
Project Area; and (ii) when incurred by a taxing district or taxing districts other
than the Village, are set forth in a written agreement by or among the Village and
the taxing district or taxing districts, which agreement describes the program to be
undertaken, including but not limited to the number of employees to be trained, a
description of the training and services to be provided, the number and type of
positions available or to be available, itemized costs of the program and sources
of funds to pay for the same, and the term of agreement. Such costs include,
specifically, the payment by community college districts of costs pursuant to
Section 3-37, 3-36, 3-40 and 3-40.1 of the Public Community College Act and by
school districts of costs pursuant to Section 10-22.20a and 10-23.3a of the School
Code;

11. Interest costs incurred by a redeveloper related to the construction, renovation or
rehabilitation of a redevelopment project provided that:

a) such costs are to be paid directly from the Special Tax Allocation Fund
established pursuant to the Act;

b) such payments in any one-year may not exceed seventy-five percent
(75%), for low-income or very low-income households (as defined in
Section 3 of the Illinois Affordable Housing Act), or thirty-percent (30%),
for all other households, of the annual interest costs incurred by the
developer with regard to the redevelopment project during that year;

c) if there are not sufficient funds available in the Special Tax Allocation
Fund to make the payment pursuant to this paragraph (10) then the
amounts so due shall accrue and be payable when sufficient funds are
available in the Special Tax Allocation Fund; and
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d) the total of such interest payments paid pursuant to the Act may not
exceed seventy-five percent (75%), for low-income or very-low income
households (as defined in Section 3 of the Illinois Affordable Housing
Act), thirty (30%), for all other households, of the (i) cost paid or incurred
by the redeveloper for the redevelopment project plus (ii) redevelopment
project costs excluding any property assembly costs and any relocation
costs mcurred by a municipality pursuant to the Act.

e) For low and very low-income households, as defined in Section 3 of the
Illinois Affordable Housing Act, the municipality may pay from tax
increment revenues up to fifty-percent (50%) of the cost of construction of
new housing units. The standards for maintaining the occupancy by low-
income households and very low-income households shall be established
by guidelines adopted by the municipality. The responsibility for annually
documenting the initial occupancy of the units by low-income households
and very low-income households shall be that of the then current owner of
the property. For ownership units, the guidelines will provide, at a
minimum, for a reasonable recapture of funds, or other appropriate
methods designed to preserve the original affordability of the ownership
units. For rental units, the guidelines will provide, at a minimum, for the
affordability of rent to low and very low-income households;

12. Unless explicitly stated herein, the costs of construction of new privately owned
buildings shall not be an ¢ligible redevelopment project cost;

13. None of the redevelopment project costs enumerated in this subsection shall be
eligible redevelopment projects if those costs would provide direct financial
support to a retail entity initiating operations in the RPA while terminating
operations at another Illinois location within ten (10) miles of the RPA but outside
the boundaries of the RPA municipality. For purposes of this paragraph,
termination means a closing of a retail operation that is directly related to the
opening of the same operation or like retail entity owned or operated by more than
fifty-percent (50%) of the original ownership in a RPA, but it does not mean
closing an operation for reasons beyond the control of the retail entity, as
documented by the retail entity, subject to a reasonable finding by the
municipality that the current location contained inadequate space, has become
economically obsolete, or was no longer a viable location for the retailer or
serviceman; and

14. Any other eligible costs listed presently in or amended to the Act.
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B. ESTIMATED REDEVELOPMENT COSTS

The following provides the generally estimate range of costs for the redevelopment of the
RPA. More accurate estimates of costs will be developed during the implementation of
the RPA through overall master planning and individual development proposals,

Table 2: Estimated Range of Redevelopment Costs

Redevelopment Project Category Low End High End
Estimate Estimate
1. Site Preparation, Clearance, Demolition, & $5,000,000 $8,000,000
Acquisition
2. Rehabilitation of Buildings & Structures $500,000 $1,000,000
3. Electric & Related Utilities $4,500,000 $6,000,000
4. Water System $2,500,000 $3,000,000
5. Sanitary Sewer System $800,000 $1,000,000
6. Storm Sewer System $6,500,000 $8,000,000
7. Roadway & Streetscape $12,000,000 $14,000,000
8. Other Infrastructure Projects $300,000 $400,000
9. Housing Relocation & Job Training Assistance $10,000 $20,000
10. Master Planning, Economic Development & $300,000 $600,000
Marketing
11. Other Projects & Programs $2,000,000 $3,000,000
Total Estimated Redevelopment Costs $34,410,000 $45,020,000

Note: Professional service costs and administration costs are generally included in the

estimated project category costs. Estimates are in constant 2013 dollars.

C. SOURCE OF FUNDS FOR REDEVELOPMENT PROJECT COSTS

The primary source of funds for redevelopment project costs is anticipated to be
incremental property tax dollars created by redevelopment projects. These funds can
come directly from property taxes paid by property owners after new development has
occurred or in the form of municipal obligations secured based on the projected
incremental tax revenues to be provided by new developments. The Village may also
employ funds and municipal obligations from land disposition fecs; local, state, and
federal grants and loans, investment income; private financing; and other funding sources
as allowed under the Act. If the Village incurs redevelopment project costs from funds
other incremental property tax revenues, the Village reserves the right to be reimbursed
for any such costs as is allowed under the Act. The Village may allow the use of legal
forums of security that may be provided by the private market.
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The Village may utilize revenues, other than State sales tax increment revenues, received
under this Act from one redevelopment project area for eligible costs in another
redevelopment project area that is:

a. Contiguous to the redevelopment project area from which the revenues
are received;

b. Separated only by a public right of way from the redevelopment project
area from which the revenues are received; or

¢. Separated only by forest preserve property from the redevelopment project
area from which the revenues are received if the closest boundaries of the
redevelopment project areas that are separated by the forest preserve
property are less than one mile apart.

The Village may jointly with another municipality undertake and perform redevelopment
plans and projects and utilize the provisions of the Act wherever they have contiguous
redevelopment project areas or they determine to adopt tax increment financing with
respect to a redevelopment project area which includes contiguous real property within
the boundaries of the municipalities, and in doing so, they may, by agreement between
municipalities, issue obligations, separately or jointly, and expend revenues received
under the Act for eligible expenses anywhere within contiguous redevelopment project
areas or as otherwise permitted in the Act.

The Village may utilize tax increment revenues for eligible costs that are received from a
redevelopment project area created under the Industrial Jobs Recovery Law that is either
contiguous to, or is separated only by a public right of way from, the redevelopment
project area created under this Act which initially receives these revenues. The Village
may utilize revenues, other than State sales tax increment revenues, by transferring or
loaning such revenues to a redevelopment project area created under the Industrial Jobs
Recovery Law that is either contiguous to, or separated only by a public right of way
from the redevelopment project area that initially produced and received those revenues;
and, if the redevelopment project area (i) was established before the effective date of this
amendatory Act of the 91st General Assembly and (ii) is located within a municipality
with a population of more than 100,000, utilize revenues or proceeds of obligations
authorized by Section 11-74.4-7 of this Act, other than use or occupation tax revenues, to
pay lor any redevelopment project costs as defined by subsection (q) of Section 11-74.4-3
to the extent that the redevelopment project costs involve public property that is either
contiguous to, or separated only by a public right of way from, a redevelopment project
area whether or not redevelopment project costs or the source of payment for the costs
are specifically set forth in the redevelopment plan for the redevelopment project area.

D. NATURE AND TERM OF OBLIGATIONS TO BE ISSUED

The Village may issue obligations secured through incremental property tax revenues as
authorized under Section 11-74.4-7 of the Act. These obligations can come in the form of
bonds, loans, and other financial instruments allowed under the Act.

I R s . S

Rolf C. Campbell & Associates, a Manhard Consulting Company 22



Village of Wauconda - Redevelopment Project Area 1: Triangle Area
REDEVELOPMENT PLAN

The Village may in addition to obligations secured by incremental property tax revenues
pledge for a period not greater than the term of the obligations towards payment of such
obligations any part or any combination of the following:

a. Net revenues of all or part of any redevelopment project;

b. Taxes levied and collected on any or all property in the
municipality;

c. The full faith and credit of the municipality;

d. A mortgage on part or all of the redevelopment project; or

e. Any other taxes or anticipated receipts that the municipality may
lawtully pledge.

All obligations issued to finance redevelopment costs shall be retired, no later than
December 31st of the year in which the payment to the Village Treasurer as provided in
the Act is to be made with respect to ad valorem taxes levied in the twenty-third calendar
year following the year in which the ordinance approving the Plan is adopted (assuming
adoption in 2013, by December 31, 2036, provided the lifetime of the RPA is not extend
pursuant to the provisions of the Act). Obligations may be issued in one or more series
bearing interest at such rate or rates as the corporate authorities of the municipality shall
determine by ordinance. Such obligations shall bear such date or dates, mature at such
time or times not exceeding 20 vears from their respective dates, be in such
denomination, carry such registration privileges, be executed in such manner, be payable
n such medium of payment at such place or places, contain such covenants, terms and
conditions, and be subject to redemption as such ordinance shall provide.

E. VALUATION OF THE PROJECT AREA

For the tax year 2012, the total EAV of the property within the RPA is $ 16,883,649, In
the following section, Appendix B has listed the most recent complete set of EAV data
with respect to each PIN.

F. ANTICIPATED FUTURE EQUALIZED ASSESSED VALUATION

Upon completion of the anticipated development/redevelopment of the Redevelopment
Project Area over a twenty-three (23) year period, it is estimated that the equalized
assessed valuation (EAV) of the property within the Redevelopment Project Area will
increase by approximately $40,000,000 to $50,000,000 depending upon the scope of the
projects and actual market conditions”. The actual future EAV will be dependent on
considerations for size and mass of buildings, dedications of R.O.W.s, public land
dedications, and other such factors.

* Estimated future EAV based on a range of $250,000 to $350,000 per acre determined by a survey 2012
EAVs for a range of developed uses in Wauconda Township comparable to those expected to be developed
in the RPA. Discounts applied for some existing larger commercial developments. The RPA has
approximately 170 acres exclusive of existing R.Q.Ws. Estimated in total EAV in constant 2013 doliars.
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V. IMPACT ON AFFECTED TAXING DISTRICTS

The complete extent and types of development/redevelopment for the RPA at this point
are not known. Therefore, the exact impact on the various taxing districts is also not
completely known. The nature of development, however, as outlined in this Plan has been
designed to present limited negative impacts on services and facilities provided by the
various taxing districts with territory in the RPA.

The following are the taxing districts to be affected by the implementation of the RPA
and analysis of the potential impacts on services they provide and potential programs to
address these demands on services.

Village of Wauconda: The Village provides the municipal services to the area
the RPA including sanitary sewer, public water, police, public works, and other
such services. The proposed redevelopment of the RPA is not anticipated to
increase the demand for these services in the RPA. Any improvements, capital
expenditures, and personnel to provide for expanded or improved services directly
related to the development of the RPA may be provided from collected
incremental tax funds as described in Section V of this Plan. The redevelopment
of the RPA is projected to increase significantly the EAV of the RPA which will
significantly increase the property tax revenue base, which will produce a positive
impact on the Village as a whole.

County of Lake: Lake County provides general government services to the RPA
as well as the remainder of the County. The area of the RPA, its potential
population from any new residential uses, and demands of new non-residential
uses are a minor fraction of the County (Approximately 300,000 total acres in
Lake County and approximately 225 acres in the RPA; Less than 1% of total Lake
County Area). As such, the RPA will have limited to no impact on the services
provided by the County. The redevelopment of the RPA is projected to improve
its property tax base and will have a net positive impact on Lake County at the
end of the RPA’s lifetime.

Township of Wauconda: Wauconda Township provides general sub-regional
government services to the RPA as well as the remainder of the Township. The
area of the RPA and its potential population is small portion of the Township and
any new development is not anticipated to greatly increase the resident
population. As such, the RPA will have limited to no impact on the services
provided by the Township. The redevelopment of the RPA is projected to
improve its property tax base and will have a net positive impact on Wauconda
Township at the end of the RPA’s lifetime.
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* Road and Bridge District - Wauconda Township: The Road and Bridge
District is a separate taxing unit of Wauconda Township that services Township
owned roadways and bridges. The RPA does not contain any Township roads or
bridges and any development in the RPA is anticipated to have little or no impact
on the utilization and service capacity of Township roads and bridges. The
redevelopment of the RPA is projected to improve its property tax base and will
have a net positive impact on the Road and Bridge District at the end of the
RPA’s lifetime,

¢ Special Road Improvement Wauconda Gravel: The Special Road

Improvement Wauconda Gravel levy is a separate tax levy unit of Wauconda
Township that services Township owned roadways and bridges. The RPA does
not contamn any Township roads or bridges and any development in the RPA is
anticipated to have little or no impact on the utilization and service capacity of
Township roads and bridges. The redevelopment of the RPA is projected to
improve its property tax base and will have a net positive impact on Special Road
Improvement levy at the end the of RPA’s lifetime.

* Wauconda Community Unit School District #118: Wauconda Community Unit

School District #118 (School District) is the public education service provider for
Kindergarten through twelfih (12th) grade for the properties located in the RPA as
well as approximately 17,540 total acres in six (6) municipalities. At the present,
the RPA contains twenty-eight (28) housing units that could produce student age
children that the School District would need to serve. The primary focus for the
redevelopment of the RPA is for non-residential uses. The potential does exist for
the redevelopment to produce new housing units, but for the most part, these units
would be smaller attached units, such as condominjums, townhomes, or
apartments, which traditionally have much lower student generation rates
compared to detached single-family homes or senior housing. The Village also
collects school impact and transition fees for the School District from any new
residential developments that will increase the demand on the schools capital
facilities and personnel. As such, the RPA is projected to have limited to no
mmpact on the School District’s facilities. The Village affirms that it will provide
the reimbursement of educational fees as may be required under the Act for
increased demand on educational services for any new students generated in the
RPA above the current level. Overall, the redevelopment of the RPA is projected
to improve its property tax base and will have a net positive impact on the District
at the end the of RPA’s lifetime.

* College of Lake County #532: The College of Lake County (College) provides
Junior college education services for all of Lake County. The RPA is only a small

portion of the entire County and it is anticipated that any resident population of
the RPA will be limited compared to the remainder of the County. Any
development in the RPA is anticipated to have little to no impact on the College.
The redevelopment of the RPA is projected to improve its property tax base and
will have a net positive impact on the College at the end of the RPA’s lifetime.
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¢ Wauconda Fire Protection District: The Wauconda Fire Protection District
(Fire District) provides fire fighting and prevention and emergency medical
response services for all of Wauconda Township including the existing the RPA
businesses and housing units. It is anticipated that the redevelopment will not
greatly increase the demand for additional fire protection services beyond those
already being provided. The Village already collects impact fees for the Fire
District from new developments that will have an impact on the facility and
service capacity of the Fire District. In special cases if new developments that are
proposed that will require specialty fire fighting and protection equipment (e.g.
new ladder truck to services certain building heights), the Village intends to work
with the developer to provide fees to cover partially or in whole such equipment
and the Village may explore use of incremental property tax fees from the RPA to
also supplement such costs. The redevelopment of the RPA will provide for
improved access for the Fire District to the parcels of the RPA in terms of both
roadways and water supply, which will increase the effectiveness and efficiency
of service to the area. The redevelopment of the RPA is also projected to improve
its property tax base and will have a net positive impact on the Fire District at the
end of the RPA’s lifetime.

* Wauconda Area Library District: The Wauconda Library District (Library
District) provides book lending, internet/multimedia access, and similar services
to residents in its boundaries. Similarly to the School District, the redevelopment
focus for the RPA is for non-residential uses. The potential does exist for some
residential developments to occur. The Village already does and will continue to
collect impact fees for the Library District from new residential developments that
are anticipated to have an impact on the facility and service capacity of the
Library District. As such, the RPA is projected to have limited to no impact on
the Library District’s facilities and services. The Village affirms that it will
provide the reimbursement of library service costs as may be required under the
Act for increased demand on educational services for any new students generated
in the RPA above the current level. The redevelopment of the RPA is projected to
improve its property tax base and will have a net positive impact on the Library
District at the end of the RPA’s lifetime.

* Wauconda Park District: The Wauconda Park District (Park District) provides
parks and recreation services for residents in and other users from in and outside
its boundaries. As mentioned, the redevelopment of focus of the RPA is primarily
for non-residential uses, which tend to generate substantial less users for parks
and recreation services than residential uses. The Village will also work to secure
dedications of land, fees-in-lieu of, or alternative park and recreation facilities for
any new residential developments. Due to these conditions, it is anticipated the
RPA will have little to no impact on parks and recreation services beyond current
levels. The redevelopment of the RPA is projected to improve its property tax
base and will have a net positive impact on the Park District at the end of the
RPA’s lifetime.
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¢ Lake County Forest Preserve District: The Lake County Forest Preserve
District (Forest Preserve District) provides open space preservation and recreation
areas for the entire County. Lake County provides general government services to
the RPA as well as the remainder of the County. The arca of the RPA, its potential
population from any new residential uses, and demands of new non-residential
uses are a minor fraction of the County. As such, the RPA will have limited to no
impact on the facilities and services provided by the Forest Preserve District. The
redevelopment of the RPA is projected to improve its property tax base and will
have a net positive impact on the Forest Preserve District at the end of the RPA’s
lifetime.

As outlined for each taxing district, the RPA is projected to have little to no impact on
facilities or services provided by the individual governmental taxing units while the RPA
will have a positive impact on these taxing districts as development and redevelopment
occur cven before the end of the RPA's lifetime. The Village also has already in place
ways to collect fees and land donations for any potential impacts that may be created by
new development. The Village will also work during the development process to identify
ways to address in any anticipated extraordinary impacts on facilities and services created
by the redevelopment of the RPA. When the Act requires, the Village will commit to
providing incremental property tax revenues to offsct any impacts on the costs of
providing services by governmental jurisdictions.
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VI. PHASING AND SCHEDULING

The development/redevelopment of the RPA is expected by the Village to occur over the
next twenty-three (23) years, as the provided lifetime in the Act. Actions will occur at
appropriate times either at the discretion of the Village or as part of public/private
cooperation agreements in the planning and scheduling of improvements. Due to the
function of the RPA in the Village’s overall planning and development as an assistance
based program, the Village is intending mainly to limit the use of the powers and monies
granted through the RPA to an as needed basis. Long term projects as described in the
Redevelopment Activities and Objectives section will be planned and phased
appropriately with respect to their need and extent of development. As to the investment
of monies raised from and levied for the RPA, the process described in the Funding for
Redevelopment Plan Costs section will be matched with an appropriate scheduling plan
as determined by the Village. The Village also plans to review and develop special
programs for the utilization of the raised funds that will further the goals and objectives
outlined in this Plan.

The Plan will be completed, and all obligations issued to finance redevelopment costs
shall be retired, no later than December 31st of the year in which the payment to the
Village Treasurer as provided in the Act is to be made with respect to ad valorem taxes
levied in the twenty-third calendar year following the year in which the ordinance
approving the Plan is adopted (assuming adoption in 2013, by December 31, 2036,
provided the lifetime of the RPA is not extended pursuant to the provisions of the Act).

L D T =0 =
Rolf C. Campbell & Associates, a Manhard Consulting Company 28




Village of Wauconda - Redevelopment Project Area 1: Triangie Area
REDEVELOPMENT PLAN

ViIl. COMMITMENT TO FAIR EMPLOYMENT PRACTICES
AND AFFIRMATIVE ACTION

Per the Act, the Village attests to its commitment to fair and equal employment with
respect to the implementation of the Redevelopment Plan in terms of, but not limited to,
hiring, training, transfer, promotion, discipline, fringe benefits, salary, employment
working conditions, termination, etc., without regard to race, color, religion, sex, age,
handicapped status, national origin, creed, or ancestry. The Village will require and
encourage the above stated fair and equal employment practices for itself and with its
vendors and contractors.

VIIi. PROVISIONS FOR AMENDING THE
REDEVELOPMENT PLAN

The Redevelopment Plan may be amended pursuant to the provisions of the Act and at
the discretion of the Village.
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IX. APPENDIX A: LEGAL DESCRIPTION

THAT PART OF THE SOUTH HALF OF SECTION 26 AND SECTION 27 AND THAT PART OF THE
NORTH HALF OF SECTION 35, TOWNSHIP 44 NORTH, RANGE 9 EAST, OF THE THIRD PRINCIPAL
MERIDIAN, IN THE VILLAGE OF WAUCONDA, COUNTY OF LAKE AND STATE OF ILLINOIS,
DESCRIBED AS FOLLOWS:

COMMENCING AT THE SOUTHWEST CORNER OF THE SOUTHEAST QUARTER OF SAID SECTION
26; THENCE NORTH ALONG THE WEST LINE OF SAID SOUTHEAST QUARTER, 550.01 FEET TO THE
NORTH RIGHT OF WAY LINE OF ILLINOIS ROUTE 176 AS SHOWN ON THE PLAT OF DEDICATION,
RECORDED JUNE 03, 1929 AS DOCUMENT 337676, ALSO BEING THE POINT OF BEGINNING;
THENCE EASTERLY ALONG THE NORTHERLY LINE OF SAID ILLINOIS ROUTE 176 AS SHOWN ON
THE PLAT OF DEDICATIONS, RECORDED ON JUNE 03, 1929 AS DOCUMENTS 337676, 337377
AND 337378 TO THE SOUTHWESTERLY LINE OF TRACT 1 AS SHOWN ON THE PLAT OF
DEDICATION, RECORDED JUNE 03, 1929 AS DOCUMENT 337679, ALSO BEING THE
NORTHEASTERLY LINE OF MAPLE AVENUE; THENCE SOUTHEASTERLY ALONG SAID
SOUTHWESTERLY LINE 73.3 FEET TO THE NORTHWESTERLY LINE OF BARRINGTON ROAD
(ILLINOIS STATE BOND ISSUE ROUTE 59); THENCE CONTINUING ALONG A PROLONGATION OF
SAID SOUTHWESTERLY LINE TO THE SOUTHEASTERLY RIGHT OF WAY LINE OF SAID BARRINGTON
ROAD (ILLINOIS STATE BOND ISSUE ROUTE 59) AS SHOWN ON THE PLAT OF WAUCONDA,
RECORDED FEBRUARY 10, 1897, AS DOCUMENT 67027; THENCE SOUTHWESTERLY ALONG SAID
RIGHT OF WAY TO THE POINT OF BEGINING AS SHOWN ON THE PLAT OF DEDICATION,
RECORDED JANUARY 20, 1936, AS DOCUMENT 420937; BEING A POINT ON THE EASTERLY LINE
OF THE PUBLIC ROAD; THENCE SOUTHWESTERLY ALONG THE SAID SOUTHERLY RIGHT OF WAY
LINE TO THE NORTHERLY LINE AS DESCRIBED IN THE PLAT OF DEDICATION FOR FA ROUTE 60 (US
ROUTE 12), AS DOCUMENT 657667, RECORDED NOVEMBER 15, 1948; THENCE EASTERLY ALONG
SAID NORTHERLY LINE BEING A CURVE CONCAVE TO THE SOUTH, HAVING A RADIUS OF 308
FEET, 345.2 FEET TO THE SOUTH LINE OF THE NORTHEAST QUARTER OF THE NORTHEAST
QUARTER OF SAID SECTION 35, ALSO BEING THE NORTHEAST CORNER DESCRIBED IN THE PLAT
OF DEDICATION OF SAID FA ROUTE 60 (US ROUTE 12), RECORDED JULY 15, 1949 AS DOCUMENT
674791; THENCE CONTINUING SOUTHERLY ALONG THE EASTERLY RIGHT OF WAY LINE BEING A
CURVE WITH A RADIUS OF 308 FEET, 554.10 FEET AS SHOWN ON SAID DOCUMENT TO THE
NORTHERLY RIGHT OF WAY LINE OF FA ROUTE 60 {US ROUTE 12) AS SHOWN ON THE PLAT OF
SURVEY, RECORDED APRIL 06, 1948, AS DOCUMENT 639879; THENCE SOUTHWEST 200 FEET, AS
MEASURED AT RIGHT ANGLES OF SAID RIGHT OF WAY, TQ THE SOUTHERLY RIGHT OF WAY PER
SAID DOCUMENT; THENCE NORTHWESTERLY ALONG SAID SOUTHWESTERLY RIGHT OF WAY LINE
TO THE SOUTHEASTERLY LINE OF S.B.1. HIGHWAY 59; THENCE SOUTHERLY ALONG SAID
HIGHWAY TO A LINE 605 FEET NORTH OF AND PARALLEL WITH THE SOUTH LINE OF THE
SOUTHWEST QUARTER OF THE NORTHEAST QUARTER OF SAID SECTION 35 ALSO BEING THE
NORTHERLY LINE EXTENDED OF PARCEL 2 OF OAK GROVE SUBDIVISION, RECORDED DECEMBER
24,1998 AS DOCUMENT NUMBER 4264577; THENCE WEST ALONG SAID LINE TO THE EAST LINE
OF PARCEL 5 OF SAID SUBDIVISION, ALSO BEING THE WEST LINE OF THE EAST 305.85 FEET OF
THE SOUTHEAST QUARTER OF THE NORTHWEST QUARTER OF SAID SECTION; THENCE NORTH
ALONG SAID EAST LINE TO THE NORTH LINE OF SAID PARCEL 5, ALSO BEING THE NORTH LINE OF
THE SOUTHEAST QUARTER OF THE NORTHWEST QUARTER OF SAID SECTION; THENCE WEST
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ALONG SAID LINE TO THE EAST LINE OF ASPEN GROVE UNIT 2 SUBDIVISION, RECORDED APRIL
22,1993 AS DOCUMENT NUMBER 3319446, ALSO BEING THE WEST LINE OF THE NORTHEAST
QUARTER OF THE SOUTHWEST QUARTER OF SAID SECTION; THENCE NORTH ALONG SAID WEST
LINE TO THE SOUTH LINE OF THE SOUTHWEST QUARTER OF THE SOUTHWEST QUARTER OF
SECTION 26, TOWNSHIP 44 NORTH, RANGE 9 EAST OF THE THIRD PRINCIPAL MERIDIAN: THENCE
WEST ALONG THE SOUTH LINE OF SAID SECTION 26 TO THE EAST LINE OF ANDERSON ACRES,
RECORDED MARCH 28, 1956 AS DOCUMENT NUMBER 902448; THENCE NORTH ALONG THE
EAST LINE OF SAID ANDERSON ACRES TO THE SOUTHEAST CORNER OF LOT 2 WITHIN SAID
ANDERSON ACRES; THENCE WEST ALONG THE SOUTH LINE OF SAID LOT 2 TO THE SOUTHWEST
CORNER OF SAID LOT 2 ALSO BEING THE EASTERLY LINE OF ANDERSON ROAD; THENCE SQUTH
ALONG THE EAST LINE OF SAID ROADWAY TO THE INTERSECTION WITH THE SOUTHERLY LINE OF
LOT 1, EXTENDED EASTERLY, OF PICK FARM SUBDIVISION, RECORDED APRIL 3, 1946 AS
DOCUMENT NUMBER 586227; THENCE NORTHWESTERLY ALONG THE SOUTHERLY LINE OF LOT
1 AND LOT 2 OF SAID SUBDIVISION, TO THE SOUTHWEST CORNER OF LOT 2 IN SAID
SUBDIVISION; THENCE NORTH ON THE WEST LINE OF SAID LOT 2 TO THE SOUTHERLY LINE OF
ILLINQIS ROUTE 176; THENCE NORTHWESTERLY ALONG THE SAID SOUTHERLY LINE TQ THE
INTERSECTION OF A LINE DRAWN PARALLEL WITH THE WEST LINE OF THE SOUTHEAST QUARTER
OF SECTION 27, TOWNSHIP 44 NORTH, RANGE 9 EAST, OF THE THIRD PRINCIPAL MERIDIAN
FROM A POINT ON THE NORTH LINE OF THE SOUTHEAST QUARTER OF SAID SECTION 27, THAT IS
1794 FEET EAST OF THE CENTER OF SAID SECTION 27; THENCE NORTH OF A LINE DRAWN
PARALLEL WITH THE WEST LINE OF SOUTHEAST QUARTER OF SAID SECTION 27 FROM A POINT
ON THE NORTH LINE OF THE SOUTHEAST QUARTER OF SAID SECTION THAT IS 1794 FEET EAST
OF THE CENTER OF SAID SECTION, TO THE NORTH LINE OF ILLINOIS ROUTE 176; THENCE
SOUTHEASTERLY ALONG SAID NORTH LINE EXTENDED TO A LINE LY!ING 50 FEET WESTERLY OF
AND PARALLEL WITH THE CENTER LINE OF THE NORTHWEST RAMP AS SHOWN ON THE PLAT OF
SURVEY OF FA ROUTE 60 (US ROUTE 12), RECORDED JULY 13, 1948 AS DOCUMENT 647885 TO A
POINT 20 FEET NORTH OF THE NORTHERLY LINE OF STATE BOND HIGHWAY ROUTE 176,
RECORDED JUNE 03, 1929 AS DOCUMENT 337675; THENCE SOUTHEASTERLY ALONG A LINE 20
FEET NORTH OF AND PARALLEL WITH SAID NORTHERLY LINE TO THE INTERSECTION OF THE
EASTERLY RIGHT OF WAY LINE OF FA ROUTE 60 (US ROUTE 12) AND THE NORTHERLY LINE OF
STATE BOND HIGHWAY 176 AS SHOWN ON THE FINAL SUBDIVISION PLAT OF LIBERTY SQUARE
SUBDIVISION, RECORDED FEBRUARY 18, 1987, AS DOCUMENT 2537219; THENCE EASTERLY
ALONG THE SOUTHERLY LINE PER SAID SUBIDIVISON ALSO BEING THE NORTHERLY RIGHT OF
WAY LINE OF SAID HIGHWAY 176 TO THE EASTERLY LINE OF SAID SUBDIVISION, BEING A POINT
ON THE NORTHERLY RIGHT OF WAY LINE OF STATE BOND ISSUE HIGHWAY 176 RECORDED JUNE
03, 1929 AS DOCUMENT 337675; THENCE CONTINUING EASTERLY ALONG SAID NORTHERLY
RIGHT OF WAY LINE TO THE POINT OF BEGINNING.

— e e e
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Insert Plat of Survey Exhibit

T =y T S e ar
Rolf C. Campbell & Associates, a Manhard Consulting Company 32



Village of Wauconda - Redevelopment Project Area 1: Triangle Area
REDEVELOPMENT PLAN

X. APPENDIX B: CURRENT PIN & EAV LIST

Note: The following are the current EAVs at the time of adoption of this Plan. The total
baseline EAV for the RPA will be as certified by the Lake County Assessor after
approval the RPA,

2012 Equatized 2012 Equalized 2012 Equalized
Property Index | Assessed Value |Property Index | Assessed Value [Property Index | Assessed Value
Number {PIN) [EAV) Number {PIN) {EAV) Number {PIN) {EAV)
09-26-300-033 $318,625 |09-26-422-010 $113,432 |(%-35-200-017 5113,019
09-26-300-045 50 |09-26-422-011 $56,425 {09-35-200-021 $75,188
09-26-300-045 S0 |09-26-422-012 $12,921 |09-35-200-022 518,447
09-26-300-055 523,265 |09-26-422-013 $34,783 |09-35-200-027 $28,304
09-26-300-063 $708,314 [09-26-422-014 551,663 109-35-200-028 554,453
09-26-300-081 5434,085 |09-26-422-015 $611 |09-35-200-030 57,863
09-26-300-098 58594,960 |09-26-422-016 $33,214 |09-35-200-031 51,220
09-26-300-101 $666,976 109-26-422-017 548,578 |09-35-200-045 S0
09-26-300-102 $24,400 |09-26-422-018 $32,417 [09-35-200-046 $28,215
09-26-306-001 50 |09-26-422-019 $130,515 |09-35-200-047 582,822
09-26-306-002 50 |09-26-422-023 531,158 |09-35-200-048 $19,824
09-26-311-002 5562,460 |09-26-422-024 $34,222 |09-35-200-050 $67,367
09-26-311-003 $2,113,607 |08-26-422-025 $140,110 {09-35-200-051 58,649
09-26-311-004 30 |08-26-422-026 582,673 |09-35-200-055 52,718
08-26-311-005 $386,143 |05-26-422-027 $98,593 |09-35-200-056 $1
09-26-313-001 $386,056 |09-27-402-010 5212,597 |09-35-200-057 $2,935
09-26-313-002 $191,255 |09-27-402-011 $756,132 |09-35-200-058 $108
09-26-400-022 $69,588 |09-35-100-005 50 |09-35-200-059 594,345
09-26-400-023 50 |09-35-100-005 S0 |09-35-200-060 $76,457
09-26-400-023 S0 09-35-100-006 505,454 [09-35-200-061 $135,063
09-26-400-026 $349,931 |09-35-100-007 $105,084 |09-35-200-062 $3,522
09-26-400-027 $0 |08-35-100-008 $45,559 |09-35-200-063 85,264
09-26-400-027 S0 109-35-100-008 S0 |09-35-200-068 $78,139
09-26-400-028 $216,497 [09-35-100-012 $3,368 §09-35-200-063 534,938
09-26-400-029 50 |09-35-100-014 $477,930 |09-35-201-001 56,378
09-26-200-030 $280,695 |09-35-100-015 S0 |09-35-201-002 521,785
09-26-400-034 553,966 |09-35-100-016 $145,536 {09-35-201-003 56,668
(19-26-400-035 $0 |09-35-100-019 566,338 |09-35-201-004 514,665
09-26-400-035 S0 |09-35-100-022 $0 |08-35-201-007 5423,536
09-26-400-036 $126,710 |09-35-100-022 S0 |09-35-201-008 50
09-26-400-037 50 |09-35-100-026 $137,908 |09-35-201-009 $0
09-26-400-037 $0 |09-35-100-027 549,066 |09-35-201-010 $49,599
09-26-400-033 $150,594 |09-35-112-001 $12,633 |09-35-202-001 5119,055
09-26-400-039 $162,493 {09-35-200-003 $19,367 [09-35-202-003 $38,670
09-26-420-001 $236 |09-35-200-004 $96,471 |09-35-202-C04 56,743
09-26-420-002 5127,293 |0S-35-200-005 S0 |09-35-202-005 $7,511
09-26-420-003 $7,257 |08-35-200-006 5760 |09-35-202-006 $7,511
09-26-220-004 §1,417 |09-35-200-007 $60,932 |09-35-202-009 $210,896
09-26-422-002 $116,216 |09-35-200-009 51,831,858 |09-35-202-010 $76,176
00-26-422-004 $119,939 |09-35-200-010 536,375 |09-35-202-012 551,632
09-26-422-005 $79,713 |09-35-200-011 512,640 |09-35-202-013 513,300
09-26-422-007 $132,074 {09-35-200-012 $121,619 [09-35-202-014 $53,618
(09-26-422-008 $185,650 |09-35-200-013 513,497 [09-35-202-015 542,166
(9-25-422-009 587,111 |09-35-200-014 $553,347 {09-35-202-016 $61,567

Total RPA EAV: $16,883,649

Source: Wauconda Township Assessor & Lake County Assessor
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XI. APPENDIX C: ELIGIBLITY STUDY

Attached as a separate document at this time.
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Village of Wauconda - Redevelopment Project Area |: Triangle Area
REDEVELOPMENT PLAN

Xll. APPENDIX D: HOUSING IMPACT STUDY

Attached as a separate document at this time.
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2013-0-_\4&

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE ESTABLISHMENT OF A TAX
INCREMENT FINANCING INTERESTED PARTIES REGISTRY AND ADOPTING
REGISTRATION RULES FOR SUCH REGISTRY

WHEREAS, pursuant to Section §4.2 of the Tax Increment Allocation Redevelopment
Act, 65 ILCS §5/11-74.4-1, et seq. (the "Act"), in connection with consideration of adoption of a
i Tax Increment Finance Plan and Project, the Village of Wauconda is required to establish an
Interested Parties Registry and adopt rules for such registry; and

WHEREAS, the Village desires to adopt this ordinance in order to comply with
requirement of the TIF Act.

NOV, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the Mayor and the Board of Trustees of
the Village of Wauconda as follows:

SECTION I: That the above recitals are incorporated herein and made a part hereof.
SECTION Ii: The Director of Planning and Zoning is hereby authorized and directed to

create and maintain an Interested Parties Registry as required by Section 11-74.4-4.2 of the Act.

SECTION II: In accordance with Section §4.2 of the Act, the Village hereby adopts the
registration rules attached hereto as EXHIBIT “A” as registration rules for each such interested
| parties registry. The Village Board may amend such registration rules from time to time as may
be necessary or desirable to comply with and carry ont the purposes intended by the Act.

SECTIONIV: Public Notice of the establishment of the Interested Parties Registry and
the availability of registration forms for the Interested Parties Registry shall be published once,
in a newspaper of general circulation in the Village, upon the adoption of this Ordinance; with
said notice being in the form attached hereto as EXHIBIT “B” and made a part hereof.

SECTION VI: This ordinance shall be in full force and effect from and after its passage,
approval as required by law.

Passed this |© day of June, 2013.

Ayes: Nays: Absent/Abstain:

Lincoin F, Knight v’

John F. Barbini Ed.D p

Teri Burke v e =

Linda Starkey Yo

Ken Arnswald 'uj:x

Chuck Black W
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APPROVED:

By: - \/ Date.‘;25 ‘-‘jﬁ//b’ =
“” FRANK A. BART, Mayor

ATTEST:

e JANS

GINA STRELECKI, Village Clerk

Presented and read, or reading having been waived, at a duly convened meeting of the Corporate

Authoritieson  Owupge V8L , 2013,
(

GINA STRELECKI, Village Clerk
Iclients\20074.52, 6 TRIANGLEN0027554.DOCX,
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EXHIBIT “A”

THE VILLAGE OF WAUCONDA TIF
INTERESTED PARTIES REGISTRY
REGISTRATION RULES i

A, Definitions.  As used in these Registration Rules, the following terms shall have the

definitions set forth below.

: "Act" shall mean the Tax Increment Allocation Redevelopment Act 65 ILCS § 5/11-
74.4-1 et seq., as amended from time to time.

| "Village" shall mean the Village of Wauconda, a municipal corporation under the

Constitution of the State of Hlinois.

"Director” shall mean the Director of Planning and Zoning of the Village.

"Interested Party(s)" shall mean any individual or organization or entity registered in a
Registry, as defined herein, and which registration has not been terminated in accordance with
these Registration Rules.

"Redevelopment Project Area" shall mean a Redevelopment Project Area that (a) is
intended to qualify (or has subsequently qualified) as a "Redevelopment Project Area” under the
Act and (b) is subject to the "Interested Parties" Registry requirements of the Act.

"Registration Form" shall mean the form appended to these Registration Rules as
Attachment 1 or such revised form as may be approved by the Village consistent with the
requirements of the Act.

"Registry" or "Registries” shall mean each Interested Parties Registry, and all such
Registries, collectively, established by the Village pursuant to Section § 11-74.4-4.2 of the Act
for a Redevelopment Project Area.

B. Establishment of Registry. The Village shall esteblish a separate Interested Partics

Registry for each Redevelopment Project Area, whether existing as of the date of the adoption of
these Rules or hereafter established. The Village shall establish a new Registry whenever it has
identified an area for study and possible designation as a Redevelopment Project Area. In any
event, the process of establishing the new Registry must be completed prior to the deadline for
sending any of the notices required by Section (J) of these Rules or any other notices required by

the Act with respect to the proposed Redevelopment Project Arca.

Page 3 of 8
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C. Maintepance of Registry. The Registries shall be maintained by the Director or his

designee. In the event the Village determines that an individual other than the Director should
maintain the Registries, the Village may transfer the responsibility for maintaining the Registries
to such other Department provided that the Village (i) gives prior written notice to all Interested
Parties not less than thirty (30) days prior to such transfer and (ii) publishes notice of such
transfer in a newspaper of general circulation in the Village.

D Registration by Residents. An individual seeking to register as an Interested Party
| with respect to a Redevelopment Project Area must complete and submit a Registration Form
to the Director.

E. Registration by Organizations. ~ An organization seeking to register as an Interested
Party with respect to a Redevelopment Project Area must complete and submit a Registration
Form to the Director. Filing of an annual request for notice by a news medium pursuant to
§2.02(b) of the Illinois Open Meetings Act shall not constitute registration as an Interested Party
for purposes of these Rules.

F. Determination of Eligibility. =~ All individuals and organizations whose Registration

Form and supporting documentation complies with these Registration Rules shal! be registered in
[ the applicable Registry within ten (10) business days of the Director’s receipt of all such
documents. The Director shall provide written notice to the registrant confirming such
registration. Upon registration, Interested Parties shall be entitled to receive all notices and
documents required to be delivered under these Rules or as otherwise required under the Act
 with respect to the applicable Redevelopment Project Area. If the Director determines that a
registrant's Registration Form and/or supporting documentation is incomplete or does not comply
with these Registration Rules, the Director shall give written notice to the registrant specifying
the defect(s). The registrant shall be entitled to correct any defects and resubmit a new
Registration Form and supporting documentation.

G. Renewal and Termination. An Interested Party's registration shall remain effective for a

period of three years: At any time after such three-year period, the Director may provide written
notice by regular mail to the Interested Party stating that such registration shall terminate unless
the Interested Party renews such registration within thirty (30) days of the Director’s mailing of
written notice. To renew such registration, the Interssted Party shall, within such thirty (30) day

period, complete and submit the same Registration Form then required of initial registrants

Page 4 of 8
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operating in the Village. The registration of all individuals and organizations whose Registration
Form is submitted in a timely manner and complies with these Regulation Rules shall be
renewed for an additional, consecutive three-year period. If the Director determines that a
registrant's renewal Registration Form is incomplete or does not comply with these Registration
Rules, the director shall give written notice to the registrant at the address specified in the
renewal Registration Form submitted by such registrant, specifying the defect(s). The registrant
shall be entitled to correct any defects and resubmit a new Registration Form within thirty (30)
| days of receipt of the Director’s notice. If all defects are not corrected within thirty (30) days of
: the Interested Party's receipt of the Director’s notice, the Interested Party's registration shall be
terminated. Any Interested Party whose registration is terminated shall be entitled to register
again as if a first-time registrant.
H. Amendment to Registration. An interested Party may amend its registration by giving
written notice to the Village Director by certified mail of any of the following: (i} change in
address for notice purposes: (ii) in the case of organizations, a change in the name of the contact
person; and (iii} a termination of registration. Upon receipt of such notice, the Director shall
revise the applicable Registry accordingly.
L Registries Available for Public Inspection. Each Registry shall be available for public
inspection during normal business hours. The Registry shall include the name, address, email
address and telephone number of each Interested Party and for organizations, the name, phone
number and email of the designated contact person for the organization.
J. Notices to be Sent to Interested Parties. Interested Parties shall be sent the following
notices and any other notices required under the Act with respect to the applicable
Redevelopment Project Area:
(i) pursuant to § 5/11-74.4-5(a) of the Act, notice of the availability of a proposed
redevelopment plan and eligibility report, including how to obtain this information; such
notice will be sent by mail within a reasonable period of time prior to the adoption of the
ordinance fixing the public hearing for the proposed redevelopment plan;
(ity  pursuvant to § 5/11-74.4-4(a) of the Act, notice of changes to proposed
redevelopment plans that do not (1) add additional parcels of property to the proposed
development project area, (2) substantially affect the general land uses proposed in the

redevelopment plan, (3) substantially change the nature of or extend the life of the
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K.

interfere with the ability of eligible organizations and individuals to register for receipt of

redevelopment project or (4) increase the number of low or very low income houscholds
to be displaced from the Redevelopment Project Area, provided that, measured from the
time of creation of the Redevelopment Project Area, the total displacement of inhabited
households will exceed 10; such notice will be sent by mail not later than ten (10) days
following Village’s adoption by ordinance of such changes;

(i) pursuant to § 5/11-74.4-S(c) of the Act, notice of amendments to previously
approved redevelopment plans that do not (1) add additional parcels of properiy to the
Redevelopment Project Area, (2) substantially affect the general land uses in the
redevelopment plan, (3) substantially change the nature of the redevelopment project, (4)
increase the total estimated redevelopment project costs set out in the redevelopment
plan by more than 5% after adjusiment for inflation from the date the plan was
adopted, (5) add additional redevelopment project costs to the itemized list of
redevelopment project costs set out in the redevelopment plan, or (6) increase the number
of low or very low income houscholds to be displaced from the Redevelopment
Project Area, provided that measured from the time of creation of the Redevelopment
Project Area the total displacement of inhabited households will exceed 10; such notice
will be sent by mail not later than ten (10) days following the Village’s adoption by
ordinance of such amendment;

(iv)  pursuant to § 5/11-74.4-5(d)(9) of the Act, for redevelopment plans or projects that
would result in the displacement of residents from ten ( | 0) or more inhabited residential
units or that contain seventy-five (75) or more inhabited residential units, notice of the
availability of this information, including how to obtain the report required by subsection |
(d) of Section 5/11-74.4-5 of the Act; such notice will be sent by mail within a reasonable 5
period of time after completion of the certified audit report;

(v)  pursuant to § 5/11-74.4-6(¢) of the Act, notice of the preliminary public meeting
required under the Act for a proposed Redevelopment Project Area that will result in the
displacement of ten (10) or more inhabited residential units, such notice will be sent by
certified mail not less than fifteen (15) days before the date of such preliminary public
meeting.

Non-interference. These Registration Rules shall not be used to prohibit or otherwise
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information to which they are entitled under the Act. |

L. Amendment of Registration Rules. These Registration Rules may be amended by the

' Village subject to and consistent with the requirements of the Act.
'M.  Failure of the Village to follow these Rules shall not invalidate any action of the Village

otherwise in compliance with the Act.
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EXHIBIT “B”

PUBLIC NOTICE

The Village of Wauconda, in accordance with the provisions of Section 11-74.4-4.2 of
the Illinois Tax Increment Allocation Redevelopment Act, 65 ILCS 5/11-74.4-4.2 has established
an Interested Parties Registry. Residents of the Village and organizations active in the Village
may register with the Village to receive information on any proposed designation or amendment
to a redevelopment project area, or the approval of a redevelopment plan or project, as well as
information regarding certain changes which may be proposed for existing redevelopment plans
or projects. Registration forms are available at the Village Hall, 101 N. Main Street, Wauconda,
Illinois 60084, between the hours of 8:00 A.M. and 4:30 P.M., Monday through Friday, except

on Holidays, or on the Village’s website at www.wauconda-il.gov. Rules to implement the

registration process have been adopted by the Village Board and may be obtained at the same

location.

Gina Strelecki
Village Clerk
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To:  Mayor Bart and Village Trustees
Village of Wauconda

Fr:  Chris Millea/v\

Director of Planning & Zoning
Date: July 16,2013
Re:  Triangle TIF - Housing Impact Public Meeting
A Public Meeting is being scheduled for 6:00 p.m. on Wednesday, August 7,2013 @
Village Hall to advise the public, taxing districts and owners of property within the
proposed TIF area of the Village’s intent to designate the area as a TIF. At the meeting the
process to adopt a TIF will be reviewed along with receiving public comment.
Pursuant to the requirements of the “TIF Act” the attached “Notice of Public Meeting” will
be sent via certified mail to Taxing Districts and registered interested parties. In addition

all property owners within the TIF area will receive a notice by regular mail. Notices of this
meeting will be sent on or before July 22, 2013.

I'will be conducting the meeting (with assistance of Jeramiah Yeksavich, Village TIF
Consultant) as provided for under the TIF Act.

If you have any questions, please contact me.

Cc: Rudy Magna

101 N. Main Street, Wauconda, Il1 60084 @&  Phone: 847-526-9600 @ Fax: 847-526-880%
www.wauconda-il.gov



NOTICE OF PUBLIC MEETING

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that the Village of Wauconda, Lake County, Hlinois (the
"Village") shall hold a public meeting on Wednesday, August 7, 2013 at the Wauconda
Village Hall, 101 N. Main Street, Wauconda, Illinois at 6:00 pm. The Village desires to
designate certain property within the Village as a Redevelopment Project Area (“RPA™) and
adopt a redevelopment project and plan for the Redevelopment Project Area. One of the
purposes of the redevelopment plan for the proposed redevelopment project area may
reasonably be expected to result in the displacement of residents from ten (10) or more inhabited
residential units. Where it is reasonably expected that the proposed redevelopment project area
may result in the displacement of residents from ten (10) or more inhabited residential units,
Section 11-74.4-6(e) of the Tax Increment Allocation Financing Act, 65 ILCS 5/11-74.4-6(¢),
requires the Village to conduct a public meeting (the "Meeting") for the purpose of advising the
public, taxing districts having real property in the redevelopment project area, taxpayers who
own property in the proposed redevelopment project area and residents in the area as to the
Village's possible intent to designate the redevelopment project area and the process to adopt the
redevelopment project area plan and to receive public comment.

The proposed Redevelopment Project Area (RPA) is a roughly triangular shaped area
generally centered around U.S. Highway 12 and south of Illinois Route 176 with the following
boundaries:

* North: The RPA’s northern boundary is formed by Illinois Route 176 running
approximately one and a quarter miles between the east right-of-way (R.O.W.) line of

Maple Avenue on the east to approximately 850 feet west of the west R.O.W. line of

Anderson Road.

¢ Southeast: The RPA’s southeastern boundary is formed by Barrington Road running just
over half of a mile between the east R.O.W. line of Maple Avenue on the northeast to
the west R.O.W. line of U.S. Highway 12 on the southwest.

* Southwest: The RPA’s southwestern boundary is formed by the northern boundary line
of Oak Grove Subdivision, the east boundary line of the Aspen Grove Subdivision, and
the Village’s western boundary line south of Illinois Route 176 (Liberty Street).

The purposes of designating the redevelopment project area are as follows: The proposed
adoption of the redevelopment project and plan provide for the Village to implement a series of
actions to facilitate commercial, retail, or mixed-use redevelopment within the proposed
Redevelopment Project Area. The contemplated Village actions include, but are not limited to,
implementation of a plan that provides for: the attraction of investment to redevelop
underutilized properties and buildings; the construction of public improvements (including street
and sidewalk improvements; utility improvements; signalization, traffic control and lighting; off-
street parking; and landscaping and beautification); site preparation, clearance and demolition;
rehabilitation; and related professional costs. The Village would realize the goals and objectives
of the proposed redevelopment project plan through public finance techniques including, but
not limited to, tax increment allocation financing,



The following is a brief description of tax increment financing:

Tax Increment Financing (TIF) allows municipalities to carry out redevelopment
activities on a local basis. The technique is used to pay for the public improvements and other
activitics necessary to prepare the Redevelopment Project Area for private investment. Through
TIF, a community captures the increase in local real estate property taxes which result from
redevelopment within the RPA. This incremental tax revenue may be used to pay for the public
costs involved in the project. The establishment of a TIF Redevelopment Area does not add

any new property taxes.

Under TIF, the current Equalized Assessed Valuation (EAV) of all taxable real estate
within the designated area is identified by the County Clerk as of the date of the Village's
adoption of the TIF ordinances. This is the base EAV. Taxes are levied on the base EAV in the
RPA and such taxes are distributed to all taxing districts including: the Village, the County,
school districts, township, etc. However, the growth in property tax revenues as a result of the
private investment which increases the EAV in the RPA, the "tax increment" is then deposited
into a "special tax allocation fund". These funds are then used to pay for the public investment
made in the RPA (also referred to as the TIF District).

The Village's Director of Planning & Zoning, Mr. Chris Miller, can be contacted for
additional information about the proposed Redevelopment Project Area by phone at (847) 526-
9605 and by mail to the Village Hall, 101 N. Main Street, Wauconda, Illinois 60084. All
comments and suggestions regarding the development of the area to be studied should be directed
to Mr. Chris Miller.

All interested persons will be given an opportunity to be heard at the public meeting.

Noticed by authority of the Village of Wauconda

Cle bl

Chris Miller, Director of Planning & Zoning
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